Stories of Madness: Exploring Resistance, Conformity, Resiliency, Agency, and Disengagement in Mental Health Narratives

by

Matthew S. Johnston

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate and Post Doctoral Affairs in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Sociology

at

Carleton University Ottawa, Ontario

© 2019 Matthew S. Johnston

DEDICATION

To my Lord and Savior, Jesus Christ.

The man from whom the demons had gone out begged to go with him, but Jesus sent him away, saying, "Return home and tell how much God has done for you." So the man went away and told all over town how much Jesus had done for him. (Luke 8: 38-39)

ABSTRACT

Old and present mental health systems tend to emphasize mental health service users as passive recipients of psychiatric care, which suppresses the idea that people who experience serious mental illness are able to comprehend their own sickness and recovery and therefore engage psychiatric experts about their care. This dissertation seriously interrogates the ways in which those who experience serious mental illness become agential, resist some of the control mechanisms, relationships of power, and infantilizing rituals found within the Canadian mental health system, and survive abject circumstances. Drawing on my own autoethnographic experiences with psychosis and psychiatric hospitalization, as well as 10 interviews with mental health service users, I argue that narrative approaches to inquiry and a post-anarchist praxis can reveal and liberate our agential capacities to recover and live through madness that otherwise become less known through biomedical approaches to mental health research. I identify some of the porous boundaries between the livable and unlivable forms of madness, and explore the complex relationships between service users and their caregivers whose penultimate goal is to help us live a manageable life. I conclude by discussing the contributions of this dissertation and reflect on some of the practical needs of the current mental health system.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would first like to offer a heartfelt thank you to my doctoral supervisor, Lara Karaian, for her exceptional mentorship throughout the course of my degree. Lara always allowed me to think for myself and develop my own perspective on issues related to mental health, and really challenged me to engage the tensions in my approach. This dissertation would not be what is without all of her insights embedded into the project. More importantly, she is a kind human being whose compassion re-instilled in me a belief that academics can do good things, and be good people. Thank you, Lara.

I am utterly indebted to my superhero sidekick, Rhys Steckle, whose contributions to this dissertation cannot go unnoticed nor unappreciated, especially in Chapter 3. Rhys, in many ways, served as a fourth committee member to this project, and helped me abundantly when I had nowhere else to go. He is a genius, and his work and teachings have inspired me to become a better scholar. More than all of this, he is an amazing friend, softball teammate, and colleague who I look forward to working with for many years to come. I owe him so much, and I believe he has the intellectual prowess to forever change the landscape of sociology.

I must thank wholeheartedly one of my best friends, Matthew Sanscartier, He has provided me with an open forum to communicate my struggles in the academy, and has always reciprocated the difficult feelings that are hard to manage in our work. Where would we be without each other? I am so grateful to work with such an outstanding writer and thinker, and may never meet again such a like-minded scholar. The future has always looked good because I can count on our friendship and collaboration, and I will continue to lean on him in times of need.

I very much appreciate the friendship and strength Ryan Coulling has given me since I joined Carleton's Ph.D. program. He was the first person I could open up to about my past, and always provided me with an empathetic ear. Ryan taught me how to love more inclusively, and his thinking has extended my compassion for marginalized groups. He always believed in me and prayed for me, and I know that I can always count on his support.

My committee member, Janet Siltanen, has greatly influenced the research design of this project. Janet is a gifted methodologist and teacher who passed on amazing lessons in qualitative research design during our doctoral seminar and throughout the phases of this research. Her "design spine" lessons helped me craft my proposal and really get a sense of what research means to young scholars. Her comments on the project were always practical and insightful, and I am truly blessed to have had her support on my committee.

I thank Dale Spencer for his rigorous thinking and thorough assessment of this work. I've come to learn that the ways in which Dale challenges students help them succeed as scholars, and maximize their full potential. This dissertation really is my best work, as I tried my best, and without Dale's challenges, the work would not have the merit it now does.

I want to thank the departmental administrators, Darlene, Paula, Kimberley, Kim, and Stephanie for all the support they have given me throughout my Ph.D. They never turned down a request I made, and always efficiently responded to my needs. This department would be nothing without their amazing work, and all the graduate students I know are so appreciative of their efforts. Thank you so much!

I owe a lot to my external examiner, Brenda LeFrançois, and internal examiner, James Miller. They both challenged my thinking on these issues, and will shape my future work in Mad Studies. Their questions were insightful and targeted, and provoked me to think differently or more strongly about the claims I have made. I don't think I could have had a better Defence, so thank you very much!

I owe a personal thank you to Jennifer Kilty for all the encouragement she has provided me with this past decade. If it wasn't for her belief in my abilities, I would never had pursued a Ph.D. (especially the second time around), and I couldn't have asked for a better mentor during my M.A. studies.

Thank you to Christine Gervais for all the research opportunities she has provided me with, and for being an inspiration. Her academic ethics are some of the best I have ever seen, and I have learned how to be a more ethical scholar because of her.

I would like to acknowledge how grateful I am to have had such strong family support throughout my Ph.D. If it were not for Mom and Dad, I surely would not have been on this earth to produce this dissertation. They saved me during my lowest point of life and provided Genevieve and I with a place of refuge to recover and heal. I thank them for the care provided to me during my psychosis, and deeply appreciate the friendship my brother Chris offered me when I had no friends left.

Thank you to my mother-in-law, Anne, whose dedication to doing good work in the community has been an inspiration for my faith. She has always taken good care of us, and without her constant support, life would be much more difficult. I hope that we can one day return the good care she has given us.

Thank you to Eric Ratnayake for the friendship he has provided me with since I was eighteen years old. I really needed a friend after I became sick, and he was there for me, and I will never forget it.

There are many other professors and friends in the department and across the country, as well as family members, I could mention here, but will not name. You all know who you are and what you have provided me with. Thank you.

Lastly, and most of all, I thank the love of my life, Genevieve. She stood by me when I needed her most, rescued me, and has always been the biggest inspiration in my life. Thank you for helping raise our two sons, Jacob and Joel, and I couldn't imagine a life

without you. Brilliant and beautiful, I will continue to look to her always. I love you forever, xoxoXO.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Dedication	ii
Abstract	iii
Acknowledgments	iv
Table of Contents	vii
List of Figures	Х
Accompanying Materials	xi
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Preface	1
Research Context	3
Note on Language	8
Chapter Summaries	10
Chapter 2: History of Psychiatric Power, Discourses, and Institutionalization	14
The Origins and Evolution of Psychiatric Power and Exclusion	17
Tensions with Pathologization and Representation in Mental Health	24
Psychiatric Resistance and Activism	28
Mental Health Stories as Counter Knowledge	36
Chapter Summary	45
Chapter 3: Psychiatric Post Anarchism: A Praxis For Resistance and Conform the Mental Health System	•
Pitfalls and Triumphs of the Critical/Anti-Psychiatry Movements	48
Psychiatric Post-Anarchism as a Desirable Future	59
Psychiatric Post-Anarchism: How Is It New and How Do We Transition?	63
On Responsibility, Autonomy, Resistance, and Agency	66
What Does the Future Look Like?	72
Chapter 4: Narrative Methodology	77
What is Narrative Inquiry?	77
The Narratives Turns in Social Sciences	79
Porous Disciplinary Boundaries	82
Storytelling as a Research Method	86
Research Design	91
Interviews	91
Participants	92
Coding and Analysis	93

Locating the Self and Doing Autoethnography	95
Ethical Considerations and Reflections	99
Chapter 5: Out of my Mind and Back in Again: An Autoethnography of my M Health Journey	
Prelude	104
The Lead Up to Madness	105
A Day of Paranoid Travels	106
Time Stops Passing: Haunt and the Everyday	109
Matthew vs. The Psychiatrist	116
Fight and Flight Back Home	117
I Have Come to the White Walls	120
The Long Road of Recovery	125
Madness and Faith	130
Chapter Discussion	131
Chapters 6: Going Psychotic: Institutionalization, Resistance, and Survival	138
Introduction	138
Doug's Story	140
Jermaine's Story	158
Chapter Summary	174
Chapter 7: "They Couldn't Spank the School": Narratives of Intense Parental Pressure, Socio-Economic Tension, Mental Unraveling, and Individual Recove	
Introduction	179
Zach's Story	180
Simon's Story	197
Aisha's Story	203
Chapter Summary	214
Chapter 8: Narratives of Emptiness and Assistance: Experiences with Bullying Depression, Anxiety, and Eating Disorder	
Introduction	220
Edgar's Story	222
Daniel's Story	230
Clara's Story	235
Heather's Story	242
Hannah's Story	248
Chapter Summary	255

Chapter 9: Conclusion	259
Post-Anarchist Implications	259
Contributions	262
Practical Assessment and Recommendations	268
Final Reflections	274
References	276

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1:	
Figure 2:	109
Figure 3:	109
Figure 4:	113
Figure 5:	117
Figure 6:	121
Figure 7:	126
Figure 8:	130

ACCOMPANYING MATERIALS

Johnston, M.S. (2013). Dragon in the Woods (Shaped by Sea). Rock Album, 23 Tracks.

Johnston, M.S. (2017). Out of My Mind and Back in Again. Rock Album, 11 Tracks.

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

Preface

It's 2014, about a year into my recovery from a battle with psychosis and resignation from a PhD program on the west coast of Canada. I wipe the tears from the innards of my eyes before they burst and tremble. This is a daily ritual. I choke back the emptiness and confusion that spills out the creaks of my mind while the numbing antipsychotics I ingest restrain me. A bucket of water has been thrown onto my brain. It is icy, and no longer on fire. But I am cold inside. Broken, useless, unimaginative, and traumatized, I endlessly question how I should proceed with a life I think is irreversibly ruined. With the little energy I have, I hold on to what is left of my family following my self-destruction. I speak every day to the God I met in the pits of madness. It is just enough to convince myself I am still worth something.

The days go by slowly, the heavens are still. And I watch them: I stare into the sky and wonder; how can I transform all that I feel into knowledge? Beaten, angry, and reduced to breaths and sounds, I wonder how I can still make a difference in this unkind world.

To pass the boredom and get away from the many medicated thoughts that occupy my mental space, I decide one day to visit the Dalhousie University Library in Halifax, Canada, where my wife was completing her master's degree while I regained my sanity. Rummaging through the critical literature on mental health studies, I find Seth Farber's (1993) book, *Madness, Heresy, and the Rumor of Angels: The Revolt Against the Mental Health System*. It lays out a damning critique against the psychiatric establishment, which I had seen rehearsed in many other works by other mental health professionals (Holmes et al. 2014; Szasz 1994, 2003). But what strikes me as most awe-inspiring is not how Farber depicts the stories of

mental health service users in (more or less) an unadulterated form. My interest lies, rather, in how their experiences do not always come across as pathological and dysfunctional. Finding light in this hell, the service users see some of their struggles with madness as enlightening, instead of destructive. I also recognize how they recovered from mental illness through their own resiliency and agency, in conjunction with the collective efforts of their family members and healthcare professionals.

I then realize that if others could story their pain in a way that showcases their capacity to survive abject circumstances, remain resilient, recover and learn, and then help others do the same—so can I. I reach inside myself and decide that night I am on a mission to look for ways that my own pain might help me take back all that I had lost. I decide to start a PhD all over again at Carleton University in 2015. Bewildered by the power of the story, and trying to make sense of my own mental health experience, I am left with many questions I want answers to:

- 1) What place do mad people have in society to resist those who conceive of madness as an ontology or space that must always be fixed and exited?
- 2) How do we still acknowledge the 'badness of madness' as a source of both ruin and enlightenment, and something we must recover from and move past in order to live a manageable and viable life?
- 3) Who is accountable to mental health service users when they identify mistakes in the mental health system? How do we identify the unstable boundaries between the livable and unlivable forms of madness? In the face of that knowledge, what are the best ways to respond?

4) How do service users respond themselves? What kinds of agency are they afforded? How do they navigate and resist the mental health system?

In trying to uncover more about this mystery, and to better understand how stories can reshape lives and tell us things we do not yet know, I embark on this dissertation.

Research Context

This dissertation is most concerned with old and present mental health systems' emphasis on service users as passive recipients of psychiatric care. This unfortunate reality suppresses the idea that people who experience serious mental illness are able to comprehend their own sickness and recovery and therefore engage psychiatric experts about their care (Cohen, 2008; Kirmayer, 2000; LeFrançois et al., 2013). Those experiencing mental illness are often "excluded from the discursive practices, disciplinary hegemony or dominant regimes of truth within the mental health system" (Joseph, 2014, p. 273), which creates a psychiatric model that is enduring criticism. The suppression of the voices of mad people only work to strengthen institutions where acts of violence, humiliation, and coercive authority inevitably prevail over compassionate healthcare discourses. Alongside this detriment, such discourses restrict analyses from conceptualizing the varying forms of agency, responsibility, autonomy, and self-determination that service users engage. Hence this dissertation will reveal, situate, and mobilize such voices.

Few studies are written from the perspective of the psychiatric inpatient (see Kanerva et al. 2013) with particular focus on the material circumstances that enhance (i.e., safe and interactive environment, staff sensitivity, experience, availability, teamwork and leadership) or hinder (i.e., intimidation, medical errors, unsafe practices) patient safety and well-being (Baker et al., 2006; Borckardt et al., 2007; Johnstone, 2007; Lamontagne, 2010; Mahoney et

al., 2012). Patient safety is generally defined as liberty from accidental or preventable injuries produced by medical care (Zaugg & Wangler, 2009) and exposure to practices that reduce the risk of adverse events (Ilan & Fowler, 2005). Studies have found that patients feel that their dignity and safety is respected when caregivers listen to their stories and needs and give them autonomy over their treatment decision-making (Chambers et al., 2015; Kuivalainen et al., 2017; Lindwall et al., 2012; Quirk, 2012), and powerless in settings where caregivers or security personnel misuse or abuse their power (Burstow, 2016; Holmes et al., 2012; Jacob & Holmes, 2011; Johnston & Kilty, 2014, 2015, 2016; Johnston, 2014; Johnston & Johnston, 2018; Mason, 2006; Szasz, 2010a).

While mental health systems have still come a long way since the days of 'insane asylums' and their history of cruelty and rampant abuse of people under their 'care', they are still plagued with controversial issues of power and control. Despite calls to eliminate or reduce patient restraint and seclusion practices (Ashcraft & Anthony, 2008; Barton et al., 2009; Cleary et al., 2010; Federman, 2012; Lake et al., 2010; Huckshorn, 2004), Muir-Cochrane and Gerace (2014) found that their controversial usage in many areas of the globe—including Canada (Dumais et al., 2011)—has increased or stayed the same in forensic settings, emergency departments, ambulances, and general hospital wards. Indeed, legitimate fear of patients is a major variable influencing nurses and doctors' decisions to distance themselves from care, and manage healthcare space in terms of risk and security (Jacob & Holmes, 2011). On the other hand, some service users are grateful to doctors for their treatment, even if they use some measures of force, power, or coercion (Katsakou, 2012).

Alongside people's positive and negative experiences with doctors in the mental health system, it remains imperative to question our assumptions concerning the

legitimization of mad discourses, psychiatric treatment, and who gets to advance and implement such knowledge. Mental health and mental illness intersect with many philosophical concerns and concepts, such as agency, responsibility, rationality, self-identity, and self-determination (Rashed, 2019). For this reason, critical work on the treatment and care of mental health service users raises concerns pertaining to bioethics.

Much of this work accepts, or makes peace with, the diagnostics categories and methodological presuppositions of models employed by medicine, where those with mental disorder are construed as blameless victims of misfortune, indistinguishable from people disabled by other forms of ill health...Irreconcilably contrary, meanwhile, were the antipsychiatry claims of Szasz, Laing, Foucault, and the feminists. Mental illness was not an illness at all; medical psychiatry was an organized, predatory force, to be resisted. (Radden, 2019, p. ix)

So there seems to be two sides of the coin concerning work on mental health service users: we either accept biomedical approaches to understanding madness and the inevitable control techniques and forms of institutionalization that become thought of as necessary to manage the population, or we can think more critically about the institution of psychiatry and thus open up new conditions of possibility upon which to view mad people. For critics of the psychiatric apparatus, what is it about psychiatry that needs to resisted? Foucault (2006), who himself was subject to psychological supervision and treatment, intensely characterizes the psychiatrist as someone who

...makes reality unreal in order to act on the erroneous judgment maintained by the patient...[and] will no longer be the individual who considers what the mad person says from the standpoint of truth...The psychiatrist is someone who...must ensure that reality has the supplement of power necessary for it to impose itself on madness and, conversely, he is someone who must remove from madness its power to avoid reality. (pp. 131-132)

What Foucault and other critics of psychiatry are getting at is that psychiatry creates the truths of the mind, and that in doing so, displaces madness from its potential to be seen as transcending the mundane and realist dimensions of life. Madness for Foucault is about the

power of classification to structure the physical world. What Foucault (1988) calls the great confinement is in part important because it removes sections of the population (mad people) from the visible world, confines them, enables doctors to detect regularities in their behaviour and dissociate this behaviour from the normal population. The very figure of the rational individual is based on the constitutive exclusion of mad people. Truth is power, and so the psychiatrist emerges in this new landscape and therefore takes forms of reality (the lived experiences of mad people) and serves to reinforce the exclusion. To Foucault, the psychiatrist's function is to ensure the structure of state-reality and prevent alternate models. Necessary or not, in Foucault's eyes, this is an act of power, and a powerful one at that because psychiatry's grip on what is a stable mind is so strong that patients become framed as people who are in need of discipline and treatment. This epistemological model of medical truth is sustained through complex processes of information, discourses, and value systems distributed by psychiatry – communities of experts who enforce scientific and social realities on mad people in order to create a category of difference (Hacking, 1986).

Historically, by defining mad people as a class of people with definite properties, and exploring these properties through systems of reason and rationality, mad people (and their voices) became easier to control, contain, and moderate (Funnell et al., 2018). Psychiatric power began as a moralizing construct to alienate citizens; "a regime of isolation, regularity, the use of time, a system of measured deprivations, and the obligation to work" (Foucault, 2006, p. 173), and one that eventually became highly profitable in asylum and prison systems where many agents are employed and connected to strong pharmaceutical industries (Whitaker & Cosgrove, 2015). Psychiatric power is exercised through intense documentation and procedures of continuous control, whereby attending psychiatrists and physicians treat

each individual patient as a 'case' in order to "gain hold over the body and normalize behaviour" (Funnell et al., 2018, p. 3). This power has always gained strength through legislative authority across the globe, as those who threaten moral order and pose a potential physical threat to 'normal' citizens can be confined indefinitely in accordance with judicial discourse (Rose, 1990)

Of course, to invoke a cliché, where there is power, there is resistance. Following the critical/antipsychiatry movement (which I critique in Chapter 3), a new movement of Mad Activism emerged, where madness is conceptualized as a non-pathological identity with its own distinctive culture from which to draw inspiration, meaning, as well as political and interpersonal strength. Still controversial, this claim goes further than service users requesting less stigmatizing language about mental health, participation in policy-making decisions, and calls for justice over poor treatment in the mental health system (Radden, 2019). Rather, contemporary Mad Activism calls for authority over the experiential landscape of madness, and the right to be considered with integrity among social norms, discourses, and understandings of mental health and illness (LeFrançois et al., 2013, 2016). Some psychiatrists even agree that those who reject the medical framing of their problems need to be recognized as legitimate stakeholders, and that the decisions to intervene with the mentally ill should happen in consultation with other interested parties (Bracken, 2012).

Positioned within the larger field of critical disability studies, Mad Studies scholars and activists are also revaluating the consequences of what it means to participate in, or be dominated by, regimes of psychiatric power. More than a critique of the medical model, a denial of the reality of madness, or revolt towards the power of psychiatrics, Mad Activism calls for changes in governance and self-determination – the power to determine our

identities, treatments, or levels of disengagement (Rose, 2006a), and to be thought of as 'experts by experience' (Voronka, 2017). These identity politics steer research to consider lived expertise equally, instead of "positioning patients/users/survivors as outsiders, objects for interpretation and research 'on' rather than 'with'" (McWade et al., 2015, p. 305).

This dissertation is situated at the porous borders of Mad Studies, narrative inquiry, and post-structuralist interrogations of medical power, complicity, and agency. I explore how I and ten mental health service users navigated the mental health system. Our journeys and mental health identities diverge, conflict, and intersect. Amidst the messiness of our stories, I analyze our agential capacities to take life into our own hands, during both the darkest moments and epiphanies of madness. I examine relationality with the myriad actors within the psy complex by exploring how mad bodies interact, comply, and resist medical professionals who exert varying degrees of control, power, and incompetence. I consider also how medical professionals, amidst their complicated, cultural, and exhausting relations with the psychiatric establishment, display genuine efforts to save lives and help bring us back to the reality operating on more lucid terrains. Our narratives demonstrate our capacity to breathe meaning into madness, to critically reflect on the workings of the contemporary mental health system, and escape discourses that render us as unimaginative, always/already unstable, and out of control of our destiny.

Note on Language

I have not avoided using the terms "mentally ill" or "patient" in this dissertation, although like Boschma (2007) and Landry (2017), I am aware of the socially and culturally constructed use of the terms. Using these terms implies knowledge that there is always cooperation between a person and their caregiver, when in reality we cannot assume that each

person who experiences mental pain or distress accepts that they are ill, or wishes to be treated in accordance with the established psychiatric diagnoses, treatments, and discourses available. These terms can also be taken as pathologizing by service users; particularly, those who do not feel like biomedically reductive terms capture the essence of their experiences. Assuming that mental illnesses are, or could be, *in part*, 'diseases' and 'chemical imbalances' is controversial because it may imply that these are valid understandings and categories for all people. That is not my intention, of course. I say ill, because I am a mentally ill person who, as part of the Mad movement, accepts that "ill" necessarily emphasizes and acknowledges the need for medical treatment in some cases. Many of the participants you will read about in this dissertation identify as mentally ill, and rather than feel stigmatized about it, they believe that in some cases mental health labels can be liberating. If this is not the case for the reader, please do not take offence, but understand that I am trying to engage a praxis of mad studies that is open to all possible understandings of madness, including those imposed on us by caregivers or 'experts'. And I say this with an understanding that there is little agreement in the literature that extreme distress is accompanied by chemical imbalances (Moncrieff, 2008). With tension remaining, I tend to refer to mad people as "mental health service users" because it is a generic and less controversial description of the people who use mental health services. I avoid the terms like "mental health sufferer" because it may imply passivity and victim status. While I tend to use "service user", psychiatric survivor is an applicable term to some participants in this dissertation who assert that some forms of psychiatric treatment can be considered abusive (see Mental Health Foundation, 2019).

Further, I use the terms 'psychiatric apparatus' and 'psy-complex' to make it clear to readers that my critique extends to the related disciplines and governing institutions that, in

some way, tend to draw on, reinforce, or enforce the ideas and practices of psychiatry (i.e., psychology, social work, nursing, counselling, care, and so on). That is not to say that everyone who is employed by, or benefits from, these professions endorse psychiatric knowledge, but I recognize that psychiatric power strikes us in the most basic areas of our life, wellness, family, education, and social governance. Hence, I intend that my ideas speak to (rather than 'Other') a wide range of interdisciplinary audiences, with the hope that they will become more involved in the global struggles and resistances of mental health service users.

Before I uncover some of the meanings of madness, I will now take readers through a summary of each chapter.

Chapter Summaries

Chapter 2 overviews some of the historical and contemporary discourses and practices of the psychiatric apparatus. I explore how mad people were suppressed and confined in accordance with modern structures of governmentality. I interrogate how psychiatric power normalized under widespread systems of social control — systems that although have changed with deinstitutionalization and modern practices of care, still operate under the directions, powers, and influences of the biomedical model. This framing of medical power is not without its tensions of course, and I seriously consider the trust and agency of service users to produce knowledge that nuances expert discourses. I take up mad scholarship and narrative forms of inquiry in mental health which try to shift power and expertise onto service users, and consider some of the limitations of this approach.

Chapter 3 mobilizes a post-anarchist perspective to assist me in analyzing the narratives of service users. Post-anarchism takes anarchy as an ontological principle that

must be adopted in any analysis of institutions of power. In this respect it is a continuation of Foucault's understanding of power as an inherently unstable relation, always susceptible to dispute, contestation, and reversal. As Newman (2016) writes, post-anarchism is "a form of autonomous action, a way of acting and thinking anarchistically in the here and now" (p. 12). Simply, post-anarchism takes a view of politics in which essential identities are de-privileged as the point of political contestation, and one where normative categories are destabilized. I argue that anarchy is not seen as a desired Utopian end state based on the rejection of hierarchical authority and the valorization of a more fundamental level of human existence. I also conceptualize the concepts of autonomy, responsibility, resistance, and agency, which become instrumental to understanding our narratives.

Chapter 4 fleshes out the narrative research design of this dissertation. I engage the epistemological turns that shape how narratives are taken up in sociology and mental health studies, and find myself located at the post-structuralist intervention that explores the blurred, messy, political, intersectional, autobiographical, and discursive ways of knowing and engaging social forces. I then discuss how this framework of inquiry influenced my approach to interviewing and doing autoethnography. I end the chapter with some dialogue on the many ethical considerations and tensions this dissertation was confronted by; specifically, the challenges of triggering, emotionality, and risk in talking with participants about serious mental illness, as well as the burden the research placed on myself by reliving trauma.

Chapter 5 reveals, in visceral depth, my mental health story. I take readers through a poetic and artistic representation of what it was like to be a psychotic body, in desperate need of help. I discuss some of the spiritual enlightenments I encountered, such as an experience with a deity, and I critically analyze my agential capacities during absolute mental illness and

chaos. I reflect on the role my family and healthcare professionals played in my recovery, and I use these insights to help reflexively engage the analytical chapters that follow.

Chapter 6 uncovers the narratives of two men who experienced heavy psychotic symptoms. Their narratives demonstrate the agency of service users experiencing serious mental illness to survive, reflect on the epiphanies their circumstances created, as well as navigate very complex, surreal, and sometimes incompetent encounters with mental health professionals. We also are provided with insights into how service users resist the psychiatric apparatus through techniques of passivity and disengagement, and learn how these strategies empower them and strengthen their resiliency.

Chapter 7 seriously interrogates the role family plays in shaping how mental illness and health is experienced and framed by service users. We are presented with three narratives of people who experienced extreme pressure to succeed academically by their parents, and had to draw on the psy complex to get through school life, build their identities, and heal their intense mental anguish. They all express varying degrees of frustration and gratitude with the parents, doctors, psychiatrists, and counsellors they encountered on their journeys, and I analyze how mental health labelling and intervention contoured their recoveries and grip on life.

Chapter 8 teaches us about the mysteries of socialization and childhood suffering and how these experiences interact with mental illness in adolescence and early adulthood. Some of the stories showcase the power of imagination, that is to say, how artistic or community endeavours can help service users overcome illness, help others recover, and build new identities. Other narratives in this chapter offer a more direct critique of psy professionals' authority. Some participants question the knowledge of psychiatry and shed light on how

their own personal experiences counter some of the dominant discourses pertaining to Depression, Anxiety, and Post Traumatic Stress Disorder. Another participant, whose experience in the mental health system was generally positive, discusses how professionals taught her to both understand and manage her Eating Disorder. Many of these narratives encourage us to take up questions about the 'lesser evil' aspects of treatment in our mental health system that still deny service users autonomy.

Chapter 9 concludes this dissertation by examining its possible theoretical and practical implications; namely, how this case study and representations of subjectification speak to broader social forces and inequalities in the mental health system, as well as the ways in which it is working well. I remark on the benefits of mobilizing a post-anarchist praxis in mad research, review the contribution of this thesis in relation to the main questions posed in Chapter 1, and share my final lessons learned from doing this research.

CHAPTER 2: HISTORY OF PSYCHIATRIC POWER, DISCOURSES, AND INSTITUTIONALIZATION

~ A doctor is now present at practically all the important tortures. His role is first of all to say what torture will be the most effective, and secondly, to give medical examinations to make sure that the patient is not a heart case, for example, and in risk of dying. Thirdly, the doctor administers various kinds of injections to revive the patient so that he can physically withstand the tortures and, at the same time, suffer them psychologically in the harshest manner...In these torture sessions not just general doctors serve as technical advisors, but also sometimes psychiatrists, and even psychoanalysts.

(Foucault [1975]1996, pp. 172-173)

The above passage in Michel Foucault's epigraph comes from a roundtable conducted by Sylvère Lotringer with Foucault, Ronald D. Laing, Howie Harp, and Judy Clark at the 'Schizo-Culture' conference organized at Columbia University in 1975. Describing the militarized response to widespread political protests in Brazil, Foucault notes in this extreme case that the Brazilian military-security apparatus had begun to incorporate psychiatric knowledge when torturing protestors. Seemingly not content to extract a pound of flesh from the bodies of the insouciant, the Brazilian authorities began to attack their minds and souls.

Of course, for those who have studied the genealogy of the psychiatric apparatus, the notion that psychiatric power could be central to state-funded social control efforts is hardly surprising (Breggin, 2006; Castel et al., 1982; Castel, 1991; Foucault, 2006; Goffman, 1961; Gosden, 1997; Smith, 1978; Szasz, 1965, 2003). Neither is it surprising to see this power expressed in a highly coercive manner. While many of the 'tortures' of psychiatry have

¹ Perhaps for reasons surrounding patient confidentiality and varying provincial/state governance, it is difficult to pinpoint exact statistics concerning how many psychiatric survivors are involuntarily committed to hospitals (and for how long); the percentage of survivors who experience psychiatric violence during their institutionalization (and to what degree); and how complex decisions are made to enforce such outcomes (Røtvold & Wynn, 2016). The Canadian Institute for Health Information (2015) cites that 18 percent of inpatient hospitalizations for children and youth aged 5–24 were for mental health concerns, while the asylum population of the United States shrunk from an estimated 550,000 in the 1950s to 30,000 by the 1990s (Testa & West, 2010). I stress that the length or number of times one is abused during psychiatric detainment does not necessarily speak to the extent to which survivors experience trauma, pain, humiliation, and stigma from these events (Eilers, 1994), or during outpatient treatment (Lien et al. 2015; Link et al., 2008). The first author, who

ceased since the time Foucault was writing, even today, most healthcare agents (orderlies, nurses, security officers, physicians, and psychiatrists, to name a few) can at some point use physical or epistemic violence, degradation, infantilization (or some combination thereof) to control how people under their 'care' behave and understand their relationships with those around them (Holmes et al., 2012; Joseph, 2014; Liegghio, 2013). The various individual power techniques include the administration of physical/chemical restraints, medications that shorten life and alter reality, intensive surveillance practices, the use of involuntary incarceration in mental institutions, beatings, infantilizing punishment and reward systems, and various forms of moral judgement and stigma (Ashcraft & Anthony, 2008; Johnston, 2014; Johnston & Kilty, 2014, 2016; Due et al., 2012; Burstow, 2016; Holmes & Murray, 2011; Holmes et al., 2014; Mason, 2006; Meyer et al., 2005). Without these instruments of power or care readily available to them – some of which retain legislative authority in mental health acts (Chandler, 2014; Federman, 2012; McSherry & Weller, 2010; Peay, 2003; Szasz, 1989) – psychiatry would struggle to exist in its current regulatory and professionalized form.

A Foucauldian (2003) reading of medical power suggests that it is generally capillary, productive, never localized, and employed within a web of relations through which subjects manoeuvre (Donetto 2012). Medical power is often shaped by the dominance of biomedicine under colonial interests towards modernization (Zachariah 2014), and closed-mindedness towards alternative medicines (Lakshmi et al., 2015). Despite widespread beliefs in the sanctity of science and medicine, Orlans et al.'s (2017) narratives about medical errors reveal

_

participated in restraining psychiatric survivors during his tenure as a security guard in an Ottawa hospital, documented the practices of physical and chemical restraint as being quite common and relied upon by hospital staff (Johnston, 2012, 2014). He was triggered to resign from his position when one woman experienced having her buttocks exposed and being forcibly injected by several healthcare staff as a sexual assault (Johnston & Kilty, 2014).

that doctors, like all other scientific practitioners, commonly makes mistakes or errors in judgment and must learn and reflect on them to improve their practice. So, who gets to call into question or resist the less glorious practices of psychiatry? Who's accountable and what happens when psychiatrists and mental health professionals make mistakes? The exclusion of the voices of the 'mad' from psychiatric discourse and regulation has been central to the success enjoyed by clinical psychiatry since its development in the 15th century (Joseph, 2014). This leaves many questions open concerning how people internalize or resist medical conceptualizations of what constitutes a healthy or 'cured' subject.

That being said, while modern day psychiatric power and coercion walks a thin ethical line, some patients actually welcome the various interventions when they find themselves in a state of distress. This is especially true when the coercive measures are noninvasive (sometimes hospitalization, soft room containment, observation in seclusion) as opposed to invasive (mechanical restraints, forced medication administrations) (Krieger et al., 2018). When restraints are used, some caregivers try to build trust back with patients by seeking their advice on how to more humanely and therapeutically interact with them during a crisis (Khatib et al., 2018). It must be said that the decisions to use seclusion, force, and restraint in psychiatric settings are usually made through a complex moral reasoning process that is limited by institutional and professional demands, but can be implemented in a way that some argue still fosters good care (Landeweer et al., 2011). Some caregivers who believe in the use of invasive measures still express discomfort using them and must constantly combat principles of paternalism over respect for the patient's autonomy (Valenti et al., 2015). Sometimes things happen in institutional settings; patient outbursts and violence are difficult to control and know how to best react to it (Liégeois & Eneman, 2008). So again,

who gets to decide how to balance mental health service users' autonomy and agency alongside the demands placed on healthcare to treat and intervene with the mentally ill?

I use this chapter to take up some of these tensions. I first explore some of the historical and contemporary dimensions of psychiatric governance, resistance, and discourse, to provide some background for the theoretical and methodological framework that follows in Chapters 3 and 4. I then trace some of the emerging scholarship and activism, now called the 'Mad Movement' and 'Mad Studies', that is shaping critical work in mental health and serves as the departure point for this research. After mapping the tensions present in some of the critiques of the psy complex, I review how narrative approaches to research nuance or offer a counter-knowledge to dominant psy discourses.

The Origins and Evolution of Psychiatric Power and Exclusion

Globally today, mental health patients' personal identities may be molded by the institution over time (Goffman, 1961), or they may resist the spoiled identity altogether, forcing their communities to accept their pre-institutional social position and self-construct (Prior, 1995). Other patients might carefully negotiate normalization and integration processes (Larsen & Topor, 2017; Olesen, 2016), battling unemployment, asociality, re-hospitalization, or programming and treatment plans that tend to carry the elements of the asylum back into their respective communities (Philo & Metzel, 2005; Topor et al., 2016). Some might approach varying madnesses in a more positive light, seeing its expression as having the potential to teach us something about the world (Deleuze and Guattari, 2009; Farber, 1993, 2013; Laing, 1967). Despite the drawbacks of psychiatrization and hospital life, which can invoke fear, trauma, loss, and a lack of autonomy, some patients frame the

clinic space and atmosphere as a place of refuge to regroup and build resources during crisis (Ådnanes et al., 2018; Lidz, 2011; Rose, 2005).

Despite the advances of medicine to permit patients to express a kind of agency in their treatments and recoveries, psychiatry cannot be thought apart from historical regimes of social exclusion. As Porter (1996, p. 17) writes:

Lunatics, the argument went, ought to be confined because new management techniques would make them well. Given proper treatment their intellectual faculties would be repaired and their behaviour rectified...All the same, whether directed towards curing or merely securing, the rationales for confinement hinged upon a growing perception of the essential divide between normal reason on the one hand and delusion on the other.

This theme of exclusion is likewise central to Foucault's (1988) classic examination of madness in the age of reason. *Madness and Civilization* was not so much about trying to discover who was mad at a particular time or what constituted madness, but about how mad people were controlled and knowledge about madness rested on the authorities of truth regimes. After leprosy "disappeared from the Western world" at the end of the Middle Ages, a new figure emerges that is both dark and insidious: the *Narrenschiff* or 'Ship of Fools'. This "strange 'drunken boat' ...glides along the calm rivers of the Rhineland and the Flemish canals" (Foucault, 1988, p. 7) and carries aboard it the mad people of the cities of Europe. For Foucault this practice is "not just a general means of extradition," but the development of symbolic politics that seeks to purify European culture of its mad inhabitants.

It is clear for Foucault that mad people have been given no place in the age of reason. Their position has only ever been thought from a vantage wherein mad people are always-already excluded. It was their unwillingness to accept their own historical conditions of emergence that was central to Foucault's scathing critique of psychology

and psychoanalytic thought. Rather than acknowledge the contingent nature of its own intellectual genesis, psychiatric power has been predicated on an uncritical acceptance of the central claims of modernity: namely, that the reasonable individual subject is the ontologically stable unit of analysis and mad people have no place within this world (Bracken and Thomas, 2001; Bracken et al., 2012).

Rather than being an unfortunate but necessary precondition in the deliverance of psychiatric care, psychiatry only flourished "once, [and] not before, large numbers of inmates were crowded into asylums" (Porter, 1996, p. 17). Porter reminds us that historical sequestration was legally authorized not on the recommendations of doctors but on those of civil magistrates and political economic advisors. Life in the asylums of the 18th century was often grim and marked by monotonous routines and idleness, and many who filled these buildings were homeless, orphaned, or had committed a crime (Norris, 2017). Psychiatric practice thus emerged as a *consequence* and not as the *cause* of the sequestration of mad people. Psychiatric discourse had exclusion and sequestration inscribed within its very conditions of possibility, until institutionalization started to evolve during the era of Medicalization (19th century and on).

But slowly the prison-like atmosphere of these earliest years was being modified, reflecting developments in the surrounding culture...an era when scholars and politicians began considering society as the outcome of communal action and the shared responsibility of individuals rather than as the heritable domain of divinely appointed rulers. New emphasis was placed on education, science, and the use of reason to resolve problems...if people failed to achieve moral responsibility for their behaviour, society might then be faulted for not having provided them with sufficient guidance and support...Religion offered less hope of betterment than the pragmatic application of scientific method—given the right circumstances, troubled minds could once again become productive and happy minds. (Norris, 2017, pp. 142-143)

The term asylum was later replaced with hospital, and perspectives on civil commitment (involuntary hospitalization) considered less the problem of how to contain and restrain mad people, but how to best treat or cure them. The utility of involuntary hospitalization was evaluated in terms of how well it identified and treated mental illness, and could reintegrate patients back into their communities so they could find a place in society following hospitalization (Arnis, 1977). If people were excluded from the broader society because of their condition in this time it was not so much because they were mad but because of the perceived danger they represented to society (Federman, 2012). Psychiatrists were tasked with the mission of treating the mentally ill who could not always take care of themselves or were prone to violence, while those working from a rights-based perspective raised conflict surrounding the autonomy and civil liberties of the involuntary detained (Levenson, 1986).

Canter (2001) points out the complexities of allowing power to shift decisively in favor of the patient, allowing them to make free choices to make up their own minds about treatment options. He distinguishes charismatic power from coercive power (see Azeredo & Schraiber, 2016), arguing that each doctor draws on a distinctive consultation style to get patients to do what they want them to do. Canter argues that since all medical professionals do not alone recognize all medical truths, they should be open to paradigmatic changes in their field and be "sensitive" to power relations, rather than just eliminating medical power altogether. Patients likewise negotiate the power imposed on them by medical authorities; "at least some of the relationship between social structure and life outcomes flows through individual agentic capacities" (Hitlin et al., 2015, p. 164). But how strong does a mental health service user's agency have to be in order to be trusted enough to become a lens upon

which one interprets their condition and life experiences (Thoits, 2006)? The spectrum of madness is infinite, so who gets to determine these thresholds, and what role does the service user have in delineating their take on experience? Do they have to return from a state of madness in order to circumscribe their narrative? Chapters 6, 7, and 8 will present readers with narratives that grapple with conceptions of agency by those who experienced serious mental distress and illness.

As the science of psychiatry evolved and became more professionalized, others grew weary of their legislative rights to control patients' liberty. Some people bought into the principle that patient autonomy and agency should be respected, and thus they began to question the necessity of hospitalization. The policy shift to deinstitutionalization that began in the 1960s—following the wave the psychopharmacology that started using drugs to treat and control mental disorder as opposed to other psychotherapies—relocated the responsibility for treatment of mental health service users from state-funded institutions to the community (Dej, 2012; Thompson, 2014). The idea was that people in distress could receive aid from their communities instead of being indefinitely and involuntarily incarcerated in hospitals. This approach meant to protect mental health service users' basic rights whenever possible, and implied that treatment in the community was a more humane approach to dealing with mental health issues (Davis, 2006).

Elshtain (1981) wrote that if deinstitutionalization was going to work, there would need to be widespread social supports in place, which of course did not occur.

Conservative governments in both the United States and Canada during the 1980s took this a step further by equating autonomy with criminal responsibility (Thompson, 2014).

The reformist goals of North American deinstitutionalization were therefore not successful, and many people previously housed in mental hospitals became victims of 'transcarceration' as they simply moved from mental health institutions to prisons (Novella, 2008, 2010a/b; Stroman, 2003). In this sense, deinstitutionalization was not a natural outgrowth of the psychiatric apparatus, but rather part and parcel of austerity measures aimed at winnowing out the welfare state.

That being said, the latest mental health reforms, while still heavily operating under the influence and control of the bio-medical model, continue to try to improve the safety and efficacy of spaces designed to aid mental health service users' recoveries (Pincus et al., 2016). Home Treatment Programs (HTPs), a form of community care whereby caregivers visit patients with serious mental afflictions (ie. hearing voices, hallucinations, paranoia) several times a day in their own homes, constitute the most recent form of deinstitutionalized care in Canada. With one notable exception (Cohen, 2008), the limited scholarship targeting their efficacy has focused on the clinical evaluation of decreasing symptomology and recidivism (Heath, 2004), which is problematic for people who view such experiences as temporal and not necessarily always/already bad when/if symptoms return, to varying degrees. Optimistically, participants in a new program called "Brief Intensive Home Treatment" in Québec City have told Canadian media that it is the most helpful and lifesaving care they have ever received (Wheeler, 2016). Similar successes have occurred in comparable outpatient programs in the UK (Tomar et al., 2003) and in Germany (Munz et al., 2011).

That is not to say that examples of these reforms have not been sharply criticized for their coercive elements. For example, community treatment orders (CTOs) are legally

binding orders in the provincial mental health acts that force patients to follow a prescribed model of treatment in the community, and if not followed can lead to institutionalization (LeFrançois, 2016). The UN has recognized that any form of involuntary and coerced psychiatric treatment can be experienced as highly traumatizing despite its prevalent practice across the globe (UN, 2015), and racialized and minority populations tend to be disproportionately placed on CTOs (Care Quality Commission, 2010). Other research strongly indicates that CTOs do not reduce the incidence or length of hospital readmission, alleviate the severity of symptoms, make the public safer, or help people in society cope better with their pain (Burns et al., 2013; Burns & Molodynski, 2014; Kisely & Campbell, 2015; Lawton-Smith et al., 2008; Maughan et al., 2014). Voluntary community-based services that do not use coercion or force, on the other hand, have led to more positive outcomes (Dreezer & Dreezer, 2005). Others have questioned how the distribution of 'improved' drugs to treat mental illness, which are supposed to reduce the side effects of older psychoactive medication, perpetuate neoliberalism and the corporate pharmaceutical regimes that ultimately have more interest in selling drugs and controlling populations than developing (if possible) more long-term treatment plans for mental illness (Breggin, 2008; Farber, 2013; Whitaker & Cosgrove, 2015).

The historicist readings and critiques of psychiatric power remind us that medicine's past is built on some coercive foundations, but alongside the goal of treating people in distress, who were perceived as violent, or who did not fit into the prevailing norms of society. Nevertheless, psychiatry and psychoanalysis survived the anti-psychiatry movement of the 1960s (as discussed in more depth in Chapter 3). Tensions and coercions of the past are still evident in some current psychiatric practice, as medical experts today can still

forcibly exclude by incarcerating, restraining, sedating, secluding, and medicating people in hospitals as long as the doctors' decisions are not found to be punitive in nature and in the best interests of the captive mental health service user (Bernheim, 2014; Federman, 2012; Holmes et al. 2014; Szasz, 2014; Fennell, 1996; Neilson and Chaimowitz, 2015). There exist dynamic controversies regarding informed consent to treatment in psychiatry (or lack thereof). Even with the recognition that many mental health service users are autonomous and quite often can make good decisions about their care (Neilson & Chaimowitz, 2015), a great deal of trust and authority is given to psychiatric experts to compulsorily treat mental health service users on the principle that their medical judgments are better than the person experiencing mental illness. Many times, this may be the case, but how can we acknowledge capacity issues without infantilizing service users? The question of how, if at all, can we exact a threshold when people can no longer make decisions about their health falls outside of the scope of this dissertation. However, friction remains over the ethics of care and responsibility owed to mental health service users who are excluded from decisions about their care.

Tensions with Pathologization and Representation in Mental Health

Now that I have examined some of the history shaping the tensions of psychiatric power, governance and interventions, it is necessary to examine the texts upon which psychiatry draws most of its power and authority. This section of Chapter 2 will take up some of the assumptions and purposes of the *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (DSM)—a book Burstow (2016) refers to as a "boss text"—which has become widely regarded as a legitimate tool to define encounters with mental illness and circumscribe appropriate treatment. The DSM, even amidst its drawbacks, may be useful at

identifying mental disorders. Chapters 5 (especially), 6, and 8 of this dissertation will move beyond the clinical definitions of mental disorder to narrate experiences of madness that cannot be fully captured by the reductive definitions present in these texts.

The first two editions of the DSM printed in 1952 and 1968 classified mental illnesses (and non-normative behaviours) according to psychoanalytical aetiological theories. What this means is that the texts focused on trying to theorize what the underlying causes of the disorders were, rather than explore and classify symptomology, that is, mental distress experiences. The third edition of the DSM in 1980 "replaced the theoretical and aetiological system of classification...with an atheoretical and purely descriptive approach to classification, which has remained the favoured methodology in subsequent editions of the DSM" (Tsou, 2016, p. 406). Psychiatry then focused on looking for indicators to classify disease rather than dig into the patient's life history to come up with a theory of why they are suffering the way they are. The DSM-III was heralded by practitioners as revolutionary for its ability to produce reliable and testable criteria for mental disorders; specifically a cluster of various symptoms that could help explain biological, neurobiological, and molecular mechanisms occurring and interacting at multiple levels to produce unwell states of being (Clegg, 2012). One limit of the DSM in a descriptive form is it has difficulty classifying and explaining causally naturally occurring disorders such as depression and schizophrenia, but those illnesses, for many people, still remain real and tangible to those observing or living them (Tsou, 2016). Though grounded in years of clinical research, another assumption is that clinicians must believe that the cumulation of descriptors and criterion are in fact a conceptually sound, uncontroversial, and valid basis for determining the existence of a disorder (Wakefield, 1992).

While the DSM remains a useful text for practitioners trying to diagnose and treat people from their mental illness, like any other discourse or narrative, the text is conceptualized and circulated through a process that is shaped by political, gendered, cultural, and socio-economic forces (Clegg, 2012; Reuter, 2006, 2007). For instance, the gendered disposition of psychiatric pathologization is evident by the disproportionate number of women who are prescribed psychotropic medication or diagnosed with a disorder because they express gender in ways that are deemed suitable only by men (Russell, 1995). The introduction of the DSM-V, which was created in part to recognize the degrees to which culture might influence how mental illness is experienced and understood (Wakefield 2016), still forces patients to absorb other clinical definitions, such as depression, in order to receive attention from the mental health system. This exact tension shaped the recent debate over whether the DSM should redefine gender identity disorder as gender dysphoria or abolish the term altogether. Some members of the trans community believe it is important to have a label that acknowledges their clinical and mental pain while still attempting to debunk ideas that being trans is an illness (Drescher, 2013). And finally, some people describe psychotic hallucination or depression in terms of its rate, content, burden, and phenomenology differently in Western countries as opposed to other parts of the world (Bentall et al., 2012; Connor & Birchwood, 2013; Hopper, 2007; Jenkins & Barrett, 2004; Jenkins, 2015; Kleinman & Good, 1985; Luhrmann et al., 2015).

Critiques of the DSM-IV have extended to account for the sometimes arbitrary and emotional ways upon which disorders become classified and applied to people in psychiatric practice (Cohen, 2013; Wakefield, 2016; Wilson, 1993). Thoits's (2012, p. 201) term "emotional deviance"—defined as "persistent, repeated, or intense violations of societal

feeling or expression norms, where emotion management efforts are often ineffective"—
indicates there is a perceptive (unphysical) threshold people cross when they communicate
thoughts and identities that others recognize as constituting mental illness or sickness as
opposed to just say, unusual forms of expression and distress. Her content analysis of the 351
Axis 1 and Axis 2 disorders located in the DSM-IV finds that 101 (30.5%) of these diagnoses
are primarily established by the recognition of culturally constructed deviant feelings or
emotional deviance. She argues that some mental illness construction and labelling begins
when we lose emotional control, disturb others by expressing emotions that are unruly,
disruptive, excessive, and unsightly (i.e., anger, frustration, nervousness, fear, melancholy,
worry, apathy, laughter), or fail to perform emotions that societies deem to be appropriate
given the circumstances. She and others (Kirmayer et al., 2015) are quick to point out that the
criterion that comprises definitions of mental illness as well as how it is experienced by
people are heavily shaped by cultural constructions of normal behaviour and our underlying
ideological orientations.

What this critical approach might ignore and even try to mitigate are the biological agents and chemical imbalances that accompany extreme distress (i.e., psychosis), which some might see as universal in cause despite being subjective in experience. Given that many experience symptoms of mental illness differently, and there is a general lack of clarity and consensus over how mind problems or experiences are put into medical terms (Rogers & Pilgrim, 2010), it is still difficult to precisely pinpoint the experience of mental illness as solely the result of physical and neurological disease or imbalances. Mental illness was historically described as a "disease of the nerves" (Foucault, 2006, p. 139) that could take on "animal" characteristics and bodily dysfunctions ranging from violence, deviance, and

instability to poor hygiene. Today, the medical model holds that mental distress becomes an illness when it surfaces from a biochemical disorder, genetic predisposition, or virus (Tew, 2005). This perception tends to overlook or take as seriously the social circumstances that bring about mental illness and crises (Goffman, 1961; Laing, 1971). Even in cases where there is evidence that an "illness" may be grounded in social, cultural, and interpersonal contexts, such as the case with post-traumatic stress disorder and perinatal depression (Becker, 2004; Lara-Cinisomo & Wisner, 2013), the medical model prevails by implying that there is a biological disposition to PTSD that is prompted by a traumatic event. Women, racial minorities, impoverished, and homeless populations are more likely to be diagnosed with a mental disorder than are privileged populations (Davis, 2006; Dej, 2012; Mckenzie & Bhui, 2007; Muenzenmaier et al., 2015). The main issue with over-diagnosis and over-categorization of mental illnesses is that they may be disguising other social forces behind people's poor treatment, stigma, or mental illness, and which this dissertation explores in more depth, especially in Chapter 7.

Psychiatric Resistance and Activism

Online activism and social media networks are calling for critical examinations of how people construct meanings around disability and mental health (Burch, 2017). Counternarratives that challenge public attitudes about disability and disablism have garnered media attention and given disabled persons a voice in debates that they would normally be excluded from (Theodorou & Mavrou, 2017). Thus stories about mental distress and encounters with the mental health system begs further analysis and demands the public's attention, compassion, understanding, and respect (Tew, 2005). This section of Chapter 2 will discuss the emergence of "Mad Studies", which seeks to mobilize the voices of mad people to

influence psy-discourse and belief systems about mental health. I then explore some of the limited literature that narrates mental health experiences from the perspectives of service users, which serves as a justification for the narrative methodology I outline in Chapter 4.

Contemporary forms of psychiatry gain their legitimacy through notions of empirical objectivity, whereby knowledge is produced 'independently' of social and cultural forces and ideologies (Faulkner, 2017; Macdonald et al., 2018). From this perspective, psychiatry can be framed as apolitical, despite its connection to global capitalist systems and growing pharmaceutical regimes (Whitaker & Cosgrove, 2015). Such 'expertise' and 'distance' from the lived experiences and knowledge of those labelled mad and mentally ill limits our understandings of mental distress and behaviours and its potential social or spiritual causes (Coles et al., 2013; Faulkner, 2017; Pilgrim, 2014). Because of the privileged knowledge of mental health professionals and suppression of other forms of knowledge on mental illness and distress (Cohen, 2016), less is known concerning how service users resist the psyapparatus and institutionalization.

In response to the many tensions and controversies in the biomedical model of treatment and recovery, a number of scholars, activists, and radical psychiatrists—some of whom identify as service users—have spearheaded a social movement to advance the protections of mental health service users, validate and celebrate their experiences and cultures, and debunk some of the legislative, symbolic, and discursive powers of psychiatry (LeFrançois et al., 2013). This movement, cleverly coined "Mad Studies," seeks to develop an alternative praxis and epistemology to the medical model of psychiatry by exposing the values and presuppositions that shape psychiatric thinking and practice (LeFrançois et al., 2016), and by problematizing the "ontological assumptions about what madness is, how it

comes about and how it should therefore be treated" (Rose, 2017, p. 778). Contrary to psychiatry's objective 'independence' from social forces, mad studies re-inscribes psychiatric practices within the social, institutional, and political forces that shapes all knowledge.

The most prominent way scholars can 'do Mad Studies' is by privileging service user experiences as a form of knowledge and insight into the ways they experience suffering and social oppression (Beresford, 2000; Mulvaney, 2000). Such a positioning works hard to not disqualify mad bodies as irrational, incoherent and deviant, and thus unworthy of full citizenship and 'healthy' status in our societies (Beresford, 2013; Spandler, & Anderson, 2015). More scholarship is needed by service users and critical professionals that interrogates psychiatry and exposes its hidden inequalities and systemic practices of epistemic violence (Burstow, 2016; Russo & Beresford, 2015; Timander & Moller, 2016; Watermeyer & Görgens, 2014), which refers to the "ways certain persons or groups within society are disqualified as legitimate knowers at a structural level through various institutional processes and practices" (Liegghio, 2013, p. 123). Even amidst the concern that doing 'science' excludes people who cannot live up to positivist criteria of evaluation, there is still a need for service user work to be rigorous in order to be considered credible, increase its impact, and find ways to account for the ideological and epistemological differences in class, gender, ethnicity, disability, and sexuality that shape mental distress and encounters with the mental health system (Campbell, 2009; Jones & Kelly, 2015; Rose, 2017; Timander & Möller, 2016).

Feminist standpoint epistemology, as a relevant framework of inquiry, privileges situated knowledge and challenges the notion of a universal and value-free knowledge (Harding, 2004; Rose, 2017). All research stems from a particular perspective, and by

recognizing them we become more able to resist dominant notions of correctness, validity, and legitimacy, and reclaim authority through alternative discourses (Kokushkin, 2014; Rose, 2009). Oppressed people's perspectives can have greater insight into knowledge than dominant perspectives because "those existing in these locations not only have access to the communities developed by those with similar identities, but they have to navigate the realms that are put in place by the dominant groups" (Keating, 2016, p. 42).

Rather than succumb to the mainstream critiques of relativism, standpoint theory finds objectivity through its awareness that knowledge produced is partial. Standpoint positioning encourages researchers to find ways to uncover their value systems and ideologies (i.e., reflexivity), instead of hiding behind them, so that our ideas can be questioned and positioned in ways that do not normalize and pathologize marginalized groups (Haraway, 1988). The end result is a 'stronger objectivity' (Harding, 1993) because marginalized groups can toil both with mainstream discourses as well as the ones produced through their own experiences (Rose et al., 2018). Animated by this framework, this dissertation will shed light on how mental health service users "take back control of their stories to make [their] own decisions about what [their] stories say" (Faulkner, 2017, p. 507).

Working within the feminist standpoint framework, Burstow's (2016) recent edited volume tells readers about how mental health service users and even agents of the asylum continue to face victimization, suppression, stigma, (re)traumatization, and injustice once they become entrapped within psychiatric discourse and practices. It is written primarily by graduate students, service users, activists in the Mad Movement, former 'caregivers' and people employed by the mental health system. Burstow herself, unlike several people in the mad movement or even the book, does not take a Mad Studies approach but instead argues

quite vociferously against both mad studies and the mad movement. She is an antipsychiatry activist and academic that takes a staunch abolitionist approach to psychiatry. The book indicts some psy-professionals who mobilized psychiatric knowledge and practices to degrade, torture, and gravely harm others. As such, it serves to (1) educate skeptics; (2) bolster activism and solidarity in the Mad Movement; (3) vindicate people who encountered psychiatric violence and coercion who often experience their struggle in a void of isolation; (4) provide hope to the many disgruntled professionals working in the mental health field who question their assumed role in helping people; and (5) draw ferocious critique from countless agents who wholeheartedly defend the idea that psychiatry can/will/does help/treat/cure sickly people, whether with complete, partial, or entirely without our consent.

In the volume, Gold (2016) discusses how Dr. John Zubek, a leading psychologist at the University of Manitoba, spent a great deal of his illustrious career torturing his students in experiments (some of whom he coerced into participating) vis-à-vis sensory deprivation, isolation, captivity, and immobilization. The chapter vividly showcases how Zubek exhausted his creative capacity to develop 'techniques' that could pinpoint the breaking points of subjects in interrogation settings. These findings, alongside a number of other 'researchers' doing similar 'work' in the middle of the century, nourished the myriad networks of secret service and intelligence agencies who wanted techniques to extract information from unwilling subjects, or influence those who they felt needed to have a sudden change of heart. What is more disturbing than the very thought that these sick experiments actually took place in the bowels of a Canadian university is the fact that they were funded and rendered ethical by our institutions and research boards. The Canadian Defence Research Board (DRB) provided Zubek with \$18,000-21,000 of research funding

per year between 1959 and 1974 for his sensory and perceptual deprivation branch of his experiments.

Not only do we learn from this how problematic psychological experimentation is still ongoing, Burstow and Adam (2016) reveal how established mental health organizations use forms of bureaucracy and employ tactics of deceit to hide their actions from the public. In 2012, the Centre for Addiction and Mental Health (CAMH) in Toronto placed ads on Craigslist to recruit depressed, desperate, vulnerable, and impoverished people at the end of their rope to take part in 'safe' electroshock 'treatments' (experimentations), in exchange for a few hundred dollars. After Burstow and her small army of activists challenged CAMH to stop what they were doing, and make changes to the research ethics boards that allowed this 'research' to continue, we are left to question if the research actually came to a halt, and if meaningful reforms materialized in relation to their ethical processes and approval boards. Why? Because people doing psychiatric and psychological research not only get to decide what is moral and immoral, right and wrong, ethical and unethical (and determine if there has been a breach), but there are no current and overriding governmental laws that force them to publicly justify the purpose of their experiments, or make known whether they completed a meaningful investigation of their wrongdoings.² Although the CEO of CAMH informed Burstow that they stopped recruiting people for ECT who otherwise would not have been recruited because they did not have a prior clinical justification, it remained confidential what the processes were overseeing their experiments and regulations.

-

² The ethical guidelines overseeing the Canadian Institutes of Health Research, Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada, and Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada clearly stipulate that "research subjects must not be subjected to unnecessary risks or harm", and harm, both physical and psychological, is defined as "Anything that has a negative effect on the person's welfare" (Burstow, 2016, p. 27).

Indeed, much of the literature on organized activism in mental health focuses primarily on policy development and processes of engagement between affected groups and psychiatric agents (Montenegro, 2018; Pilgrim, 2005). Beyond direct forms of action and activism, Montenegro (2018) recently explored how service users disengaged and distanced themselves from the psy apparatus, which positioned themselves outside of the legibility, approachability, and descriptive ambitions of the mental health system. Some studies discuss the logics of professionalization (El Enany et al., 2013) and how those working in mental health are just as prone to psychiatric power and oppression as service users (Chapman et al. 2016; Tosh & Golightley, 2016). All of this is not to say that labelling and diagnosis in its totality is always-already malicious and flawed, as some biomedical narratives and practices can offer comfort and reassurance to service users (Rose, 2005). It is also documented how secondary stigma is both resisted and welcomed by some mental health service users (Griffiths et al., 2015; Krupa et al., 2009; Probst, 2015; Sibitz et al., 2011). Chapters 6, 7, and 8 will take up service users' varying identities and relationships with psychiatric labelling and governance.

I do not intend that the heavy criticisms of the psy-industry I have posed thus far give readers the perception that I am a psychiatric abolitionist or anti-psychiatrist. Nor do I support the pessimistic notion that mental health intervention has a coercive future. That is not my argument, and this point will be reified in Chapter 9 when I discuss the practical implications and ways that the mental health system can improve based on this research. Rather, by exploring these critical relations with the psychiatric apparatus, I have sought to justify the need for mental health users' voices to be taken seriously, which I argue can provide extensive knowledge about mental health and illness beyond clinic definitions and

research shaped by actors who hold a great deal of power. The controversial issues and struggles in the mental health system should be read with some degree of caution, as no system is perfect, and there is no doubt in my mind that the mental health system saves lives. In fact, some of the narratives presented in this dissertation will at times appraise the noteworthy accomplishments of psychiatrists and mental health professionals to help service users recover and gain a better understanding of their illness.

What does a mental health system look like when it takes these criticisms into account, and tries to overcome issues of power, domination, and social control? Consider Dosse's (2011) discussion of the *La Borde* clinic, opened in 1953, which Guattari himself attended in the town of Cour-Cheverny in the Loire Valley of France. Founded by psychiatrist, Jean Oury, the facility still operates today, and is an example of an institution where patients actively take part in its operations. The clinic rejected the traditional approach of isolating people with psychiatric disorders and instead believed that mentally ill persons should mix with 'normal' people, "without forgetting that psychotic patients need medical treatment" (Dosse, 2011, p. 40). Everything about this hospital was different. It had extensive gardens that patients were free to roam through, as they had spatial permeability. The design of the institution was anti-bureaucratic and communitarian. Nurses wore casual clothing and provided patients with more humane and less decentred care. Staff members' tasks, responsibilities, and salaries were all shared since they oscillated between manual labour, housekeeping, running workshops, preparing theatrical activities, and intellectual work, as it was not uncommon there for both patients and staff to be encouraged to study philosophy, nurture their creativity, and develop new forms of subjectivity. Perhaps above all, delusional behaviour was not fetishized; Oury believed that patients' words held some truth and, while

recognizing illness, *La Borde* still sought to seek out the creative elements of madness and be attentive to its transcendental dimensions.

While all of this was going on, *La Borde* still suffered from the downfalls of any institution. Fights would erupt between patients, and Guattari, who became a leader and organizer at *La Borde*, had to sometimes rely on his judo skills to quell any violent tendencies. Still, there was an emphasis on resolving disputes and problems through discussion, rather than force. Patients were likewise encouraged to attend the workshops, and Guattari would occasionally be quite authoritarian with others about the need to get out of bed and become involved in the scheduled activities. In the presence of these power dimensions, *La Borde* demonstrates an active desire to create a mental health utopia and space where self-determination and freedom can occur alongside psychiatric treatment.

Mental Health Stories as Counter Knowledge

Some of work within Mad Studies emphasizes that personal understandings of mind problems and afflictions can digress substantially from dominant biomedical interpretations (Cohen, 2008, 2015), and some accounts can wield enough power to change culture and institutional practices, whether they circulate in policy documents, everyday talk, or various forms of media (McKenzie-Mohr & Lafrance, 2017). Mental health narratives of service users challenge the traditional approach to clinical research by arguing that voluntary and involuntary users of healthcare systems are privileged authorities on their own state of being (Church, 1995; Cohen, 2008; Lafrance, 2014). This work has provided insights into the less known ways people define and overcome their afflictions through, for example, spiritualism (Farber, 2013), self-coping, self-recovery, and alternative treatments (Adame, 2014; Cresswell, 2009; Crossley & Crossley, 2001; Farber, 1993; Watson, 2012). Most narrative

approaches to mental health are anti-modernist because they doubt the possibility of knowing any context-free truths (Bracken & Thomas, 2001). Outsider interpretations are useful to people who experience mental illness when they feel that expert interpretations are superior to their own, and that belief in it can alleviate their pain and anguish (Kirmayer, 2000). Hence any practices or treatments conceived through narrative-based knowledges still have to ensure that in addition to making psychiatric practices user-centred, they are also safe, not too high on ideals, and hold practical utility.

To help grapple with the largely unanswered epistemological tension of how narratives can "engage with the 'real' world whilst also maintaining its distinct focus on subjectivity" (Fleetwood, 2016, p. 174), narrative waves in mental health fields have spearheaded distinct and alternative therapeutic practices. These people acknowledge that mental illness would gain better definition and insight through the stories that often call into question the tidy picture of mental illness that is presented in versions of DSM and institutionally reproduced by some psychologists and psychiatrists (Angus & McLeod, 2004; Carless & Kitrina, 2008; Freedman & Combs, 1996; Grant et al., 2015; Kogstad et al., 2011; Stone & Kokanovic, 2016). Psychotherapists who practice narrative therapy as well as narrative researchers shift away from traditional psychotherapies and pharmaceutical interventions to assisting people in reimagining their lives by revising their internalized and unique life histories to be more "inclusive and appreciative of clients' personal power and responsibility" (Polkinghorne, 2004, p. 53). Polkinghorne (2004) describes narrative therapy as a practice in which lives are understood as unique histories that unfold through the act of storytelling. People construct their lives and give meaning to the actions they take and the events that happen to them by sharing stories that are often heavily internalized, shaped by

culture, and—most problematically—constrictive and blaming. How we interpret the extent to which events positively or negatively impact our lives can limit or expand our sense of possibility for future actions. Narrative therapies help people re-author their life histories in ways that give positive meaning to what some might experience as hardship by emphasizing areas of their stories that appreciate their clients' agency, empowerment, and responsibility (Freedman & Combs, 1996). More inclusive and open-minded interpretations of life occurrences, plots, and circumstances that speak more to the breadth of life can uncover veiled significances to events that may not have been previously considered in other clinical settings.

Freedman and Combs (1996) assert this approach to counselling is not a posture of authoritative truth; more specifically, stories should be looked at as a work in progress where clients experience control over their healing process instead of established and stable certainties (Bruner, 1986). They reject the positing of mental illness as synonymous across all contexts and highlight the dehumanizing effect that mental health research has on people when its goal is to reduce and respond to psychiatric disturbances with predictable, generalizable, and standardized measures. Not only should narrative therapy seek to alleviate mental illness and pain, but it also must tackle the secondary traumas and harms people experience as a result of psychiatric treatment, abuse, and coercion in clinical settings.

In addition to helping people recover from mental illness (Nelson, 2001), illness narratives have provided researchers with insights into how service users manage their conditions and other people's perspectives on them. Countering positivist epistemologies that investigate postnatal depression as a disease and deficit, Stone and Kokanovic's (2016) narrative study depicted women as challenging antithetical discourses that place a duty on

them to be healthy and good mothers. Their stories reflected their own language about pain, sadness, early motherhood, and identity, as they constructed themselves as unwell parents in recovery instead of bad and deficient mothers who are unable to live up to their responsibility to care for their children. Men who participate in sport and exercise have successfully mobilized experiences with severe mental pain in storytelling form to gain support, renew hope, reconstruct their identities, and better their sense of self (Carless & Douglas, 2008). Narratives about the embodied experience of battling mental pain within the intense capitialist, ableist, and sanist structures of society (Breggin, 2008; Deleuze & Guattari, 2009) relates to Spencer's (2012) framework of how bodily, chronic, and everyday pain is managed in subcultural and gendered settings. Put more simply, people who experience varying forms of internal pain associated with mental illness can experience a similar resiliency that fighters express. When put to the test by auditory and visual delusions and internal warfare—voices that are only real to the person hearing them and which can materialize into an entire speaking society—my experience is that the mind, much like the bodies of fighters, can "harden...and turn it into a weapon" (Spencer, 2012, p. 120). Getting through mental pain outside of and within the psychiatric system is a journey laced with difficulty, revenge, anger, frustration, highs, lows, regret, failure, and courage. In Chapter 5, I explore in more depth how I both needed and resisted the mental health system to transform back into a body that is manageable and less dangerous.

Another more notorious example includes Kleinman's (1988) book, *The Illness*Narratives, which is one the earliest and most comprehensive anthropological works that place people's life experiences and perspectives as central to understanding mental affliction.

He argues that how illness meanings become interpreted in medicine must account for the

complexities of personal relationships. More importantly, this task should not be seen as secondary to 'curing' but "constitute, rather, the point of medicine" (Kleinman, 1988, p. 253, as cited in Cohen, 2008, pp. 36-37). Kleinman (1988) claims that psychoanalytical understandings of mental distress became as popular as biological/psychiatric discourses because practitioners (and then broader populations) believe there are deeper meanings to uncover behind most illness stories, even if there is no clinical justification. Quests to further psychoanalytic reality, in his view, can be just as dehumanizing as the mundane reductionism of a relentless biomedical investigation.

Becker (1995) makes the same point when he rejects post-traumatic stress disorder as pathology because some people who encountered human rights violations who are labeled as having PTSD present narratives that are not disordered. A great deal of experiential research on trauma and mental health in general has had to borrow the perspectives put forth by psychiatry in order to gain legitimacy in the health field, namely "the focus on the individual, the theory of a damaged self, and the need for psychotherapy" (Larrabee et al., 2003, p. 36). Without these dips back and forth between the study of individuality, pathology, and relationality, Herman (1992) believes work on trauma would have disappeared. If narrative researchers established that some afflictions such as PTSD are grounded in social and not pathological contexts, patients would still be forced to absorb other clinical definitions such as depression in order to receive attention from the mental health system.

Mental health service users' capacities to overcome the constrictive and distorting meanings imposed on them by those who adhere to the medical model's discourses on mental distress are also evidenced in Farber's (1993) revolutionary book, *Madness, Heresy and the Rumor of Angels*. In largely uninterrupted form, he presents the stories of seven service users

who were victims of psychiatric abuse and labeled by the mental health system as psychotically disturbed, delusional, clinically depressed, and unaware of their risky circumstances. Yet how Farber (1993) presents the narratives emphasizes the service users' resiliency and escape from the marginalizing and precarious circumstances many people labeled as mentally ill encounter, such as the debilitating effects of psychotropic medication (ie, personality loss), unemployment, and non-relationality. As one former psych-ward patient recalled, "There's nothing more depressing than having somebody tell you your brain isn't working right...They wanted to limit me to a mediocre existence...They never asked me what my problems were when I went in" (Farber, 1993, pp. 90-91). The participants are depicted as socially responsible leaders who reflect a keen awareness of the inequalities of society and pose a strong determination to change the world and how people conceive of it. One woman described in his book the benefits of her visions she endured for three months following her departure from a mental hospital.

I felt a connectedness with every other living being, with everything. And I felt at times I had the ability to know what people were feeling. It wasn't merely a thought of my relatedness to other beings, it was an experiential knowledge. In normal consciousness for me there is such a thing as a stranger, there is such a thing as a person that I'm not related to in any way. But in this other consciousness I am very well aware of my relatedness to people just as I normally am with my own brother, my mother or my father. I felt very good...I knew that what was going on was valid for me (Farber, 1993, pp. 82-83)

When juxtaposed to the narratives Farber constructs as belonging to most mental health experts, which can demean the narrators through assumptions of mental illness and symptomatology, readers are left with two binaries on which to judge the storytellers. We either see the patients as irresolvable, sickly, and disturbed victims, or as heroic prophets sharing a hopeful tale of conquest, spiritual vision, existential crisis, self-discovery, and triumph over their descent into madness. Without sounding centrist (as discussed in more

depth in Chapter 3), this dissertation is situated at the crossroads of this binary. Mental health service users have a right to be viewed as sickly and benefit from the rights of this label, but they also ought to have their dignity respected and their views on their own illness not taken for granted in both clinical and broader societal settings.

In Farber's (2012) later work, *The Spiritual Gift of Madness*, he reflects extensively on how historical civilizations and non-western cultures view mad people as in touch with otherworldly realities—modes of being that could reveal truths and meanings most of us do not yet know or engage on a serious, everyday level. Although Tenney (2016) likewise thinks about mental health beyond scientific terms, her spiritual exploration of madness raises tension. While she draws on Farber's (2013) ideas of spirituality, it is necessary to admit that alongside that reality is the 'badness of madness;' there are mysterious, dark, and ineffable energies that cause unspeakable suffering and spiritual isolation, and leave our loved ones in the dark, wondering what to do. Consider a story told by a person who experienced psychosis in one of Farber's (1993) earlier works (which Tenney cites in passing), after she escapes her psychiatrist's office:

And I found myself standing outside on the sidewalk. And I was directed to look to my left and out across a field. I did, and my eyes landed on three crosses of a church...And I knew I was supposed to go there. And I started walking across the field. My mother, I heard her calling me. I wasn't going to look back. I just kept walking. And I felt her coming, and I turned and I saw her coming across...there was a highway and another field between me and the crosses. I turned around and my arm went up and pointed at her and my voice said, "Get away from me, Satan!"...I was not possessed, because I was conscious and I agreed with what was happening, even though it sort of puzzled me, in a way...And after I said that to her I climbed over the fence and I walked across the four-lane highway, and I was aware that normally I would look to the right and left to see if there were any cars coming. But I did not turn my head to the right or the left because I was aware, I could feel, that there were no cars. Obviously there weren't; I did not get run over, nobody put their breaks real fast or anything. (pp. 73-74)

Returning to the points raised earlier about service user agency, we know from this story what the service user believed was real. But what must it have felt like for a mother to watch her daughter, whom she believed was ill and unable to control herself, cross a four-lane highway without looking, uttering what could have been her final words to her, "Get away from me, Satan!" Can we assume that she knew what was better for her at that moment than her mother or psychiatrist? Decisions have to be made, sometimes quite quickly, over concerns for a patient's life and danger to themselves or others. Mental illness is full of thresholds, and sometimes the escape from reality is so detrimental to their livelihood that they must be brought back and managed. This problem begs the questions: When is one supposed to know when to let madness breathe (Spandler, 2014), and see if it will digress? How can that be managed in an overloaded and institutional system that must manage millions of mental health problems everyday? And who gets to decide this? In the analytical chapters that follow, I will engage this threshold and try to identify points of rupture and spectrums that mental health service users work with to guide the shaping of their identities, recoveries, critiques, and appraisals of the mental health system.

Although far less explored, family members include some of the other agents who accommodate and resist the dominant discourses on mental illness. Boschma (2007) found that family members defined membership and dependency of vulnerable members in different ways and with deeper meanings than institutional case records and histories asserted. Those left to spectate at what, for some, is very real torment, are left questioning if/how they should bring us back. And while there is much to challenge with respect to the psy apparatus and its implications for people's identities and proposed solutions to illness (psychotropic medication, hospitalization), mental illness narratives are not necessarily

'false'.

While the boundaries between narrative as a therapeutic practice and sociological method are blurred, what is clear from this literature is that the integration of sociological perspectives and humanist approaches towards recovery can work together to negotiate tensions between the diagnostic labels and illness definitions, while assisting to cultivate better understandings of the recovery process (Pederson, 2013; Watson, 2012). Understanding what mental illness is in its infinitude and helping others overcome it is not inseparable. The large body of work raises a tension for narrative researchers in mental health: is it acceptable to take people's stories at face value? Strictly speaking, can stories be "good at making simple what is complicated" (Sandberg & Ugelvik, 2016, p. 129) because sometimes people mean exactly what they say? How meaning is made through narratives – namely how we understand and communicate what mental illness is outside of clinical settings, and how we relate our own experiences to those of others – can only be partially uncovered by narratives (Doucet & Mauthner, 2008; Randall & Phoenix, 2009). This is because we are limited by the stories that others share with us, and the stories we remember in different ways at different points in our lives. Narrative researchers have to strike a sensitive balance between analyzing the stories in ways that maintain the authenticity of the participants' voices, while still presenting the research as a contribution to the broader movements aimed at bettering (self) recovery programs and desisting coercive institutional practices. Researchers are bound to have their own preconceptions about mental health (critical and/or not) and therefore are suspect to take words out of their context or not relay the precise meanings that were intended by their participants. Since mental health stories hold the potential to build and develop layers of meanings that tend to surface when others

feel loved and trusted (Gair, 2012), the stakes are high when considering the tensions present in the creation of mental health knowledge and claims. It is through the power of stories that this dissertation will navigate, unravel, mediate, and demystify these points of consideration and tensions.

Chapter Summary

In this chapter, I traced the many dimensions of psychiatric power and identified the point in history when medical experts were given control over mad people and knowledge about madness. Medical experts use(d) containment, practices of restraint and seclusion, and moralist discourses to claim authority over what constitutes the truth about madness and therefore rationality. When psychiatry termed mad people as potentially dangerous, the discipline gained legislative authority and forever linked psychiatric power to state power. Those who fight for the autonomy of patients must always confront the binding legal power that psychiatrists hold – their statements of truth carry much power in western ontologies. In the face of these tensions, I have shown the struggle that doctors engage in to still treat mental illness. They are faced with the task of managing mental pain while much of the world stigmatizes and fears it. And the text they draw most of their power from – the DSM – continues to aid them in identifying and diagnosing mental disorders, albeit there being issues with its social, cultural, economic, and gendered applications.

Following this historical overview, I examined the field in Mad Studies and its great work resisting some of the coercive authorities, discourses, and practices of the psychiatric enterprise. The Mad Movement reminds us how knowledge is constructed about madness, and by deconstructing its preconditions, enlightens readers not to miss out on the glories and insights that mad bodies provide. Mad scholars and activists have also told us powerful stories of trouble caused by psychiatrists; tortures and injustices that continue to escape the public's eyes. And lest we forget the work of

narrative scholars and therapists who have taken seriously the stories of service users, and helped them to transform their lives and overcome the traditional practices of biomedicine that have left some scarred.

I have asked many questions in this chapter, some of which our stories cannot fully answer. But what they all revolve around is my search to identify the spectrums of service user agency, so that I can make an argument about our capacity to make claims about mental health and the mental health system. I ask readers now to interrogate with me the practices and ideas of psychiatry, and learn from the service users' stories how we can take our mental health into our own hands, and navigate the boundaries madness and our complex relationships with professionals.

CHAPTER 3: PSYCHIATRIC POST ANARCHISM: A PRAXIS FOR RESISTANCE AND CONFORMITY IN THE MENTAL HEALTH SYSTEM³

~ Madness need not be *all* breakdown. It may *also* be breakthrough...to be mad is not necessarily to be ill, notwithstanding that in our culture the two categories have become confused...From the alienated starting point of our pseudo-sanity, everything is equivocal...The madness of our patients is an artifact of the destruction wreaked on them by us and by them on themselves. Let no one suppose that we meet 'true' madness any more than that we are truly sane. The madness that we encounter in 'patient' is a gross travesty, a mockery, a grotesque caricature of what the natural healing of that estranged integration we call sanity might be. True sanity entails in one way or another the dissolution of the normal ego [emphasis added]. (Deleuze & Guattari, 2009, pp. 131-132)

Alongside institutional concerns, tensions, and indignities, the ability of mad people to resist those who conceive of madness as an ontology or space that must *always* be fixed and exited begs further attention. As described earlier, psychiatric power is problematic for people who do not want to be 'treated,' do not feel that they are ill or suffering, or if they are sick, believe that the treatment, forms of institutionalizations, and stigma are, in many cases, worse than the onset and continuation of symptoms. Then, of course, there is the complex, messy, ineffable, and potentially irreducible extreme (Brown & Tucker, 2010)— those individuals who may sometimes desire intervention on their own terms (such as in the community instead of a hospital), or at other times want complete intervention by system officials when the 'badness of madness' overwhelms them and compromises the safety of themselves or others.

In this chapter, I take up my earlier research question theoretically by asking: what kind of subversive praxis can acknowledge madness as a source of both ruin and

47

-

³ Sections of this chapter have been reprinted from Johnston, M.S., & Steckle, R. (2018). Psychiatric post-anarchrism: A new direction for insurrection in the mental health system. *Annual Review of Interdisciplinary Justice Research*, 7, 232-257.

enlightenment, and something we may need to recover from and move past in order to live a manageable and viable life? Even more crucially, is there a way to find space between radical constructivist and abolitionist approaches to self-determination, and perspectives that value medicine and biomedical understandings of consciousness, without succumbing to centrism?

I respond to these questions by proposing the development of a new understanding of political engagement in the context of psychiatric abolition; namely a post-anarchist approach to the study of psychiatric power and resistance. Psychiatric post-anarchism is a theoretical approach meant to shift the focus for social change in mental health from macro projects concerning institutions, stakeholders, and governing agents to the micro-political realms. Following Saul Newman (2011, 2016), I imagine the ways in which a focus on praxis and the 'here and now' shapes our conceptions of radical politics and emancipatory endeavours. Rather than succumb to what I see as failures in classical anarchist thought and some critical/anti-psychiatry movements that position people as sovereign actors against the state, I argue that contemporary Mad Movements must be willing to constantly challenge their own ontological presuppositions when critiquing and mobilizing against the social forces that render some forms of understanding as mad. Since I have identified the positive successes of the Mad Movement in Chapter 2, it becomes necessary to interrogate how the movement can improve.

But of course, for psychiatric post-anarchism to survive as something more than mere polemics, I must first situate such a framework within the historical and present contexts and resistances that have shaped Western mental health systems, and then specify how an anarchist position remains both possible and useful today. It is to this task I now turn.

Pitfalls and Triumphs of the Critical/Anti-Psychiatry Movements

In rallying against the abuses of the psy complex, the 'anti-psychiatry' movement emerged in the 1960s, which Thomas Szasz (2010b) later clarified as meaning 'anticoercion'. While the scholars engaged in this counter-political movement generally sought to dismantle and eliminate psychiatry as an academic discipline and medical practice (Cooper, 2013; Guattari & Deleuze, 1996; Laing, 1960; Szasz, 2008), some, more than others, still saw value in treating mental illness. 4 Many of these people developed new ideas and investigative lenses that emphasized experiences with madness as a spiritual gift or potentiality that can teach us about (or how to transgress) the limitations of everyday consciousness (Deleuze & Guattari, 2009; Farber, 1993, 2013; Laing, 1967). Although still heavily under-researched, the recent emergence of mad studies in Canada vis-à-vis critical disability studies and some forms of narrative inquiry continues to challenge the master narratives of the psychiatric apparatus by positioning voluntary and involuntary users of healthcare systems as privileged authorities on their own state of being (Adame, 2014; Burstow, 2016; Cohen, 2008; Crossley & Crossley, 2001; Farber, 1993; Kirmayer et al., 2015; LeFrançois et al., 2016; McKenzie-Mohr & Lafrance, 2017; Steele, 2017).

While the anti-psychiatry movement is far from dead (see especially Burstow, 2015), it is imperative to acknowledge that its reputation has been tarnished and discredited due to the problematic and misleading ways in which its ideas were managed historically. Szasz, perhaps the most notorious and criticized pioneer of the psychiatric abolitionist movement,

-

⁴ It is important not to conflate terms such as madness, mental illness, insanity, and lunacy. Whereas mental illness implies the presence of a mental defect or disease of the mind, madness (to the spectator) is a liminal term referring informally to either a state of craziness/bizarre behaviour or very severe mental affliction. Insanity is a purely legal term describing a person whose mental state precludes them from being held criminally responsible for their actions. Therefore, rationality and insanity are defined through a relation of negative externality. The presence of rationality is the condition of impossibility for madness and vice versa. To be rational is to not be insane. To be insane is to not be rational.

mobilized the anti-psychiatry ideology to have people killed and criminalized by the state (Szasz, 2004), or deinstitutionalized without adequate community care and support (Novella, 2008; Schaler, 2004; Shek & Pietilä, 2016; Stroman, 2003). In his fifty years of writing, he worked tirelessly to dismiss widely and professionally established ideas about mental illness as symptomatic of disease and pathology, claiming that mental illness did not exist at all but rather constituted everyday problems of living which are part and parcel to the human condition (Szasz 1972; 1994). By calling into question psychiatrists' power to remove accused subjects from the punitive legal and penal apparatuses – which could sometimes spare them from the death penalty – Szasz insisted anti-psychiatry movements must buy into the moral-rationalist notion that all people are coherent enough to accept responsibility for their actions. It is hard to overstate the scorn and derision Szasz leveled at the discipline of psychiatry over his fifty years of writing. He believed people are tricked into believing they are ill, or in some cases clumsily accept such a label without any scepticism so they may more easily come to terms with their inner sufferings (see Szasz in Farber, 1993). The introduction of his masterwork *The Myth of Mental Illness* begins as follows: "Psychiatry is conventionally defined as a medical specialty concerned with the diagnosis and treatment of mental diseases. I submit that this definition, which is still widely accepted, places psychiatry in the company of alchemy and astrology and commits it to the category of pseudoscience" (Szasz, 1972, p. 1).

Trained as a physician, Szasz's definition of illness is fundamentally reliant on a homeostatic structuralism. The body, being an organism tending towards equilibrium in its function is ill when its structure manifests an abnormality. Szasz's position does not rule out the development of psychiatric symptoms *a fortiori*. It is rather that the conception of illness

refers to a malfunctioning organ. As the mind is not an organ it, therefore, cannot be ill. His definition of illness is by no means arbitrary. It is one he finds useful because it suits his staunch libertarianism. Szasz (1970, p. 299) is uncompromising in his belief that most of psychiatry is inherently coercive since should the necessity arise, a psychiatrist may be obligated to have their client involuntarily committed in a facility against their will: "The practice of 'sane' men incarcerating their 'insane' fellow men in 'mental hospitals' can be compared to that of white men enslaving black men. In short, I consider commitment a crime against humanity". Szasz justifies his critique of psychiatric practice entirely on a utilitarian calculation. Consider the distinction he makes between the forcible confinement of a 'criminal' and that of a 'psychotic':

The principal purpose of imprisoning criminals is to protect the liberties of the law-abiding members of society. Since the individual subject to commitment is not considered a threat to liberty in the same way as the accused criminal is (if he were, he would be prosecuted), his removal from society cannot be justified on the same grounds. (Szasz 1970: 304)

From a critical criminological perspective such a view is incredibly problematic. There is a long history of imprisoning people who pose no threat to the liberty of others as Szasz himself is well aware considering his criticism of the criminalization of drugs (Szasz, 1992). Of course, this evidence alone does not invalidate his claims. Rather his view is problematic because it proposes a zero-sum binary wherein the removal of freedom from some must be justified in terms of the acquisition of freedom by others. Reasoning, as he does, requires Szasz to assert that 'freedom' exists outside of relations with others, that is, outside of relations of constraint. In striving for realism, Szasz committed himself to the ultimate form of idealism in political philosophy.

Michel Foucault (1975; 1988; 2006), whose politics were arguably much more discrete, contended that scientific and contemporary understandings of madness were generated by the very rational politics and truth regimes of which madness can, by definition, play no part. He showed, through his historical nominalism, that scientific practice for determining madness was not the result of the internal validity of the knowledge itself and its correlate in perception, but as a result of the historical a priori categories that determine the applicability of valid judgements. In his celebrated lecture "The Subject and Power," Foucault (1983, p. 216) identifies the basic kernel of political action as "promot[ing] new forms of subjectivity through the refusal of this kind of individuality which has been imposed on us for several centuries," namely by the state. Yet his transcendental structure, privileging of perception, and separation of knowledge from ontology — meaning only those things we perceive do we know and thus can we speak about as existing — renders such praxis all but meaninglessly radical. Foucault (1988) might have challenged the discourses of madness, specifically how they are the necessarily excluded element in western philosophy since Descartes, but he did not go far enough because he privileged the separation of knowledge from praxis while simultaneously putting forth an idealist ontology of the body. Madness nonetheless exists; it is just something that need not be dealt with in such austere fashions, as others continue to claim (Rose 1994, 1998, 2006b). While Foucault was intensely politically active in the early 1970s, his research practices have been largely politically ineffective because he lacked a way to incorporate the 'ready-to-hand' or proto-ontological foundation of sensation into an intelligible platform for activism. Anarchist Paul Feyerabend (1987: 6, 299) is very blunt about his feeling towards this type of scholarship:

Instead of providing guidance for personal and social choices they withdraw into their theoretical edifices and explain from there why things were as they were, are as they

are and will be as they will be...theoreticians are not that innocent. They are recommending analysis over and above understanding, and this even in domains dealing with human beings...without realising that a procedure whose main aim it is to get rid of all human elements is bound to lead to inhuman actions.

The theory of post-anarchist praxis I forward here is one that prefers not to view thinking with "cognitive priority over the conditions of their effective survival in the world" (Margolis, 1989, p. 377). The theory of praxis views cognitive behaviour not in the Foucaultian sense as a reflection on an external and unknowable world but rather as (re)productive and generative because it activates the latent potential of human beings. In other words, since people themselves produce truth rather than just dream of it, they are brought closer to universal forms of meaning.

In trying to explore both the potentials of madness and materialize them into institutional forms and practices, Gilles Deleuze and Félix Guattari (2009) approached madness as an expression of an existential impasse created through relationality and epistemologies of 'becoming.' Schizoanalysis is the inverse of engaging with a line of thinking that internalizes a pre-existing model.

What does schizoanalysis ask? Nothing more than a bit of a *relation to the outside*, a little real reality. And we claim the right to a radical laxity, a radical incompetence – the right to enter the analyst's office and say it smells bad there. It reeks of the great death and the little ego [...] The task of schizoanalysis is that of learning what a subject's desiring-machines are, how they work, with what syntheses, what bursts of energy in the machines, what constituent misfires, with what flows, what chains, and what becomings in each case. (Guattari & Deleuze, 1996: 88-92)

They promoted scholarly adventures that are expansive and seemingly *endless*: "live the field of the possible that is carried along by the assemblages of enunciation...throw[ing] [ourselves] into an analysis without knowing what [we] are going to find" (Guattari & Deleuze, 1996: 136). With no beginning or end in sight, the body without organs, or diluted substance of the interpellated subject, represents the "interbeing" of substance and production

it is the point of rupture and also continuity in an apparatus where meaning unfolds, takes
 shape and interacts with other parts. Allow me to explain.

For Deleuze and Guattari (2009), biological, social, and political assemblages – which refer to the machinic substances and intensities that produce flows and operations, and establish connections between certain multiplicities – operate beyond the level of the individual human subject. Consider Delanda's (2016) example of the warrior-horse-bow ensemble of the nomads. This assemblage "can become a component part of a large one, a nomad army, while its own components can also be treated as assemblages: the bow as an ensemble of a flexible arc, a string, and a projectile" (p. 4). Thus Deleuze and Guattari do not simply write about subjects, but engage in a form of collective, discursive writing that make critique possible (Usher, 2010). Because of this, reading them is difficult, but their point is to force readers to think outside of established modes of reason that become naturalized, hegemonic, and repressive. Take, for instance, their concept of the rhizome. Opposite to the tree of knowledge, which represents a secure, foundational knowledge with a logical hierarchy, the rhizome symbolizes non-hierarchical entry and exit points in data representation and interpretation, "which is opposed to arboreal conceptions that work with dualist categories and binary choices" (Usher, 2010, p. 70). Deleuze and Guattari (2005) are critical of views in the world that privilege master narratives of the Western Enlightenment, which tend to presuppose the inevitability of hierarchy and authority. Rhizomatic networks have unexpected eruptions where desire infiltrates logic in a constant state of movement and fluidity, connecting any point to any point while not necessarily being linked. The rhizome is a critique of all totalizing logics and systems that seek to explain circumstances, existences, experiences, and realities within a master code or framework.

The suppression of resistant practices still occurs however. Deleuze and Guattari (2005) describe how planes of organization work alongside the planes of consistency, trying to bring to a halt lines of flight (which I will soon conceptualize) and interrupt the movements of deterritorialization. Social forces and systems such as capitalism necessarily de-territorialize by destroying traditional social hierarchies, but at the same time, reterritorialize and reify new forms such as the state; it is in a constant process of collapsing and being restructured. The rhizome is made of "lines of flight", which radically can be understood as a metaphor for everyday resistance that lead in a multitude of directions (Wood & Brown, 2010). Rhizomes are made up in the struggle between stabilizing (lines of consistency) and destabilizing (lines of flight) forces such as psychiatric power and resistance, and thus their vectors "connect and unify different practices and effects and by so doing establish hierarchies and fine relations between centre and periphery" (Usher, 2010, p. 71). Lines of consistency establish rules of organization, such as the way in which this dissertation is structured, while lines of flight disarticulate relations between and among practices and effects, breaking down unity and coherence. Lines of flight transgress codified and socially hegemonic practices and abnormal behaviours through various practices of discontinuity, disruption, or fracture, which overcome docility and uniform life, "changing forever the nature and significance of familiar histories and given situations as they interact along the way" (Wood & Brown, 2010, p. 519). Drawing on this concept, this dissertation explores what lines of flight, or continuous transformation, challenge and subvert psychiatric power (which is a line of consistency), or conform and remain within society's coded flows.

The analytical chapters of this dissertation will represent lines of flight, as the narratives struggle to resist psychiatric discourses and power while still being enabled,

disentangled, and conformed by them. There is a 'mental health' reality but then there is also the reality of representation, which constitutes an interplay of forces which generate the regularities that classifications work to pick out (Duschinsky et al., 2015). Classificatory systems, such as mental illness, both hide and partially capture the subjugated reality of madness and spatio-temporal dynamisms that articulate living forms from within, as opposed to a pre-given essence or structure. When sequences of behaviour are simplified as unitary, Guattari (2011) cautions that scholarship ends up reproducing linear, objective causalities. A line of flight, rather, does not result in any comfort or protection, but allows free-flowing subjects to regain their milieu when danger appears; yet also live on the boundaries of exteriority, both with fragility and confidence (Deleuze & Guattari, 2005). Where there is reterritorialization, there will be deterritorialization, just as in the narratives presented here by mental health service users, we see both undichotomized constitutions of resistance, conformity, and struggle. The hope of such a concept enables the expansive possibilities of experimentation in the context of desiring-production, or in other words, "to keep enough of the organism for it to reform each dawn; and...to keep small supplies of significance and subjectification, if only to turn them against their owns systems when the circumstances demand it" (Deleuze & Guattari, 2005, p. 178, as cited in Duschinsky et al., 2015, p. 184).

Lines of flight are also intersectional in that they coalesce the "co-constitutive forces of race, class, sex, gender, and nation" (Puar, 2012) and so on instead of problematically imposing mutually exclusive identity paradigms (Crenshaw, 1991). Intersectionality rejects the top-down ordering of oppression and holds that social divisions mutually construct and constrict each other (Keating, 2016). How dispositions unfold and take form within social movements is nuanced, unanticipated, unpredictable, unstructured and fluid to such a degree

that we cannot mistake subject positioning as a stable and fixed experience (Khasnabish, 2008). I found friction and assemblage between how activists represent themselves as subjects of political suppression and as relational figures who critically engage psychiatric power. There is no simple method available that exhaustively categorizes, defines and describes the participants' conflicting social struggles and lives, or "litany of disjunctions" (Deleuze & Guattari, 2009). In this research, the theoretical concepts that emerged in practice surfaced in messy ways, which supported Guattari's (1996) assertion that "nothing can unravel, by the sole magic of the transference, the real micropolitical conflicts in which the subject is imprisoned; no mystery, no hidden universe" (p. 52).

Also, many of the participants in this dissertation are racialized, which refers to the idea that "social structures, social ideologies and attitudes have historically become imbued with 'racial' meaning, that such meanings are contingent and contested, and that they are shaped by a multitude of other variables, economic, political, religious" (Small, 1994, p. 36). Black and minority ethnic communities are disproportionately represented in the mental health system, with statistics showing that in the UK, for example, they are three times more likely to be admitted to psychiatric care, 44% more likely to be compulsorily detained, more often diagnosed with schizophrenia than white service users, more likely to have police involvement in their admissions, and more often experience physical and chemical restraint (Keating, 2016, pp. 173-174). There are sparse examinations of race in the extant literature on madness (Gorman, 2013; Kanani, 2011), thus this analysis will at times try to unfold intersections of madness and race in order to provide a more nuanced understanding of the persistence of racial inequalities in the mental health system.

For Foucault (2006), agency (which I will conceptualize later in this chapter) is something that should be aspired to when resistance is needed, and which can be regained by playing games of truth.

...psychiatry said more or less: I will not pose the problem of truth with you who are mad, because I possess the truth myself in terms of my knowledge, on the basis of my categories, and if I have a power in relation to you, the mad person, it is because I possess this truth. At this point madness replied: If you claim to possess the truth once and for all in terms of an already fully constituted knowledge, well, for my part, I will install falsehood in myself. And so, when you handle my symptoms, when you are dealing with what you call illness, you will find yourself caught in a trap, for at the heart of my symptoms there will be this small kernel of night, of falsehood, through which I will confront you with the question of truth. Consequently, I won't deceive you when your knowledge is limited—that would be pure and simple simulation—but rather, if one day you want really to have a hold on me, you will have to accept the game of truth and falsehood that I offer you. (pp. 135-136)

Of course, not everyone believes destabilizing the forces of power within these institutions vis-à-vis "truth games" is the best way to venture forth in a critique of the establishment.

Critics of these post-structuralists such as Chomsky (1981) are more interested in getting the wheels of social justice moving and using whatever tools of social change the system allows to better change the unjust structures found within apparatuses such as psychiatry. The rationalistic thinkers Habermas (1983) and Mill (2005) would argue that the opening up of communication spaces that facilitate the democratic and free market exchange of ideas would also be a valuable way to enact social change. Further, as is the case with many critical ventures that "promise too much" (Bracken & Thomas, 1998, p. 17) and rush to production, some of the more macro experiments and institutional reforms that drew on these models of destabilization – such as asylums where mental health service users had some control over the function of the institution – succumbed to cooptation (Guattari, 1996). As emphasized in Chapter 2, any reforms that operate, at least in part, under the influence of the biomedical

model always seem to encounter this problem (Fennell, 1996; Foot, 2015; Lawton-Smith et al., 2008; Novella, 2008).

Foucault's passage, however, is important at shifting our attention to the value of micro-political struggle. My reconceptualization of psychiatric resistance is interested in the 'surplus' that enables praxis in the first place and privileges the autonomy of the subject without resting on beliefs in the possibilities of grand narratives and macro-forms of resistance. Asserting distance from institutions is not so much of a revolutionary procedure as it is an insurrection. As Newman (2016, p. 56, emphasis in original) sums it up within his post-anarchist frame, it is "a withdrawal from the game of power and counter-power altogether...[to] an *indifference* to power." Being indifferent to power is desirable because it asserts space from the very entity that creates friction and constantly collapses struggles – struggles that are vulnerable to failure because of a problematic faith in the public's capacity to obtain democratic enlightenment and widespread change through rational debate against the State (Dean, 2001; Steckle et al., 2019). Localised acts do not await revelation but rather reveal the capacities and potentialities of agential behaviour to challenge or support the status quo.

Psychiatric Post-Anarchism as a Desirable Future

So what exactly is post-anarchism? Simply, it is the position that presupposes anarchy as an inherent condition of social order. Rather than viewing anarchy as the end result of a series of political actions, post-anarchist politics becomes the actualization of an always-already innate freedom (Newman, 2016). It should be clear enough that such a position necessitates a break with forms of political action that rely on either metaphysical conceptions of subjectivity or supreme moral or normative principles guiding praxis. Yet to

endorse such a position, I am presented with some problematic questions: particularly, is it possible to cross the aporia separating perspectival knowledge from legitimate truth? If so, on what *foundation* can such a truth be based?

Coming up with a theory to help frame this problem is crucial if I am to develop a new political praxis for psychiatric resistance, particularly one that situates itself in the anarchist tradition. However, given the present analytic suspicion towards meta-narratives (Newman, 2001), I have to be clear about what this foundation would look like. Woodcock (1962, p. 7) describes three essential components of any potential 'anarchism': first, it must be a criticism of existing society; second, it must have a view of a desirable future; and third, it must propose a way of transitioning from one to the other. Since I have already satisfied the 'criticism of existing society', it is with the latter two of Woodcock's (1962) triad that I am now concerned.

Classical anarchist thought is typically criticized on the basis of its supposedly naïve or otherwise facile commitment to a utopian world in which hierarchical systems of authority are abolished. The negation of these hierarchical systems of authority, principally represented by the state and its "bodies of armed men" (Engels, 1981 [1942], p. 230), is popularly understood to be done in furtherance of a world marked by chaos, disruption, and destruction. In other words, anarchist thought is marked colloquially by *negation* and does not, and indeed cannot, put forth any *positive* conceptions of social order (Williams & Arrigo, 2001). The singular focus on negation often results in the anarchist being represented as a cynic. A very old but apt joke might help make this clear: a fellow goes into a restaurant and says to the waiter, "Coffee without cream, please." The waiter replies, "Sorry, we're out of cream. Could it be without milk instead?" Here the anarchist is that person more

concerned with the lack or absence of something and is therefore marginalizable as a scoffer or misanthropist (see Johnston & Johnston, 2017). My goal is to capture something more positive and life-affirming in anarchist negation.

But what sort of anarchism is even possible today? Nineteenth-century anarchists floundered as a consequence of their binary conceptual divisions that distinguished between natural and artificial authority and essential versus oppressed human nature; that is, the idea that 'Man' was possessive of an innate morality and rationality. For anarchists like Bakunin (1953), this hidden kernel of 'Truth' was simply oppressed by the existing power centres of society such as the Church and the State. His desirable future consequently was one in which anarchism goes beyond the limits of the Church and State to allow for innate human morality to actualize itself.

Rooting the position of resistance to forms of order imposed without animality, or otherwise material aspects of human subjectivity, was crucial to establishing a theoretically justifiable political position from which to oppose the Church and State. However, as Vaccaro (2013, p. 126) recently argued, the establishment of an ontological arché or "counter-foundation of being" in these forms of anarchistic thinking is problematic because it tends towards transcendental abstraction. Rather than engender a new form of order from within the inherent chaos that marks human social systems, these early anarchists succumbed to reformism by imposing another form of authority from without, that is, a substitution of 'rational power' for the 'power of authority' (Newman, 2001; Schürmann, 1987).

To incorporate post-modernism's scepticism towards meta-narratives and sweeping claims into the development of an anarchist political position, I still have to accept that this

post-anarchism would be one that would abandon epistemological foundations in the legitimacy of science and rationality as master-discourses (see Hacking, 1983; Feyerabend, 1975), and ontological bases in the acceptance of an originary and primitive human nature. So to answer the earlier question in the negative: no, one can never cross the aporia separating perspectival knowledge from legitimate 'Truth.' Thus there is a need to revisit the issue of how aporia is represented.

What I need to do is perform a Žižekian move by assuming this difference between perspectival knowledge and legitimate truth has the fundamental structure of a Kantian antinomy. No longer can we reduce one side of the antinomy to the other by saying we either have one perspective from which to view the world or the naïve realist view that there 'really is' an ultimate truth that human finitude *prevents us* from accessing. Instead, we must assert the difference as irreducible, and "conceive the point of radical critique not as a certain determinate position as opposed to another position, but as the irreducible gap between the positions themselves" (Žižek, 2006, p. 201). This position opens up a new domain that traverses the binary between real/illusory by undermining its distinctiveness. The importance of the Žižekian move here is that the ontological status of human being is marked by a terrifying excess or non-symbolizable kernel that thwarts any attempt to define it, but still remains inherent to the conditions of *being and becoming* human.

This is why psychiatric post-anarchism must be one that relinquishes classical anarchism's *a priori* assumption of an innately moral-rational human subject. Anarchy as a political position is not a *telos* or a *means* to an end but the *actualization* of an always-already innate human freedom possessed by virtue of its own excess. This type of freedom must not be misunderstood as the classical anarchist or liberal political economic sort. People

are not "born free and everywhere in chains" (Rousseau, 1998, p. 49). However, and contra the assertions of social constructionist arguments, neither are we completely discursively constructed subjects. As such, ontological post-anarchism locates itself somewhere amidst the anarchist-cum-liberal understanding of a free and autonomous individual at the centre of history and the social constructivist position of a totally discursively interpellated subject.

Psychiatric Post-Anarchism: How Is It New and How Do We Transition?

Perhaps the 'post' in psychiatric post-anarchism does not in-and-of-itself connote something 'new.' The 'post' is nothing more than an exercise in re-signifying anarchism in light of the knowledge that the ontological preconditions of anarchism — the moral-rational human subject — have never actually existed. Of course, I do not just want to preserve a specific lineage to the past, but want to revitalize anarchist ideas in ways that were never intended. That is, by using the Žižekian conception of the subject as always-already both inside and outside relations of power alongside Newman's (2016) anarchism, which does not presuppose an innate human agency, I mobilize a new political position from which to critique the coercive psychiatric apparatus.

The newness described here is a praxis for psychiatric resistance that, as done in the past, raises concerns over how our world can be such that psychiatric practice appears so intelligible and holds true at all times for the person to whom such perceptions are normal. Yet under these conditions of power, psychiatric post-anarchism operates on a platform that carefully and seriously weighs concerns for recovery and the unpredictable circumstances that accompany mental illness, against the risks and harms of enduring psychiatric coercion, violence, institutionalization, and normalization. I am forwarding a political position that

values the legitimization of multiple forms of resistance and even conformity, and accepts that different outcomes will work for different people.

What I believe is the biggest question here, and one that is of most relevance to critical criminologists of this age, is: to mobilize such a political mode of engagement, must we not abandon the historical tug of war that exists between reformists, abolitionists, and supporters of the establishment? Does the merger between abolitionist and post-anarchist thinking lie in its approach to struggle? In thinking about Woodcock's (1962) criterion of transition, if the goal of psychiatric post-anarchism is to generate peace *and* insurgency, it follows that re-coding and re-mapping the intensities of political movements is imperative to asserting space from power, authority, and battles from within that escalate tensions and constrict so many social movements (Gavrielides, 2008; Nagle, 2016; Piché, 2016).

The only true position for an emancipatory political critique of psychiatric power is through the recognition of cognition as something that itself has presuppositions — presuppositions that require a fundamental gap in the individuals themselves as a result of their existence as relational beings. Madness is a type of relation to an uncertainty (science), and its conditions of validity are historico-specific. Yet even if we do not identify as mad, madness is our neighbour and thus a fundamental component of us at all times, which means that we can always *mobilize it*. The grounds for political emancipation must be rooted in a conception that (1) suspends the idealist assertion of perception as the root of knowledge and (2) is effective because it grounds its conception of agency in an ontological 'surplus' or 'excess,' that, like the obverse of a mirror, is present but un-symbolizable within the frame.

This model, therefore, is one that works hard to (but never can) relinquish personal authorities, theoretical cynicisms, and inner fascisms (Deleuze & Guattari, 2009) that have

spearheaded dogmas trying to define the 'best practices' of political struggle. There has to be some acceptance of the agency of others to resist or accept the system within the means that are available to them, even if this means circulating (to some extent) the hidden or macro agendas of political and institutional stakeholders. An example of a relevant movement embodying these principles is Psychiatric Survivors of Ottawa (2017), which is a community organization of peers who use their "lived experiences with the mental health system to support one another in moving towards [their] full potential." Driven by the values of self-determination and respect for the people's varying identities and relationships with the mental health system, they provide alternative recovery and wellness programs (e.g., art, spiritual outlets, music, movies, exercise, games, community transitions), as well as a diverse range of peer and family support networks and workshops.

From a post-anarchist position that starts with a non-acceptance of coercive power in order to open up "space[s] of contingency and freedom rather than following a set pattern of anarchism" (Newman, 2016, p. 15), the success of a critical psychiatric post-anarchism movement cannot be measured by its capacity to abolish the entire (macro) psychiatric apparatus. Let us evaluate it instead by its capacity to promote autonomy, knowledge production, self-determination, alliance building and growth, and heal people in the 'here and now' by transforming the immediate circumstances and relationships of actors entangled within the system. It would be easy to advance Szasz's old abolition by suggesting, as the anarchists long before us did, we remove the state altogether instead of merely severing the link between the state and psychiatry. But psychiatric post-anarchism can do more by focusing its concentration on the present moment forms of action and insurrection instead of single-issue revolutionary projects.

There is no problem with utopian imaginaries, and, indeed, a certain utopian impulse is central to all radical politics in the sense that it punctures the limits of our current reality. However, what guarantees are there that the realization of the stateless society — to the extent that this is a possibility — would not bring with it its own unforeseen coercions?...What is central for me in anarchism is the idea of autonomous thinking and acting which transforms contemporary social spaces in the present sense, but which is at the same time contingent and indeterminate in the sense of not being subject to predetermined logics and goals. This does not mean that anarchism should not have ethical principles or be impassioned by certain ideals — but rather, that it should not, and perhaps any longer *cannot*, see itself as a specific programme of revolution and political organization. (Newman, 2016, pp. 12–13, emphasis in original)

It should be unsurprising to my readers that this perspective, like others (Kirmayer et al., 2015), sees the enactment of alliances between activists, scholars, and caregivers as a strategy to discover new forms of organization, genres of freedom, and techniques for bargaining with authorities. Negotiation is not a permanent commitment, nor does it have to compromise the subject's values through an acceptance of the sanist discourses that were built on gendered, heteronormative, neoliberal, racialized, and colonial foundations of reality (Burstow et al., 2014; Deleuze & Guattari, 2009; Drescher, 2013; Johnston & Kilty, 2015; Joseph, 2014; McKenzie & Bhui, 2007; Raz, 2013; Russell, 1995; Whitaker & Cosgrove, 2015; Ypinazar et al., 2007). But the ideas and beliefs we cannot tolerate or surrender to sometimes come from people who, like us, make mistakes and still seek to improve the conditions of living.

On Responsibility, Autonomy, Resistance, and Agency

It is now important to further conceptualize the terms I have raised. For Nietzsche (2014), who was a mighty inspiration for Foucault, responsibility is severed from any understanding of a 'will' or 'consciousness' and manifests itself as a result of the bodily dispositions of individuals which are themselves affected by their circumstances. Writing during the same era as Freud, Nietzsche believes that responsibility is conditioned based on

systems of discipline that train individuals to respond to stimuli in particular ways. To

Nietzsche, at the start, we are all just bundles of libidinal forces seeking pleasure and avoiding
pain. When we transgress, our bodily energies recoil upon us and breed into us certain
dispositions and ethical relations of self-to-self and self to others. Responsibility is the
product of this development. Nietzsche criticizes morals, values, and juridical notions of
responsibility for their contractual models rather than showing their developmental character,
and he roots the originating force of this development in the bodily energies of the
individuals. Nietzsche thus severs the conscience, understood as the awareness of the
difference between right and wrong, from the juridico-moral accountability code. The
conscience is not determined by material forces, moral universalism, or a totalitarian
government enforcing an array of norms.

This framework problematizes the legal idea of backward-looking accountability linked with the "moral idea of accountability that focuses on the agent's forward-looking conscious intention" (Diprose, 2009, p. 116). Diprose's critique of the juridico-moral idea of personal-responsibility raises an important question; namely, how can we conceptualize responsibility without fostering determinism (in demanding continuity between past and future)? She points out some of the problems with this tendency:

Under such conditions of a *failure of political responsibility* there is a tendency either to fall into step with this revised code of conduct such that personal responsibility (in the juridical sense of accountability or duty) seems to vanish, or public life descends into a blame game and responsibility (duty and blame) fall disproportionately toward women, particular racial and ethnic groups, the socially disadvantaged, and the dispossessed...what happens to the capacity for personal responsibility, and the normative basis of conscience judgment, and conduct, when the laws and moral norms we supposedly embody seem to be undermined by a government that we assume is responsible for keeping them in place? (Diprose, 2009, pp. 117-118)

Diprose (2009) conceptualizes responsibility beyond the freedom determinism debate, which signifies a relation between the self and juridico-moral code that is excessive, self-critical, and transformative of norms, and thus leaves people open to an undetermined future that is a condition of conscience. Nietzsche (2012) asserts that the force of forgetting, rather than memory and self-consciousness, constitutes human existence, and the juridico-moral code of accountability and law counters this force by attaching to some intensity, thus in some sense, joining forces with the force of forgetting. In other words, one owns the past in the present but under the compulsion of an undetermined future. Hence, "the temporal structure of the promise and of accountability assumes the ability to commit the self to a *particular* future and, through a selective memory, to recoup in that future a past self, word, or deed that is now present" (Diprose, 2009, p. 122).

The point of all this is to position responsibility in a way that does not rest on obedience to the law and norms one inherits instead of choosing. Nietzsche (2014) is critical of responsibility insofar as it rests on the premise of free will. Nature is not freely chosen but inherited, and therefore we cannot predict the future or stake a claim to it. But although we cannot choose the future, we can transform our inheritance of it and open up new possibilities. Genuine self and political responsibility becomes more about developing a critical politics that resists the imposition of futures on everyone rather than viewing individuals as sovereign, calculating, irresponsible subjects.

And what does this discussion have to do with power relations and resistance?

Consider Deleuze's (1983) take on Nietzsche when he identifies that power is not what the will wants, but the one that wants in the will. Hence we "will never find the sense of something (of a human, a biological or even a physical phenomenon) if we do not know the

force which appropriates the thing, which exploits it, which takes possession of it or is expressed in it" (Deleuze, 1983, p. 3). Even acts of power, domination, and subjugation result in new interpretations, which can be mobilized to reveal a particular complexity about the forces which are already in possession of the object. Every force is related to another force; every will is necessarily exercised on another will and is not an involuntary process; this is the principle of Nietzsche's philosophy of nature. When there is a will to command or obey, there is a creation of hierarchy (dominant and dominated force), which Deleuze (1983) identifies as the problem inherent in nature: "life struggled with another kind of life" (p. 8), or more simply, power with and alongside resistance.

Of course, certain forms of resistance do little more than serve to reinforce the system of injunctions that come to define themselves over and against transgression. So transgression in some instances serve as the libidinal support for mechanisms of sovereign, juridical, and negative power. Consider Foucault's (1977) writings on 'counter-conduct' in *Security, Territory, and Population*. This is an important moment in Foucault's history of liberal governmentality as protestant resistances in the 17th and 18th century are seminal in weakening the political power of the church while simultaneously increasing the hold of religion on the collective minds of the population. The object of government moves away from the economy of souls and towards the government of men and their relations with religion being one of men's qualities rather than a more encompassing object of government. It becomes actively written into the genealogy of liberalism that subjects should be seen as reflexive and resistant beings who have the capacity to refuse to accept modes of government. This dynamic between ruler and ruled creates new mechanisms for exploitation, as it allows for governments to engage in game theory, playing one side against the other.

Yet, counter-conduct can also meaningfully affect political administration and lead to real change and not mere populist outbursts. It is case specific. Resistance is the art of counter-conduct: a desire not to be governed in that way, by those people. We can relentlessly question: "By whom do we consent to be directed or conducted? How do we want to be conducted? Towards what end do we want to be led?" (Foucault, 1977, p. 197). The basic point here is that with modern forms of power, resistance comes to be the antecedent of power: there is no power without resistance.

However, Foucault is primarily critiquing a model of power that is rooted in juridical conceptions of right and authority. This relies on a social and political ontology of binary dualism that Foucault contends no longer holds after the 18th century. It relies on what he calls a circular ontology of political power; the idea that a ruler has a divine right and the ability to carry out sovereign power without any connection to the regularities of the collective lives of those being ruled. If political power comes to be seen as rooted in the domain of civil society (which in this conception loses autonomy), then modern social life is no longer fragmented along the lines of a political dualism (sovereign/subject), but political power is infused within the domain of collective life. Political space has acquired a very 'flat' character and has to rely on the libidinal energies of individuals, groups, and organizations to serve as its point of anchorage. So, if power is not localized within political/juridical institutions but should, as a first principle, be seen as diffused within social life, so must also be resistance. There can be no general theory of resistance or encompassing definition: there can be local or particular ones based on a time or place (as Newman clearly contends).

I could critique Foucault for offering no model of resistance beyond guerilla warfare, mindlessly attacking forms of power and hoping for the best. But I think Foucault's point is

simply that resistance cannot be seen as the transcendental valorization of an innate human or subjective capacity. The idea that humans have an ability to be self-reflexive, self-regulating, and questioning arises in history at a point in time for Foucault and its arrival on the political stage reformulates the dynamics of political space.

However, what Foucault never really considers is that in Kant, there might be reason to suggest that people continue to exist as non-knowing beings. Foucault's model of human agency is based on the idea of a knowing, interested subject; there is no consideration of what Žižek (2006) calls practical solipsism or that people can act without really knowing why. Not just that people are lacking full information since that is inevitable, but that people might be doing things they are unaware of. In Žižekian terms, unaware-actions have performed a socially-synthetic function. They create a social bond based on mutual understanding of propriety.

On the whole, the more civilized human beings are, the more they are actors. They adopt the illusion of affection, of respect for others, of modesty, and of unselfishness without deceiving anyone at all, because it is understood by everyone that nothing is meant sincerely by this...In order to save virtue, or at least lead the human being to it, nature has wisely implanted in him the tendency to willingly allow himself to be deceived. (Žižek, 2014, p. 59)

Here, the basic gesture or tendencies of humanity are to act in ways they do not understand. This does not valorize the inner worldliness or ascetic life nor is it a submission to external legal codes. Agency is more performative. This explication will be demonstrated through the varying acts of agency I and my participants encountered during our lines of flight with madness. In madness, we lose some element of control, so I argue we are also agential in a performative, less-intended manner. This idea of a social conditioned unconscious is the basic thrust of Žižek's psychoanalysis; that people are marked by incompleteness or loss and are constantly dealing with this in ways that are structurally variable and have tendencies

among different populations. This alters the structure of resistance. Resistance is not about making calculations that vary over time and space, but it is about acknowledging the tendencies of systems that you cannot understand; acting in ways that are positive and agential, but not necessarily directed.

To return to the point of Bartleby, a conception of psychiatric resistance of this kind still relies on having to choose to refuse the choice: "I would prefer not to". We have to target the system that forces choice by finding its own condition of impossibility. We simultaneously choose and do not, and do not fully understand why. This would also seemingly open up the Foucauldian understanding of resistance to include the 'mad' population. Who are mad people if not the people who cannot choose? Who cannot make informed decisions? Whose behaviours place them outside the normative structures? But if resistance is based on an ontology of human being that valorizes the performative dimensions, then self-knowledge is neither a pre-requisite for agential social behaviour nor praxical resistance. So do not expect the participants in this dissertation to know (in the realist sense of the term) in the throws of madness (even if their post-hoc narrativizations deceive), but expect them to resist, and expect the meaning of that resistance to be mobilized into a framework of political responsibility.

What Does the Future Look Like?

I should emphasize that it is not my intention in this dissertation to imply I am always/already critical of those who take a firm and unwavering stand against the formal mental system. The mental health service users you will hear from in this work, including the author, all take a different position in terms of their criticism, resistance, conformity, and disengagement with the Canadian mental health system. But some people have just simply

had enough of psychiatry because of what psychiatry has done to them or their loved ones. Madwomen in the Attic (2017), a grassroots feminist support group in coalition with the Network Against Coercive Psychiatry (n.d), continues to publicize how women "have been victimized, traumatized, harmed, shamed, or otherwise affected negatively by the psychiatric industry at large...[that] misuse[s] mental health treatment as a form of social control, policing, or bullying into submission." Yet by making post-anarchism the departure point for action rather than imagining a society without power relations, we turn more to a Mad Movement that questions all the ways in which power is accepted, admissible, inevitable, and distributed — including the ones we create and promulgate. Sometimes the greatest prisons we face are ontological: in the everyday, inner struggles for power and control that strike our sense of being must first be overcome before we can imagine how massive networks of social control can be meaningfully changed. As I learned in my own mental health journey, engaging these struggles, remissions, and relapses is a life battle. One of the contributions of this dissertation is to interrogate if such a "micro-political transformation of the self in relation to power" (Newman, 2016, p. 54) can help mental health service users and people positioned within the Mad Movement become more aware and critical of the political consequences that could arise from sweeping macro change or destruction that some ancestors of the critical psychiatry movement toyed with.

The answer to finding a balance between treatment and coercion, to organizing mental wellness between domination, power, and coercion, I argue, begins with challenging the macro discourses of madness through micro-political resistances. Put simply, if bigger and broader changes are going to ensue, then the smaller changes have to happen first. These ripples can take effect by listening to, and engaging the stories of a few mental health service

users. Other strategies might include prioritizing raising our children in caring (not corrective) environments (see Chapter 7), teach them how to appreciate (and not dismiss) others' emotions, creativity, and different capacities for learning in schools, and encourage one another to develop active listening skills and befriend those in distress (Burstow, 2017). Burstow emphasizes that when these humanistic values are adopted, services will unfold in ways that do not always give precedence to psychiatric expertise but rather emphasize community participation and responsibility — whereby conflict management and "people's welfare [are] everyone's concern" (Burstow, 2017, p. 37). This vision requires a distance from apathetic leanings that are also guilty to power, and which allow psychiatry to remain as a thinly critiqued institution.

Something as simple as re-directing day-to-day power relations between mental health service users and doctors through our voices and struggles could certainly be counted by the Mad Movement as a valid form of resistance to the myths, stigmas, and labels that circulate throughout our institutions. Intervoice (2018) (The International Network for Training, Education and Research into Hearing Voices) and the Hearing Voices Movement have gained prominent ground in Europe to challenge the assertion that hearing voices is always a sign of mental illness. They educate psychiatric professionals, the public, and people with mental health concerns that not everyone who hears voices is overwhelmed. Some are able to draw on alternative strategies to manage their voices, while others actually need their voices to help construct a deeper understanding of their life experiences (Blackman, 2001; Jenkins, 2015; Jenkins & Barrett, 2004).

If the Mad Movement is tenacious and empathetic in its approach, psychiatric apparatuses will have more incentive and will to learn from its dogmas, and help vulnerable

populations in the present moment under conditions that trust and respect the autonomy and expertise of service users. As found in the historic anarchist traditions, this perspective is still unapologetic in its idealism. I sustain my confidence that the day will come when mental health service users are afforded the capacity to be sceptical of the psychiatrists' solutions and cures, refuse them at times, and negotiate all the available options so that they are comfortable with what tries to make them better, especially within spaces that are less violent and stigmatizing than many psychiatric hospitals. After all, an insurrection that is impossible to defeat is one that refuses defeat, but to do so it must remain in motion and travel in unpredictable directions, unafraid of its intersections, divergences, and oppositions (Khasnabish, 2008).

To be clear, my goal in this dissertation is not to adopt a self-righteous relativist approach to understanding and resisting mental illness: "far from appearing as merely a repressive or negative force, psychiatry can often direct its interventions at willing subjects" and those who believe the expertise will help them (Scull, 1991, p. 169). However, the coercive application of psychiatric treatment to people who do not support it, or cannot communicate their lack of support, walks a thin ethical line and therefore must be continuously be interrogated (Burstow, 2016). While these are points of sensitivities to be aware of as we embark on this insurgency, they are not, as Burstow (2013, p. 85) remarks, "reason to dispense with these words, nor reason to tone them down, nor even reason to bypass the ones not yet adopted by the community as a whole." Make no mistake about it, we will never be able to understand everything about the mind and body, be it our own or others'. Yet the myriad ways in which others speak about the mind and resist discourse can all work together to demystify understandings of madness that put our dignity in peril. For

the sake of both moving forward and starting over, we have to believe in our capacity to create something new and better. We cannot do this with eyes that refuse to gaze at the unbearable pains of affliction, stigma, and suppression, and ears that ignore the meaningful sounds of irrationality and uncertainty found in the stories of people. While the insanity of reason and stability decays, the sense and glory of madness await our discovery.

CHAPTER 4: NARRATIVE METHODOLOGY

The psychiatric apparatus' inability to coherently capture the complexity and messiness of madness provides the starting point of this research. There exists the need to better identify and theorize the dimensions and temporal shifts that contribute to the good, bad, and ugly of madness if we are to improve our understandings of, and reactions to it. To trust, mobilize, and listen to the voices of those who encounter madness or live unbearably inside institutions of social control has never been more urgent. My post-anarchist praxis and narrative framework of inquiry offers a platform for service users to story and mobilize their experiences with the psy apparatus as well as their sense of self in relation to this apparatus, in ways that resist, accept, endure, complicate, and add knowledge to dominant ideological and medical narratives. Our stories contribute to the growing but small mad studies movement in ways that nuance and/or coalesce the ideologies and emergent forms of activism. Before the storytelling can begin, this chapter is dedicated to fleshing out the framework upon which this research draws from and engages.

What is Narrative Inquiry?

A narrative tells a short or long story about something meaningful and significant in a person's life (Butler-Kisber, 2010); it is a way of knowing, thinking, understanding, and speaking that is embodied, integrating physical, social, and psychological dimensions of comprehension and experience (Bruner, 1986). Big stories tend to be autobiographical and are used to analyze identity, while small stories, that is, the stories we tell in passing in our everyday interactions, tell us how narrative is "performed and accomplishes particular tasks, including identity" (Bamberg, 2004, p. 367, cited in Phoenix, 2008, p. 64). Narrative inquiry is a fusion of interdisciplinary and disciplinary approaches to research, methods, and analytic

lenses that gravitate around an interest in "biographical particulars as narrated by the ones who live them" (Chase, 2005, p. 651).

Both the sociological and psychological narrative traditions idealize storytelling as an "important activity because narratives help people to organize their experiences into meaningful episodes that call upon cultural modes of reasoning and representation" (Fraser, 2004, p. 180). From a post-structural position, people narrate stories to others in order to convey their emotions, beliefs about the world, and the blurred ways of knowing that bring about messy accounts of lived experience, and to "make sense of the epiphanies or existential turning points in their lives" (Denzin, 1997, p. xvii). Denzin (1997, p. xvii) clarifies what he means by "messy": "messy texts are many cited, open-ended, they refuse theoretical closure, and they do not indulge in abstract analytical theorising. They make the writer a part of the writing project". Narrative researchers carefully consider the power of words, and how their accumulation can render visible hidden meanings and transgressive, counter forms of knowledge.

The narrative turn in social sciences is broadly characterized as a movement from the locus of objectivity and post-positivist realism to that of subjectivity and interpretative constructions and analyses of meaning (Clandinin, 2007; Pinnegar & Daynes, 2007). With an emphasis on uncovering *and* building particular and deeper meanings of social phenomena, narrative inquiry in general distances itself from generalizable approaches to methodology such as quantitative research, which looks for mathematical relationships in empirical observations and data (Guba & Lincoln, 2005), or grounded theory, whereby researchers try to build up rather than dig down theoretical propositions through the analysis of their data (Charmaz, 2000). Whereas sociological approaches to narrative inquiry tend to emphasize

the relational contexts that guide how stories are produced, made meaningful, express identities, as well as reinforce and contest dominant social practices in our societies (Doucet & Mauthner, 2008; Cohen, 2008; Fraser, 2004; Polletta et al., 2011; Somers, 1994), narrative approaches blossoming out of psychology usually focus on how the self is created by individual thought and language processes (Bruner, 2004). What follows below is a description of the four major turns in narrative inquiry, or categorizations that help us identify where researchers and disciplines have located themselves in relation to narrative methodology and knowledge making. While these borders remain porous, they trace well the critiques and epistemological tensions that have pushed narrative modes of inquiry to influence, in some way, most of the social sciences.

The Narratives Turns in Social Sciences

Pinnegar and Daynes (2007, p. 3) describe four methodological narrative turns in the social sciences: "the attention to relationships among participants, the move to words as data, the focus on the particular, and the recognition of blurred genres of knowing". Before elaborating on each one, I will mention that what all four narrative transitions hold in common is that they study stories and descriptions of a series of events, and embrace the idea that the story is perhaps the most fundamental and telling account of human experience.

The first methodological narrative turn, which is characterized as "a movement away from a position of objectivity defined from the positivistic, realist perspective toward a research perspective focused on interpretation and the understanding of meaning" (Pinnegar & Daynes, 2007, p. 9), acknowledges that research is an encounter where relationships between researchers and participants will change both parties, as well as shift and blur any established identity categories and power dynamics that might have been present before the

research began (see Belur, 2014; Beuthin, 2014; Johnston, 2016; Walby, 2010). Here there is a recognition that social interactions are rarely static but embedded in context, culture, and histories; thus to decontextualize findings requires a great deal of caution in order to speak to the experiential nuances and differences of social phenomena.

The second narrative turn promulgated the paradigm wars (see Given, 2017) and rejected the modernist trend towards statistics so that reliability can be met, or put differently, "asserting that anyone experiencing a phenomenon would label it with a similar, hopefully identical, number or in the same way" (Pinnegar & Daynes (2007, p. 15) for the purposes of verifiable replication. Narrative inquiry as both a method and phenomena of study is driven by the same assumptions of qualitative research more broadly. Whereas quantitative approaches generally value prediction and control of the research setting, qualitative and narrative researchers are interested in understanding their participants. Experience is the inductive departure point of a narrative research design, question, and practice.

Narrative inquiry begins in experience as expressed in lived and told stories. The method and the inquiry always have experiential starting points that are informed by and intertwined with theoretical literature that informs either the methodology or an understanding of the experiences with which the inquirer began. In essence, narrative inquiry involves the reconstruction of a person's experience in relationship both to the other and to a social milieu. (Pinnegar & Daynes, 2007, p. 5)

This form of what Bruner (1986) labels paradigmatic knowing endeavours to know the 'actual' and universal conditions and aspects of experience, in contrast to narrative knowing which seeks to understand the 'possible'. Narrative methodologies in sociology especially oppose the "bourgeois" (Hartung, 1945), "bogus" (Young, 2011), and erroneous promise (Kuhn, 1970) that research, as a scientific endeavour, can be (to some extent) a neutral, generalizable, unbiased, atemporal, minimally value-laden activity (Guba & Lincoln, 2005). Narrative knowing replaces numbers as data with words because numbers and statistics draw

on a restricted language, whereas stories speak with more power and wonder to the accounts of kindness, hopefulness, resistances and relations to inequality, marginalization, and oppression. Like any methodological representation, statistics are social constructions (Wyly, 2009, p. 316), yet the sterility in how numbers are often presented in research provides researcher with few avenues to explore "the coherence of the reports or the consistency of expression or the nuances of language that suggest integrity" (Pinnegar & Daynes 2007, p. 20). Words, on the other hand, give us that opportunity, especially since not all social phenomena are quantifiable nor reducible to the forces functioning on their constituting elements (Turner, 2006).

This is not to say that using numbers to illuminate empirical realities is flawed or wrong, however narrative inquiry questions if numbers actually meet the goals of positivism as originally laid out by Comte (1875), which is to formulate universal and generic properties of the social world and laws about their dynamic properties (Sebok, 1995; Turner, 2006). Certainly, this tool can achieve these implications for mathematics and physics, but it is a cumbersome task to use statistics across all the human sciences and social sciences in ways that speak fully to the complexity of the social world. And still, narrative inquiry, like most qualitative models that value case studies and attention to detail in participants' voices, is still subject to evaluative post-positivist questions surrounding the merit, trustworthiness, and rigor of the research (Flyvbjerg, 2006). This is where narrative approaches to methodology differ, namely in deciding: Who owns a story? What counts as stories? What makes a story 'good'? What are the most appropriate and descriptive modes of analysis researchers can draw on to make sense of, and disseminate the results? What happens when narratives compete? Lastly, what are the reasons for choosing particular stories (Lafrance & McKenzie-

Mohr, 2014)?

In moving from the general to the particular, the third narrative turn holds that there is more to be gained in understanding accounts as subjective, and the accumulation of this knowledge will never be neat and tidy to the extent that it can make universal claims about experience without any tension. This idea connects closely to the sociological imaginative project of Mills (2000) and the symbolic interactionism tradition, in that subjectivities can be seen as gateways to identifying how personal troubles equate to broader social issues. Subjectivities that are produced through stories do not add up together to give us a neat portrait of reality (Denzin, 1997). Instead, this blurred way of knowing (the fourth turn) provides us with a deeper and more comprehensive picture of the innumerable social forces at work that create inequality and injustice, with an emphasis that there are multiple ways of understanding experience. Thus interpretations and possible solutions to social problems will bloom out of particular cultural contexts (Pinnegar & Daynes, 2007). The difficulty still present in this model (and the fourth narrative turn in general) is that it assumes that a person, even if fragmented, messy, and multi-voiced is always stable enough in terms of cognitive function that they can be storied, or storytell. Truth, then, becomes a competition. Whatever stories they do share become rendered as fiction because their bodies and minds are seen as lesser than those labeled as able-bodied. It is the goal of this dissertation to take the stories of people who experience mental illness, in all their complexity and digression, and position them on the spectrum on truth to add to the body of knowledge in the sociology of mental health.

Porous Disciplinary Boundaries

Drawing on Chase (2005), Butler-Kisber (2010) identifies five major approaches to

narrative inquiry across disciplines. While narrative psychologists tend to focus on how stories affect people's individual lives (I elaborate on this more in the next section), narrative sociologists, on the other hand, explore how the processes of storytelling shape the construction of identities as well as our relationship between the events of lived experience and the articulation and interpretation of these activities in a narrative (Clandinin, 2007; Doucet & Mauthner, 2008). This way of accounting for experience differs from other sociologists who concentrate explicitly on intensive interviewing practices to investigate how people draw on language conventions to make meaning and sense of their lives. Within the field of anthropology, several anthropologists have merged life history approaches to interviewing with critical ethnographic methods to co-construct explanations of events and cultural practices. Lastly, autoethnographers who use narrative dialogue and the study of the self—sometimes in collaboration with other voices (Ellis, 2000; Sparkes, 1996; Wall, 2006)—aim to render intelligible their complex autobiographical experiences. Distinct from psychological trends, narrative sociologists interested in exploring their self or the self of others do not treat their interpretations as "disengaged from an obdurate reality" alongside the understanding that the veracity of narratives should also not be "dealt with by attempting to find objective indicators, uninfluenced by subjective interpretations" (Ezzy, 1998, p. 170).

The key difference in how these approaches vary based on disciplinary frames relates to researchers' perspectives on how identities become known and constituted; namely what roles, performances, and stories researchers prioritize and legitimize in the creation of meanings. Does identity come from 'within'? Is it always produced relationally? Can observers demarcate an identity without intervention from the participant? How do all of these critical questions resonate and intersect throughout the process of storytelling and

meaning-making? Narrative psychology that is grounded in the positivist paradigm "assumes a unitary, rational narrator, a coherence of identity, and a transparency of meanings between interview and interviewee" (Rogers, 2007, p. 102), and so from this perspective it is appropriate for researchers to ask participants about facts, events, and meanings in sensitive ways that do not second-guess or take for granted the storyteller's point of view. Bruner (2004), a psychologist, argued that the construction of selfhood through storytelling involves an unending process of mastering how to meet our needs that are dependent on the situations and circumstances we encounter.

In contrast, narrative sociologists, anthropologists, and some psychologists (see Weine, 1999) working more explicitly from a social constructivist lens reject naturalist, individually-driven views of the self and believe that the self and meanings are created in large part through sociality. The narrator, listener, and narrative take shape through their social context as well as the "multiple truths and shifting identity positions" (Rogers, 2007, p. 102) common to social relations. Narratives as a social production place importance on the researcher to be self-reflective about the research process and their role in the mutual creation of meaning.

Post-structural narrative researchers on the other hand assume stories have been produced through social discourses as opposed to simply changing in accordance with social contexts (Denzin, 1997). For them, narratives are a process by which a narrator constructs a reality, and readers and listeners frame that reality based on their understanding of the story (Marcus, 1994). Post-structuralism is a response to (and not anti) structuralism. Scholars in the structuralist approach to knowledge study systems by analyzing their structures, with the assumption that every system has a definite structure. They try to identify the universal,

general laws by which those structures function (Combs & Freedman, 2012). Post-structural scholars seek to classify finer and finer levels of complex systems that have ambiguities and paradoxes (Combs & Freedman, 2012). My post-anarchist praxis I developed encourages me to focus on the local and particular aspects of stories, rather than their generalizable meanings. To answer my research questions, I will focus on how mental health stories are valued in terms of how they embody exceptions and uniqueness, rather than categories per se. I will locate our agential capacities in the narratives to showcase the very specific and minute details that demonstrate our autonomy and capacities for self-determination in the mental health system.

Although described simply, this process of storying is not tangible to the extent that a narrative can be interpreted in a singular way because no categories of identity are stable; thus post-structural narratives will speak to the messiness and multiplicity of possible meanings, sometimes to the point that both the speaker or listener do not recognize the seemingly infinite implications and nuances (Rogers, 2007). While post-structural narratives—which are the ones this dissertation will engage—join "the personal, the biographical, with the political, the social" (Denzin, 1997, p. 200) and swing back and forth between voice, interpretation, and description, they should still favour emotionality in the stories shared in order to stimulate social change and critique (Cohen, 2008). Emotions, especially when some of them become labeled as mad or deviant (Thoits, 2012), have a tendency to not count as truth when challenged by competing rationalities. Emotions, however, matter because they are a way of knowing, and often a trigger point to understanding a phenomenon (Spencer et al., 2012). When we feel strong emotions towards something, there is meaning to be found.

Narratives are inextricably emotionally structured, since emotions are fundamentally relevant to social life. We learn about emotions through the unfolding sequences in stories (De Sousa, 1980), and thus our own re-telling of these events will at some point capture emotionality. Temporality and subjective representations of these emotions relay their significance and configure the emotional experience of listening to a narrative (Kleres, 2011). We cannot fully understand the emotions unless there is some consideration of its history (Nussbaum, 2003). Hence, the narratives presented in this dissertation will seek to grapple with those early emotional moments in the lives of mental health service users that help ground the many contexts that shape the production of their story.

Storytelling as a Research Method

Narrative interviewing is an active process (and often far less structured) in which participants and researchers engage in a co-construction of meanings and memories that gains access to the complex past, "the told and untold, and the remembered and forgotten" (Gemignani 2014, p. 127). Fraser (2004) identifies how narrative interviewing helps the researcher respond to different communication styles, avoids turning the interview into an extracting exercise, builds trust, provides participants with freedom in how they respond to and ask questions, and lastly, helps researchers account for and make sense of the politics involved in making knowledge. Like much qualitative research, the goal of narrative interviewing is not to be generalizable, but reveal deeper meanings, biographies, and small and big stories that provide context to identities, all of which can stem from a small number of encounters (Anderson & Kirkpatrick, 2016; Bernhard, 2015). The narrative interview setting is one of many social sites where stories are shared and interpreted for the purposes of

recognizing our commonalities and differences with others, validating our existence, revealing and constructing our sense of self, and restoring order and value in our lives.

Storytelling is in our blood. We are the storytelling species. Stories were once the center of community life. We are recognizing more readily now that there is something of the gods and goddesses inside us, in the stories we tell of our own lives. Life storytelling gives us direction, validates our own experience, restores value to living, and strengthens community bonds. (Atkinson, 2002, p. 122).

Despite these advantages to narrative research designs, narrative researchers doing critical work have to strike a sensitive balance between analyzing the stories in ways that maintain the authenticity of the participants' voices, while still presenting the research as a contribution to the broader movements aimed at bettering (self) recovery programs and desisting coercive institutional practices. It might go without saying that what authenticity means in the context of a mental health user is difficult to pinpoint (hence the contribution of this project), especially from a perspective that accepts that meanings and stories are built relationally. Researchers are bound to have their own preconceptions about mental health (critical and/or not) and therefore may not relay the precise meanings that were intended by their participants. Interjections of reflexivity throughout the research design can soothe this tension (Doucet & Mauthner, 2008). In particular, narrative research designs can implement autoethnographic components in the form of short story writing, reflexive intervention, poetry, art, or vignettes to render intelligible their complex autobiographical experiences (Ellis & Bochner, 2000; Sparkes, 1996; Wall, 2006). Vividly depicting my experiences with the psy complex will give readers a strong idea why I am located in the project the way I am, and they can use those illustrations to draw their own conclusions about the stories that are shared.

Of course, some experiences are messy or "radically non-narratable" (Butler, 2001, p. 59, as cited in Stone & Kokanovic 2016, p. 104), especially in cases when serious mental illness can deny people the opportunity to author their life stories in ways that are coherent to both the narrator and listener, and preserve or renew identity (Baldwin, 2005; Carless & Douglas, 2008; Larrabee et al., 2003). Stories that deal with trauma are especially difficult to retell.

Where the meaning of one's life is disrupted, what words then can be found? What story can be told? For isn't a story, from the ordinary person's perspective, a meaningful telling or retelling of a coherent event or series of events that thus shows the listener a slice of the teller's life and experience? But how does one say the story of political torture, of sexual assault, of wartime atrocity, of abrupt and untimely loss, when one commonality of trauma experience is the feeling of a chaos of seemingly unutterable experiences collapsing into that "wordless nothing"? (Larrabee et al., 2003, p. 354)

The ableist assumption that storytelling is the purest form of meaning-making has not been resolved since Bruner (1986) articulated the position; however researchers in critical disability studies have recently turned to the idea that narratives (not limited to storytelling, but also encompassing performative, artistic and autoethnographic designs) can assist us in understanding the complexities of the social world of people who are not identified as ablebodied and able-minded (Smith & Sparkes, 2008). Doucet and Mauthner's (2008) perspective is that stories involving great despair, madness, and trauma are still told anyway, even if incoherent, and since stories are all that we have, it follows that meaning from them should not called into question by discourses of irrationality and rationality.

It is important to add that the social scientist is deeply embedded in the processes that are being observed and written about. Plummer (1995) illustrates this point in his examination of the social aspects of people's sexual stories that are usually taken up with individual, medical, and clinical discourses. He asks many sociological questions that beckon

researchers to critically take up their own positionality with respect to the telling of stories, and critically examine what is also not being said and why. Stories are not just living texts but comprise of social actions and performances embedded in social worlds, and thus it is our job to uncover and render intelligible those mysteries and the "real active, embodied, impassioned lives" that make them up (Plummer, 1995, p. 170), even when the stories share very trivial, visceral, and dark occurrences. Stories, too, have audiences who may react to the text with passion, using the narratives for guidance or as a place to find their own life. Other times, readers may respond with indifference, "hearing so lightly what others say so intensely" (Plummer, 1995, p. 21). It is my hope that the stories shared in this dissertation, difficult as some are to bear and believe in all their pain and stigma, will be transformed into political accounts that do justice to the mental health system, and call for ways to improve and rectify it.

To return to the discussion about mental health stories, even though it is unfeasible to do a phenomenology of any mind other than the one belonging to the phenomenologist, this does not create a post-modern conundrum that might pigeonhole us into believing we can only speak about the self. What we can do is a post hoc phenomenology of how others *speak about* the mind and mental processes (Kirmayer, 2000; Kirmayer et al., 2015). The limitation is that we are never analyzing the 'here and now' unless we are willing to confront the frontlines of madness, which carries its own distinct concerns for ethics. Storytelling, from this perspective, does not favour the modernist assumption that holds that language is an accurate and reliable link to the "clearly" and "unambiguously" demarcated boundaries between the objective (real) and subjective (mental) world "out there" (Freedman & Combs, 1996, p. 28). Rather, it engages with the postmodern idea that the only worlds we can know

are the ones we share interactively through language because language constitutes our truths and beliefs. Narratives cannot be delineated as a gateway to accessing pre-existing truths about the mind.

This ambiguous form of Kantian realism takes the position that there are universal truths and a world "out there"—what Lacan (1977) refers to as "the real"—however the impossibility of knowing universal representations of truth means that such a world might as well not exist. As articulated in Chapter 3, Žižek (2006) responds to this divisibility by arguing that even though the chasm between the objective and subjective world is irreducible and therefore inaccessible, we can still affect it vicariously through fiction, language, narrative, and so forth. Stories about life shape "the real", and so we must interrogate its effects to reveal other conditions of ontological possibility. No matter what, the most complex autobiography will hide more than it discloses just as its interpretation will never be completely 'true', but what narratives do reveal are potentialities of how people "can resist their dictates and find support in subcultures that are living different stories" (Freedman & Combs, 1996, p. 33). Language, after all, is an instrument of power that shapes the production of discourse (Foucault, 1988). If the discourses of society decide what knowledge is true, proper and moral, then those who control discourse will inevitably control knowledge. From this angle, mental health narratives reflect our agency and capacities as actors to re-story the fallible dialectic around madness, which get reproduced by the polite, ordered, and moral society as concretely known and knowable. Mental health narratives can embody either resistance or a conformity that at the very least is drawn under the dynamic and ongoing conditions of consent. While most of the participants in this study were coherent and reflexive about their mental health journeys, one participant mentioned during our talk

how his story was about 20% complete. Partial knowledge, however, is still knowledge, and thus can be treated and mobilized as truthful.

Research Design

Interviews

This study was approved by Carleton University's Research Ethics Board-A (CUREB-A, Project, #108479). I conducted unstructured, narrative interviews with ten individuals who identified as having recovered (or partially recovered) from a serious mental condition or problem. The interviews lasted between 50 minutes and 2.25 hours, exclusive of taking short breaks. Seven of them were held in a private study room on campus that could not be overheard by other people, while the remaining three, at the request of the participants, were held at a public coffee shop and fast-food location. Before commencing the interviews, all of the participants signed an informed consent form outlining the project details, risks, and sensitive nature of the study. Participants were compensated with a \$20 Tim Horton's (coffee shop) gift card for their time, and this was advertised on the recruitment materials. Seven of the participants were recruited from posters I placed in various locations on two university campuses in Ottawa, Canada. The other three participants were recruited purposively; two being good friends of mine, and the other being somewhat of a public figure in my community who does community-based mental health advocacy work. The interviews were confidential, and nine out of ten of the participants' names were replaced with a pseudonym of my choosing. One participant did insist that I use his actual first name and the name of his mental health project in this study. I explained to him the risks of this violating his confidentiality, and gave him four months to tell me if he changed his mind (September,

2018). I also provided him with a digital copy of his transcript to review and use for his own purposes.

Participants

The participants' ages ranged from 20-35 years old. Four participants identified as women, and six were men. Six of the participants were born in parts of Canada, while the other four were born in other parts of the world. Five participants were people of colour, while the other five were white. Nine out of ten participants had come into contact with the mental health system, with three experiencing hospitalization (one for Bipolar disorder [involuntary] and one for suicidal ideation and attempts [voluntary]), one for Eating Disorder [voluntary]), and one recovered without any assistance from the formal mental health system. One person, however, only accessed counselling services for a couple of sessions before making the decision to discontinue because of financial worries. Another participant who was experiencing psychotic symptoms did reach out to psychiatric emergency and requested hospitalization, but was turned down because his issues were 'determined' to be the result of his poor socio-economic status. Seven of the participants accessed counselling services with a certified counsellor or psychologist over the course of their mental health journey, and six engaged in psychiatric outpatient care and took medications (including the three who were hospitalized). Services were primarily accessed across Canada in four major cities: Ottawa, Toronto, Montreal, and Sudbury.

Five participants accepted a formal diagnosis and were treated with medications, with two being Bi-Polar, one experiencing clinical Depression and Anxiety, one experiencing Depression and an Eating Disorder, and another who experienced psychosis, self-injury, and suicidal ideation. Another participant was loosely and eventually told he was 'probably'

Bipolar, but did not fully identify this way despite taking some sedative medication to relax his symptoms (Seroquel). The other two participants diagnosed with Bipolar were treated with anti-psychotics (Lithium and Risperidone), with one still currently taking treatment and the other has since discontinued. The person diagnosed with Depression and Anxiety has taken a variety of anti-depressants for several years. Another participant was told by psychologists she has symptoms of Depression, Anxiety, and Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder, but did not meet the criteria to obtain a formal diagnosis, so she never received psychiatric treatment or medications for these problems. One participant who identified as having a severe stress disorder during childhood and adolescence, but did not receive psychiatric care. The participant who did not access any mental health services identified as enduring great despair from childhood and adolescent bullying because of his stutter. Finally, three participants experienced suicidal ideation, two of whom these problems surfaced on more than one occasion.

Coding and Analysis

I transcribed all the interviews myself and listened to them several times to get a feel for the narratives and see how they could be positioned in relation to each other and my own story. I made some field notes and mental notes after each interview to start building initial impressions of the themes, as well as track my own reactions. Approximately four months was spent with the data to then start building the broader narratives. Participants were offered at the outset of the study their transcripts to review and possibly de-identify themes or quotations, but none of the participants provided feedback on the actual transcripts (Funk et al. 2018). One participant though did have a discussion with me about our interview and offered more content to help with the analysis of his words, which I used in Chapter 6.

While the goal of narrative interviewing and analysis is to speak with participants rather than about them (Frank, 1995, 2012)—and indeed my own experience in the mental health system bolstered this rapport—analysis still requires that participants become the object of inquiry. Themes emerged inductively in the coding process, meaning I looked for similarities in the data and then created categories to try and bridge some of the narratives together in analytical sections (Smith & Sparkes, 2012). The primary themes and sub-themes that emerged in the coding process included agency, disengagement, spirituality, resistance, labelling, resiliency, institutionalization, family disjuncture, school pain, advice, activism, psy-agent failure, and subjectification. I examined and shared the stories as a whole, rather than in parts and snippets (Holstein & Gubrium, 2012) because breaking the narratives into parts and combining them with other stories ran the risk of complicating what are already very complex ordeals that diverge from one another quite often.

Mental health narratives are also rhizomatic (see Khasnabish, 2008) so they can be difficult to code with a great deal of structure and intersection. While I began the interviews by asking how participants' mental health journeys began, the narratives sprouted into many unanticipated and unpredictable directions, and moved back and forth, for example, between stories of child history and surreal moments of pain. The stories shared here are not always linear, but I have organized parts of the story to add clarity, and share each participant's accounts one by one (see Farber, 1993) in order to do full justice to their meanings. As Frank (2012, p. 37) notes, the commitment of narrative analysis "is not to summarize *findings*—an undialogical word, with its implication of ending the conversation and taking a position apart from and above it—but rather to open continuing possibilities of listening and of responding to what is heard". Thus I focused mostly on sense-making processes and accounts in small

and big stories that constructed emotions, worldviews, mental health characters or events, and how these tales illuminated the ways in which psychiatric power is resisted, governed, and conformed to in wider societal contexts (Phoenix, 2018).

Locating the Self and Doing Autoethnography

Autoethnography is an approach to research and writing that systematically analyzes the self and personal experiences in order to understand broader cultural experiences, systems of powers, and wider political and social meanings (Ellis et al., 2011).

Autoethnography was inspired by the post-modern crisis of confidence in the social sciences to produce facts and truths out of grand and master narratives (Kuhn, 1970; Lyotard, 1991).

Autobiography is generally seen as the source of the self rather than its expression or creative invention (Freeman, 2007). Autoethnography combines characteristics of autobiography, as authors retroactively and selectively write about past experiences. Autoethnographies can focus on single events, while autobiography is the fuller study of a person's life history. Most writers of this tradition tend to write about remembered moments and epiphanies that are thought to have significantly shaped the trajectory of a person's life (Denzin, 1989; Zaner, 2004), or "times of existential crises that forced a person to attend to and analyze lived experience" (Ellis, 2011).

Since I write about my experiences with the mental health system (which shaped my life greatly) and other events in my past, and position some of them in relation to my participants' experiences, this dissertation is located at the intersection of autoethnography and autobiography, or more concretely, my stories and the stories belonging to my participants. The reflexivity I engage falls within the radical humanism paradigm, whereby reflexivity becomes "the struggle to become aware of and combat the social forces which

alienate and dehumanize the person" (Holland, 1999, p. 473). Analytically, I use reflexivity throughout the chapters that follow as a brief intervention where I locate myself in relation to others, and discuss the divergences and similarities I had to confront. The conciseness of my reflexive interventions is to ensure that I do not break up the narratives being communicated by the participants, and thus make their story about myself.

By accommodating and recognizing the impact that degrees of subjectivity, emotionality, and evocative personal experiences have on the research process (Harding, 2004), autoethnography can deepen our concerns for social justice and empathies for marginalized populations (Ellis & Bochner, 2000, 2006). Doing so requires that our experiences demonstrate to readers how they might experience similar epiphanies or connect with the cultures being illustrated that traditional research tends to overlook (Ellis et al., 2011). Most people in the world, at some point or another, experience a serious mental health issue or know someone in their personal network who has tried to navigate it. Since few academic studies explore first-hand encounters with the mental health system and psychosis (Burstow, 2016; Stone, 2006), Chapter 5 will contribute to the small body of service user-centred literature by examining emotionality and surrealness during and after mental distress, tracing the feelings and sentiments that occur alongside recovery, and discussing how these experiences are connected to wider systems of psychiatric power, oppression, and institutionalization.

As Marshall (2004) and others (Phillips & Earle, 2010; Winkler, 2018) argue, doing first-person research involves a number of assumptions and dilemmas; namely a stable and coherent self, questions over whether evocative ethnography is better than an analytical one, concerns that confessional tales are a practice of self-aggrandizement and indulgence rather

than thick rich self-reflection, and an understanding that no biography or auto-ethnographic narrative is ever complete (or always coherent) as the whole mind can never be reported. Still, autobiography and autoethnography in narrative inquiry, especially those that illustrate poetic and creative dimensions, can become scientific knowledge if it is deemed sufficiently truthful (Freeman, 2002, 2003, 2004). That being said, my thick rich descriptions of the most memorable, heavy-laden, and impactful events are both subjective and subject to interpretation. In response, some authors have tried to strike a balance between an evocative and analytical approach that complicates and critically analyzes larger cultural discourses and stigmas surrounding mental health, and allows readers to access the emotions and bodily disjunctures that accompanied my mental health experience (Anderson, 2006; Denzin, 1997; Jubas & Seidel, 2016; Rennels & Purnell, 2017; Stanley, 2015; Williams & Kamal Jauhari bin Zaini, 2014). However, I still intend this research to have generalizable meanings. This is why my approach to autoethnography is more analytical than it is evocative. While the point of evocative autoethnography is to bring readers into the lived experience of storytellers, who are often at the margins of society, in order to promote empathy, understanding, and to develop community (Bochner and Ellis 2016), the narratives presented in analytic autoethnography seek to make some raw and sometimes widespread conclusions about the impact of institutional power, relations, and regimes of truth (Anderson 2006). My approach to this dissertation is more traditional because the point of my claims is to go beyond the story itself and service, rather, a wider critique of the mental health system.

To achieve this in my own autoethnographic account, I drew on Marshall's (2004) evaluative criteria for quality autoethnographic notes. While drafting and polishing my story, I aimed to write accounts that were "alive, rich, and multi-faceted but also succinct...[so as

to] bring experience to the reader sufficiently well and not draw them into too much [unnecessary] detail" (Marshall, 2004, p. 310). Throughout the revision processes, I, with the help of my committee, challenged my story to be appropriate to my research question. Specifically, I asked, does my story critically speak to resistance and illness in the mental health system? Does it invite readers to reflect, challenge and give lively feedback on my account? Do I strike a balance between attention on the self, my agency, and interaction between other agents of the mental health system, family members, and other spectators? All in all, do I tell a systemic story that "honours and keeps alive multiple connections" (Marshall, 2004, p. 314) and brings into focus a critique of the mental health system that is evidenced and not polemical?

When writing my accounts, I drew on an ethnographic narrative form that is both poetic and story-like, and uses character development and plot description to illustrate points of tension that are difficult to put into words in everyday conversation (Inckle, 2010). I draw on some visual art, poems, photos, songs and song lyrics, diary entries, and letters to help fully engage the senses of my body and mind as I lived psychotically and recovered from it. These supplementary, creative interventions in the self-narrative helps me reflect on the emotional dissonance that occurs when my perceptions and representations became at odds with, or conformed to those belonging to medical experts who are in a position of authority and trust (Davidson & Smith, 2009; Davidson, 2016). I explore what happens when I both fail to appreciate and willingly accept my treatment, and what are the implications of telling a different story about my embodied self that, unlike many medical expert narratives, makes room for emotions and experiences that cannot be measured or rendered totally coherent. Visual narrative inquiry as a whole "is an intentional, reflective, active human process in

which researchers...explore and make meaning of experience both visually and narratively...[in] an undivided continuous transaction or interaction...that includes not only thought but also feeling, doing, suffering, handling, and perceiving" (Bach, 2007, p. 281). Thus after telling my story in Chapter 5, I use these experiences as an entry point to analyze other conversations I had with fellow service users.

Ethical Considerations and Reflections

Most of us know that the repercussions of many forms of mental illness can be permanently damaging, life altering, and greatly traumatic to family members, communities, and those afflicted. Therefore the participants I spoke with about their journey with mental health issues constituted a vulnerable group that could encounter emotional and psychological harm in the study. Recalling sometimes frightening, depressing, painful, or frustrating experiences while trying to recover from mental illness, or resisting the stigma and labelling that comes with such identification from others, can be a cumbersome task for participants (Dickson-Swift et al., 2009), and could have included those who might have been confident from the outset that they would experience no harm while sharing their stories with me. To overcome this major risk, and with the help of Carleton's Research Ethics Board, I developed a number of mitigation strategies. Although none exercised this right, I offered participants the opportunity to bring a friend or support person with them during the interview. I did not ask many questions about their specific symptoms to avoid triggering, but rather let them guide the interview. I informed them in the consent form and in person of their right to terminate the interview whenever they wanted to, and told them that they did not have to answer any questions they did not wish to. In the recruitment flyers, I asked for participants who identified as recovered or well into their recovery to help avoid the risk of

interviewing someone in a less stable state. The friends I interviewed in this study also identified this way. I brought to each interview a list of local counselling and emergency mental health services to refer the participants to if they experienced distress. While I am critical of the psychiatric apparatus, I have not positioned myself as anti-psy, and should others want professional help (or really need it in an emergency), I did not allow or believe my politics and beliefs should have any impact over that decision.

Fortunately, this need never arose and all of the participants were very forthcoming and generally experienced the questions with ease and comfort. These were people who had many years to reflect on their mental health journey, in fact, more than the author of this study. None of the participants experienced distress during the interviews, and one appeared as having experienced some emotional discomfort, but it did not result in crying, emotional outbursts, or a request to stop the interview. I saw him on several occasions following our interview, and he appeared to be doing quite well. In terms of the participants' 'stability' during the interviews, nine of the ten participants appeared to me in a very healthy frame of mind and grip on reality, while it was clear that the remaining participant experienced a different reality than most people. He claimed to experience visions, create imaginary figures, and use these gifts to create stories and art. While he was happy, made sense, and was easy to talk to, I referred him to a local counselling service during our interview, and asked him to follow up with me sometime about his artistic endeavours. To date, he has not done so.

It became apparent very quickly during the research process that writing about my own mental health struggles and listening to others' stories was harder on me than it might have been for my participants to tell me their stories. Writing about my battle with psychosis

and recovery is traumatic. Just thinking about it causes me to suffer. There is no life ahead of me where I will not relive from time to time its horror and nightmare. I accept that the worst of madness is a permanent haunt, those who survive it are chased by this ghost, and when it backs off, it is usually accompanied by the promise of return. Family members caught up in my struggle were left in dismay: they had to reconcile in their recovery how affliction can strike someone's reality in such a way that the mind is turned inside out and destroys everything in its path. How do we pick up the pieces and move on? There is much literature on writing about trauma, doing sensitive research, and different techniques to make things more comfortable on the researcher (Baird & Jenkins, 2003; Bober & Regehr, 2006; Coles & Mudaly, 2010; Connolly & Reilly, 2007; Dickson-Swift et al., 2009; Fincham et al., 2008; Slattery & Goodman, 2009), but in my case none of it mattered. There is no easy way confronting the darkest period of one's life and turning it into a dissertation. Making sense of my greatest tragedy and victory started the day I became psychotic, and will live on in the words and memories I choose to surrender.

I mentioned on my ethics application concerns that I could be triggered when writing stories about mental health journey. The truth is, for my condition, I can become triggered any day of the calendar year. Hearing music that I used to listen to when I was paranoid will remind me of the delusions I engaged and fought against. I am occasionally brought back to a state of psychosis when I dream; I have visceral nightmares of being chased down by the world, fighting against immanent death. Simple words or phrases by strangers can spark suspicion in my mind. Images like an 'x' on a construction worker's vest can create a caution in my mind to tread lightly and watch out. I have to live this way. All that said, I am a coherent person. Most people do not see the scars left on my brain. If they knew how I

live(d), most people would not believe the sense of control I have developed over these delusions, and my capacity to keep myself contained to the Real.

I do not imply that I always have full control, or that doing a PhD has been easy. Despite my strength as a scholar, I have internal weaknesses and mental limits that grind my progress and grip on reality to a halt; limits that I do not become aware of it until it is too late. In November of 2017, during my proposal defence, I broke down in tears when asked a question about what I think a family narrative is. The pain I put my wife and parents through hit me like a ton of bricks, and the realization that my body can lose control terrified me. This was at the same time I was recording and piecing together tracks for my album about my journey with psychosis. Approximately three months later in early March, 2018, after what had been a remission of four years from brief psychotic disorder and about three years without the need of psychotropic medication, I experienced symptoms of paranoia and delusions all over again. Whatever was holding together my mind in this period fell off the radar, and the world started to become against me all over again. Did the triggers cause it? Was it pathology creeping its way back in the lived world? Who knows? But the difference, this time, was that I got help right away and went back on medication, and within a couple of months I felt more like myself, in the strangest sense of the word. Myself, to me, means that I wake up unafraid, and that I can shrug off the occasional imaginaries that come over my presence. It is during this time I write this dissertation. I am medicated, but I am protected from the darkness that could lurk in my thoughts as I tell you about madness. Tears stain some of these pages, but this is something that must be done for the sake of obtaining closure from this dark time in my life, helping my own family members recover from the pain they experienced in trying to help me get better, making better sense of an experience that has

puzzled and created in me a great sense of uncertainty over what reality is and how it can change, and doing justice to the stories of madness that are far more complex and ineffable than the established medical systems dictates. My story will be incomplete: there are darknesses and embarrassments I am too fragile to share with others. But rest assured, I will show you madness. Now, I will show you madness in a handful of dust.

CHAPTER 5: OUT OF MY MIND AND BACK IN AGAIN: AN AUTOETHNOGRAPHY OF MY MENTAL HEALTH JOURNEY

For the waves of death encompassed me, the torrents of destruction assailed me; the cords of Sheol entangled me; the snares of death confronted me.

In my distress I called upon the LORD;

To my God I called.

From his temple he heard my voice, and my cry came to his ears.

(2 Samuel 21: 5-7)

Prelude

The hole in my head is starting to spill. A torch of lightning pours over my flesh and sets my head on fire. My spirit pushes against my bones and my eyes turn silent, my ears fall apart to the voices. Every minute I could be no more. Somewhere I see a clock and the minutiae of time bleed over the great parts of the machine, and I am stuck under its swarm. I pull hard on my leg and I cry out for mercy. I am losing control over my thoughts, something else is thinking on my behalf. I have taken the drug of madness and I am like a figment of your darkest imagination. This is hell. I fall further down into the valley of death, kicking and screaming, I try to crawl upwards in the belly of the vacuum. I am pushed and pulled in liminal directions, I see a future here; I hear the past's ghosts, foreshadowing my collapse. Is there some way out in the sight of the toad? I wander towards from a distance. The thought of bullets race past me every second. I am at war, fighting something that barely exists. And its hands are dark, its eyes are thunder, its shadow is merciless.

Let me live, O' God, another day, and I will tell you what I saw. I will surrender my vulnerability from the chaos that trails me, and show them the dark corridors and serpentine upon which I pass. People may think I'm insane and that is no lie. But I am not alone, and in this madness, I have found a better truth.

The Lead Up to Madness

Terror struck me in the Fall of 2013: a nightmare that lasted many months, and which accelerated in intensity as the sun passed to and forth. In September of 2012, I had started a Ph.D. in Sociology on the west coast of Canada, and I knew in four short months that I would not survive the duration of the program. The people there were toxic, embittered, confused, burnt out, and unwilling to change. I was an angry, passionate young man who erred on the side of principle, and in my own fury, I had made it my mission not to go down without a fight. Over the course of the year, I had many conflicts with others; some matters trivial and others very personal. This was no place to pursue research, but it was the choice I made, and I was determined to follow through with the commitment after having moved across the country with my fiancée. With very little in terms of an emotional support system, since many of my friends had moved on elsewhere and my family resided on the other side of the country, I went through much of my struggle alone and isolated. My mental health was slipping. I became very depressed, cynical, and infuriated. To cope, I used cannabis and escaped into whatever sounds I could invent on my guitars (Johnston, 2013a/b). Eventually, the summer came. I somehow managed to pass all of my courses with an A-. I had grown a bond and solidarity with other peers going through the same toxicity, and I had something to look forward to: my wedding in August of 2013. While this remains one of the best days of my life, it was, in many ways, the calm before a great storm I would later escape within an inch of my life.

I forgot about everything during our honeymoon. I loved everyone who attended the ceremony, some of whom I would eventually come to hate. The bliss of oak trees scattered across the land and historical dimensions of time, peace by the sparkling pristine lakes, gentle

canoe trips, dreams by the mountains, rollercoaster thrills and the corporeal experience of true love. This was life. I let go of everything for that week.

When I came back to what I had left behind so temporarily, I was disgruntled and vulnerable. The next phases of criticism and unhealthy work relationships triggered me into a rage. I stopped showing up to classes. I started to become paranoid of the many authority figures in my life, who seemed intent on bringing me to heel. And to boot, I was set to have shoulder surgery in October for repeated dislocations, which intensified my fear and worries. Leading up to the surgery, I started hearing voices. I believed there were messages in the music I both played and listened to. The surgery was successful but it was painful. I was prescribed tramacet for the pain relief, and I took every last pill. While my physical pain eventually diminished, this period marked my entry into another reality, and one that I will describe in a prose accompanied by the artistic materials, a picture, diary entries, doctor letters, notes, and poems I salvaged from this nightmare and the recovery period that followed. I use this chapter to document my interactions with the mental health system, both good and bad, and to help make sense of an experience that permanently shaped my life and those around me. I begin the story by describing an event where I became lost and paranoid in the city where I resided.

A Day of Paranoid Travels

The bus door flies open and I look straight into the driver's eyes. He has no smile, he stares at me as he waits. And I know he wants to take me to my end. I take one step on the ramp, and I sprint backwards and run away from him. I will go elsewhere, today.

I am lost. It is raining and I am getting cold. My feet are getting soaked. It's November. I go from street to street, the men in my head point me to the next turn, and I take

it. "Follow this street. Now turn here". I hang on to their every word. It is the only thing I can trust now, the physical realm has turned evil. I see a car parked by an apartment building, seated in it is a young man. "Travel with him," the voices urge me. I open his passenger door and get in. He is wearing a cast and texting on his phone. He looks at me in dismay and anger and curses at me, telling me to get out of the car. "What are you doing? Get the fuck out of my car!" I am puzzled, is this not what I was supposed to do? I listen to him and continue on my travels.

I am too afraid to look at my phone. It will tell me the wrong thing, the secret services have a wire on them. So I just follow the voices. I approach a growling dog, I ask him where I should go. He barks back at me, I say I don't understand. He barks at me again and an instinct overwhelms me to follow the path to my left. I was here before, an hour ago, but I see a basketball net. This is a sign. I sprint up to it and go for an air dunk and I am successful. I see another net. I am being challenged, but I am determined. I managed in one fell swoop to touch the rim, and I laugh at the competing voices judging my jump.

I have no idea where I am. I come to a hospital. It is starting to get dark. I am told a helicopter will be waiting for me on the landing pad, ready to take me to a new life, a new destiny. It doesn't show up. I am not concerned about security, they know what I am doing. Because the whole world is watching this event from a screen. From cameras inside my own body. From far away. I circle the landing pad and throw my hands in the air. Oh how long will this go on!? But now it is time to go. I leave the hospital. I have a feeling it is close to my apartment but I cannot find it. Am I still in the same city? Was I transferred elsewhere overnight? The voices continue to lead me elsewhere.

Soaking wet I ask a woman I pass by for help. She just looks at me. I pass by a man who is talking on a cell phone and wearing a Toronto Blue Jays baseball cap. I used to watch a lot of baseball. Surely this is a message to me to call for help. My wife is at work, so I try my mother. I explain to her the circumstances. She is confused. She asks me why I can't just use my GPS to find my way back, and I tell her I can't get on the bus with "those people". Now I suspect she is against me. She, too, wants to lead me to a certain death. I fight this perception as I talk to her, but it is difficult. I try to take a cab back home. I call one and I think it comes but I can't see and it looks like a dark van. I am afraid of it, and I do not take it. Finally I use the remaining life on my phone to activate its GPS, and I find my way home. The path is clear now. The good forces have battled to take control of my phone. I get home, draw up a bath and lay there. Genevieve comes home and asks me if I am alright. My mother had called her and told her something isn't right. I fight the voices in my head and I tell her everything is fine. I drift off into nightmare and insomnia, voices waking me up every minute, and my hungry cat swatting me for food. He is becoming less and less real. I am caught in a chasm of voices, I cannot sleep and I have little perception of what you see:

Figure 1: "Chasms of Voices", Recorded November 12, 2017 (Available: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TGlGc2sV6qY)

I feel like this: Anxious, heart ripping itself out of my eye sockets to dark whispers, to lonely solitude and check-ins every five seconds. The voices are calling me to glory, calling me to Hell, warning me of troubles, prophesying nightmares propelling my delusions, altering my sense of being, building characters in my mind, implanting them on the faces around me, controlling my movements, controlling my glances, everything around me is the work of these voices. One after another, I feel no relief, I must live in this nightmare. The

sounds are a creep, treading lightly and consistently until I am strangled by their grip. All day and night, they taunt me.

Figure 2: "One After Another", Recorded September 30, 2013 (Available: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TGlGc2sV6qY)

Time Stops Passing: Haunt and the Everyday

I go on like this for weeks. After Genevieve leaves for work every morning, I close all the blinds around me. I set out a row of cups on the kitchen counter for my protection when they barge through the door. I search for the cameras in the room. I taunt them with faces and foul imagery. I play my guitar loudly in corners to send them shockwaves of noise and hatred. I use every moment to fight against the spies. I await their eventual collapse into the physical world, I will win this, but this spectacular victory never comes as the intensities build higher and higher in my mind. I keep the blinds closed but put away the weapons before Genevieve returns home. I take baths to ease the psychosis, I drink sedative teas. Each bath I draw, there is no empty silence. I hear birds chirp. That is Them. I hear children's voices. That is Them. I hear cars accelerate at the intersection. That is Them. Every noise affects me, digging into my guts and piercing what is left of my life. There are razors on the side of the bathtub. I look at them and they move. The voices tell me to kill myself, and I fight for my life. I grip my guitar with terrible force and play as hard as I can play to drown out the chaos. I resist the sounds of the hounds with a high-pitched fever, strumming until it sings like a piano. I beat and beat my instrument until it smacks like a drum, begging for silence, some kind of end to all this:

Figure 3: "Peaceful Silence", Recorded September 27, 2013 (Available: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TGlGc2sV6qY)

Every day goes something like this, and I am afraid to leave the apartment. When I do, it all becomes a game. Snipers aim right straight at my heart and I taunt them with my walking stick. Go ahead, shoot! Do it! Shoot! I tell them in my mind. And they never shoot. I want to live, but I want to die. End this suffering with one shot, but I think about my wife and I must live on for her. She is one of the few real people left I believe is on my side. I will get through this for her. Even if she is no longer here, even if her body has been replaced, somewhere out there I know she's still real. I will keep myself alive for her. I will not let them win for her. I put on the best act I can for the world around me, watching as I suffer. I am becoming utterly alone in a sea of people and mountaintops for clouds.

I walk along the entrails of the promised land and all I smell is sewage. I hear the faint echo of the unimaginable,

The tumor of war, all coming from the inside.

The flesh cut limb by limb in the pot. The snakes, the acid, the inescapable. The entire human race thrown into hell on my cold, miscalculating behalf.

And only I can't see, Except in my dreams. Death is everywhere, the threat of perishing,

This is life, I thought.

A sniper's aim, a grim smirk,

And every retort sounds the same.

Who is anyone? Even myself. You all should die for what you never did. For what I don't do is what you believe, I believe.

The carpet is mustard yellow, your loved ones are in your mind, and then they hate you,

Because you hate yourself and what you never did.

The guilt of thought is like a poison, but not in so many ways. Because you still live, wondering why you didn't die, and now it is forgotten by the people who never knew.

But the pot still grinds, and you continue,

Knowing only the capacity for yourself

Has been tested.

~Poem written November 12, 2015

I call for justice against the voices torturing me. Visions of horror overcome me. Pots full of blades and fire, snakes and poison, grindings of flesh and sinew, this is where I will go.

Dreams of the unimaginable. Not me, throw them into the pot! Torturing bastards taunt me with the place I am condemned to venture. I see ghosts trapped in fire and a merciless figure pissing acid on their skulls. My body quivers at every thought, and I open my eyes screaming inside from these dreams. But there is no more dreaming, you awake to your sleep. There is no pause of reality. I can't shake this, I can't shake this, I can't shake this. Every sound is the pot, every smell of burning. I must plot my revenge soon, and take them out before they take me. But do I even care enough? Do I have enough in me? Oh will my body ever fail in this state? What can a man take?

I cry out for justice at the spectators watching this. Where is my lawyer, where is a judge? Who can remove these spies seeking my life? Do I not have rights? Whoever is reading these thoughts, please listen, I am afraid and alone. Will you help me? I write on my IPhone:

It is 9:30 am on November 5, 2013. I have stated aloud in my apartment asking if there is a judge, a member of the Canadian judiciary who is listening to this conversation. I have asked if a judge can inform me of my rights at this moment since I have reason to suspect that there is intensive surveillance, or other forms of surveillance on me.

But nothing ever happens. One day I take matters into my own hands. I run outside and begin swearing at every person I see. It is early morning. A police officer pulls up beside me. And

he asks me politely to stop and talk with him. A voice tells me to run so I sprint home. He drives his car beside me and asks me to stop and I keep running. He jumps out of his car and tells me to get on the ground right away and I keep running. I run all the way home back to my apartment and lock the door. I draw a bath and calm down in whatever way I know how. They knock on my door and ask to speak with me but I do not answer. It is not really the police, I think, it is the agents against me. I stay in the tub. They knock again, and then leave. I find out later they talked to the apartment superintendent, who gave them my wife's cell phone number. They pick her up from work, and determine from her timeline that I could not be the person they suspect of having committed other dubious behaviour. They ask her why I would run away from them, if I did nothing, and she tells them I have been suffering from mental health issues, that I am critical of the criminal justice system, and that I am afraid. The Sergeant, surprisingly, is compassionate and understanding, so they leave, and I live on to chase down my life another day. I live on, with a mind like this:



Figure 4: Sketch of "The Blind Eye", drawn during my psychotic episode.

Weeks later, I search my body and apartment again for cameras. I find nothing. I take my keys from my wallet and lick them. I start to become ill, and a voice tells me to immediately call 9-11. I nearly faint on the floor and awaken when paramedics and police enter my apartment. I ask the paramedic several times if he is truly a paramedic and he laughs at me and says yes. The police try to convince me to come to the hospital and I refuse to do this. So they arrest me. Both are large men, one hailing in at about 6'8 and the other about 6'3, all well over 200 pounds. I grip my couch tightly and panic. I say no, no, no, and they lift my scraggly, 160 pound body from the couch and turn me around. The larger cop lynches my left shoulder, the one that was surgically repaired and I yelp and writhe in high-pitched pain. I do not fight them back, how can I? I tell him not to pull it, I just had surgery on it, and he tells me, "just don't fight it". This all happens in a blink of an eye.

I am pissed off and terrified. This is it. They place me in handcuffs while the other male jokes if they should double-cuff me. I beg the larger man not to take me alone in the elevator with him but down the stairs, but we go in the elevator. But he doesn't kill me, he just waits patiently for it to come to the lobby floor. They place me in the back of the police van and take me to the hospital. A man in a Canada Post van laughs and signals at me. When I exit from the back, he tells me I am under arrest in accordance with the BC Mental Health Act. I wait in the lobby room and plead to see my wife. They keep me in cuffs. I call my mother and plead with her to fly out West and take me away from this place. She tells me she cannot do it, and I think it is because it is not really her on the phone. I go to the Psychiatric Emergency Unit.

There are bodies lying around everywhere and the first thing I am told to do is piss in a cup. I wait on a chair, while a middle-aged woman, a patient in a gown, makes cry-baby faces besides me. She taunts me. I am crying, and see this all in my peripheral vision, but I refuse to make eye contact with her. I have more to worry about. I want to leave this prison soon. I can't survive here long. There are no beds and half the population looks dangerous. What do they have in store for me here? Finally, Genevieve enters the room and she hugs me. A good sign. I tell her I am feeling better and she doesn't ask too many questions. I talk to a doctor who tells me he is interested in knowing who dealt me the cannabis that I smoke. He tells me he is trying to get information for the police. I do not tell him anything. Pissed off, he leaves the room, and a nurse takes my blood pressure.

A psychiatrist introduces himself to me. I ask him if he is a real doctor and he says yes. We explain to him how stressed out I have been with school and that I have been having a bad reaction. He asks me some questions. I answer them politely. He asks me if he can let

us out of here now, and we say yes. And off I go. The voices haunt me again that night. My life is on repeat:

Into the chaos, the empty cans run against my cylinders

Like the sea.

I breathe in, fight the air, take one last dive,

And so I swim a little dim,

Which car do I take? No wings on me, the airplane bleeds

Or do I? Where are my eyes? What's left of the song? So many wrongs.

To writhe and agonize, to scatter yourself everywhere. There's nowhere to go. Beg, be consumed. Slow down, consume me.

Or to slowly await a pause in time. Realize that final shiver. I can't...feel. Now make it quick.

Wake up.

Go to the door, nothing is there. Wait. Go to the door, nothing is there. I said wait, wake, wake up.

(You're never dreaming)

Now the window, the birds speak. Crows? Throw a knuckleball. Gibberish. 3. 2. The seagull flies over the tree of life. Just like the last thousand times. I wasn't counting. The man with his hands in pockets. He has a gun. 2, 3. The numbers of torture.

The birds chirp by the window. The children are brainwashed. Corruption, giants, men in buildings.

Resist. Make noise, turn into a monster. Get them all back. It will all be over soon. Keep telling yourself that. It's not over. Go for a walk. Taunt the snipers.

Then listen to what the songs say. The dead still speak.

Take a bath. The razor falls into the tub. You wish. I'd rather go down blazing. Pot, smoke pot. Suffer, be silent, hear, hear what you hear. See what you see, see. Think, thought, "Throw them all into the Pot".

Snakes and machines, grinding, blades, fire, acid, they'll never die. Who are you talking to, Commander? And why?

Dream it's your turn. The world smirks. Everyone, sooner or later, smirks. Exactly when you want Them to.

I'd rather be frozen.

Until you're cold. And it's all for nothing.

~Poem written November 21, 2015

Matthew vs. The Psychiatrist

As the days pass on, I am taken to another doctor at a walk-in clinic. He clearly identifies that I am stressed and refers me to the University campus to see another doctor there. I am taken to the University doctor and she wonders about my thyroid. She has me fill out a psychological questionnaire, weighs me, and then I leave. At this point, everyone around me is a robot. Everyone around me wants to kill me, a circus from the inside-out. I have no thoughts, but a small will to live on. To play games with my enemies, to fight them off with made-up tactics. I eventually see the psychiatrist on campus. All my hatred against the mental health system has boiled to this point, a toxic stew of the hundred indignities I witnessed during the course of my work as a security guard...[or something to this effect]. All my distrust goes into that room, and I am ready for the fight of my life. The voices in my head tell me to have fun.

I sit in her office and begin drawing immediately. I take notes. She asks me later what I am drawing and I do not show her. I ask her if she has any of my history and she tells me no. She asks me questions about my state of mind and my family and I barely answer them. I interrupt her, I take bathroom breaks every 3-5 minutes, and she patiently allows this. I make faces in the mirror. I re-enter the room abruptly, and one of these times I watch her read something on the computer screen. I ask her what this is, and she says it was a report from

116

when I went to hospital. I confront her, saying, I thought she didn't have this information, and she tells me that now she does. I continue drawing and sketching, writing dark images all over the pages in front of me. This wasn't fair to her, I think now. What did she do? But I am angry that she did very little to help. I confess to her my insecurities about the mental health system. I bring up Thomas Szasz's work. I ask her, what in the DSM, would she categorize me as based on her assessment, and she responds immediately, Bipolar I Disorder. I tell her I cannot accept that. She asks me if I would take some medication to help, and I refuse. And then I leave the room. I tell Genevieve nothing, but later on the phone, I admit to my mother that the psych said I was Bipolar. Genevieve is angry I did not tell her, I learn later, when she was no longer a robot. She convinces me to go back and grab the prescription the doctor left me. I agree to begin taking 1mg of risperdone, even though I believe it will poison me.

When we get back home with the drugs, Genevieve hands me a pill to take. I look her in the eyes, understanding that this is it. The onslaught of voices tell me to take it, taunting my immanent death. I don't respond in my mind to Them this time. I have accepted my fate. This has gone on too long and there is no way back. It's over. I take the pill, lie down on the bed and close my eyes, and I feel an effect. Suddenly, the darkness in my vision turns to light, and I am guided by a tunnel. I believe I am dying. I stop breathing, I cannot move. All voices turn off but one. I see a man, whose face is pure light, and he says to me, "Matthew, what has the world come to?" He extends his arm and asks me, "will you take my hand"? I answer him, yes.

Figure 5: "Paranoia", Recorded November 13, 2017 (Available: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TGlGc2sV6qY)

Fight and Flight Back Home

The light turns back to darkness and awaiting me are dozens of figures in my head, angrier, infuriated, and more certain than ever of my immanent demise. The next morning, after Genevieve leaves for work, a voice tells me to pack a bag and get on a plane and fly home to Prince Edward Island. This is my only chance. I pack my bag lightly and I leave the apartment. I fear the taxi driver on the way there, I fear the airline attendants trying to get me to layover in Calgary. I refuse every suggestion, and I get a ticket with layovers to two Canadian cities. I navigate the circus of the airline. I get through security clearance. Genevieve finds out my plans since I called my parents ahead of time and asked if I could come home. An airline attendant approaches me as I wait for the plane, and informs me that someone is very worried about me flying home. He tells me I am an adult and still have the right to fly, and I exercise this right, since I know the people trying to keep me behind are after my life. He leaves, and I board the plane.

Many people sitting beside me on the flight want to kill me. At the first layover, I am told by voices not to budge an inch, lest the young man in front of me takes me out. I am told I am being protected by counter-forces who are relying upon my movements to rescue me. I make it to the second layover and decide I cannot fly any longer. I take a cab to the bus station and purchase a ticket to PEI. I wander around the streets looking for a hotel. I call my mother for help who talks to me as I search for a place to stay. The first three hotels have full bookings but then I find a room after midnight. My mother convinces me to just use my plane ticket and fly to PEI, as a storm is likely in the Maritimes. The next morning I refund my bus ticket and go back to the airport. I eat and drink very little, and I feel my body beginning to shut down and grow weary. On the plane to PEI the man besides me makes a

noose around my head on and off during the whole flight, foreshadowing my execution. I ignore him the best I can, and scoff at the smell of his armpits.

When I greet my father at the airport, he barely recognizes me. I soon realize he too is a robot. I meet the dogs at home and my mother and brother. They are robots also. Where is my family? Am I really in Ottawa, not PEI? The street names trigger me and I have no sense of place. I am taken to see a physician who prescribes me a sedative and more risperidal (1mg). I grow more paranoid and confused at my parent's home. I refuse to talk to Genevieve any longer, because I do not believe it is really her. She becomes distressed. My mother pulls some strings and gets me another psychiatric appointment. Following our meeting, my doctor writes:

Matt Johnston is a twenty-five year old married man, who was studying in [the West Coast of Canada] to gain a Ph.D. in Sociology. He and his wife, who works at a veterinary clinic, were married in August.

Matt was referred to see me by [doctor], who saw him at a walk-in clinic. Matt's mother, who works as a nursing supervisor, contacted the [mental health clinic], hoping that he would be seen quickly. [Nurse], intake worker at [mental health clinic], had spoken with Matt and his mother briefly and asked me to see him on an urgent basis, which I was able to do by moving some patients today.

Matt reportedly was doing fairly well up until September of this year. He was at home, recovering from shoulder surgery and began speaking about wanting to move out of [Western city]. Over the next month or two he became convinced that there were cameras placed around their apartment and he started ripping apart the walls to find them. His wife called an ambulance, who called the police, who took him to hospital.

I understand from Matt's mother, that in hospital, he was diagnosed as having a stress reaction and not admitted, but given a prescription for 1mg of risperidone nightly, which he only took briefly. He did see a psychiatrist again after this on one occasion, but then abruptly made the decision to leave his wife and fly to PEI, which he did approximately nine days ago. He reportedly was quite disorganized at times and called his mother once, as he was lost in [Western city]. He explained that he did not want to get on the bus with "those people" and subsequently became lost. He would not call his wife for directions, as he did not trust her. Similarly when he made the

decision to fly to PEI, in [Canadian city], he planned to travel by bus, though he had a plane ticket for a "backup plan".

Since Matt has been home, his mother reports that he has been very suspicious and guarded and at times, irritable, though he generally has a good relationship with her.

Aside from the shoulder surgery this fall, Matt's mother reports that he has had no medical problems. His medications presently are quetiapine 25mg am and hs and risperidone 1mg q supper. His mother states that he reportedly smokes some marijuana but knows of no other drug use.

On mental status exam, Matt appeared his stated age, somewhat disheveled and gaunt and wearing a knit toque through the interview. He was initially guarded and reluctant to speak, particularly about his wife. There were some electricians doing some work in the building and we heard the sound of wires running through the walls. He suddenly became very paranoid and refused to talk to me anymore and rapidly left the room and the building. Before he left, he did state that he believed that his professors and his wife were doing things against him and that it was not a safe to remain in [Western city], though he would not elaborate on this. I was unable to elicit any hallucinations. Matt's affect was restricted and anxious. His cognition was not formally tested and his insight and judgement were poor.

Diagnosis: Undifferentiated psychosis, likely schizophreniform psychosis.

Plan: I will admit Matt directly to [Psychiatric Ward] after discussing with [doctor], who is on call. He will need to be medically cleared and reasonably settled first. I discussed with his mother my intention to treat him with risperidone 4mg at hs and olanzapine 10mg bid as a prn, which she readily agreed with. I will add quetiapine at bedtime for sedation, as needed. I will not order more blood work at the present time as he has had blood work done last week, which showed an elevated bilirubin.

Yours sincerely,

[Doctor]

I Have Come to the White Walls

I storm out of the doctor's office. I'm leaving this place. I rush back to my parent's car, and my dad follows me. My mother bargains with the doctor about what hospital I will be taken to. A cop shows up. Oh great, this again. He tells me I'm coming with him, and I tell him that's not happening. He says I don't have a choice, he's just the taxi. There is a long silence while the cop waits by the passenger door. I try to close it and he throws it back open.

My dad tells me softly to try and stay on the voluntary end of things. There is another pause and begrudgingly, I go with the police officer. He opens the back door of the cruiser and I hop in. He plays the radio on the way to the hospital and there are more messages, more death threats. Surely, these are the last days.

The cop escorts me to the emergency department, where I wait in a hospital room. It is sterile, and less triggering. The table is small and uncomfortable, but I am used to sleeping still from my airplane travels. A physician enters with wide eyes, eyeing me up closely. He shows me my psychiatrist's notes about our meeting and tells me I am going to have to stay. He examines me. He presses hard on my stomach as I lie down. A security guard waits outside my room. I know his job all too well. I have to defecate, so he shows me the bathroom. After a minute he bangs on the door. I tell him I am going to the bathroom, irritated. He tells me it's time to get out. I wait longer in the hospital room. A nice woman eventually enters with a wheelchair. She wheels me over to the psych unit. She tries to talk to me on the way there. The door closes behind me and there is no exit. I have come to the white walls, indefinitely.

Figure 6: "Prison Hospital", Recorded June 14, 2013 (https://soundcloud.com/user-234321408/prison-hospital)

The place looks nothing like the hospital where I worked as a security guard. There is a living room with a television, a table for activities, and some open space rather than hallways to wander around. People seem to be coping here somewhat. But knowing there is no way out makes it clear it is no holiday camp.

I try to access my super powers to leave this place. I bargain with the voices to pull some strings and let me out. Why am I here? I don't understand the point of all this. I liked home better. I am shown my room, where a middle-aged man who coughs a lot in the night

sleeps beside me. I already feel the boredom. I have worn the same clothes for a few days now and I am sweating. What horrible experiments await me here? I am becoming a Messiah. I am trapped in a delusional world, yet also I am trapped here. I wait it out. The next day a doctor greets me and asks for information. I tell her very little. She is a robot. She wears keys around her neck and surely this is a sign. She holds the keys to my freedom and somehow in my delusions I know I must play nice with her. I change my demeanour and try to tell her everything. I admit I hear voices. It is clear I am paranoid. She tells me the medications I will take. I forget what they are. Every night at bedtime I take the pills. I get up for breakfast. I get up for lunch. I do jumping jacks and push-ups in my room to pass the time. I routinize myself. I bathe two times a day at precisely the same time. Play solitaire. Speak very little with the patients, who annoy me. Oh, what a jerk that Bipolar woman is. Always asking me questions and walking into my room. Just leave me alone, go tell your dirty jokes elsewhere. You disgust me. I do word puzzles even though they scare the living daylights out of me. I take control over the entire economies of countries through the crosswords. I command a large army in my head to keep fighting to get me out of here. I start believing there is a way out.

At some point during my first week I am taken for a CAT scan. The doctors wonder if I might have a tumor, because apparently I am not responding quickly enough to the medication. The doctor tells me it came back clear. I have no idea what she means, but I nod my head. She asks questions, I answer her questions. I'm always feeling better I tell her, but in reality, the world in which I live is still ingrained in my being. I have night terrors every night. I awake one night to an orderly flashing two fingers at me. Is this real? Have I really lost it? Is what I see not even real? I can't make sense of it to this day.

I call home occasionally and my parents' voices frighten me. I tell them I am doing better and my mother asks me if I will be let out for Christmas. I say I don't know. The doctor agrees to give me a pass. Hallelujah. I still haven't called Genevieve. I missed her birthday, and I am angry with her. Not her, but who or what I think she has been replaced with. It is terribly hard on her. She moved back home with her mom, waiting and praying for my recovery. Our dreams of the west coast and sunshine and mountains have been utterly crushed into oblivion. I have ruined her life.

As we open gifts at Christmas all I can wonder is how crazy my family thinks I am. Their passing glances, their pretending to make this all better for me. I am nuts and there is no hiding this. I am ashamed. I have been reduced to nothing. I have nothing. I have no freedom. I have lost my family. I have no job. I have no sense. I am not here. I have become a child all over again. I have a long road ahead of me and it is far from over. I play video games like I am doing drugs. I eat and sleep and make use of every minute I have of freedom. But then it's a day later, time to go back to the white walls. And there I enter again, and there I kill time.

A woman asks me most mornings if I want to go to peer group. I say, perhaps, but never show up. I try to chat with some of the younger patients at mealtimes. I play Trivial Pursuit, the expert edition, with some trivia savant, and I even beat him once. I refuse to play him again, after, because that was my victory and I was going to savour it. The nurses observe me, maybe it's a good sign I am becoming friendlier. I open up with one woman about some of my struggles but never let on what is going on in my head. During one activity a woman states that 'none of them are as crazy as Matt is', and I know then and there that my wounds are in the open. At mealtime I start eating meat again. I know I have to gain weight.

It destroys my stomach and I get terrible constipation. I drink the prune juice on the floor but nothing works. I ask for something to relieve it and I am told they will order something, but this never happens. I start to fart around the hospital, and this amuses me. I know the doors are air tight and there is nothing anybody can say or do – it is, after all, a medical problem. One woman says, "That can't be good for the garbage" and I blurt out laughing. She tells her friend, "I told you he would laugh". I have become a spectacle. I am dirty and I smell awful. I am crazy and I am to be feared.

After a couple of weeks of being 'inside', I am given 30 minute passes three times a week to go outside. I work this into my routine. I check my email at the public computers and tell some guy asking me to ship his books back to him to get lost, essentially. I apologize later in March, and get Genevieve to send them. I check baseball pages and the news. I think the news has everything to do with me, but it turns out that it doesn't. I get some fresh air, and I see some security guards pass by. I look at the horizon and I try to see my home from a distance. I wonder how close it is. Snowflakes fall and I have no coat to keep me warm, but I do not go back inside until it is time. I will not run off, because what good would that do? I want to go home. I want things to go back to the way they were. I want to be myself again. And I return to the ward.

I am starting to feel better. My mind is becoming blander. Maybe it's the drugs.

Maybe it's the institution. But I still feel like shit. The drugs are slowing me down. Maybe that's a good thing, though, I think. I still dread being contained in a corridor with magnetic locks. But I am better, even if it means my liberty has been indefinitely taken. I find the staff treats us like children, generally. People are scolded for breaking rules similar to the ones imposed on you as a child. Maybe it helps them feel in control if we agree to be treated like

children. Maybe it's a good thing to feel that way, if it helps us recover; to feel like someone else is in control of our health.

The glorious day comes when it is time for me to go back home. I have lived in the asylum for a few weeks. My outtake nurses gives me a third lecture about smoking pot. She calls it poison, and I agree to never do it again. I want to also tell her to stop treating me like a child, but silence grips me. I am close to leaving. My parents come to pick me up. My dad has brought my phone. I play on it in the waiting room while I wait for the paper work to be completed and my medication to be drawn up. I go to urinate and an orderly opens the door while I am still going and tells me to give him my phone, since they are not allowed on the ward. I frown, scramble to zip myself back up, still dripping urine, turn and hand him my phone. He is a bit of an ogre, while most of the other staff are pleasant and less authoritative. But I will trade this indignity for the freedom that awaits me. When I get out of the bathroom a nurse lectures me again about having a phone. This is odd to me, but I suppose I am still technically a prisoner. After my family exchanges some words with the doctor, I am let free, into their care. I continue my recovery.

The Long Road of Recovery

A lot of people reading this might speculate why it took so long for there to be an adequate intervention in my healing. But is madness always visible? Consider a picture taken of Genevieve and I in the throws of my psychosis in December of 2013, after she took us to a resort in hopes that some relaxation would ease some of my suffering.



Figure 7: A picture taken of us in December, 2013

I look deep into my eyes and see a lost man staring off into a distant realm. A fake smile, some glimpse that I know what I am supposed to do for a picture. And I remember, while the camera was flashing, the voices I heard. I remember my attention focused on them. I remember the sounds of the pot slicing. The horrors ripping apart my guts. I see the coat and sweater hiding my fading body. I remember walking around the fields, unaware at times that Genevieve is even around. I remember wanting to die. But what do you see? A happy couple? A romantic getaway? What did the doctors see? A stressed out patient? An angry, jaded man? A person in distress who did not require hospitalization? No one is aware of half the things I write on this page, unless I tell it to you. This is the invisible nature of madness and the mad person, they hide the truth. It is so horrific that one can hardly tell it all. Words just do not have that power. Madness is untold, it is a secret we have to live with. It is one that shames us. It is one that is unbearable. It is one that you just want to disappear, forever, into the abyss that birthed and nurtured it.

Underneath all of this also rests an agency. For starters, I am in control of this narrative. And even in the throws of madness, I engaged the horrors, voices, and delusions as

though they were real enough to tell me something about the world around me, and how to survive the people and nature that inhabits it. The people I engaged may not have shared my reality, but still I engaged with them relationally in a way that was pragmatic, considering how it pushed me forward both into terror and recovery. I may have lost control over the self in a spectrum of hallucination and danger, but I worked hard in my madness to regain some sense of agency, and then I mobilized it to help myself survive and interact with people around me that sometimes convinced others I was not totally mad, even though I was.

And the side effects of madness do not simply disappear after being brought back, somewhat, from its nightmare. The risperidone hit me, hard, over the following year. While it allayed my paranoia, I gained about 60 pounds in a couple of months, lost the ability to have or express any emotions, and appeared to be someone else. It was better than the crazy Matthew, but I was not the man Genevieve married, and she was patient with this. My entire sense of being was struck, I was transferred from the inferno to an ice-cold lake, and my thoughts were frozen in its deep stillness. The auditory hallucinations did not go away for quite a few months following my exit from the hospital. I kept silent about this, because I could manage them, they were more friendly now. I knew that if I told anyone, I would be taken back to the hospital.

And to hell with that.

My psychiatrist was convinced at the end of January I had been brought back to a normal state, and he didn't need to see me again for a few months. He even lowered my medication, which was somewhat of a relief.

Several months later I moved with Genevieve to Halifax where she began her Masters degree. Now it was her turn to try graduate school. I worked part time as a patient attendant

after getting turned down for other menial jobs. At various hospitals in the city I conversed with and gave love to the dying, and cheers to the sickly. I found this rewarding, but I also knew this wasn't what I wanted to be doing for the rest of my life. It was hard. I was an upand-coming Ph.D. student with a huge scholarship, reduced to a recovering madman hanging on to a thread of life, with a hope that I could do it all over again, someday. I applied to Carleton's sociology program in the fall of 2014, and started publishing several articles based on my MA research to pass the days. I could barely feel anything, except when I wrote. For my birthday in February, Genevieve made me a diary to start getting my feelings out. This is the first entry I wrote on February 21, 2015:

The last year has probably been the hardest year of my life. I still feel like I am trying to regain everything I lost. I worry more than I show it. Throughout my life I always felt like I grew and moved forward. Now I feel stagnant, like a flower without any roots. Lost. There is a lot to live for, I'm just tired of waiting. Tired of my situation. I let my faith slip the last few months. I worry about Genevieve's sadness...she was content in the west coast – the adventure of it all was like we were in a new world. I never knew how lost I would feel being so far away from my friends and family. I wanted the adventure too, I had a lot of hate left in Ottawa from past broken relationships and friendships, hate that's long gone because I had new problems to deal with.

I'd hate any job where I don't feel like my true potential is doing good. I've just been so exploited over the years it's hard for me to move beyond my trauma. I can't stand how my parents pressure work on me. I love them and they have always been there for me especially when it's hard, but on some level I don't think they understand me.

Nowadays I hide a lot. I hide from confronting the deep insecurity I hold about myself. I worked so hard at school and got through so many challenges and now what was it all for? Tim Horton's wouldn't even take me. I got sick at the worst possible time. Some days I feel like I don't want to feel or express myself to prevent myself from having a depression that could make me sick again. I have been getting better, but my dreams scare me sometimes, my mind is too out there and I still feel like I'm healing...

Where is my passion, my drive, my ambition? Why do I feel like I lost my spark for life?

I can never stop judging myself. When I do this I feel like others around me are judging me. And then I get angry at them when it's really just my own anger at myself. When you hear voices you wind up confronting your conscience and the part of your mind that argues with you and makes you feel bad for being who you are. What was hard about [the west coast] was all the time I spent alone at the house...I think the solitude drove me crazy.

...Everyone knew how sick I was but in actual fact I was living in hell...afraid of everyone and everything. To believe every person, family member, animal, artist, politician is part of some conspiracy to kill you or save you from being killed...to have violent thoughts towards people because you think they are going to torture you. And to feel this for so long that reality no longer exists. All that is left is a memory of you. In some ways, you are dead. Because you've forgotten who you are. God allowed me to live though. I never stopped wanting to stay alive even though I felt surrounded by a dark evil cloud.

I want things to be alright. To feel like I am fulfilling my purpose...to be enveloped by a light cloud of bliss where you feel the full weight of your troubles fully comprehended, and dropped out of the sky. No pain, just truth.

My doctor's instructions in January, 2014 were to take the medication for a year. He believed I had a brief psychotic disorder, and that eventually I would return to normal. There were no guarantees though, and if I did not return to normal, then I probably had a form of schizophrenia. This terrified me over that year, because the medication was so horrible that I couldn't imagine living this way forever. I can't live psychotic but I can't live without feeling who I am. What a bargain. The months passed on, nearer to the date when I could wean off the drug, and my anxiety was high. I just wanted so bad to get back to normal.

When I got off the risperidone, it was like the best drug trip I ever had. I laughed for three straight weeks at just about everything. I had enthusiasm to work, enthusiasm to go out for walks, to tell jokes, to enjoy life. It was pure bliss, and the hallucinations barely came back. I felt somehow vulnerable, and I recall feeling mildly paranoid on buses and groups of people, but these feelings would generally go away. My brain was healing.

We moved back to Ottawa in late August, 2015, where I started the Ph.D. program at Carleton. I felt so energetic about the prospects of a new life, but also deeply afraid to fail, again. I wanted to do a Ph.D. right, but I wondered if I had the coping mechanisms to manage the stress. Genevieve was also pregnant, which was a joy and also something to be nervous about. I told people I met here very little about my experience, I found it hard, still, to trust anyone. I suffered from flashbacks and nightmares about being psychotic from time to time. I was especially afraid of people in positions of authority. And since I left the west coast so abruptly, I wondered if word had gotten around about my story, if people knew of my tale, if I was still a living spectacle. If I would ever shake the perceptions I imposed on myself. I still wonder to this day if I would ever be the same again.

Figure 8: "Will I Ever Be the Same Again?" Recorded November 15, 2017 (Available: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TGlGc2sV6qY)

Madness and Faith

Most of what I felt, saw, and heard wasn't real to this world. I have to deal with that. But one event I hold back from this is the experience of the divine, the outstretched hand of pure peace, unconditional love, and healing, that moment in psychosis where I felt loved and free, and how that pushed me to live when I accepted death. From madness, a faith in me grew that has strengthened itself and been tested ever since, and it is that faith that allows me to live in joy today, even when the hauntings seek to overwhelm me. In September, 2015, tears poured over my laptop screen as I wrote this poem reflecting on what I salvaged from this experience.

I am haunted. Nightmares of the past, delusions, voices, fears, intensity, confusion, the surreal. I died, I came back. I have fought and won, but lost everything, even without anything to lose. I have been afraid of everyone. I have lived in other realms, unknowns, mysteries, faceless times; I have confronted hell, and forgotten my escape, until I am somewhere else.

War was inevitable, if you're me. There are mental collapses. There is madness. Pain. But there is no vision of future that will prepare you when you leave the dust you crawl on, and venture to the centre of the earth. Where you trust no one, where insanity creates the vision of Jesus for you.

No sleep, you fear sleep as much as waking life. Tortured in and out of consciousness. Shot in the dark. Crippled, entangled. Over and over. Unrelenting potential to die. Revenge befriends you. Thoughts of what you will do to yourself, who isn't really you, for what it does to you, but you never know. Your guts are gone. You still wonder, try to make certain. Everyone is a threat. And then a robot. And then a robot who is a threat. The anger you held back at everyone is released.

And when it's all over you have no emotion. You are plain. You don't remember before, during, you are now after. There is no illusion because there is no creativity. You walk straight, and that's it. The dreams slow, the voices slow, the doors to the unknown creak in your sleep...but nothing appears, without prediction. And slowly, you die again, in a different way. And I begin to wonder if this is somehow worse. To be nothing or to be something else, who was I?

I ask, who was I? Am I him again? Where am I?

And so I hold on to the family that carried me through and the God I felt.

But I will never fully be out of the dark.

But so the light of the heavens awaits when I return, for real this time. And everything that was, is better, and everything that is, is again. And the lies of my head are washed away, and the comfort of healing knows no trauma, and I am forgiven by the people I took with me, who were behind me the whole way when I never looked behind. Because God knows I couldn't. And so they helped me.

And the dreams I control just are, and the ones I don't, aren't. For the only thing I can be sure of now is love. Even when anger conquered me. I will know love, I will. For love knows me.

Chapter Discussion

Mental illness can strike anyone, and the degrees of severity in which it manifests are endless. It can take you and everyone around you down with it. It can also enlighten us, and show us a better path. Psychosis can be defined by "crucial changes in thoughts and perceptions as well as in a person's emotional and social life" (Solli & Rolvsjord, 2015, p.

67). As my tale demonstrates, this is putting it lightly. Most research involving people with severe mental afflictions focuses on the development of theoretical and clinical frameworks (Freeman & Fowler, 2008; Wood et al., 2018) or alternative approaches to help people (Bentall, 2009; Fledderus et al., 2010), such as music therapy (Gold et al., 2009, 2013; Solli & Rolvsjord, 2015). The relative silencing of the voices of mad people allows the perspectives of others to dominate understandings of how madness is experienced corporeally (Strauss, 2008). While generalist knowledge about mental illness provides us with some of the story, it hides the fact that some mental health experiences can only be known, to a certain extent, by the person experiencing them (Slade, 2012; Geekie et al., 2012), and thus my tale contributes to broader literature on severe mental illness and recovery, hearing voices, and mental health narratives (Bentall et al., 2012; Davidson et al., 2005; Kleinman & Good, 1985; McKenzie-Mohr & Lafrance, 2017; Slade, 2009; Thornicroft & Tansella, 2005).

While it didn't kill me, mental illness reduced me, for some time, to nothing. I ran away from my wife. I stopped trusting my family, and my livelihood was crushed. I became broke with a great deal of student debt, and I questioned if my mind would become strong enough to continue my studies. I had to endure a great deal of trauma. I have seen and experienced things I would not wish upon my greatest enemy. I have been made into a ghost, my very self disappeared into a vacuum, and my spirit lifted away into an otherworldly realm, more evil than it is unreal. And I lived there for months, dragged by the throat, so far down and away from the life I had built for myself. Words collapsed into a chaos; I became a body without organs, speaking and hearing without coherent articulation while still functioning as an assemblage made up of deteriorating parts (Deleuze and Guattari, 2009).

We can label this process alienating and sickly, therefore critical psychiatric research cannot deny the existence of mental illness (Szasz, 1994), it can only deny the extent to which the mental health system can help those in despair.

My narrative demonstrates that the mental health system does make mistakes. It did not take me seriously at first, and what treatment it gave me was not always effective. I escaped adequate intervention multiple times, while my mother and my wife tried over and over to heal and rescue me from the pit of my mind. Even when I could literally no longer see them, my family was still there. As we learn in the next chapter, when family support is missing, one's chances of survival become worse. My family saw me through the torment in the 'here and now', and also oversaw my recovery and mental rehabilitation. They very much shape the production of this text (Boschma, 2007). I could stay angry at the indignities I experienced unnecessarily, such as police violence and mocking, and routine infantilization during my hospitalization (see Holmes & Murray, 2011, 2012). But it must also be said that the mental health system eventually saved my life, and this reality gives me a sense of hope that we can achieve a system that rescues more people and gives them a better quality of treatment and life.

Was madness just torment, or did it give me something? While the voices played with me, taunted me, turned me inside out and scarred my brain, some voices were not malevolent. Whoever told me to get on that plane made the right call, and whatever carried me home those days when I was in a completely desperate state, saved my life. I had agency in an uncontrollable state – something that most people pinned with a psychotic label are not usually afforded. The road to hell may have been dark, but it led to an experience with a deity (see Gale et al., 2014), and while I count most things as unreal during that time, that

experience has become the cornerstone of my Christian faith, which helped restore my life and identity, and helps give me the will to live and move forward. I hold onto the experience of the divine. Nobody can take that away from me. Madness gives pain, but deals knowledge of spiritual dimensions otherwise inaccessible in the realms of normality (Farber, 2013).

Alongside this faith, however, I still must grapple with the darker side of the spiritual realms I encountered. For some time, I discounted the devils I struggled with as fabrications of my mind; hallucinations that served no real purpose. But to disqualify those experiences as unreal and my experience with a deity as real masks an illogic and begs the question: how does madness reveal the Real in a world of utter fantasy and delusion? I argue that madness, therefore, as an ontology and radical departure point for praxis, is the uncalculated break from fixtures of Truth and Self to the occupation of the ethereal chasms between such territories. In varying intensities and degrees of liminality, this vacuum can push, pull, and jerk around its subjects as far as the supernatural outskirts of total darkness and bliss. Sadly, close enough contact with the shadowy and mysterious caverns that govern ineffability and crisis can leave service users paralyzed and unidentifiable, just as the life, meaning, and glory that accompany surreal existences are sure to leave others wanting more. Even if resolutions of the Spirit occur in these descents and ascensions, those of us returning, in some form, to the sober and realist terrains of consciousness cannot provide others (let alone ourselves) with a finite sense of comfort. For the future of madness can never be predicted or stabilized: that realm has always run parallel to the world, nor can we claim the worthiness of knowing truth the way madness does.

There is a relatively large body of work that engages first-person narrative as a strategy to preserve and explore self-identity when illness threatens to fragment it (Church,

1995; McDonnell, 2018; Michallat, 2017; Stone, 2006). Existing first person narratives of madness confront its triggers and symptoms in ways that look to rebuild, strengthen, and reinstate self-identity in the face of its disintegration (Bassman, 2007; Burstow & Weitz, 1988; Pembroke, 2009; Romme et al., 2009; Russo & Sweeney, 2016; Shannonhouse, 2003). This work places understandings of madness in the control of the authors, and often challenges the more pathologizing narratives of madness and its reactions in the mental health system, which sometimes work to condemn other-minded people (Capponi, 1992; Michener, 1998; Shimrat, 1997). These understandings can be in juxtaposition to the social realms and "interpersonal networks of others" (Michallat, 2017, p. 176) that entangled, threatened, or nurtured life and identity. By sharing the work it becomes a public exercise where narratives build an audience through vulnerable speech and "hostile energies" (Stone, 2006, p. 54). In another study, people who experienced psychosis found music to help them experience freedom, social contact, well-being, and symptom relief (Solli & Rolvsjord, 2015). It was an opportunity to connect with peers and transform some of their pain and ineffable experiences into art. Not only is creating empowering, but it can create a safer and more comforting space during recovery where people are desperate to make sense of their confusion and pain. While music did not replace formal mental health treatment, they reconnected with their inner-core and diminished personal identity, and the musical realm was conceptualized as an illness free space where their pain could be, if only temporarily, forgotten and displaced.

My guitar was certainly an escape during the throws of madness, and a way of putting to words the ineffable – the mysterious life forces to which language bows and holds silent (Brown & Tucker, 2010; Butler, 2001; Larabee et al., 2003). Though I drowned in internal

war, against the capacities of my mind, I fought them with the strings of time. I drummed away their intensities and sang out against their weapons. I experienced relief and victory in these moments, and displaced myself from the nightmares that would return to me in my lack of sleep. Art, as a medium to express madness, now tells the story of those traumatic excesses. The drawings, poems, diary entries, prose, and songs I have shared here thicken the plot, and shape the intensities that made me come undone. I am pieced together again in this story; the sounds and strings and poetic words hold me back up. I am coherent again, and even if madness returns, madness will not remain, but these words and sounds will remain.

Mental health recovery in a general sense is less about symptom remission or reduction, and more about being able to live a manageable life under stigmatizing conditions and other problems that illness creates (Tew et al., 2012; Topor et al., 2011). Further, "the process of recovery is linked to a higher degree with contextual and social aspects of a person's life, where social relationships, social roles, and social inclusion are seen as crucial elements for a better life" (Solli & Rolvsjord, 2015, p. 69). Alongside varying degrees of assistance, most of us eventually have to steer the ship of our recovery with the hope that we will gain self-determination, community inclusion, and hope.

My recovery began in the throws of madness. I became agential, moving in footsteps, through the deluded world, searching for something or someone to take me away and heal me. I ruffled through the many voices in my mind and became allies with those I felt were on my side, working for my good. I called upon them when the demons were threatening my life, and they gave me coping mechanisms that I drew on to continue surviving. While I was lost, my family, in the more real world, were trying to get me help, taking me to doctors I could not see or understand clearly, who while confused themselves, often understood that I

was sick and needed some kind of treatment. But I also resisted their discourses. I had the agency to take back some control over my treatment and, because my sickness and past experiences with the mental health system were building and intensifying, refute the claims of psychiatrists, which did not end up always working to my advantage. One doctor saw through these hesitations and fears, and labeled them psychotic, which resulted in my eventual hospitalization, appropriate medication, and eventual return to a sounder state of mind.

Recovery, for me, is still not easy, especially since I still encounter trauma and hauntings from these events. The medications hit me hard and unravelled my sense of self, my affect, and my livelihood. Thinking psychotically can be dangerous, but removing the ability to think, laugh, rejoice, and express these hauntings is a different kind of nightmare. This was the option present to me when I faced this kind of distress, and very quickly, life stopped feeling livable. I was afraid to stay on medication, and afraid of what would happen when I got off of the pills. Now back on the meds I recycle the same fear, even though to date my experience has been better than before. This is the pain I must navigate. Oh well, life is tough, I tell myself, this is part of the healing process. But recovery, in this narrative, is not finite. There is no true coming back from the blackest of darkness. I can suppress it, but as one participant in Chapter 7 remarked to me during our interview, "it never really goes away". But if these shadows follow me to death, it was never without a fight. Let the resiliency of this narrative empower others and join forces with other tales of psychiatric survival as we work to build a deeper and better knowledge of mental illness, resistance, and navigation in a messy yet positivist mental health system that is sometimes wilfully ignorant of the screaming humanity of those it claims to serve.

CHAPTERS 6: GOING PSYCHOTIC: INSTITUTIONALIZATION, RESISTANCE, AND SURVIVAL

Introduction

In this chapter, we encounter two narratives detailing experiences with psychosis. Doug's story begins with some recollection about the history of mental illness in his family, and the personal struggles he was dealing with before his first psychotic break and eventual diagnosis with Bipolar I Disorder. He then takes us through his journey with paranoia, hallucination, labeling, and hospitalization. Doug's family positioned him as a victim who no longer had much agency to achieve anything in life. Doug's story is full of passive resistance techniques he used to navigate the horrors and authorities present during his hospitalization, as well as his family's positioning of his identity. Doug resisted his parent's stereotyping by eventually obtaining a university degree, and he also resisted some of the hospital's policies and procedures through techniques of passivity and hunger strike. Still, he enjoyed aspects of hospitalization such as having very little responsibility and time to relax.

Jermaine, on the other hand, experienced similar psychotic symptoms but never had an adequate response from the mental health system. His story warns readers of the dangers of prejudice in an overburdened, ineffective, racialized, and error-prone mental health system, and how some people do fall through the cracks even when they present in an extreme state of distress. In his case, family was more or less absent in his recovery and struggle to survive abhorrent living conditions and homelessness. Jermaine's story is full of survival mechanisms rather than overt resistance to system officials. Unlike Doug, he was very compliant with medical staff throughout his narrative.

But survival and resistance are interrelated here, as both Doug and Jermaine had to struggle for their lives and sanity while navigating often brief, difficult, and authoritative

relationships with a myriad number of mental health professionals. In both cases, we learn about how mental health service users fight to remain agential during serious mental illness; negotiate complex medical relationships and (often brief) interactions; build positive reflections about mental health and mental health identities in spite of tragedy; and take control over their longer-term health and treatment goals. Jermaine though would have welcomed any intervention by system officials rather than be left to fend for himself during his illness. Doctors blamed his psychosis on his socio-economic status, and felt that obtaining more money would have resolved his problems better than anti-psychotic medication.

By the end of this chapter, readers will have a deeper appreciation for the ends that some people in our community go to in order to survive dire circumstances and breaks from reality. These narratives identify many limits of the Canadian mental health system; namely, terrible drug side effects, perceptions from family members that mental health service users are incapacitated, overt displays of power during hospitalization, sedation of serious mental illnesses rather than adequate treatment, violations of rights to self-determination for health, and general medical incompetence. On the other hand, we also recognize how people who experience mental illness navigate the good parts of the mental health system and illness. The benefits include valuing mental health labelling for the relief and explanation it offers service users, users taking control of their life path and finding spiritual and epistemic enlightenment, camaraderie with other service users and a development of empathy, as well as inspiring accounts of survival even when there was a lack of adequate intervention.

Through autobiographical power (Myers & Ziv, 2016), we will discover ways to both critique the mental health system and improve upon it.

Doug's Story

Doug, a friend of mine, lives alone and has been struggling financially for a few years. After agreeing to do the interview, we met for lunch and he took me to his apartment. He lives humbly, with a wonderful cat, and through social assistance and precarious contract work has managed to acquire what are basic necessities for his life, such as a computer, mattress, weight set, and several books. His apartment reminds me of my days living in Halifax during my recovery, when the apartment was less clean, and we were less sure of the character of our neighbours. He is somewhat unhappy, has learned to tolerate a lot of hardship, and makes do with what he has.

After his first psychotic break, Doug was diagnosed with Bipolar 1 Disorder, and takes Lithium for treatment. The drugs make his hands shake and this is always noticeable as we talk. These are the scars of treatment, and the visible wounds of his pain. He prefers Lithium over risperidone though, which gave him bad weight gain and bad feelings. At present, he is compliant with his medication, which was not always the case in his past and (in his purview) helped lead to more psychotic breaks, and bouts with Depression. Doug begins the interview by describing how his mental health journey began.

Doug: It was taking shape, like the troubles were starting to become apparent, I must have been...18, 19, 20...it all came forward with my first serious girlfriend. We had been together two and a half years and...that relationship was kind of like spiralling out of control into like a deep dark pit of very bad stuff...But around the same time, I guess my parents and I, we came to the idea or agreement that maybe the relationship with my parents wasn't working out very well. Like my mom [who is also Bipolar] was very difficult to live with...So I moved to [Canadian city] for like a year...And uh that one, like the first psychotic break happened...Then like 3 or 4 months after the first one, I had my second. And then in like six months I had my third.

Many people are fragile and vulnerable at a time of relationship struggle and loss, and that vulnerability began to cave in amidst other worries and strains. Since his mother was not a

secure and safe figure during his early adulthood, Doug moved away and tried his luck at post-secondary school, which also led to disaster. For most of his life, Doug had difficulty holding down a permanent job. The things that make life inherently livable for most people: work, school, love, and family, all fell apart, and not long after, he started to lose his mind as well.

In the face of this anguish, and searching for some kind of explanation as to why his life was spiralling downwards, Doug recalled how he felt when he acquired a psychiatric label after his first psychotic break.

Doug: So at that point I was diagnosed. A label was thrown on it [Bipolar]. And I remember being relieved that there was a name for it. And it wasn't just that I was a complete failure. Like that maybe something else was kind of like influencing all of this or...strong-arming me into failing so many postsecondary institutions. So it was nice to be able to put some sort of label or explanation on it...like things slowed down dramatically for me after that. And...I guess this was both necessary and good but, ultimately frustrating and instilled in me many bad habits. Um...because I was told that after a psychotic break it takes a year for your brain to recuperate.

Doug sees his label as a partial explanation for why his life fell apart. Pathology, to him, provided some reassurance that external forces beyond his control were shaping his nightmare, and that he should no longer fully shoulder the blame for his decisions and present situation. Alongside this reassurance, though, came the acceptance that his life would be harder than it is for many others. Doug took the diagnosis as a sign that he needed to slow down and consider what his limits were, which led to frustration and a detour from how he normally went about his life. This was hard on both him and his parents.

Doug: My parents took this to heart and they're like well you can't do anything then. You have to sit around and just take it easy. Don't stress yourself. Don't do anything like crazy. Don't take any big projects. Like...take one class...like I did refuse to like...drop everything, [but] I'd get too depressed and I'd drop it. My parents humoured me. Because I didn't want to stop, so they would let me register and take classes. Fun fact is that after I [graduated university], my father told me like after I got my diploma basically that he didn't think that I'd ever be able to do it...So

although I didn't feel like they showed it...I don't think they really held up much hope that I would be able to do all that much.

Doug's parents, while arguably looking out for his best interests and fearful that many activities could send him back over the edge, viewed him as incapacitated and restricted from everyday living. Doug fought this framing and responded to failure and despair by trying over and over again. In his family's eyes, his sickness defined him – the fact that he knew that they were humouring him tells us that he carried the stigma of mental illness on his back throughout his journey. He fought this stigma, but also had to accept that some of his family's perceptions were also true. His mental illness was holding him back academically and preventing him from accomplishing his full potential (Hitlin et al., 2015; Moses, 2014), yet his determination to keep pushing forward anyway was equally as strong.

As we moved away from discussions about his family, I asked Doug if he was willing to share what being psychotic was like, since we had talked about this before over beers in the year prior to the interview. Like myself, he experienced highs and lows, peaks and valleys, darknesses and lights that ordained his descent into madness – a story he can only partially remember.

Doug: I don't know if this is true or not, but it feels like I only remember like 20% of what happened. It only started to really come back as something I can count on in the past few years. It seems to me that everything that happened is like a dream...when I look back on it just feels like, I was someone else. Like it...it wasn't me...The first, the theme of that break was my friend who was the guy that I played a computer game with online. He was trying to kill me. And uh...he was a bit of a hacker too. He would break into my computers and like leave notes and talk with me like that. It was all in good fun as far as I know. But take that, that's like a pernicious type of idea and insert that into psychosis and like I was, I thought that I was being surveilled. And I thought that people...and it was plausible because I guess he did have the skillset. But what was impossible, he would like hack Bell [a Canadian phone company] in order to hack my phone. But that's a jump I was willing to make at the time. So...like my entire theme I guess for that was that I had to run away from that so he wouldn't kill me. So I just like got on a bus and I went downtown to [Canadian city]. And we're walking along, it's probably the canal. And I took all of my ID cards, my wallet, and I

threw it. It was winter. So I threw it in the middle of the canal, and it was like frozen...I must have been stressed.

Doug possesses exceptional computer skills. What started as minor hacking games amongst friends ballooned into events that triggered and heightened his paranoia. Psychosis was becoming interactive, playing on his skillsets and past experiences to create a visceral horror. And the more his reality caved in, the less Doug was able to separate delusion from actuality. Yet he treated the hallucinations as real in a way that showcased his agency to resist being totally captured by them (Davydov et al., 2010). These resistances may not have brought him back to realist dimensions like some medications might, but it demonstrates a willingness on Doug's behalf not to surrender completely to the horrors of mental illness. While he was losing control, he was also set on maintaining some element of control even as he fell deeper into the chasm.

Doug: But in a way it was, it was also controlled. Like I still felt that I was in control. I felt that, these bad things were happening but I still felt that I had some control over it. Still exercising my agency, because I was like doing these things. I remember I must have walked 30 kilometers that day. Like throughout [Canadian city]. Of course I was very being careful but I was like on a mission, I was doing it...I hope I'm not like mixing up two different breaks because they kind of feel interchangeable at times but that one I ended up at my friend's place and like he called the ambulance on me.

Before Doug experienced formal intervention, he depicts his psychosis as a mission. There was purpose beneath the layers of reality that toppled on one another, causing him to dispose of his identity cards and any financial tools to sustain himself. He was attempting to build a bridge from the psychotic state to the outside world (Bjornestad, 2018). Throughout my paranoid travels, I too was on a mission, seeking gratifications that never came, following what I thought would be immanent enlightenments, and pursuing a belief that what the voices told me to do would bring an end to my current life course and psychotic state. Doug's narration of psychosis is a blur that catches glimpses and moments of the nightmare here and

there, and finite pictures of reality. It is not until Doug meets another friend that he is taken from the city and placed in an institution.

Doug: At one point I was in a gurney. And they had strapped me down. Because I was trying to leave. And...I remember like my first stint in the psych ward, like so, they, I mean you don't get to have anything on you. You're like in a gown and that's it. Right? And your underwear, that's all you got with you. So like the guards and the doctor, they kind of escorted me into the psych ward, I like looked around and I watched them leave, and thirty seconds after that, I was out the same door. And ten seconds after that, they put me back in (laughs). But I wasn't all there...I remember, they put me in my room, and I thought it was my own room. But...I was put in a shared room. And I'm like ok, I'm gonna go in my room now because I don't want to be out here with all the crazy people. And then like there was clothes there and I'm like oh this must be my clothes so I put them on. But they weren't my clothes. They were my roommate's clothes. And he was really pissed...And I remember him bitching about it, and I was still completely out of it. I was not bothered by him whatsoever. I was like, why you so angry? I was very Zen-like in my psychotic state, I wasn't like, it didn't click to me to feel ashamed or bad about any of it.

The process of Doug's entrance into the asylum begins with him being strapped to a gurney inside an ambulance, so he has little movement in any of his limbs and can securely be taken to the hospital. He is then stripped of his clothing and given the hospital uniform to wear, symbolizing that he is now an inmate (Goffman, 1961) and, due to being involuntarily committed, cannot leave of his own free will, as the law allows (Légis Québec, 2018). Doug's narrative first includes fear of being contained and placed in a very startling and unique setting, but that fear is then quickly displaced by the "Zen" feelings he was experiencing from his psychosis. His lack of awareness became pragmatic in some sense, as he was able to resist conformity to some of the ward rules such as not leaving or wearing other's belongings. At the same time, the peaceful aura he carried also helped him remain compliant and non-aggressive. Usually inpatients are dichotomized as compliant or unruly (Canova Mosele et al., 2018), but Doug's mental health and institutional experience interacts on a complex spectrum of control, unawareness, resistance, and conformity.

While his roommate was upset about him wearing (and stretching) his clothing,
Doug's illness also gives him a mysterious sense of closure. What are we to make of the Zen
that Doug describes? Some psychological literature correlates religiosity with mental
disorder (Bonelli & Koenig, 2013; Park et al., 2012). However, this narrative demonstrates
that religion clearly has some positive implications for mental health, and can help one
sustain their life in times of peril (Behere et al., 2013; Levin, 2013). The blame and hate
thrown at him, which he became used to in his everyday life, was deflected by the sense of
awe and enlightenment. Even during containment, there was peace in madness, and this
serenity helped him escape some of the pain of institutionalization. His more superficial
connection to the world was being replaced with a spiritual growth he closely identified with
Buddhism, which is similar to the experience I had with a deity when I thought that my life
had come to an end. It pushed me to continue trying to survive and gave me hope even in the
throws of psychosis that my circumstances would eventually come to an end.

Doug: I think my states kind of fluctuated between paranoia and a very Zen-like state. I think my second time being hospitalized for a psychotic break, I spent a week basically, I think the best way to describe it is I was basically a living Buddha. Like I actually, I felt at peace with the world. I know that even she made the remark, my psychiatrist, that I was some sort of exalted religious being. That's how I was acting, like Ghandi would or something. Because I was living that. And it didn't feel just like some act, like I really felt just at peace with everything and I spent like a week like that. But I also was refusing to eat, so I didn't eat for an entire week, because I was on hunger strike, I was not gonna accept their dominion over me.

Not all madness is bad. Doug describes here a meditative and relaxing state of consciousness brought on by psychosis, one that was spiritual to the extent that he could cross the borders of war and tyranny in the world and in the asylum, and was able to develop a sense of peace with everyone and everything around him. In a dark, closed off area where mad people are kept, he was a living light who had the privilege of experiencing feelings most do not in the

everyday world. His containment and affliction created or revealed something in him that countered the chaos, family insecurity, and troubled relationships that started his slide away from stable mental health.

On the flip side, Doug was still resisting elements of the psychiatric apparatus. He went on hunger strike as a way to passively resist some of the control mechanisms of the ward. While still at peace with his situation, he had knowledge that the purpose of his confinement was to exact a "dominion" over him, and he was not always in agreement with this strategy. Of course, while there is always resistance to power, there too is retaliation against resistance.

Doug: At the end of the week, six nurses come into my room, turn me over and jab a needle into my ass. But after that I was hungry and I ate. That was their only concern, was that I eat. But then like that whole feeling of euphoria just disappeared obviously. I knew at one point in time they would get a court order. And that's what they did, they got a court order to like force that on me. And I told them that when that time comes, I would not be violent, I would not resist you...but I would not help you either. Just like a very passive, non-violence type of thing. And I think that at first like, they got like six nurses, like male nurses, to come in my room and like hold me down and flip me over onto my ass so they could jab it into my butt. But like I didn't resist, I didn't fight them and I think that at first they were all very apt because like you could feel that tension, like oh no if we're gonna do this, is he going to fight, they were very on edge but when they realized that I wasn't going to fight or struggle that they kind of like, they you know calmed down a bit. It wasn't a terrible experience.

As many in-patients do in Canada (Dumais et al., 2011; Johnston & Kilty, 2016), Doug experienced a chemical injection of medication at the hands of ward staff for not eating. Rather than physically fight off staff, Doug resisted by limiting his movements, thereby placing the entire onus of the restraint on staff. Resisting physically can give the healthcare staff reason to be more forceful, whereas passive resistance, in this case, fulfilled Doug's message that he did not agree with their display of power, but that he also was not going to stoop to their level by using equal measures of aggression. The biggest loss, however, was

his spiritual transcendence, something that carried him through his incarceration and allowed him to experience pleasure despite dire circumstances. He describes staff as thankful and relieved he was not going to fight off the many intimidating staff present. Aside from being injected, Doug did not measure this experience as particularly humiliating or traumatic during his psychotic episode. In fact, he explains how some of his hospital experience was actually positive.

Doug: I actually ended up liking the hospital. I liked being there. Because I didn't have any responsibilities. Just calm and just chill out. Just read a book. But today I would tell you I don't ever want to go back. There is a power dynamic in the hospital and they do try and control and like, I'm not a fan of psychiatry. I have a bunch of like very conflicting opinions about psychiatry. I like being there but I don't like how it was handled with me personally but I can see how it is the best way they need to go about it or a good way to go about it with the majority of people. I don't think that I would qualify as the majority of people. Like food is how they control you and how they get you to do things. And the minute where you start saying I don't want to eat food, fuck your control mechanism, like I'm not bowing down to that, then they start to panic a little bit because their grasp on how to control you starts to slip...And my objection wasn't that I didn't want to eat. It was that, the food sucks...Like I don't want to eat meat. And when I started to realize how it worked...I had found a way to get out of that power structure. And obviously I wasn't causing any trouble for anybody. I was in my room reading books...I was even helping them, I wasn't like a problem whatsoever. But I refused to be governed by them.

Tensions resonate throughout this passage. Doug understands that hospitalization and even some elements of control are, to some extent, a necessary evil when people are faced with serious mental distress (Danzer & Wilkus-Stone, 2015; Katsakou et al., 2012). This is true even amongst concerns that involuntary hospitalization can have negative and long-term consequences on people such as stigma, self-esteem issues, stress, and even suicidality (Xu et al., 2018). But he does not identify as the typical consumer of psychiatry, and not being accommodated for his diet drastically diminished his opinion of medicine. In a later discussion, Doug likened the food-related control to police interrogation. He told me that when police give you chips or a drink to get you to talk, it is a similar privilege system to

what goes on in the hospital, where food can serve as an interruption in the monotony of the daily routine, and simultaneously helps him feel more like himself. In his case, not taking the reinforcement of food led to a conflictive position between him and staff, and because it was so unusual for a patient to refuse meals, his hospital identity created confusion, and finally a resort to legal means to get him to eat.

It might seem obvious that a more humane response would have been to find him some appropriate food, rather than engage in games of power. I had similar thoughts when the orderly decided to interrupt my bathroom session in order to confiscate my phone while my discharge papers were being drawn up. These experiences raise a number of questions. Why is a ward rule so important to enforce even if it removes the dignity of the patient, who because of their illness, is someone who ought to be constructed as someone who has done nothing or very little wrong? Are psychiatric wards on the verge of absolute breakdown and chaos if patients realize that some rules can be stretched? Why does resistance to what Holmes and Murray (2011) refer to as infantilizing control mechanisms have to be met with some extreme measures of power? Does a lack of rules and management techniques really make psychiatric wards that much more dangerous?

Still, being freed of responsibility and able to shut his mind off gave Doug some feeling of peace, and perhaps allowed his feelings of exaltation to emerge and develop. He spent a great deal of his time quietly reading and relaxing when he could. He saw these activities as helping his acute recovery, as it took him away from the pressures of life that helped cause his mental illness in the first place. He sees this process as beneficial for many people confined in hospital settings who may have little to no help outside of the formal system. Yet for people who are acutely aware of the power dynamics in the hospital, this

comes with the cost of knowing that one is a prisoner who is not-so-subtly being analyzed, moulded and eventually conformed to a certain setting. This is a knowledge Doug had to mitigate in order to eventually gain his release.

Doug: And like you know the hoops that you have to jump through. You can't jump through them too willingly. Like there has to be, it's strange because like, you have to make the psychiatrist or the doctors feel that they're the ones making you jump through those hoops and not you jumping through them because if you, you take too much initiative, then they like, it's like it's really a weird relationship, it's a weird dynamic. You're kind of like letting them.

In this passage, Doug states that recovery is about more than just playing sane, but that doctors need to be reassured that their treatment is what is the cure, and not the agency or self-healing of the patient. If the patient recovers "too fast" or "too much on their own", it could be taken as a sign that the patient-doctor relationship and hierarchy is not strong enough, and that will undermine the milestones that need to occur for a doctor to be convinced in good faith that the patient is recovering. While there are many infantilization rituals that are imposed on patients in psychiatric settings, Doug recounts there being a need to patronize and even dupe, to some extent, psychiatrists into believing that their treatment, orders, and doctrines are what is most instrumental to patient recovery, rather than individual healing or some other mysterious force at work, such as a deity. What this narrative signals is a subtle conformity to psychiatric power where the patient simultaneously is able to feel in control of the dynamics vis-à-vis their recognition of what is going on (Canter, 2001). The doctor has to be convinced that their treatment is working, and that may very well be the case, and the patient has to also satisfy the authority of the doctor by playing along and acknowledging their power to heal them. Yet in *choosing* to conform to this relationality, even if perhaps for reasons pertaining to hospital release, Doug demonstrates his agency to declare that he is feeling better – a right he now shares in some sense with the doctor.

This reminds me of my own institutionalization, where the first meeting I had with my psychiatrist I noticed the keys she was wearing around her neck, and I took this as a sign that she was the warden and gatekeeper of the asylum. I played sane as best I could given the circumstances, which no doubt accelerated my release considering that when I left the hospital I still had many psychotic symptoms. In my second psychiatrist letter, following my release from the hospital, the doctor described me as not admitting to having other symptoms, and that I certainly did not present as having them. Indeed, it is the doctor's judgement that is omnipotent, and this occurs alongside the possibility that patients can, in some cases, choose to disclose or hide successfully some of their feelings and realities.

Hospitals, like any institutions, require that people live up to a set of dynamics and rituals to navigate life, gain status, and if necessary, stay safe. Doug recounts the fear of being placed in an institution with people he understood to be violent and aggressive.

Doug: I was in a better position than like the vast majority of people, the ward that I was in was with people who are schizophrenic and people who are very very Bipolar. And...all men. There was maybe like, the only girls that were on our ward were the really crazy violent ones. That...(laughs)...that you stay the fuck away from. And it was scary...they were unhinged but...they didn't try to obviously really like mess with the guys cuz still a guy could defend themselves. But they were not able to place those women with the other women because they were...it didn't work out.

Since the Ship of Fools, societies have dealt with those labeled mad by placing them all together, sometimes in very close-knit environments (Foucault, 1988). If women defied feminine norms by acting aggressive, they were placed in the male units, in hopes that men could defend themselves from such behaviour, while the women wards (in this case) were protected from such dangerous people. Generally, psychiatric wards become sex-segregated in order to protect vulnerable female patients. When wards become mixed, there is evidence that a process of positive development occurs, with female patients becoming more

externally oriented and motivating of others, and men becoming more modest and quieter (Krumm et al., 2006). What Doug describes above is a similar gendered process where women on male wards showcased their dominance by acting aggressive, but not to the extent that it materialized into violence. Aware of their potential for violence though, Doug describes men as relying on size, stature, and techniques of violence as a defense mechanism. The performances of gender, according to this narrative, are less overt and signal a subtle struggle for control in an environment where mental instability and illness causes concerns for safety.

Doug also describes a kind of mental status hierarchy within the wards. Those who are labeled as schizophrenic carry with them the greatest torch of stigma, and are to be feared the most during their delusions. Those on the spectrum of Bipolar 1 Disorder come next depending on the severity of their illness, and they are viewed as unstable enough to live amongst the schizophrenics. Elsewhere, Doug said that those experiencing Bipolar 2 Disorder (less severe) or Depression would be kept separate in the ward from those who hold a more treacherous label. There were, however, times when all patients had to interact with one another, such as mealtime.

Doug: The Zen state did not happen until I became like at peace with seeing violent people. Of course, for the record, I was crazy...I know it's a derogatory term. Like, I remember obviously, food you have to eat on the ward, you are interacting with people. At least three times a day. What happens is, if you want more salt, then you have to ask your neighbor if they're gonna use their salt. Or like, if you don't like the pudding, like chocolate pudding, then you trade it with someone else. That's, that's how it goes right? So you have to interact with people, and some of these people, they were not always good. They would get really angry at things sometimes like they would yell...but I learned pretty early on they weren't going to attack you or anything. They might be angry and violent and such...and they might even yell at you or whatever but it was...it ended there.

Doug's Zen state was triggered by being confronted by seemingly violent people in a setting where there was no escape, and so he needed to achieve a level in consciousness to be able to deal with that reality and conquer his fear. Like in a school or prison setting, people were obligated to interact when they ate, and he describes a bargaining system that was implemented in order to enjoy the food.

When things did not work out so well, and patients fought over trivial matters, Doug recalls that the situations rarely escalated to violence. What started as a fear of the unknown (that he could be attacked) turned into a comfort with the people on the ward who, while characterized as unstable, held boundaries in terms of how aggressive they were willing to get. That is not to say that people did not annoy him and get under his skin.

Doug: But one guy that annoyed me the most I think, he had Tourette's and they put him in the room next to mine...And...oh my God, he got under my skin but only because he was preventing me from like sleeping (laughs)...I'm actually kind of like thankful I experienced it because now with homeless people. That's...they're the same people that I was with in hospital. Like so...when I encounter like some homeless person who's like yelling or like talking to a tree or something. Like, it doesn't really bother me. Yeah. So I'm happy it gave me that experience because it allowed me to view the people that I would otherwise had written off differently.

As difficult as it was to endure life in the hospital, which sometimes resulted in a lack of sleep and comfort, Doug is thankful for being exposed to some of the issues people face. His fear of homeless people was replaced with compassion – one that was heavily internalized and blossomed out of being reflexive about his own situation. People Doug might have discarded in society became his comrades, and he started to view experiences of auditory hallucinations or talking to objects as not always-already bad. That is not to say that he views these sometimes temporal experiences as unsickly, as some scholars or Mad activists try to position in certain circumstances, spectrums, and thresholds (Rashed, 2019). But Doug's relation to the Mad and homeless allows him to no longer experience fear, disgust, or shock

when being confronted with a body and mind that does not fit with what we are used to seeing.

Doug recounts another moment when someone thrown in the pits of madness encountered something beautiful.

Doug: One of those really violent girls, like short hair, wanted to like kill everybody. She was an amazing violinist. And one evening they let her, her parents came during the visiting hours and they brought the violin, she like played really really really well, like for everybody. And, it was really nice, so like that was one instance of someone's like...something good and positive, something that is like hidden beneath all this crazy bullshit that's happening. And, and everybody, well not everybody, like some people...but you know most people like have some sort of skill or like they did something.

As explored in the previous chapter, art shows up in Doug's journey, too, providing a temporary escape from the pain, confusion, and hostility. The institution was responsible for creating a space within the asylum that, rather than facilitating the assertion of control, power and coercion, empowered and soothed observers (Bauer et al., 2010). Staff members themselves are human beings who make errors and sometimes atone for them (Khatib et al., 2018), and this opening of a music space worked to humanize both the dehumanizers and those who have been dehumanized in one setting. Mad bodies likewise came together to experience a transcendent beauty in the form of violin music, and this experience reshaped how Doug perceived his fellow patient. He realized that beneath the pain lies hidden talents, ones that he feels all people have, even if suppressed by the exertions of life; struggles, as Doug goes on to describe, that can stay with us for the remainder of our lives.

Doug: A beautiful word in French, they call it séquelle. Scars but like lasting injuries that happen and stay with you the rest of your life. Like this and my wrists...that's séquelle. And I feel that although they're not, like, impacting everyday they're still there and they still I would say affect what I can do and what I can't do...I think that it has impacted really my ability to like form friendships with people and...have friends. It is unfortunately very easy...for me to shut people out of my life because, I've lost friendships...I had like a best friend, like were best friends for like 25 years

but at one point...in part, I would say mostly due to my illness, like frustrations, and I was not a pleasant person to be around, I was an asshole...it seemed that one by one all the people that were close to me like distanced themselves from me and pushed themselves away from me, or just...completely shut off the friendship. And...I got used to that...it's almost normal that it happens like that. Um...but as a result it's really hard for me to connect with people and...care about them. Sounds like a terrible thing to say but...I want to be a good person and do my part. Be a positive contributing member of society. Like these are goals for me...but like I don't want to deal with people on a one to one individual basis. Stay the fuck away from me.

I notice the scars on Doug's arms and I think about my own brain. I picture a cut along the cortex pulling me further away from who I used to be and pushing me farther into who I am now. Some scars mark our bodies, while others fester from the inside. In this case, Doug carries both the physical and mental weight of his illness. The shaking the medication gives him, the cuts on his arm, and the social isolation his Bipolarity imposed on him, mark him forever. He cannot make long-lasting friends and connect with people on an intimate level, and this caused him to withdraw and distance himself from other people. How others see him is different from how he sees himself, which even most days he is still trying to make sense of. When I asked him if he experienced any regret about the people he hurt during his illness, Doug relayed all the efforts he has made to try and recover and move forward.

Doug: I did blame myself for a long time. I didn't accept who I was. I would try and hide...But recently, no I don't feel that anymore...Like I did a lot of fucked up shit...if you end that thought there, then the shame and anger will stay with you. But like I've done a genuine effort to like understand what I did, how I did it and how to avoid doing that again in the future. And by doing that, and by taking that tragic or those bad events and by turning them into a learning experience and applying it consistently in my life today, I don't feel ashamed about those things. I'm apologetic like I'm sorry that those things happened to others, like I'm not angry at those people or those things and I don't blame them for being upset at me. But I don't, I don't carry that with me anymore. Like if they want to choose to still be angry and upset about those things, that's their problem, have fun with your anger. That's not mine. Like I...fucked up I made a mistake and I did these things to correct it, I don't make that mistake anymore, what more can I possibly do? And the answer is nothing, I can't do anything more than what I'm doing right now.

Mental illness can strike anyone. It can torment individuals daily, destroy families, ruin friendships, and cause others to never feel the same again. What Doug recognizes, though, is how hard he worked to bounce back from the person that the affliction created. He knows how to live in the midst of mental pain and yet not make the "mistakes" he made before *because of* his anguish. He does not need to feel ashamed, he does not need to regret his life, he does not have to hold onto the lingering memories of the past, but rather stays strong in his ability to keep moving forward. Others who he hurt may not know or see their pain reflected in this light and inspiration, but for the purposes of living a manageable life, Doug accepts that he has done everything possible to be the best person he can inside a painful mind.

Finding ways to cope, of course, is easier said than done. For Doug, simple and minute improvements add up to significant changes over the course of time.

Doug: The most important thing that people just try and do like 0.01% better than what they did the day before. And that's the pretty general rule you can apply to anything. If you're 0.01% better is like, getting up at 1:30pm instead of 2:00pm or...1:45pm, then do it. And if you keep doing that over year or two, like maybe you'll be getting at 8:00am quickly every day and not having that issue. I think that...it's kind of like, reducing...I don't want to say reducing, I think that it's more like...breaking apart your goals into the smallest possible unit and focusing on that smallest possible unit, and not the goal itself. Because I don't think it's reducing your expectations, I don't think it's diminishing them, I think it's looking at the small possible increment you can do everyday...Like you're not even gonna notice doing it.

Drawing on some of the underpinnings of cognitive behavioural therapy, Doug fights his battles in increments. If the micro challenges of the everyday are conquered one step at time, then the macro challenges such as altered identity, a loss of meaning in life, or reckoning with long-lasting injury, will slowly be overcome (Newman, 2016). While he acknowledges that mental illness positions people in a space where there is a need to crawl back to reality,

self-search, and re-gather the things that were lost, he also describes how there is always something to be gained from madness.

Matthew: What has this given you though that you don't think you would have now...if you didn't go through mental illness? What's the gift from this?

Doug: To be able to think abstractly (laughs). I remember during my first break I was like sitting on a bench and I completely disassociated from everything like...like the bonds that held reality together, like I saw them in my mind disintegrate. Nothing meant anything and anything meant nothing, you can abstract any meaning to anything...I remember that moment and I was like...this, this, this realization does not happen [to people] who do not go through [this]. Like it...it's hard to describe...it gave me a perspective that, like, most people just never would even...But to live that...it's...it's different...It's like the bonds of the universe revealed themselves to me...completely changed how I thought and I have perceived the world...And uh...it has served me well I would say in academia.

Although the pits of madness led to Doug's institutionalization, a loss of friendships, chaos in his family, and experiences that would haunt him over many years, he takes from all this a gift—to see what others cannot see. He illustrates a cosmic bond shared by those who experience psychosis, an ability to understand and experience literal and ultimate truths, knowledges that are otherwise irreducible from rationalist thought. He has used this ability and memory to continue thinking critically and abstractly, as evidenced by his growing affinity with academia and graduate school. The experience of madness has helped him to achieve a future he could not have obtained before he developed adequate coping mechanisms and recovered.

The Western colonization of madness by the psy complex has led to the suppression of buoyant mad identities (Miller, 2018), and the denial that some illnesses, while producing pain and grief, can simultaneously bring out "gifts" (Farber, 2013) in persons – hidden talents and ideas that otherwise would be unknown if life was confined to sober consciousness.

What is lost when we do not incorporate these understandings of madness into how we

respond to mental health struggles? Would Doug have been comfortable sharing these insights with his doctor who was in charge of ensuring his stability? When we deny such a reality and overlook these emerging identities, that dreadful experiences of psychosis can in fact contribute to knowledge, the mental health service user is reduced a sickly perception and we miss out on details and lived experiences that help us transgress mundane, everyday thought. The stakes are certainly high, however, I suspect few people would be willing to go through a psychotic experience to learn about metaphysics. But there is a need to acknowledge the gift of madness beyond mediums of art that mad people must resort to in order to capture such experiences. Doing so in everyday conversation and clinical settings might help us mobilize the gifts of mad people and make sense of their pain in a way that is empowering rather than solely pathological (Tenney, 2016).

Although some abilities and skills emerged for Doug, it is important to consider how others have been dampened. Although Doug can think in academic terms more strongly, he did experience a profound change in his creative impulses since his recovery.

Doug: I used to be a lot more artistically driven. Uh...I used to write a lot of poetry and all kinds of stuff. I used to play like guitar and all that. But I dropped all of that. I think that's probably the kind of thing that would be good to mention, I feel that this ability I gained now. Although, perhaps...not a necessity I did abandon and distance myself from all creative things and that side kind of died...I think it still exists, I think maybe more writing my thoughts and how I look at the world. So I don't want to say it's dead. But it has shifted into that, instead before it was very easy to see and now the only time that I, I think I wrote one poem last year and I was really drunk and angry, and I just came out like that. It seems to me the only time I can kind of elicit that creative impulse or draw it out is with the help of alcohol and suffering. But I've, I feel that I've like come at peace or I'm ok with the suffering so I don't have that urge anymore to like outwardly create something from that...I feel you have to suffer, I feel that there has to be some sort of torment. I just don't feel it anymore.

Where there is loss, there is gain. Art was there when Doug needed it to be there, but after having achieved peace with his suffering, this gift has moved on, to find another broken soul

and help them make sense of their mental health. And he does not miss the emotions needed to activate it, because he is better now. He is drawn to other inspirations.

Jermaine's Story

When I first met Jermaine, a younger Black Canadian, I was somewhat taken aback by his friendliness, warmth, and sense of humour. His story is one of acute survival, struggle, and resiliency, and he made sense of his journey in a way that created both laughter and tension. When he tells me, before the recording starts, about the many jobs he has worked, I am intensely aware of my own privilege, knowing that his socio-economic disadvantage and racialization surely contributed to his great pain. He begins his tale by describing his experiences in childhood and how drug use became a way for him to fit in and then a crutch, before moving to a Canadian city where he had difficulty landing permanent work.

Jermaine: It started as being a kid, it was an introversion thing, in and of itself isn't a mental health problem but it was being introverted and keeping to myself a lot...and it's almost weird to kind of blame weed but I remember I started to smoke weed when I was 14. Which looking back really accelerated this kind of like anxiety and depression thing. So to fit in with people I was smoking a lot of weed...I did my undergrad in [Canadian city]. And...it was a small town thing combined with um...there wasn't a lot to do. The drug use kind of accelerated, and it was like harder drugs...like going to the pharmacy and, like you know Sudafed and these kind of things. But I guess it was, even before undergrad it was an anxiety driven thing...like a paranoia like what people were thinking about what I said...But then what happened was, this is where it really went downhill was, I lived in this house...with these two sisters. Actually around this time I wasn't doing much drugs, I was drinking a bit. They were doing whatever. And then I was doing freelance work which...all kinds of dried up simultaneously, it was just one of those coincidence things. Then I got broke. Then I couldn't pay rent. Then what happened I got...uh...well, the stress. So I stayed awake for a week or so. I couldn't sleep. Then I started to hear um...there was voices that I was hearing. There was no visual hallucination.

A growing body of evidence suggests that there is a link between cannabis use and psychosis, and illustrates how drug and alcohol use can reveal pre-existing mental health vulnerabilities (Gage et al., 2015; Hamilton et al., 2015; Hamilton, 2017). However the literature cannot

determine if cannabis causes psychosis, or if it helps trigger and bring out pre-existing mental illness that could have been caused by, say, childhood trauma (Houston et al., 2011; Murphy et al., 2013). In my own experience, one of my psychiatrists insisted that my cannabis use was heavily related to my psychotic episode. While I did not feel comfortable or safe refuting his claims, I know my mind unravelled because of my growing isolation from peers and family, the stress of my committee and doctoral program, and a growing paranoia that people around me were not looking out for my best interests. I concede that cannabis might have impaired my judgment and ability to think clearly, but pinning my issues on cannabis use when I had used the substance without much issue for years prior to my psychotic episode seems a bit odd and reductive. It is also peculiar that I had a second psychotic break having been substance-free for several years.

So what place do mad people have to share insights about the causation of their pain – illnesses that because they occur in the brain are incredibly difficult to pinpoint their biological origin? Jermaine identifies his cannabis use as instrumental in heightening his depression and anxiety symptoms, but it also interacted with his spiral into social and economic disadvantage, which is when the psychotic symptoms started to emerge. Locked out of his apartment by his roommates, with little familial or other resources available to rescue him, Jermaine began sleeping at a university campus and using their facilities as refuge.

Jermaine: I stayed awake for a week out of stress, but then it hit me that I was you know, I was starting to hear voices, I remember someone was saying my name, and I remember I looked in every single classroom and there was nobody in this building except for me. I was actually sleeping a lot at [university]. Because you know there's no real like, there's security guards but, the classrooms. And then when I finally said ok I got to go back to this place and get my stuff, I got locked out. And they were like, 'yeah we're not giving your stuff back'. You know...'you disappeared'.

The spaces that surrounded Jermaine played into his delusions. What began as an opportunity to have shelter when he ran out of money, turned into a space of distant and surreal voices. Jermaine had to be on guard to make sure security personnel or night janitorial staff did not interpret him to be a non-student, lest he be trespassed and forced onto the streets. Having to watch his back most of the time, trying to find a way back into economic security, and dealing with the stress of being kicked out of his previous apartment heightened his paranoia, and triggered the beginnings of his psychotic break. To help cope, Jermaine started drinking heavily.

Jermaine: They call this 'homeless people wine' because it's like cheap and it gets you really drunk or whatever. So...I was drinking a lot of that...while not sleeping, and basically not eating. It's like you'd think at the times, you'd scrounge up change to get some food, I was eating here and there, but it mostly like I was drinking, the drinking is gonna get me escapism, right?...I remember I'd be walking, you know that bridge by the [sports arena]? I remember walking by that bridge and having this impulse to like...I walk across this bridge, either I'm gonna jump off or whatever. And I had many incidences...But yeah I was becoming homeless...In the end I was homeless for six months.

Sinking deeper into a hole of poverty, substance use, and mental distress, Jermaine contemplated suicide a number of times to escape his pain and misery. This thinking process went on for a number of months, but still Jermaine found enough strength to continue to survive in precarious and dire circumstances. He discovered a number of ways to occupy his time and create meaning when there was little given to him.

Jermaine: And then I was like rolling...this thing that we call buddying. Just like you go and find cigarette butts and you roll them. And because there's so many smokers on this campus, thousands of people smoking. So I'd never...it's like all my vices could be...maintained, and it gave me a sense of like...doing something, like ok, today I have to get butts. So it's like...you fall into this routine of um...you're doing these things that don't mean anything but they matter to you. And so...I'm living on campus...I'm somewhat maintaining, I'm not like starving, I think the booze calories were probably helping a bit, but I definitely was, like I would spend entire days just hitting on girls at [bridge]. It's like...this whole time I was convincing myself that I'm not good enough, or you know, I'm too good for OW [Ontario Works], which is

the social welfare or whatever. This is what I'm telling myself even though it's like a delusion of like, I'm fine. And I think it's because it was summer.

Jermaine focused on everyday, simple comforts to get him through a tragic period in his life. While not necessarily proud of these actions, Jermaine frames himself as feeling above needing to access social welfare to meet basic needs. Resisting and finding a way to survive outside of the public system gave him a sense of accomplishment, but one which he eventually came to feel was the result of a distorted sense of thinking after he finally reached out for help.

Jermaine: So I eventually locked myself into the social assistance office, and told them the whole story. They're like yeah you can't keep going on like this. And I hadn't slept in a while...I told them look, I'm hallucinating, I'm having these replays that are overlapping with my reality, so I don't know what's going on...I think it was one of those, you're holding on by a thread kind of thing. I don't think that, if it had continued a month I would be either a) be alive or...cuz another thing that happened is I caught...meningitis towards the end. I tied it to the rolling of the cigarette butts cuz...There was no other like, real contact with people...But when I went to the doctor, they did the tests, he's like 'first of all you have meningitis, second of all, I haven't seen a case of meningitis in fifteen years'. And then he's like 'how long you been feeling sick?' I'm like 'two-three weeks,' he's like wow. Like people don't...I guess meningitis is something you can die from pretty easily. I didn't know anything about this. So when I look back there's like a lot of things I dodged and survived. I don't think I would have lasted a winter.

Desperate, Jermaine confessed his situation to doctors and staff at the social assistance office. Beyond hearing voices, he started to remember events that did not happen. For instance, he told me he would call friends and mention a conversation they had had, but they would confirm to him that it never occurred. While he believes that the heat of the summer months helped him survive, his narrative also points to an impulse to keep pushing forward, despite abject circumstances. He previously denied monetary assistance, but his class pride gave way to his pain, and he reached out to healthcare professionals.

The family support however was not there for Jermaine, and since he was quite isolated and often unable to seek help from others on a consistent basis, he had to focus the brunt of his attention on trying to stay sane and rest in a declining mental state. The answer one of the doctors he saw was to give him a prescription for a drug infamous for its sedative properties.

Jermaine: They're like ok...we're gonna give you Seroquel...take 25 miligrams of Seroquel...if it doesn't work we're gonna give you 50. So I took 25 and still stayed awake. Then they're like, ok 50...when I started to do the 50 was when I got into these rooming houses...so I guess the social assistance, the welfare office has it set up that, the rooming houses take some of the burden off of the homeless population by just housing people regardless of what their issue is, mental health, addictions or whatever. They can live for like 400 dollars, I think I was paying like 415 for like a room that had no fridge, that had no heating...there's rats. The rooming house was like...that's when it really set in that yeah, my life has kind of spiraled out of control.

To treat the plethora of issues Jermaine was facing – insomnia, auditory hallucinations, socio-economic crisis, substance abuse, and a lack of family and peer support – the doctors thought it best to put his worries to rest by prescribing him a powerful sedative. The problems he was facing were psychiatric, social, and economic, and as a result Jermaine was in contact with both social workers and doctors. However, the response was inadequate on all fronts. First, we see how the state takes its responsibility to house its unwell citizens with a lack of commitment and honour, and in turn, the medical establishment neglects to identify serious mental disorder and how its causation is related to social and economic circumstances (Mills, 2015). Both the state and medical apparatus work together in this narrative to put on

_

⁵ One report confirms that some people in Canada prefer homelessness over rooming houses because of their dank conditions, including insect and rodent infestations, carelessness on the part of landlords, uncleanliness, and dangerous tenants (Somerset West Community Health Centre, 2010). One woman claimed that sleeping on the streets was better than rooming houses because she was concerned about others constantly using substances in front of her (Karabanow et al., 2010)

band-aid on Jermaine's deteriorating state, and through sedation, heighten the chance that Jermaine will stop complaining about his situation (see Kilty, 2012).

Jermaine goes on to describe in painstaking detail how living in community housing affected his mental health and interacted with his delusions.

Jermaine: It was never cleaned. So there's a kitchen and the garbage never got taken out ever. Nobody would take the initiative. I think people were like, it's not my job...it wasn't like a dorm or something where it's like you're chipping in or anything. And there were so many rats in that building. You'd get bitten at night, that was another thing...I first lived in one rooming house that was maybe eight people. But there were, they would be smoking crack in the building. Drinking all the time. Cops would be showing up, and bed bugs...so...I was prescribed 50 milligrams of Seroquel, I passed out. The first night. And then the second night I started to notice the bed bugs and then I didn't sleep for another four days...I would take [Seroquel], but when I realized that there were bed bugs I guess for some reason in my head, I was like I can't sleep. Yeah, so it was like, I was just in this weird state of being high off the Seroquel, and then being paranoid of bed bugs.

Jermaine was now experiencing hallucinations related to his stress, insomnia, and persistent paranoia over bed bugs and rats biting him at night. Substance use was rampant in the building, and attracted police presence, and he did not feel that the place was much of a community, as one might describe their neighbourhood, suburb, or dorm room to be. All Jermaine could do to cope was sedate himself with the medication the social assistance office provided him – up to this point, he did not have a diagnosis or any kind of stable recovery plan. He was still working freelance work at a radio show on and off, but as his mental state and material circumstances declined, he began missing his night program due to a lack of sleep, and other members of the radio show began noticing how he was using the building as a crash pad.

At one point, Jermaine got the strength to try and live elsewhere, wondering if a slight improvement in his living scenario might catapult him in the right direction.

Jermaine: ...eventually I moved into another building. I told them look I can't live in this place. They sent me to another building which on the surface seemed, it was a quieter, there was no more crack smoking or whatever. But there were rats, so every night I'd get bitten. Or I mean, I couldn't really say every night, but I definitely woke up multiple times sore. Yeah you'd wake up to like what the hell is that. The very first night I slept, like something kind of like bit me. I'm like...ok. And then I look over and there's like a rat taking off or whatever. And I'm like wow. And this happened every week. Sometimes you'd just be...you start to develop this like you'd see out of the corner of your eye is that a rat? And there's nothing there. You know what I mean? So it became almost that hallucination thing over and over again.

Jermaine described earlier a heightened sense of paranoia intensified by the fear of being bitten by bed bugs. Now a recognized phenomenon, research is beginning to establish a link between bed bugs and psychosis, paranoia, post-traumatic stress disorder, personal dysfunction, nightmares, hyper-vigilance, insomnia, and anxiety (Goddard & de Shazo, 2012; Rieder et al., 2012). What is evident here is a vicious circle of mental illness and pain proliferated by the trap of social assistance and the psy/pharmaceutical complex. Jermaine continues to enact his capacity to get help, but no matter what intervention he encounters, his situation continues to worsen.

Specifically, his hallucinations were becoming visual as he began to see rats that did not exist. His sense of reality was deteriorating in terms of what rats were real and unreal. Since some of the rats were real, as evidenced by the sores he would wake up to when being bitten over night, it was hard to shake off his delusion. At the same time, he was trying to drown out the voices he was hearing by getting more sleep. But to sleep, he needed to take a sedative, and doing so made him more vulnerable to the lurking creatures of the night. Not everyone, as we learn, can survive the trap of these circumstances.

Jermaine: So then there was the day when this guy, um...I was going to this shower on the ground floor of the rooming house. It smells. There was a smell. And as the days go by...the smell's getting worse. And the way I describe it to people it smells like basically, a lot of brussel sprouts and eggs that had been sitting there forever. So I remember smelling it and being like ok whatever, this is garbage. But then the

garbage got taken out. Because we complained to the rooming house office...People were walking by the house and being like...it smells...so I called the fire department...they show up...when they're showing up, they're like, what room does he live in? He lives in that room...And then they kicked it in, the smell that we had before it was like times 100 when the door opened...one of the fire fighters is like yeah...and then the cop shows up at the same time. And they flashed a flashlight in, and the smell was just so bad and then...they literally took off. They just took off and like ran away basically...and then the coroner showed up. And so this guy that had been there for a week and so on and I remember thinking like, I've been living in a house with someone who's dead. And I've been smelling it, and like...showering, feet away from this guy.

Jermaine's embodied encounter with the sickening stench of death, and the realization that his neighbour could lie dead in his room for days without anyone recognizing it, both shocked and repulsed him. Police and fire personnel, after seeing the man lying there dead, did not comfort the community members but rather left the clean-up to the coroner's office, and then went about their other duties. Destitute and at his wit's end, Jermaine extended his cry for help by going to the hospital, to see if emergency services could rescue him from the waking nightmare his life was becoming.

Jermaine: First I went to the hospital thinking that they could help...So I walked to [hospital]...I remember I got there specifically at like three or four [in the morning]. And I was telling them I wanted to kill myself basically. And they're like 'Alright sir. Sit in the waiting room'...my thing was, in my own head I envisioned getting into the [psychiatric hospital]...I didn't see anybody until 11, 10, something...At which point I had already passed out in the waiting room. Then they're like 'ok sir, come in'...there was like this male nurse. When I told him...he was like a very straight faced...I think maybe they're probably trained that way, to not react to your story...I told him...like I thought about jumping off bridges every single day for the past however many days, or weeks or whatever...And then he's like 'alright, go down there. Follow that line and then go into that room.' I was thinking there was another waiting room...I go in...I walk in...I and I think it was like first I look around and it's all grey and then the door like basically shuts or whatever. And then I hear beep beep beep and I look back and there's no more handles, there was no door handles and I'm like, this isn't good.

Jermaine felt that being hospitalized in the city's largest psychiatric hospital would be better than continuing on living in his decrepit and dangerous residence. To get in, he needed a doctor to refer him there, which is why he travelled to a local hospital, intoxicated, struggling, and desperate, in the wee hours of the night. While his story might stir many emotions within those who are unfamiliar with such stories, similar narratives are all too common to many frontline caregivers, and hence he was treated with neutrality when he told a male nurse the extreme danger of his situation. Confessing his suicidal impulses bought him a ticket into the psychiatric emergency department nonetheless, and when he heard the clicking of the doors closing, he knew he was somewhere quite different. Locked inside, he felt uneasy about his confinement and began questioning whether this was truly his best option. Jermaine goes on to describe his short stay in psychiatric-emerg.

Jermaine: And there's like this nurse behind like um...I don't want to call it bullet proof glass, she was behind something. And she was friendly...I remember what stood out was like the other people there were Black...they were both like immigrant sounding...everyone had a bib on or whatever, and one guy was like ranting. Like so much, to whoever was there. Some kind of psychiatrist or whatever. And I'm like oh boy. And they're like 'wear the bib and go inside the room' and I sat inside this cell basically. The steel toilet and all that. Then the doctor comes in...what I did was told him the whole thing. And he's like 'sounds like your problems are mostly based on circumstances like money, specifically'. And I'm like...because you're trying to summarize... for some reason I thought I was on a timer so it was like I didn't tell them that my whole life has been filled with...this anxiety. There was a suicide, I haven't spoken about that, a suicide attempt. There's multiple like, there was one actual attempt when I was 14...so I'm telling him like 'look, I wanna get into the [psychiatric hospital]'...I remember specifically he said 'you're too young to be sitting there listening to like...a schizophrenic person...rant to themselves at 3 in the morning and you're trying to sleep'. I remember thinking like...I still wanna go...And he's like 'you don't want to do that,' and then that's when they released me, gave me bus tickets, and then it was just...that's when things really spiralled. That's why kind of looking back it's almost like I maybe should have been in the hospital.

Left with no medication, no diagnosis, no social worker or follow-up with services that could help him financially, Jermaine was turned away from the mental health system at his lowest point in life. He wanted help, but in an underfunded system overloaded with patients, there was little help provided, with the exception of a courtesy ride back home. Inside, Jermaine

was surrounded by other people of colour that night, leaving us to question the extent to which racialized bodies are disproportionately likely to wind up in emergency services, especially if they are disadvantaged economically or if their problems are more likely to be psychiatrized (Nelson, 2016; Vige, 2005).

Jermaine describes feeling as if he had only a short time to summarize his issues to a very busy and time-deprived psychiatrist, a situation which he feels contributed to him not being hospitalized. He laments that if he had talked more about his suicide attempts and revealed the very traumatic and painful events of his life, that it would have proven to authorities that he was indeed unwell enough to warrant hospitalization. His story is framed as a lost opportunity, when in fact it was a failure of the mental health system to act. Rather than meet the needs of an intoxicated, suicidal and desperate man seeking refuge in the hospital, staff likely judged him as a poor Black man trying to get a clean bed.

This experience begs many questions. First, would a white middle-class person in a similar situation be dealt the same treatment? Mad people of colour are usually caught in a catch-22 when it comes to their experiences with mental health services. When they want to voluntary access services, they often find themselves being denied by healthcare agents more than white people, and at the same time, they are disproportionately psychiatrized for problems they do not feel should always come under the medical gaze (King, 2016; Metzel, 2009). Mad people of colour likewise have found their concerns and perspectives set aside by mad, white, middle-class people (Gorman et al., 2013), and thus it is important for any analysis to be intersectional. These impulses in psychiatry and representations of psychiatry are racist, and should not be overlooked.

Metzl's (2009) study about schizophrenia claims that the diagnostic category of the illness is a racialized disease that selectively focuses on Black men and invokes notions of violence and dangerousness. In this case, Jermaine's psychotic symptoms were responsibilized as more of a moral, employment problem, and interacted with his lower-class status. While he did not undergo the labelling that many Black men encounter when in mental distress, his racialized and class status caused him to be seen as more of a nuisance than problem to be solved in the mental health system. Compare his situation to that of Doug's, a white middle-class service user, and it is easy to see how differently mental distress is embodied for racialized minorities than other groups (Keating, 2015).

Second, how do these events deny Jermaine's agency and rights to make decisions about his health on his own behalf? On the contrary, was the psychiatrist saving Jermaine from the pains of institutionalization – pain he may not have been aware of given that he had never been hospitalized? Psychiatrists have to make tough decisions about who to admit and not admit to the hospital in an overburdened mental health system. But Jermaine had communicated quite clearly significant mental health concerns such as psychosis and suicidality which were dismissed as socio-economic issues – issues that the psychiatrists had no solution for except to send him on his way and wish him good luck. Had he been hospitalized and had access to a social worker, who often work in psychiatric emergency departments alongside nurses and doctors, would he have been stabilized and guided towards more secure work, housing, and a means of livelihood? Could they have helped him deal with his substance use issues that were contributing to his deteriorating state?

It is interesting that the doctor saw Jermaine's potential to be subject to another patient enduring auditory hallucinations and interrupting his sleep as a worse option than

trying hospitalization and seeing how he responds to in-patient treatment. Even if these measures can be coercive, Jermaine welcomed them because he felt he had no choice (Katsakou, 2012). Jermaine's narrative strikes at the heart of tensions related to involuntary hospitalization. While involuntary hospitalization may be necessary to treat mental illness, especially in the short term, acute phases, and prevent patients from harming themselves or others, hospitalization is also experienced as a demoralizing violation of their rights that may lead them to disengage from further professional help and, quite cyclically, risk rehospitalization (Danzer & Wilkus-Stone, 2015). Yet what about patients who want and need access to this help but there is just simply no room to treat them?

Travelling back to the social assistance office and still in search of adequate help,

Jermaine continued to reach out to more doctors and question their treatment plan. At the
same time, he constantly battled with the ever-present option of taking his own life.

Jermaine: So then at that point I told the doctor like...this Seroquel business I can't continue with this. And I remember there was this bar hanging from the room, it was right across the top of the ceiling or whatever. And I remember thinking like alright, this is the day...And it was like so loose I can't...hang myself from this.

Then...another day I bought um...so at this point I had graduated to drinking...this wine called Sola which is like...you get it at wine rack. And it's like 17-18 dollars for like almost two liters or something. So I would drink a lot of that...there was a point where I didn't take a month's worth of Seroquel. I think that I had been over prescribed so I had two bottles. So I remember thinking like today, I'm just gonna drink, I'm gonna down these two bottles of Seroquel and then drink the wine. I'm like there's no way that I'm gonna live through that. And I was like pacing up and down, walking from one end of the plaza to the other. As I'm coming back, there's a Winners and like my friend and his girlfriend come out and I remember being like oh...like they had no clue what's going on. Well maybe they did but, they're like yeah 'what are you doing man, wanna come over to our place?'

Here we encounter a narrative of chance. Had his friends not asked him to come over to their place that day, Jermaine is certain he would have attempted suicide again. He managed to survive psychotic hallucinations, meningitis, suicidal ideation, rodent and bug bites, severe

substance use, homelessness, and abject conditions of poverty, mostly without the aid of professionals. Like Doug, Jermaine is highly agential in that he continues to demonstrate his potential to engage in rationalistic decision-making processes in a deluded state – decisions that swing back forth between ensuring his survival and ending his life pain once and for all.

Yet no matter what he tries, his circumstances recycle themselves as he is ensnared in a cycle of disadvantage and repetition. Then one night, after an incident with sleep paralysis and what he believed was a near-death experience, Jermaine was triggered to make drastic changes to his life.

Jermaine: The beginning of December I was sleeping. And I remember I woke up...you know when the room is dark but when you wake up and you can't necessarily, you can't see everything at first. But then you can make, like I was able to make out the outline of the door frame or whatever. But then I couldn't breathe. And I was like trying to like get my breath. I think something in the ballpark of what I understand as sleep paralysis or whatever. Couldn't breathe, gasping for breath, and then I remember like, the doorframe that I was able to see suddenly [went] out, it was fading to black. And I remember being like oh shit. And then...no that was the second time. The first time I woke up to myself throwing up. The second time was this thing I was describing. And I remember being like this has to be it. And then like I faced the black I guess I like come to and I'm throwing up again. And then I'm like yeah...a) I got to stop drinking, b) I gotta stop, um...I got to lose the weight, so 2016...stopped drinking and then just...went on this fitness thing which I became obsessed with. And that became like a new whatever. Like the obsession.

Jermaine's weight reached 300lbs, a combination of his alcohol use and the side effects of Seroquel, and he was beginning to feel the physical effects from this dependency. After a confrontation with the darkness associated with sleep paralysis, Jermaine managed to find a better job with a local political organization, and worked full time with them for several months. So he was functioning day to day and working through the mental health struggles that were bringing him down, almost to death. It is difficult to find a job even in the best of circumstances, so finding work showcases Jermaine's capacity to brighten his future through bleak ordeals. He also began volunteering for a homeless youth organization, which

demonstrates his desire to still help others even when he did not receive such help. While he did not save much money, this job allowed him to rent a better and cleaner apartment, and have enough money for food. He took up fitness to lose weight, and started dating a number of women. After graduating from a local college program, he began (and is still completing) a master's degree and currently works full-time at another position.

Towards the end of our interview, I asked Jermaine if he ever had ever received a diagnosis or had a good interaction with the mental health system, given that his survival was so independent. He recounted meeting a psychiatrist at a local outreach program sponsored by a church.

Jermaine: They're like, 'we kind of think you might be Bipolar', I guess my story gave off that impression to them. And I don't know maybe I am. I don't know (laughs), I really don't even know, because I know...They said it once and they're like, 'here's, from what I understand Seroquel is something that is being over prescribed right now'. One thing they pick up on when I went to the church with the free lunches and breakfast, and they had...the outreach team from [psychiatric hospital]. So like a woman would come in, and once in a while an actual psychiatrist would show up...And he actually told me, he's like 'the first thing you need to do is get off Seroquel.' And I'm like really? He's like he basically went into this spiel about how it's become this, it was originally kind of like the higher dosages were for schizophrenics, like...something they use in hospitals when they're trying to sedate...But it becomes this thing where they use really low dosages for just getting them to pass out and I'm like really? I'm like if I knew, I could have just gone to the pharmacy and gotten Nyquil or something. You know what I mean like?

Finally, Jermaine met a psychiatrist who told him the facts about over-prescription of heavy sedatives, and admitted that he had most likely been given the medication not to address his symptoms or situation but rather put him to sleep. It is no surprise, then, that Jermaine experienced a great deal of torment, despite taking the medication regularly. Although the psychiatrist did not agree to follow him, this one-time encounter affirmed to Jermaine that the mental health system does make mistakes, and that if he wanted to improve his mental health, he would need to withdraw from the medication and find other resources – doctors

who might give him the time of day for more than one encounter, and perhaps prescribe him a better medication to manage his symptoms. He still is unsure of the label given to him eventually by a doctor at the community health centre, and indeed, given the lack of supports he received in this acute period of illness, it is hard to discern how much pathology interacted with his stress and dire life circumstances. Moreover, he has no reason left to trust doctors who he was willing to listen to and follow their directions from the outset of his mental health problems, even if it was just meant to put a band-aid on his issues. His compliancy with incompetent medical staff, in this passage, has transformed into disbelief and an acknowledgement that the solutions posed to him he could have figured out for himself.

Still, Jermaine did not give up on his adventure to find professional help. He went on to access free counselling services, where he opened up more about his past. His counsellor described him as one of her "favourite clients" because he took a lot of responsibility for his situation.

Jermaine: So I ended up having this pretty cool counsellor, a few. Who turned out I ended up being their favourite client in the whole...And so like I had her for like, we're supposed to only have 16 sessions and we ended up having double. She's like yeah, I guess, she said this was me and I guess maybe this is part of it too is that...basically all the other clients except for maybe one or two. Blame somebody else. So they never get to the heart of why...their life is the way it is. Whereas me, I'm like, 'this is where I messed up.'

Jermaine frames agents of the psy-apparatus as people who appreciate others who take full responsibility for their actions. It is easier for some than others to blame ourselves when things do not work out a certain way. Yet as Lawn et al. (2015) interrogate in their research on community treatment orders, this moral framing seems to be "more about the worker wanting people to appear to be better, to be more socially acceptable, rather than the person actually feeling better about whom they are and what they feel or think; so that the worker

then [feels] better about themselves and their effectiveness as a worker" (p. 13). At the heart of Jermaine's narrative is an utter lack of help from the outside world, and we learn how someone whose life is relatively stable can take a quick turn when family, peer, and formal support is next to non-existent. Jermaine's story serves as a reminder to all to question the very privileges and environments that keep some of us from falling over the edge, and shape the duration and extent of the pain. I am privileged, and I fell over, but my family and, eventually, caregivers, picked me back up. I asked him, in the closing minutes of our interview, how he thought he had survived all of this, and he chalked it up to a kind of willpower and the deep desire to write his own story.

Jermaine: I only literally...in the past six to eight months really feel like I'm not...battling this anxiety thing anymore...Even though some of them, like they'd make the argument 'because you didn't internalize it that's why you went through all that shit.' But, and I thought about this. I think, I don't know. I think some of it is also you don't wanna...like part of the reasons I never actually killed myself had to do with...I didn't want people to say 'oh...he killed himself because of all of these', I didn't want it to be like, 'oh it makes sense he killed himself he was homeless and because he looked', you know 'because he was on', I don't know how to really say it. I didn't want people to, if I was to do that, to then be like 'well I told you so' or something, you know what I mean?

The thought of having others explain away his suicide as the expected conclusion to his tragic situation gave Jermaine a great deal of courage. He wanted his story to end a different way, and not be held up as an example of tragedy in the mental health system and class disadvantage. While he is active on social media about mental health initiatives, he feels that the discussions rarely move beyond the Internet, and that in-person openness carries true healing potential and reduces stigma around mental illness. Jermaine's story reminds us how rare and difficult it is for people to survive homelessness and severe mental distress, and that mental health system failures sometimes come at the cost of someone's life.

Chapter Summary

Stories about trauma, loss, grief, pain, bewilderment, and mental anguish are difficult to tell (Butler, 2001; Larabee et al., 2003; Spencer, 2012). They are also hard to get right. Doug's narrative, while it may speak to some 20% of what he remembers, provides us with a glimpse of both the good and the bad side of madness. Doug believed to have the bonds of the universe revealed to him, to stare Truth in the face and have his conscious implode into the mysteries of the galaxy – none of us can truly know that traumatic excess the way Doug knows. He speaks to and about the irreducible nature of such experience with the understanding that although he may have lost the grip he had on an alternative reality, he carries with him gifts and outpourings of abilities he otherwise would not have known if he did not fall ill. It is so difficult to describe in words this kind of imaginative and ineffable feeling, but Doug's story, incomplete as it is (Doucet & Mauthner, 2008), paints a picture of hope and resistance to the master narratives of psychiatry. What is left for the reader is a transformation we can label spiritual, since simplistic rationality lacks satisfying explanation. A service user in Farber's (1993) early work referred to a similar feeling.

I felt a connectedness with every other living being, with everything. And I felt at times I had the ability to know what people were feeling. It wasn't merely a thought of my relatedness to other beings, it was an experiential knowledge. In normal consciousness for me there is such a thing as a stranger, there is such a thing as a person that I'm not related to in any way. But in this other consciousness I am very well aware of my relatedness to people just as I normally am with my own brother, my mother or my father. I felt very good...I knew that what was going on was valid for me. (pp. 82-83)

After the interview with Jermaine concluded, he mentioned to me that he had never told his story in this much detail before. He mentions in the narrative how at intervals with caregivers, doctors, and hospital agents that he told them the whole story, but that picture was never complete enough to warrant intervention. All the working parts of Jermaine's

assemblage (racialization, class disadvantage, substance use) interacted to paint the picture of a man who was just down on his luck, and who, at the very most, just needed to get a good night's sleep with the help of a strong sedative. Doug's inability to fully communicate the pits of madness may leave some wondering what exactly it feels like to achieve a Zen or heightened ecstasy in moments of panic and paranoia, while for Jermaine, the ineffability of storytelling resulted in a deepening collapse and may have played some role in not allowing him to get the help he needed. Although the eye of madness found him, others could not or simply would not see it, and thus he relied on his selfhood to survive.

The agency both Doug and Jermaine describe during their mental breakdowns demonstrates that even in the darkest pits of madness, some service users can still maintain enough awareness and hope to carry on with their "mission", and try to survive (Bonnett et al., 2018). This threshold and spectrum of ability nuances literature and mental health acts that pit those experiencing a psychotic collapse as completely out of control and always/already dangerous to themselves and others (Chandler, 2014; Federman, 2012; McSherry & Weller, 2010; Peay, 2003). But what exactly does it mean to be dangerous or carry a diagnosis of a mental illness, which something even neuroscience is incapable of pinpointing to an exact degree, even though its research is improving (Kirmayer, 2015). And does it need to? While we can understand Doug's agency in the story he tells years after, the here and now of madness, in all its dark glories and intensities, suffocated his ability to communicate in the real world, and this is the face of madness that most caregivers, friends, and family members see. Szasz, too, may very well have been aware of the self-capacity afforded to even the most disturbed, but it was misguided to mobilize those impulses into rationalist and libertarian principles so the law could act more harsher upon those who

commit harms during these periods of crisis. In both Doug and Jermaine's cases, the danger was more to themselves than others, and in actuality, they were even able to help themselves escape from madness. That said, they still faced the terrifying reality that they could have lost their lives or hurt other people, as it is hard to analyze the fluctuating levels of control they had over their actions and bodies, and coherence in general.

This is something they may not know themselves, and so we are left questioning how exactly to determine levels of intervention needed. Thoits's work (2006) suggests that those with better mental health, high levels of coping, and less distress are generally able to express agency better, including problem-solving efforts and purposeful acts. But Doug and Jermaine counter these findings by demonstrating their high levels perception with respect to their madness, and ability to go on surviving psychotic symptoms with, in the case of Jermaine, minimal supports in place or, in Doug's case, experiences with overt control techniques and displays of power.

In Doug's case, he was taken to hospital, but described tensions with the way he was infantilized and forced to eat against his will. He resisted the dominion psychiatry tried to impose on him by challenging the caregivers' perception that his state of mind meant that he had no control, or that he was not peaceable and gentle given his spiritual outpourings (Thoits, 2011). Even during his restraint, he mustered the strength to use passive resistance techniques, placing all the onus of psychiatric violence on the caregivers. Secondly, the people Doug describes in the psychiatric ward deflect the stereotypes that some people experiencing psychiatric disturbances are purely violent and irrational (Thoits & Link, 2016). The picture he paints of an otherwise terrifying woman playing the violin beautifully for the other patients demonstrates that it is possible for some institutionalized service users to

transgress their illness, as well as the mundane and prison-like environment, with artistic passion and courage. Doug found some sense of community in the hospital (Herman & Musolf, 1998; Leyser, 2003; Wood et al., 2013), whether it was during brief exchanges at mealtime, understandings he gained of others as not so very dangerous after all, or the empathy he felt towards homeless people, who like himself, were also trying to recover and piece their lives back together.

Jermaine, on the other hand, lacked community and family support. On his own, he was unable to find any kind of helpful intervention until much later in his narrative when he found a counsellor who would listen to him, albeit because he took the brunt of responsibility for his situation. He also found a psychiatrist who, in one encounter, instructed him to get off the medication he was on that was being detrimental to his health and well-being. Family members and peers can provide critical support to people living with serious mental illnesses, and in some cases their involvement can decrease the likelihood of suicidality, increase chances of receiving adequate mental health services, or partially alleviate some symptoms such as depression (LeCloux et al., 2016, 2017; Pernice-Duca, 2010). In one instance, running into a couple of friends near a department store saved Jermaine from a suicide attempt, and early on in his homelessness, Jermaine received some financial assistance from his elderly uncle. He chalks up a great deal of his survival to chance. It was by chance that he ran into those friends; it was by chance that he endured homelessness during the summer months with very few resources; it was by chance he survived meningitis for so long before receiving treatment; and it was by chance that he finally regained his breath when he experienced sleep paralysis.

Not everyone, of course, could have survived everything that he went through, or expect to have had the agency the three of us did during those dire circumstances. We are left with a need to further interrogate the psychiatric system, not just on the mistakes they make in action (Burstow, 2016), but also the grave errors that are made through a lack of intervention. An absence of intervention nearly killed Jermaine, and this abdication of responsibility on the part of frontline workers occurred several times in his story when he reached out for help. The responsibility of the state to care for him was downloaded into the form of a small pill that did very little to address the pain caused by his deplorable housing conditions and psychotic symptoms, and very much validates studies that document how racial minorities tend to receive less mental health support and treatment than whites and those with upper and middle class incomes (Broman, 2012). We can do better, and we must.

CHAPTER 7: "THEY COULDN'T SPANK THE SCHOOL": NARRATIVES OF INTENSE PARENTAL PRESSURE, SOCIO-ECONOMIC TENSION, MENTAL UNRAVELING, AND INDIVIDUAL RECOVERY

Introduction

This chapter is about the role family plays in shaping mental health concerns and illness. In all three stories, we hear about the breakdown involved in trying to navigate extreme pressures to achieve in school and rise quickly through the ranks in a capitalist system and hierarchy. Zach, Simon, and Aisha's parents never really understood what mental illness was. Their struggles were shaped by a pressure placed on them to work hard. As their mental health faded due to a number of circumstances, Zach experienced Bipolar Disorder and depression; Simon developed a serious stress disorder from about the age of 4 and on, while Aisha engaged in self-injurious practices and also experienced psychotic symptoms. We learn in this chapter how complex family, racial, and socio-economic dynamics shape the life course of one's mental health journey.

Zach describes his family environment as going beyond the everyday pressures a parent might put on their child to achieve and do well in school. When he encountered the psychiatric system, the experience re-located the intense responsibilities and discourses he confronted onto the institution. He discusses his understanding and the significance of his label, Bipolar. The agents he encountered in the system helped him understand that some of his issues were pathological, and not a result of his individual failure. He trusted some of the professionals he met, while others he framed as culturally insensitive to his upbringing and mannerisms. He concludes with the sentiment that the mental health system should be intersectional and sociological in terms of its framework for care, which is to listen to and look after others.

Simon's narrative intersects with Zach's. He describes an intense family environment that pressured him academically. Being an immigrant from Eastern Asia, he had difficulty learning English at such a young age, and although he is fully fluent, he was never able to master it to the extent of achieving "As" in elementary and high school. He developed a stress disorder as a child that gave him nightmares and severe anxiety over anything concerning English. Psy professionals helped him to boost his self-esteem and vent about some of his problems, and he eventually came to forgive his family for the role they played in his mental health.

Aisha's story demonstrates her resiliency through family difficulty and disjuncture, bad feelings during adolescence, and engagement in self-injurious practices. She discovered artistic mediums to help cope with her mental illness, and while it was instilled in her that asking for help meant that she was weak, she overcame those feelings by accepting help from a teacher who reached out to her. She recounts a positive experience with mental health professionals who convinced her that her condition required medication to treat. Still, her pain reached unbearable peaks as she battled suicidal ideation, which through a complex ordeal, she managed to survive. Aisha ends her story with concerns over the stigma of having a mental illness, and the obstacles service users face with respect to interpersonal relationships.

Zach's Story

Zach, another friend of mine, is a younger adult originally from Eastern Asia. In the years that I have come to know him, I have found him to be polite, sensible, sensitive, and deeply empathetic. That being said, it was obvious to me from the time we met that he struggles socially. It is easy for others to overlook how reflective of a person he is, not to

mention that he is also incredibly accommodating of other people's needs. He shares deep concerns for the pain others experience, and takes a lot of precautions when he speaks to ensure he does not trigger or irritate his listeners. Zach begins his story by describing to me how his problems with mental health started and continued throughout his adolescence. Zach's journey would lead him from a place of fearing everything that stood outside his parent's rigid expectations, to gaining strength in a new (psychiatric) identity, to becoming highly critical of the psychiatric system he once idealized.

Zach: I mean obviously looking back with tinted glasses, I felt like I always had mental health...an arbitrary beginning point would be somewhere in high school...long before I received any sort of psychiatric care, I think it was in the beginning of grade 11. When I went to my counsellor in high school and requested psychiatric evaluations. Psychology/psychiatry was all the same to me...I always felt that I could trust them. Maybe it's my scholastic upbringing, or my soviet style when I was very little. I never had any severe fear of...institutions. Especially institutions relating to care...I never felt quite completely plugged in to real social life. And, I felt that people in institutions and authority figures judged me less for not being cool...so I felt safer around doctors, nurses, um, even the rude nurses perhaps. And perhaps even the cops. When I'm in front of authorities, being uncool was not a minus it was a plus. And to them it probably meant I'm less of a troublemaker.

Zach's inability to relate to his peers gave Zach a special status with authority figures — people who Zach felt would not judge him for not being "cool". His individualization was heavily cultured as he was socialized to accept authority figures and their role in his life (see Kleinman, 2011). Indeed, childhood bullying carries drastic repercussions for adolescent's mental health (Singham et al., 2017), so Zach frames institutional authority figures here not as the cause of his pain, but rather the safety net he could lean on in times of worry, even if they would take some control later on his life over the shaping of his identity.

His parents' authority, on the other hand, was something Zach struggled deeply to accept. Growing up in an abusive home with no escape hurt his relationship with his parents, and he felt that they were a roadblock to obtaining good mental health. Since Zach had little

in terms of peer and parental support to help him through his mental illness, professional guidance was the next best path, so he asked his counsellor at high school for a psychiatric assessment.

Zach: And...the expert they brought in had no legal ability to give me anything more than a cursory assessment. And the cursory assessment was...that the stress I was undergoing was not outside the norm. But they would need parental permission to dig deeper. And there was no way that I could secure parental permission...in my household...this was not something you bring up...because mental health was too important to me, I wasn't gonna risk getting my parents involved in this process...the flurry of 'buck up's and 'man up's and effortizations...and responsibilizations, would be way too much. And the only way I could get them to accept the existence of [my] mental health [issues] was to bring a medical proof from a system infinitely stronger than they were.

There is literature that documents how families resist cultural discourses about mental health (Boschma, 2007). In this case, Zach's family resisted the now more accepted perception in Western society that mental illness is real and ought to be treated by professionals. Mental health, in their purview, was something that could be obtained through individual efforts, rather than institutional help. Zach had tension with this perspective from a very early age, and did not want to risk his parents' involvement in his psychiatric journey because he did not want to be subjected to their discourses of blame and responsibilization. His situation was a bit of a catch-22: to undergo a full psychiatric assessment meant that his parents would have to give permission, but getting permission was impossible to obtain in a family that seemed to value achievement over self-care. Doing so would have resulted in a gendered retaliation against Zach's identity, which was something he was struggling to pin down. Not pursuing this assessment also meant that Zach remained mostly on his own to deal with his issues related to adolescence.

Zach: I had a series of crushes in high school. I didn't know how to talk to them. I wasn't able to discuss that with my parents either because their upbringing was really Puritan. Um...uh dating was, would have been frowned for the same reason

that...getting care was frowned upon. It would be frowned upon for the reason of...being a distraction from my studies. So basically anything having to do with emotional growth was treated as a distraction and a frivolity. I had a saying at one point, that...during my teenage years I had to be my own mother. I had good peers. But...they weren't the kind of peers who could offer advice or support...I wanted a personality, if that made any sense...I felt like I didn't have an identity and I wanted one...I just...wanted to be...in a category. Because I felt that made my identity legible. And my need for...mental health and mental care cannot be separated from that.

Romantic, family, and identity issues shaped Zach's descent into mental breakdown. He told me how the issue of "destiny" always cropped up when mental health came into the picture. He was concerned with trying to figure out who he was, and also what his life path should be. This was not an easy consideration in a strict family who wanted to choose that path for him, namely a university degree that carried an intense pressure to succeed. They often tried to mold him into a hardworking careerist, or to use his own words, a "neoliberal individualist" whose daily activities and routine revolved around obtaining a career in the sciences.

Perhaps this narrative is a retaliation against the "tiger mom", coined by Chua (2011) to describe the disciplinarian and strict form of parenting some East Asian, South Asian, and South Eastern Asian parents engage in to ensure their children attain high levels of academic achievement. Wanting your children to do well in school is not necessarily bad, but Zach's position is that this parenting approach may come at the cost of a child's social development and emotional well-being. At no point can I infer that this environment caused his later mental illness, as there are many who experience mental illness who were not abused as children. Still, this kind of pressure was difficult for Zach to deal with as a child, especially when his family was dysfunctional, struggling, abrasive, and unrealistic about their expectations.

Zach: ...my dad started to get really, really aggressive during those three years of unemployment. But to my mother, obviously my mother worked. She was the

breadwinner for a good few years. Obviously I'm not blaming her for anything but just non-judgmentally speaking, she wasn't the best support for my dad. At the mental level...A lot of my early teens was growing up in that household. Waiting for the next moment when they'd take things out on me. Cuz they'd fight, but then, whoever lost the fight would take it out on me. And if they needed to...have some way of reconciling, joining up against me and reprimanding me was like a regular activity...I was living in a war zone. Just waiting for the blame shells to hit me and cut off my leg...But whenever my parents did the dishes, I remember just trying to wait, wait for the next loud drop of the dishes. And I know that a yellin' was coming...I remember on the night my family...came to [Canadian city]. I got yelled at for the stupidest reason. You're gonna laugh when I tell you. My dad...saw...a grade 6 math champion on the newspaper. On like...the local news. And he was mad that it wasn't me.

Zach also discussed with me how his grandfather suffered paralyzing mental health problems near the end of his life, and when his father encountered despair from the loss of his job, his mother saw Zach's grandfather in him. A deep-seeded vulnerability for mental health concerns afflicted Zach's family, and often these circumstances would converge in the household, which then developed into family disharmony. Indeed, many adults experiencing mental illness never receive the care they need, and the role that family plays in overcoming mental health treatment barriers is poorly understood in the literature (Thériault & Colman, 2017). New findings indicate that when individuals are aware of lifetime treatment history in family or friends, they are more likely to access the psychiatric system themselves (Prokofyeva et al., 2013; Thériault & Colman, 2017), which echoes Zach's experience.

Further, from Zach's point of view, mental vulnerability meant that one was incapable or worse at being productive and supporting the family. Sometimes their socioeconomic struggles turned to anger and included one extreme case where Zach was unfairly compared to another child who had a moment of success. It was not about finding out what Zach's gifts were, but rather viewing him in terms of absence in comparison to what others achieved. These struggles were exacerbated by the fact that his family situation included

periods of poverty as well as tensions in racialized neighbourhoods when they first moved to North America.

Zach: When my family first came to North America, we were living in the States, ... [with other] international people... The neighbourhood was good but it had the highest rent in town. So, food was an issue, we couldn't afford furniture. I ate a year's worth of cereal. The halogen lamps were banned in the neighbourhood, cops would often go door to door confiscating halogen lamps [flammable]... I got good at hiding the lamps when the cops came because you got the best lighting out of those lamps... And that would be a way to go door to door and like keep tabs on illegal people. In the ethnic migrant community, there are rumours and I think this is true, that the cops use child abuse... as an excuse to scoop ethnic kids away from their parents. So I mean as a kid, I had a choice really. If I somehow said that I wasn't having the greatest time at home, that my parents were disciplinarian and so on, I would have been scooped and if the authorities for whatever reason didn't scoop me, I would be abused at home for ratting out, or I could stay in silence.

Zach referred to this practice of authorities taking ethnic children and placing them in often white dominated foster homes as "killing the skin and saving the child". Forced to live in precarious and run-down housing with little food and furniture, life growing up for Zach was not easy. Alongside his problems dealing with the parenting style of his mother and father, Zach still showed a solidarity with them insofar as he participated in tricking the police so that their housing would have more heat. The mention of the term "ratting out" suggests that his family did not view police authorities as incorrupt figures, which is found in other work examining perceptions of police (Wu, 2014). Zach feared the police presence because losing his family was something very frightening, even if they were not treating him always with love and compassion. However, he also feared retaliation by his parents, who were struggling to make ends meet in a racialized community entangled by child welfare concerns – concerns that may not have recognized the cultural differences between parenting in the West and in other parts of the world.

Afflicted by many struggles, it seems that Zach found little refuge in his childhood. Socially, his parents were all he had, but he found it difficult to co-habituate with them. When his family moved to Canada, Zach describes how his parents continued to reinforce a tough morale in him.

Zach: Every time we visited [Canadian city], my parents would take me through [university] campus for strolls. Hoping, I don't know, that the vibes would rub off. But...every time they'd take me for these strolls...I would be...semilectured/reprimanded for not working hard enough. Not being born gifted...not being in grade nineteen when I was nine...pressure doesn't begin to describe this, you have to factor in the fact that I had nobody to look up to and didn't know who to be. It wasn't pressure to be something. I was being told to do things that I could not process because I couldn't connect it to a way of being...Like it's the same problem, gifted kids are in the newspaper 'why is that kid not you?' It wasn't designed to respond, right? Like that's what power is. Like I say something to you, that sounds like you could respond. But you really can't. That way when you can't respond you feel more like an insect. Right, you feel more dehumanized. What better way to dehumanize a child.

Zach identifies the kind of power-over relationship he experienced as a child as a language game. Being asked questions under the pretension that they could be answered, but actually could not, displaced Zach into a subordinate and unresponsive status where he was forced to accept his parent's disappointment and ridicule. He describes this kind of family environment as going beyond the everyday pressures a parent might put on their child to achieve and do well in school. Instead, he was abased on a daily basis for not accomplishing things that some people take a lifetime to achieve, such as attending university, winning math competitions, and so on. While he never accepted his parent's strong "encouragement", confronting it directly risked severe punishment and abuse. Dehumanization, in this sense, means having no escape or very little capacity for resistance, much like an "insect", to use Zach's words.

Despite his perception that he would never be able to achieve what his parents wanted for his future, the day came when Zach got accepted into a program at a Canadian university.

Relying heavily on his parent's financial support to sustain him throughout this period, he became very distressed and depressed in the first weeks of the program.

Zach: I had huge issues with my roommate, who was also depressed, who also didn't want to do [university program]. And we fought. And [my parents]...said that if you switch out, we're not paying your tuition... I was groomed to be a [university program] person. And the way you groom someone to be [in this program] is to make them not know anything else. I was failing midterms. I tried to go to the psychiatric system on campus. Starting from the third, fourth week. But I had no idea how to deal with the real system. This was the system I was barred from...I thought I was allowed to get help behind my parent's back. I didn't know how to do it... I went for like one session and never went back... I felt like I was being questioned in a way that didn't get at where my problems were. I mean later on I found they flagged my mental condition in their records, right after the first meeting. But I didn't know that. I mean, unless I know from my therapist that you're not gonna responsibilize me and effortize everything in my life and give me the same 'buck-up, man-up' type of thing, I can't trust you. I could not face the prospect of having a psychiatrist tell me that I was healthy. That would be unbearable because that would mean that I have nowhere else to go to for answers...it would imply that I'm on my own...That everything would be my fault...again.

Zach points to a fixed ontology; he knew that the type of thinking and way of being required of him was not for him, but at the same time, his grooming to embody the demeanours of his university program left him with no alternative. The better life Zach wanted was far beyond his grip because engaging it meant trying to think and feel a different way. Much like the prisoner in Plato's cave, he knew this imaginary life was a possibility, but he was afraid to confront it, and had no knowledge of how to do it. The education system that his parents propelled him into was his life, and very quickly it was becoming unliveable. If he tried to escape it, his parents threatened to remove their financial support, and Zach felt that he had no other resources to try something different. Usually, parent-child health and well-being is linked with parental financial status and social support (McConnell et al., 2011). The fear of imminent financial hardship if Zach resigned from his program would have placed even more stress on his family relationship. The issue of socio-economic destiny likewise cropped up

again; if he did not finish school, he was not going to get a good job, but to do so meant becoming obedient to his parent's wishes.

Looking for answers, Zach accessed the formal psychiatric system for the first time, behind his parent's back. Their initial screening attempts made him feel that they were not interested in what was really causing him to suffer, namely family and identity concerns, and a fear of poverty if he was cut off from financial support. He was also deeply frightened of the prospect of being told by a care professional – someone whom he generally looked up to with respect and admiration – that his problems were, as his parents put it, a result of a poor work ethic and lack of ability to achieve beyond what the average person can. He did not want the psychiatrist's office to turn into an echo chamber because that experience would ruin him emotionally, so he continued on in his studies without any professional support. And things did not get better.

Zach: I failed every course the first semester of third year. It was just not sustainable. Um...it created the crisis needed for me to get full psychiatric care. Because...well...you can't reverse your grades by working hard so my parents lost that card. And because the system came down hard on me, ironically it gave me the power needed to, to confront my parents because no matter how much they beat me. They can't beat the school. The school did to them what they did to me. They...did not accept but they have no choice. And that was wonderful. It was great. At the school clinic for mental health...They gave me an Asian psychiatrist. [Doctor] was really good. Like she understood where I was coming from. Um, we had several sort of preliminary diagnostics. Um, again, I wasn't sure if they were gonna find anything wrong. What if they say the same thing everybody else says. 'It's your fault'...but that wasn't what happened.

Zach used the fact that he was failing out of all his classes as a card to convince his parents that he needed more than just encouragement and lessons in self-help. Since he was not achieving, his parents became desperate enough to give Zach their "blessing" to explore a professionalized form of treatment. This is an interesting mix of agency and a lack of agency. Zach believed the medical system was "infinitely more powerful" than his parents were, and

so he saw the establishment as a place of retreat – something to conform to in order to receive care. But that choice to accept the system and resist his parent's authority and perspectives on his problems was his to make. Now that he did not have to deal with the fear that his parents would write off his concerns for his mental health as an escapist strategy, he started developing more self-awareness during his diagnostic sessions, and became more comfortable as he learned about his illness, which involved bouts with depression and identity issues.

Zach: So I just sat through the first couple of sessions really just answering whatever, giving her my biography as best as I could remember. I appreciated being able to give her a map of my mind...I think it was into our third session, I felt like the questions were going nowhere. She was just eliciting questions, taking down everything I say. I didn't know where they would lead. And...when she asked 'do you have suicidal thoughts' I started laughing uncontrollably...according to her a huge smile crept onto my face and she says 'why are you smiling' and then I started to laugh. And then I couldn't stop laughing...for the rest of like the session. So she says 'ok, what's on your mind right now'? So I said, 'my biggest worry is that the system would tell me I'm healthy. Because then I would have no answers...of why, I would have no answers to anything, what am I going through, what's going on, what's the problem. If you told me I'm healthy, I wouldn't know what to do'. Because if I'm healthy...then I had to work. I had to apply effort. But my effort was used up...She says 'I think that's the least of your worries'...I was so relieved. When I got the label [Bipolar]...I had something to wear. Something legible...it was like one of the greatest things that had ever happened to me.

Just as Doug described in Chapter 6, a label of Bipolar disorder for Zach turned into an embracement of the psychiatric institution as a site of care. Hearing for the first time that some of his issues could be chalked up to mental disorder came as a relief because it shouldered some of the responsibility and burden of his life onto pathology. It removed the intense responsibilities and discourses of blame his parents put onto him, and replaced them with a sense of needing to be cared for. Zach now was also a victim and wounded child rather than a recalcitrant failure. The medical system, more powerful than his parents, provided Zach with a new word to carry around with him that could fight off attacks and

ridicule, and he narrates this event as a great day of victory. He was tired of trying to work himself out of his rut, and needed to access different methods to cope with his situation.

That is not to say that this new road he travelled was easy. Handed a prescription for a heavy anti-psychotic, the side effects hit Zach hard. However, he found ways to use the drug to his advantage.

Zach: Was prescribed risperidone. The weight gain, the breast development, all of that, I didn't mind any of that, I mean [I] hated the weight gain more than the breast development...there was a period of my life after where I exercised fairly faithfully but...there was no way to hold it off. I kept gaining weight for a couple of years. I mean you sleep ten hours a day. Thought less about stuff...as promised by the doctor, it helped with memory...I could memorize stuff. I mean I was getting 30s and then I got 80s...The less critical thinking I had, the better I did. The less I questioned the curriculum, the better I seemed to do...it was at that point I lost faith in [the university program] completely. It didn't reward critical thinking...it rewarded obedience and that's what the pill gave me...it allowed me to emulate the caffeine high required to pull all nighters. Or at least it be awake. So when I get off the drug, it's as if a normal person drank coffee...

He may have been losing confidence in his body, but the pill enhanced Zach's ability to recall difficult material for exams, and it gave him the obedience he needed to build social capital and conformity to the curriculum standards and expectations. Some education literature involving kindergarten children describes how teachers may prioritize implementing obedience into children rather than a moral value system (Kawashima & Martins, 2015). The comparison here is rich: while the pill made Zach question the curriculum less, his newfound obedience sparked a revelation that the university program was molding and infantilizing him into a person he did not want to be. Even though his grades improved, his faith in the program was completely lost because he realized that high grades equalled conformity, which would not ignite his thinking into new, untested forms of contemplation. Just as his parents had silenced Zach's capacity for resistance through abuse and language games, the pill took away his will to resist.

Even though he had to conform to his parents and psychiatrist's expectations, Zach also points to an agency, as he used the pill's withdrawal effects to his advantage. In my own experience, risperidone withdrawal creates (at least temporarily) high energy levels and mental highs during the first day or two. During periods of intense boredom during my recovery, I used these highs to write academic papers better and more efficiently, as I found that the break from the numbing effects of the medication gave me a sense of euphoria. Zach recounts his own experience in greater detail.

Zach: So I'd take the pill...and so three days before the exam, I'd study a lot with the drug. Two days before the exam, I study a ton pulling all nighters without the drug. Until I have to sleep or until I get some sleep. The third day, so the day right before the exam...no drug, I study like a normal person would, and I sleep normal, like as if I was normal. Then I wake up, write the exam with other crip people in the special detention centre...report myself in, go through the check point, be shown to my cubicle, I would write the whole thing...And that would be it. If I need to sleep, I sleep. If I usually don't sleep, I go back on the pill...It wasn't that rational of a process. I mean...when you're in that kind of warzone for so many years, you tend to develop a sixth sense of what works for your body. A lot of times the sixth sense would be right, other times it would be wrong. But there was no time to stop and reflect...[my parents] had to accept it. They couldn't spank the school.

Zach's use of the medication goes beyond the standard instructions most mental health users receive when they are prescribed any type of drug. Rather than take the medication consistently and at the same time of day, Zach played around with its withdrawal effects to give him an advantage while studying – something other students, unlike himself, could do by drinking a lot of caffeine. Although he was complimentary in the interview about the niceness of the invigilators at the "special detention centre", he subtly points to a stigma of having to go through a separate process to meet his special needs as a newly diagnosed student. Zach had a keen sense of how his body reacted to the medication, and he could even regulate his sleep schedule. The end result was that his grades skyrocketed. This process, too,

was not "rational" but intuitive, pointing to a conceptualization of agency that is less knowable but more experiential.

Moreover, rather than frame himself as not living up to the schools' standards, he sees the school as taking on responsibilities that his parents used to manage for him. There is a transference of power and authority – a process which Zach accepts to some degree given his newfound success. He did not need to retreat from the university program, but he learned through the psychiatric and school system how to manage its expectations better. People with serious mental illnesses are more prone to other cognitive impairments (Rönngren et al., 2014), but Zach overcame these through his agency to take control of his medication, and allow the school and psychiatric power to take control over some aspects of his life, instead of trying to live up to his parents expectations.

Achieving higher grades in the university program, however, did not give Zach the identity he craved, nor make him feel any better about his future destiny. What that identity is we did not discuss in great depth, but coming to know him personally, I could tell that his journey in the academy was not separate from his life identity search. Eventually, he made the decision after graduating to complete a Masters degree in a different field. While his undergraduate program required "obedience" and strict, routinized studying schedules to be successful, the shock of engaging in scholastic critical thinking took its toll on him very early on in the program.

Zach: I quit [the medication] when I entered grad school. That's when I got suicidal...withdrawal itself was not the worst, it was the culture shock of the [program]. It was extreme...my first experience in a seminar room...I didn't know what to do or say. I never had to participate in a classroom. Um, all I could tell was that I didn't fit in. I literally went to my intro to curriculum professor, and asked them '...am I thinking the right way? What are the thoughts that I'm supposed to have in this course? Tell me what thoughts to think and I will think them. I want to succeed.' And...I encountered a lot of racism in that classroom. From an older white woman.

There were several of those incidents in particular that made me really really fearful. I learned a couple of things the hard way. I mean...it turned out that [program] culture was the same, just as mindless as [the other program] culture...the fascism is a little less, the hypocrisy a little more. I treated school as the opposite of a courtroom. You don't have the right to remain silent. Every misinterpretation of what you say can be held against you...every cultural fumble I did...was interpreted by the older white woman in the room as 'oh masculinity'. I support the feminist and progressive sentiments behind these discussions. That's not where it hurt me...I was just learning...how to behave in a safe space.

Zach was challenged to critically think about issues he never had to think about in his community or education in a more hostile, emotionally charged classroom setting. This was shocking to him, and his opinions were scrutinized despite him trying his best to get a grip on a healthier discourse that was inclusive and spoke to the interests of the marginalized. He was desperate to the point of looking for someone to tell him bluntly how to think. He frames other's reluctance to be patient with him as a misapplication of feminist theory and politics, because, in his eyes, his perspectives and ways of communicating about these topics were likely shaped by his cultural identity and upbringing rather than always/already a result of him being a man.

Guckenheimer and Schmidt (2013) explore the divides that arose in a classroom setting between beginning sociology majors, who were just becoming exposed to topics of sexual violence, and more experienced feminist activists who were very knowledgeable about such issues. Students on both sides of the spectrum felt that they were being silenced by one another. Zach's experience seems to echo these sharp divides, however rather than try to escape education altogether he went so far as to ask an authority figure how he should think so that he does well. He had difficulty reconciling his desire to think critically on his own terms with his aspiration to communicate respectfully and safely with others. Now that

school power was starting to bring him turmoil, his choice again was to try and conform to the discourses and rituals of learning rather than challenge him.

Indeed, there is no easy way for outsiders to talk about gendered violence, but as a person who grew up rarely being able to fit in, the hostile classroom environment pushed Zach into experiences of suicidal ideation. He knew he did not belong in his undergraduate university program, but now he was labeled an outsider in another program, a program he told me later he entered because he wanted to "teach teachers how to teach". Feeling very low, Zach reached out again to his psychiatrist, but this time it was not a positive experience.

Zach: [Doctor] left...because I was struggling with racism now and it just so happened that my new psychiatrist is an old white lady...It wasn't just triggering, she was mean. She was dismissive...She's your typical you know British grandma that used the word 'manners' to be racist to you...like it was the first time in my life history when the psychiatrist system wasn't on my side...I just never went back after two meetings...And the medicine stopped as well...Also cuz I turned 25 and I was no longer covered by my parent's prescription, that was also a factor.

Rather than elicit responses to many questions and build trust with him over a long stretch of time, Zach's new psychiatrist was more forceful and assertive, and viewed his newfound issues of trying to cope in the classroom as a problem with his manners. Once again, Zach took this as an offence against his culture, where the ways of speaking and being do not always conform to the expectations of white settlers. Institutional racism has been known to plague the structure, procedures, and culture of psychiatry (Timimi, 2005). More specifically, Keating et al. (2002) found that stereotypical views of minorities, racism, cultural ignorance, and stigma associated with madness often undermine the ways in which mean health services assess and respond to the needs of racialized communities. Racist conceptions lead to the idea that racialized groups are less deserving of treatment that would lead them to recovery (Patel, 2014).

Zach's narrative aligns with some research that shows that more punitive and restrictive forms of treatment are meted out to these groups, especially when they are confronted by a white psychiatrist (Bhui & O'Hara, 2014). He felt looked after by his previous doctor, whom he felt shared some of his racial and cultural background, but now, Zach felt betrayed for the first time by the medical system. Because he stopped seeing his psychiatrist, his medication prescriptions came to a halt, which for a student with no major insurance plan or good source of income was difficult to afford on a tight budget.

Stricken and becoming more suicidal by the end of the term, Zach checked himself into the psychiatric hospital on Christmas Eve to get help, only this time his feelings of assurance in the psychiatric system were strained.

Zach: I mean...spending a night in [psychiatric hospital] on Christmas Eve was you know, on the same order of magnitude as getting a botched up surgery for hernia...The crisis response...was...very good. But...by that point I was guarded. I was no longer telling everything to the therapist...I mean the suspicion is obviously gonna be permanent. But uh...I think the biggest issue, that I can see is that...in the field of psych support, social awareness is optional. That's the problem I think...Because...I mean I'm gonna be blunt here, this is just my opinion. Social work is not compulsory in psychiatry. And intersectionality is not compulsory in social work. That's the double problem. So racist grandma was two steps removed.

At another point during our conversation, Zach recalled a near-death experience where he awoke during his hernia operation [which he alludes to in the quote above], paralyzed and helpless. While this experience was quite painful and most likely frightening, he stated that "dying was great because it wasn't school". To some degree, experiencing suicidal ideation took Zach away from some of his other problems, and he was able to receive adequate care in the hospital before being discharged the following day. It is echoed in the mental health literature how hospitalization can help some patients turn off their life problems for a little while, and focus on their self-care before confronting another major life obstacle (Katsakou

et al., 2012). What he wanted was for someone to listen to him and become aware of the problems he faced that made it hard for him to communicate in the everyday world. If you know Zach, it is not difficult to see that he struggles to make meaningful friendships, and he is very guarded about what he shares with people until he builds a great level of trust. This is partially because does not want to hurt others with his words, or encounter social backlash. When he built that trust with psychiatric professionals – amidst structural problems that often make doctor-patient interactions very short, controlling, or dismissive – Zach framed his experience as helpful. His initial experience with psychiatry was idyllically parental, whereas when the system became overly parentalist and lacked empathy for the problems that were causing him to access the mental health system, Zach felt racialized and discarded. Care, to him, needed to be present, intersectional, and prioritize listening over advice-giving.

Zach: I am going to go out on a limb and say that these people need care...And it's not even a question of giving them advice. Because the first thing I think about when you give them advice is...you're making care conditional...Care turns that on its head...the lens of care...comes from a position of listening rather than telling. It accepts the possibility that you can't understand that other person. But you're willing to listen. Because while silence may not be absolutely universal, it is relatively more universal than speech...and, if people came to me for advice, I would just start by listening. And...and not judge...everybody has pain. And the way to be democratic about pain...is to ask ourselves 'is my pain getting in the way of having others fix their own pain?' I mean...heck, even showing solidarity may be painful if you had a really prejudiced upbringing, but at some point you have to ask, shouldn't there be limits placed on my comfort, so that others can get what they need? The point of me saying this of course is that, you know, at some point, um it's not just about my pain...the beef we all have with psych is that it's not social.

Zach closes our interview by offering a reminder and a caution about the complexities of care. Is psychiatry capable of care, or should that onus be placed in the hands of other caregivers involved in the mental health system? In psychiatric meetings, he was looking for care from the person responsible for diagnosing and prescribing him medication, and sometimes he received it, and sometimes he did not. Initially, what his psychiatrist would tell

Zach gave him feelings of comfort and resolution, while at other times he did not accept what was being told to him, especially when it came across as overly assertive, confrontational, and culturally prejudiced. Perhaps there is a balance to be struck in patient-doctor relations and degrees of caution to be taken when asserting authority in what is very clearly a power-over relationship. While Zach framed his mental illness as being the result of challenges to his identity and destiny, we also see in his narratives that it would slip when he did not receive adequate care from his family members, colleagues, teachers, and mental health professionals. His call for a more humanist approach to psychiatric treatment is resonant with approaches towards sociological inquiry, where listening to other's stories and trying to make sense of them after building a long-standing relationship is an epistemological priority.

Simon's Story

Simon is a friendly, polite, and enthusiastic young man with a solid sense of humour. He emigrated from Eastern Asia to Canada a few years after his birth. Growing up poor in a chaotic home where both parents worked, alongside the discomfort of not knowing either official language of Canada, made life difficult for Simon, especially in school.

Simon: I grew up with Asian parents...there was no English in the house. Very little of it...My dad spoke some English but my mom not a whole lot. And uh...I grew up with my grandfather and he um...[did not speak English]...My parents worked but my mom got home like seven or eight at night and my dad worked nights so I wouldn't see him at night and I'd wake up and go to school...they had just emigrated which is why you know they didn't have a whole lot of money and time to spare. So I didn't see them very often...So I grew up with my grandfather and because of that, I spoke no English and going to school, it was rough. Because...in this place where I have no clue what anyone is basically saying and it freaked me out a lot as a kid...assignments that involved English I got really stressed...I got really...disorganized and tensed up, I couldn't write things, at all, so it took me...a long time to just do anything that wasn't math basically.

Simon had enough basic English to communicate orally at a level that was acceptable for kindergarten, but for tasks that were evaluated and required a great deal of concentration, such as spelling, he struggled greatly. In addition to having difficulty with the English language, Simon had developed a speech impediment that prevented him from pronouncing certain words. His parents, under a great deal of pressure to make ends meet and do their best for their child, did not understand how difficult it was for Simon to adjust to a new culture at such a young age.

Simon: Oh yeah...I, the whole stereotype Asian parents growing up...why didn't you get an A+; the 95 – 'what happened to the other 5%' kind of thing...there was a lot of pressure and, I didn't do too super well about that pressure...things were very tense with my dad and I, we argued a lot and we fought a lot... He was hard, yeah...I will be perfectly honest, I really didn't even speak to him until basically when I went to high school...I...I...don't like to say it but as a kid I kind of hated my dad... I didn't like him because he just...he put so much pressure and was super strict about everything that it just...I didn't, I couldn't stand it. Right and especially going through like the angsty teenager phase, it just didn't help that he was super restrictive about everything.

Amidst discourses emphasizing the freedom of migrants to build their own identities in an academic environment (Kindt, 2018), there is a growing body of research that indicates that pressure to do well in school and the academy is extremely high for some child newcomers (Portes & Rumbaut, 2001; Shah et al., 2012; Zhou, 2013). Experiencing this pressure so young, Simon started to develop mental health issues (see Grice & Hudziak, 2016). His stress levels were increasing, and he was not responding well to parental pressure. He was trying to do his best to learn English at a level exceeding that of many children whose first language is English, but the most he could accomplish throughout grade school and high school was average grades. This disappointment led to tense feelings against his father. However, his parents, mostly concerned about his grades, did get Simon an individual education plan to see if his needs could be met.

Simon: They'd...I'd guess concerned enough that they had requested the school, is there anything we can do like? So...I got an IP [individual education plan] for the stress and the stuttering and everything because I needed extra time to do tasks and

stuff especially when I didn't know something. I didn't adapt very well I guess and...I got really tense and things got really disorganized. And words [would] just be everywhere, you would just see random things, like scrawled on the paper and everything...so I needed the extra time to actually...think about [it].

Zach, whose parents felt that he could accomplish more by "bucking up", were different than Simon's who addressed early on that their child might have special needs. What they did not realize was that their constant bickering over his progress was intensifying his problems — issues that for some may not appear to be issues at all, such as needing to be an A+ student in grade school and speak a new language to perfection. He describes his relationships with his counsellor and speech impediment therapist as generally positive, as he felt less pressure in these environments and was given some concrete strategies to do better in school.

Simon: The school had, I saw two people. One for my speech impediment the other...I think I had stress problems but not in the sense enough for like, to take medications or anything...So I saw a counsellor to help me with my stress and disorganization, because I was really disorganized. I still am. That didn't change whatsoever...I did start in grade school, so past kindergarten. Which is when...my desk was a total mess...It was just papers, jammed...it carried into my work basically...I just had numbers and letters written everywhere because if I couldn't spell something I wrote it down until, until it looked right...It was like a school counsellor, one of the special ed teachers, because... especially with tests I just got really stressed and I just couldn't write. Like I would blank...They just helped me get through that stuff...how to study and how to just like you know, relax you know during a test.

Simon preferred math over English because math did not "lie" or have "hidden meanings", whereas the rules of language tend to fluctuate, and he could not handle that kind of chaos. It might seem overkill for such a young child to receive so much help just to improve his grades, but the support people reduced some of the pain he experienced writing tests by teaching him relaxation methods, and encouraging him in a healthy manner.

Simon: With the stress of like you know doing like, say, an English test was just not helping, and I just, and at some point you know, I did lock up but at others I just didn't care enough, I was like this was hopeless, I can't do this, this is not going to go anywhere I could sit here for literally an hour and just at this one question and not

know what to do with it...Um...they, they did encourage me to keep trying. But not in the like the sense of my parents who were like, 'why aren't you getting [English]' - the negative aspect of it. They kind of pushed me, the counsellors kind of like helped me get through with it, whereas my parents made it seem like just this big wall of like 'why aren't you doing this, why can't you get past it?'

The counsellors played a different role in Simon's life than his parents did, as they encouraged him even in the midst of continuous struggle and failure. His parents, on the other hand, were not patient and demanded that he simply overcome this obstacle he faced in school. To them, his inability to ace English overrode the fact that he was utterly gifted at mathematics, a more universal language. Rather than nurture those gifts, their focus remained on what he was *not* good at, and this struggle evolved into a stress disorder and feelings of hopelessness. With the help of his therapists, Simon eventually overcame his speech impediment, and at about grade 6, stopped feeling as stressed out. When I asked him if he felt his disorder was as a result of pathology or his circumstances as a child, he described it as being a result of both.

Simon: If you put like any kid in like a really stressful environment they're going to grow up with these stress related problems, right? You can only stress and condition kids so much to be resistant to it before they (snaps fingers) snap right? So...I think it is to a certain degree, definitely like a situational thing where your environment, who you grow up with, what your life is like, definitely has an impact but at the same time, I, I know that there's obviously like a chemical...you know, difference in it...it can be treated with you know say antidepressants or whatever or you know, anti anxiety drugs, the plethora of them. Um...so, do I think that it's an illness at the same time? I think to a certain degree it is, if an illness can be treated...with actual medicine. I'm in [the sciences], I could definitely tell you anxiety related issues are definitely a thing, that you can definitely treat with different types of drugs right, so I think it's definitely a bit of both. I think maybe some people are preconditioned to it, maybe there's some you know genetic uh...component to it that makes them more...predisposed to...being easily stressed. Um...that's definitely a possibility.

Mental illness, in Simon's eyes, results from a mixture of chemical and environmental imbalances and circumstances. He does not deny the need for some people to receive treatment from drugs, as some scholars are heavily skeptical of (Moncrieff, 2008), even

though he was able to live with his stress without that form of treatment. His studies in the sciences confirmed to him that the brain is responsible for the experience of symptoms, and also can be treated chemically to improve people's lives. That being said, Simon is adamant that anybody could experience the pain he did if exposed to a detrimental and high-pressure environment that pushes children past their limits. The consequences can also be permanent.

Simon: I don't think it was coming back but I don't think it ever left...mental illness will never really...as you go through life I think, it suppresses, I think it goes deep down but I don't think it ever goes away. Because...um...you know you can, if you take drugs for instance, all it really does is suppresses us as far as it can go and you just hope it never comes back, and if it never comes back you could say that it never, it went away. Right? If it never comes back, but I think for a lot of people it comes back every once in a while, it haunts them...I still have dreams about you know sitting at my desk, having an English test and then not knowing what the words are, they look like English but they're not English in my mind, right? I still have dreams like that every once in a blue moon.

His words send me a chill as I recall the many night terrors I had of being psychotic long after my acute recovery. These dreams came to me again a couple of weeks before my second psychotic break in the winter of 2018, and despite having a long period of remission, they reminded me that there are no guarantees that some serious afflictions will never return. Simon too is haunted by his condition over a decade later. But he uses his memories and reliving of trauma to create a scientific knowledge of his illness, demonstrating his agency to really take a grip on understanding his disorder. His stress seems to be shaped by an interaction of family dynamics, child maltreatment, and rigid school expectations. Despite this understanding, he still points to the unpredictability of mental illness, and limits of our knowledge over the complexity of its existence and return (Yang & Tsai, 2013).

While the condition itself may never go away, there is hope that Simon has moved past the pain his parents caused him.

Simon: Once I started high school... I didn't...have that, I guess hate for my dad anymore. He just mellowed out. I kind of thought to myself...it [would] be wrong for me to say he's done any specific wrong to me, he's never you know...did anything abusive on me. So I don't have very good reason to stay mad at him, but that doesn't mean I have to like him. I can love him as a child loves his dad, right? I have talked to my dad like, we, I don't want to say made up because there was nothing, there was no anger between the two of us, just kind of, you know, definitely not a friendship by any means either. Love or anything remotely related to that, right? So I told him you know I don't think you were an amazing dad by any means, right? He accepted it right, and he knows, he's working a hard job and you know, I was just trying my best and everything and you know, he knew he was hard on me he just wanted me to do well, like it was for my benefit more than his...listen, I accept that because you know, I can see where he's coming from, he just wanted...the best for his kids kind of thing...Even if, his methods leaves something to be desired...I don't walk by him and instantly hate him by any means. It was you know uh...it's just he's my dad and that's all it is.

Simon found peace with his dad, even if it is a love-hate relationship where he blames him for much of the stress he had as a child. He developed empathy for his father's situation, working a full time job and trying to support his family after having just emigrated to Canada with very little money and time to spare. His father also was in a car accident that left him home-ridden for some time, depressed, and taking anti-depressants which affected his mood a great deal. Partial amends has helped him comes to terms with his illness, whereas Zach still faces difficulties confronting his parents or being truthful about his feelings for them.

When I asked Simon if he had anything to say to people who might be going through the same struggles, he parted with the knowledge that doing one's best is all that we can do.

Simon: I got a lot more...I guess relaxed when I started going through high school, I started to realize you know....if you just try hard enough at something, it will be fine...But if you try your best and the problem is still there, that means I can confidently say to myself I did everything in my own power to fix this problem and there's nothing more I can do, like nothing within my own power to fix it right and because of that I would just, I don't want to say, I took a more relaxed attitude on things but I just accept that if I try to do something and if it didn't work then...it didn't work, right? That's not like uh a puzzle, there is a solution right? It's just life...Do I wish it never happened? Yeah, I do. I wish it never happened. I don't think any kid should really go through that kind, like mental pressure by any means. Stress isn't a bad thing, I think it's a good thing to be stressed, I think it is a good thing to

lose, I think losing is a part of, a natural part of life and I hate to say it, I embrace it a bit too late into my life and...my parents didn't help with that because you know 'you each gotta be the best, you gotta be really good at everything' and I realize you know, and you can only...if you don't do something it's not the end of the world...best to just live life one day at a time.

Similar to how Doug recommended a "do a little better each day" mantra, Simon insists that simply trying one's hardest will lead to positive results, and if those results end in failure, then one should still encounter no regrets. Stress is a natural part of life that can be beneficial, but Simon is clear that no child should have to go through what he did, that is to say the point where stress becomes too overwhelming and contributes to a pathological disorder. More than the help he received from counsellors or peers, Simon's recovery here is marked simply with a change of attitude. Although he perhaps did not agonize in the same acute ways that other participants did, he demonstrated an agency to take his condition into his own hands and develop a life philosophy and maturity that worked for him and eased his symptoms.

Aisha's Story

Originally from Southern Asia, Aisha is an undergraduate student living in Canada. After many years of reconciling her faith, she prefers the faith of Islam, and has studied very deeply many of the world's religions such as Judaism, Christianity, and Hinduism. Her story is a very touching and sensitive one that involved many battles with self-injury, suicidality, despair, and self-identity issues. Like Zach and Simon, issues with her parents were always front and center with her mental health concerns.

Aisha: So my family is from [Southern Asia], and both of my parents were professionals, and um...in spite of this we don't really have the best mental health framework. While I did not grow up in [Southern Asia], I grew up in the Middle East before moving here...and when I was young, especially in seventh and eighth grade when this was just starting to hit me...I didn't know how to cope with it...I can trace it to as early as maybe...fifth or sixth grade...prior to that I remember certain things

like I was always a very...quote unquote 'sensitive kid'. Um, in the sense that when I was young, as young as I would say five years old...I was the type of kid who if someone looked at me and smiled I assumed they wouldn't take me seriously. Or I would interpret as ok, am I being laughed at? So that kind of caused me to be very very shy just kind of in my shelf for a really long time. That took forever for me to come out of...was feeling really terrible all the time...I didn't know how to deal with what I was feeling. And so there was a lot of um...self-harm. Just a lot of a self-destructive behaviour.

Aisha's sensitivities around other children caused her to feel inadequate and deeply insecure about how she presented to others. These issues struck her at a young age, and she carried them throughout high school. Eventually her bafflement, anger, and insecurity with how others communicated with her turned to despair, and to cope, Aisha turned to self-injurious practices. Her other outlets to express her deep and troubling emotions, such as journal writing, were not enough to combat the pain she was feeling.

Aisha: I think that lasted...four-five years, towards the end it was a little bit more like, and initially it was anger. You know, just anger at myself. Not at others, and it would always just manifest as me you know trying to cope with it in a way that involved causing harm to myself. And um, I didn't really have any other outlets, I used to write a lot, I used to read a lot, just try to distract myself quite a bit, um...but I was still functioning, my grades were ok, they were good, I was always a straight A student. Up until I wasn't (laughs). So because I had promised myself I was like 'you know, Aisha, if things ever get too bad then you will tell your family and you will go to a doctor and...' later on that's what I ended up doing, but at the time, still in high school...I was just like you know, there's no reason for me to feel this way...there's tons of guilt cuz...that's a culture thing...people be like 'oh you have everything you need, you have a roof over your head, you have food to eat, you have a family that loves me', yeah...it was terrible, like my stomach was discoloured for I think five or six years, like only recently has it returned back to its normal skin tone after all these years.

What Aisha felt inside needed to be expressed outwardly, and self-injury manifested as a routine practice to regain that sense of control, something that she eventually feared would cause permanent damage to her body. While the pressure Simon felt resulted in a severe stress disorder, Aisha experienced a number of mental health breakdowns and illnesses, all of which her friends and family thought were the result of a lack of gratitude for

having her basic needs met. One study found that the relationship between mental health and immigration relies on several contextual factors such as their family and neighbourhood situation, social position, support and exclusion, and exposure to discrimination stress (Alegria et al., 2017). Before Aisha emigrated to Canada she had a lot going for in terms of socio-economic status and family support, however some of the emotions she was dealing with as an adolescent were not manifesting in a healthy way. She recalls what it was like when her parents discovered some of her injuries and scars.

Aisha: Yeah, and their reaction was always every single time...anger. You know, 'why are you doing this, we've given you everything'...every time and towards the last couple of times I was just like 'guys you know if this is still happening then maybe you should try to understand why it's happening instead of guilting me into feeling bad about this cuz I'm just gonna'...and I, I found more creative ways to do it without people finding out. So like I, from my arms, to like the back of my calves and then I switched from my calves to like my stomach...and then, the anger just kind of...turned into a sadness...that was constant in these couple of years was just this feeling of emptiness and just feeling hollow...I started to develop more textbook symptoms of clinical depression where I started to lose things that I used to really enjoy...I was just watching these things like slip away from me in front of my eyes and I was like oh my God, no, none of my coping mechanisms are left, I don't like anything.

With her emotional and mental stress going over capacity with the new feelings of guilt her parents were trying to place on her, Aisha's despair turned pathological and added yet another card to deal with on top of everything else she was going through. Her identification of "clinical depression" suggests that these symptoms were arising biologically, and something that she could not really control. Her parents thought she might be able to regain that control; hence Aisha was at odds with their lack of attempt to "understand" what exactly was going on. Her path continued on a downhill trajectory as her grades started to slip, and she lost even the activities and passions that had previously kept her strong throughout

turmoil and distracted her from the many worries of life. The parental response to her academic 'decline', as was the case for Zach and Simon, was harsh and discouraging.

Aisha: So all my grades were Bs, and my parents just lost it completely and they were like, 'no, that was like you know, blah blah dishonored, dishonoured', I use that word half jokingly but that is literally what they said um, in my language. And you know, my mother... 'your dad can't you know when his friends ask how you did in the exams, he won't be able to tell them with a straight face that you got Bs'. Cuz it's a big deal in my culture where I'm from...so especially since I was...very high achieving to them I was just wasting my time...my family was very strict with me especially. During high school, so ninth grade to twelfth grade, I was not allowed to bring books homes...I did not really have a cell phone until I was 18...So I had nothing, I had no recreational activity at all. I wasn't allowed on the Internet...I wasn't allowed on my Xbox, so that was four years...And it showed up in tenth grade with some of my mock exams, just weren't up to par. My parents walked in, they sat down, 'ok, is something the problem, what's wrong, let's try to fix it, why are your grades dropping', and I straight up told them, 'well I have to go to med school after this? And that's not something I want to be studying for.'

In Aisha's culture, bringing dishonour to the family carries serious ramifications, and in this case, her lower grades were taken as a sign that she did not care about her education in the least. Even though she had achieved straight As up to this point, the constant focus on the negative created an family environment of dysfunction and toxicity. People with new immigrant status face other barriers to achieving good mental health, such as problems obtaining quality jobs in safe work environments, encountering fewer opportunities to enhance wealth, and finding appropriate networks that are emotionally supportive (Takeuchi et al., 2007). For someone just about to move out of the country, perhaps her parents knew of the difficulties Aisha would face in another region of the world, which is difficult to process for anyone, let alone someone engaging in self-injury.

But school was all she was allowed to have, so by not living up to her parent's expectations, there was little Aisha could retreat to in order to restore a sense of balance in her life. Not only was she expected to achieve top-notch grades, but it was under the

expectation that she would use those successes to get accepted into medical school, which in the Middle East is ultra-competitive and a difficult endeavour to finish. With no one to turn to, and little else in her life to maintain any sustainable level of distraction, Aisha tried to replace one form of self-destructive behaviour with another, and then tried to escape it entirely through more healthy means.

Aisha: I had a desk in my room that I'd sit on to work, I would scroll hateful things all over the desk about myself in permanent marker, just writing things about how I'm worthless, useless piece of skin, no redeeming qualities, just all over my table so every time I sit on the table I'd see those and I'd add more everyday...I was mostly alone. Through high school time...you know I went from having thoughts of always wanting to die...thoughts of 'I hope I get hit by a bus when I'm crossing the road'. And dead serious. But, also around that time, was also when I tried to reduce the self-harm, so cut down on it because it was kind of getting quite out of hand, I was worried that I was going to do some permanent damage...I had like a journal. So I would channel, I would write a lot, I would write my feelings down in a story, or presented as an abstract piece of writing and that really helped um at the time just because I had so many thoughts and so many emotions...And it's funny as I got better I found myself transitioning from less abstract pieces to more stuff like fiction or things that I actually enjoy writing that are not just a reflection of, you know my thoughts and things in my head.

Art can be a helpful endeavour for mental health service users to undertake to improve personal and public understandings of mental health, enact a safe space to create, build better identities, as well as help heal and vent the personal and social costs of mental illness (Bone, 2018; Ryan et al., 2015). Aisha told me fictional stories and abstract pieces of writing appealed to her initially because she could hide the fact that the problems the characters experienced in the stories were the ones she was really experiencing. Writing served as a medium to share just enough of the truth of her pain, and in a way that maintained some level of restraint and privacy. She traveled through a process of having no escape to some escape, all the while trying to reduce her self-injury and preserve her body. The characters in her story, while giving her some comfort, did not replace the fact that she had few friends to

open up to and who did not judge her. Then one day, Aisha met a teacher who provided her with the caring and non-judgmental qualities she needed in an authority figure.

Aisha: I had a teacher in eighth grade...we used to talk. She was my English teacher, and of course she um...noticed certain messages in my writing. And I think she had this system where she asked us to keep a journal, and you know she would check our journal every week. And the journal could consist of anything, you could write poems, you could write essays, just anything to get you writing...Um, I think I kind of used that tool to my advantage. There was a bit of a cry for help in there. And she noticed it...she was like you know 'I want to talk to you during recess' and I was like ok great. And I talked to her and...she really helped me out a lot. And initially I was a little apprehensive because there was this whole, you know cuz no one had really tried to help me out with this before. And I was just like in my head, 'I don't need help this is fine, everything is fine'. But over time, I did grow very close with her and, she'll hold a special place in my heart, we still talk, and she helped me through a lot of things.

Unlike some of her peers, this teacher did not second-guess Aisha, and tell her that she was engaging in self-injurious practices to gain attention. Her writing triggered a first-response to her mental health crisis, and the teacher—someone who held authority—became a support figure. Because her family told Aisha that she essentially had no problem and her problems would go away if she worked harder, she was still resistant to help at this point. Focusing on the symptoms of her affliction rather than the causes and stresses precipitating them made her feel as though she still had some element of control over a very serious issue that was spiralling out of control, and revealing new afflictions and behaviours. Much of this chapter has critiqued the limits of psychiatric and parental authority (see Jones, 1999), however by letting go of some of her own inner control and accepting the need to get help, Aisha developed a relationship of care. Her agency in this case is demonstrated by her ability to reach out to someone outside of her family and peer network by putting messages into her writing, and in turn accept their help when they reached out to her. Unfortunately, the teacher's help could stop her symptoms from verging on the spectrum of psychosis.

Aisha: I was not sleeping at all...and then I resorted to pills to knock myself out, not very often, but I think there was a point where women...you don't really need a prescription for medication there...In terms of symptoms, when I started losing sleep, especially around the time when I was super suicidal and I was like you know between medications and trying to figure things out. I started seeing things. And it was just horrible, like auditory hallucinations as well...Yeah right as soon as I was about to fall asleep or right after I wake up, my psychologist called them visual disturbances and I don't remember the official name for it, like the medical formal name for it. But that was scary...I literally feel like there's little creatures hanging off my insides and just like eating away...I also started having wacky dream experiences, just the more stressed out I was, I would be dreaming with my eyes open, so like imagine yourself asleep but your eyes are open and you don't know you're asleep. But you know the dream is taking place in the real world, so you'll have the real world setting and then you'll be hallucinating alongside. It was very scary.

In addition to trying to cope with her pain through over-the-counter sedatives, Aisha turned to heavy metal music because she described its sound, or "noise", as matching her "internal wavelength". Spence and Gwinner (2014) document how art provides options and concessions to authorize mental health service users' dialogue, agency, identity construction, and eschew the dichotomies between mental illness and art. In that vein, the notes of rough and edgy guitar allowed her to connect with her hallucinations, and this produced a feeling of calm at times. Other music, that she did not choose to listen to, on the other hand, gave her migraine headaches and even caused her to vomit on the rare occasion. Although her mind and body were seriously deteriorating, Aisha was finding ways to stay alive and mediate her symptoms through whatever means she had available to her in a strict, surveilling household. Like Jermaine, the lack of sleep caused to experience sleep paralysis and have encounters with the surreal, especially during her dreams.

Despite these growing states of delusion, intensifying pressures, and bodily shutdown, Aisha got accepted into medical school.

Aisha: And med school, I got in, I did somehow...And I was just done. I was just like...I can't deal with this...Um, and then I had an episode...so we have mock exams, and in order to sit through final board examinations you have to pass your

mocks. Um now...a month before the mock exams, I just stopped functioning...I didn't want to do anything, I didn't want to read, I didn't want to write...I was supposed to be studying but I couldn't study, I'd look at the words...and trying multiple times a day, I'd open my book and I couldn't, like the words were literally, they were swimming, I couldn't read...everything was hazy and it was really bizarre, and it scared the life out of me and I was like oh my gosh what's happening? How [could] I fix this?...and that's when I think more of the fatigue started to set in...one of my least favourite physical symptoms was just, I felt really heavy all the time. So not exhausted, not tired, but like my fingers for example, it felt like someone had injected lead into my arms so my arms were like five kilograms or ten kilograms heavier, or someone attached a weight to my fingers. It was...you know a chore just to life my arms up.

Mental health resiliency can be defined as a defence mechanism that enables people to thrive in the face of severe adversity (Davydov et al., 2010). This is why resiliency has been promoted among resettled refugees and migrants who may not have access or know how to navigate the mental health system in their new location (Andermann & Simich, 2014). In the face of going through all of this, Aisha managed to pass her mock exams. Madness did not defeat her, but meanwhile at home, her parents just could not understand why she wanted a way out of medical school. Still, her mother identified that Aisha needed professional help, and insisted that she see a doctor.

Aisha: My mom and I...we're the exact same people which is problematic because we were both butting horns constantly. And we would fight on a daily basis. Every single day literally, I think...it was horrible, it was very toxic, and you know she would tell me, the counsellor, 'you need to get away from that environment, you need to go to a university that separates you from your family for a little while, just so you can sort it out...' [My mother] still took me to the family doctor and I talked to my doctor about it, and my doctor suggested counselling, therapy. Um, she tried to hook me up with a psychiatrist and she also referred me to a psychologist...and she wanted me to start medication...I on the other hand, was like, 'mmm no, you know what let me just wait a bit...' because to me, I felt like I was...weak. You know? For wanting to take medication or for needing medication. And you know she would try to tell me...it's necessary...I was constantly just asking her for validation. Like I'm not making this up, right, this is not in my head, this is actually a problem that I have. And you know my doctor would tell me yes this is a problem that you do have and probably should get on medication for it. Um...so I would see her regularly on a weekly basis...And it was nice, it was helpful. But it didn't really do much for me in terms of the whole cognitive aspect and the fatigue. Just the lack of energy.

After many years of struggle, Aisha entered the mental health system and describes her experience as helpful and positive. Initially, she held reservations about taking medication because the lessons instilled in her about being tough and managing pain on her own made her feel like taking medication was a weakness. To accept help is not to be resilient, as the terms in her family's eyes seemed to be mutually exclusive. In Aisha's case, she was incredibly stressed from family pressure to engage in a career she did not want, and she had very little healthy coping mechanisms. But we can applaud Aisha's survival on her own, and lament that taking medication could be framed as a lesser kind of evil to managing illness. This is at the centre of the stigma of mental illness (Fox et al., 2018): having a mind that is damaged and in need of treatment – treatment that may only actually suppress symptoms and never cure the disease, as Simon discovered.

Aisha's doctor worked hard to dispel feelings she had that she was not ill, and emphasized that she had a problem that needed to be fixed and managed. This was the first step Aisha needed to begin a long journey of healing. Her doctor was the antidote to some of the concerns she was experiencing with her parents, who despite their medical background, had little understanding about mental health concerns and their legitimacy. This lack of understanding turned out to be dangerous, as Aisha survived by the skin of her teeth, negotiating self-injury and suicidal tendencies. While this intervention was a step in the right direction, Aisha recognizes that it did not cure everything. She worked on her deeper issues with her psychologist, but the self-injury and suicidal tendencies continued.

Aisha: But my psychologist was not like that at all he was very um...curious is the word. He genuinely wanted to know what I felt and why I felt what I felt. He just found it all very interesting...But my family didn't know this...I was still self harming...and I really, I would be doing all those crazy things which I probably should have been locked up in a hospital for...my google search history was why

should I not kill myself? You know, and then I would ask my friend, my best friend... 'please give me reasons why I shouldn't do this'. And you know I was just like 'kay, your points are valid but I don't care'. And then it was at that point that I was like...even while I was doing the attempts in [Southern Asia], I, this was after I had met my doctor and she wanted to get me on medication, but I didn't get on it...I remember what I thought right before I took the pills, I was like, you know what...try and talk myself out of it, as soon as this is over you can go back to Canada and you can get on medication, and you can see a psychiatrist. It will be fine, you know you don't have to do this. And then my next thought was...I don't want to. Like I don't want to spend the rest you know, ten years of my life like this, I don't want to get better I just want it to end.

Aisha discloses to me in more detail the events leading up to her suicide attempt:

Aisha: So I was on this medication and I was doing a lot of self-harm...And then I was like...on this one specific day...I did some really bizarre self harm things that day. Just things involving really hot liquids...And on that day, the day that I decided this, my mother...somehow stumbled across some of my self harm. And got really really upset. Now...of course she did. But the problem was that...since this was my second medication I had some left over pills from my old one, and I've been holding onto them because I'd look at them occasionally...my google search history at this time, it was no longer why should I stay alive. It was ok...what drugs should I mix?...And she said all these things, 'I thought that the psychologist was helping you', and cuz...we didn't have insurance at the time so it was expensive...Blah blah blah, yada ya. While she was talking I just kind of made a decision...this is it. I don't want her to suffer like this anymore, I don't want my family to suffer. And um...my siblings could tell that I was really, really messed up...and finally, while my mother was saying all these things the doorbell rang. This was all just set up in a very weird way...she went downstairs and...as soon as she went downstairs I went to my bed, I took my Zoloft and then I took...like two bottles of those...like sixteen. And I took like, some left over pills, like thirty of those. And what I needed to close the deal, was blood thinners. So like a ton of aspirin. I hate taking pills. So I didn't take them. So here I am...it's funny because my mom came up and she was...visibly calmed down and you know, she was crying and she hugged me and she was like you know, 'you don't have to do medicine'...and then I agreed I was like yeah, I don't want to do this...I was very sick for a couple of days. I also didn't sleep for three days as a result of the medication. It wasn't the kind that would put you to sleep forever, it was the kind that would cause you to...bleed internally until you just passed out.

The darkness in all of our lives can reach points where they become devastating and unlivable. Aisha finally had enough of seeing the pain her family was in because of her suffering, and to invoke a cliché, she was just sick and tired of being sick and tired. Had she taken the aspirin, odds are she would not be here to share her story, so some force held her

back just enough. And following this suicide attempt, we come across a narrative of reconciliation. After their blow-up, her mother gives in to Aisha's concerns about doing a career she never wanted to follow, and they hug, make amends, and share a moment of connection and understanding.

Life was not always great growing up in my household, either. In Simon and Aisha's narrative, we see glimpse of redemption and forgiveness towards their families. Hamber's (2009) work with people who experienced political violence also demonstrates the role professionals can take in helping them move beyond their toxic past without forgetting it or covering it up. These passages remind me how much I owe my wife, mother, father, and brother for carrying me through my deepest low in life. I no longer carry any resentment, and this shows that madness has the power to destroy and heal, bury and save, break apart and renew. After surviving her suicide attempt, Aisha ended up telling her doctor about what happened, and they made a plan together to help prevent it from occurring again, giving her information for crisis lines to call in the event she felt that low, as well as counselling groups to attend. She got on another medication that she said worked better for her, and as things got better, she started to wean off of it based on her father's advice. Aisha's story closes with a reminder that she will always be dealing with the stigma associated with her affliction, and has to continually find appropriate coping mechanisms to keep balanced and healthy.

Aisha: I keep having to change my coping mechanisms you know cuz something is working today doesn't mean it will work tomorrow. And then I also feel the depression differently, like there's this other one I only felt a couple of times in my life which I'm hoping I never feel again, where I just feel very cold on the inside so, last time it happened it was first year at [university] and I remember I was just chugging you know lattes and hot chocolate and I had like a giant Coke and, I was wearing four layers and this was like in the fall it wasn't that cold but I had like a giant winter coat and it didn't do anything to help because the cold was inside, it wasn't outside my body, and that was horrible, I'm never going through that again...But I think in second year I might have pushed myself, plus on top of,

tempting to wean off, and still feeling bad about you know this disability, I hadn't even registered with the [disability services], there's just a lot of internal guilt and like lots of, lots of shame. It's really not right. It's just not fair, you know? Um, especially because, I've lost friends because of this. Um, people who were like 'you know what you're just too depressing' so even if I don't talk to them about it, they're just like 'no your body language is just too depressing, or you know we don't want to deal with this', [but] I'm dealing with it, you don't have to, you can just walk out the room. You know I'm very careful now.

Like Doug, Aisha lost friends because of her illness and struggles with mental health. She describes her physical pain as something that begins from the inside, and the external components of it materialize into a stigma that she must carry around with her. It might go without saying that it is really difficult sharing these stories with fellow service users, let alone people who do not want to give the time of day to listen to tales that are not easy to hear. Sharing these narratives, however, is a break from this stigma. I felt that both Aisha and I felt a kind of relief in being open with one another, as I told her I also had recovered from psychosis and severe mental distress. While I had no part in their acute recovery from mental illness, my part in these narratives is a listener. In disclosure, there is a triumph over the stigmas of the everyday; the burdens that do not go away; the people who cannot understand why we are a certain way.

Chapter Summary

Recovery, more than sustained remission, is a non-linear, complex process. It is driven by an ongoing struggle to live a manageable and happy life in spite of debilitating conditions that come with many physical and social costs (Davidson & Roe, 2007). Each participant in this chapter recovered at different speeds, lengths, and degrees, and it is safe to say that their recovery, because it is so deeply rooted in childhood struggles and unbearable pressure, will be continuous. Leamy et al. (2011) identify that the recovery process from severe mental illness is often marked by a deep journey of personal change and growth,

where people try to attain hope for the future, redefine a positive identity in the face of mental affliction and stigma, connect with others, and find meaning in life (see also Georgaca & Zissi, 2018; Topor et al., 2006), and some of these findings are relevant across cultures (Slade et al., 2012). This chapter found similarities in narratives of despair from three participants whose cultural settings were quite different before migrating to Canada, but notably were all children of Asian and immigrant backgrounds.

All three participants recognized the profoundly negative effects that dysfunctional relationships with families, peers, and professionals have on their distress and self-care. On the contrary, when relationships became strong and therapeutic and they found people they could trust in their support and care environments, their afflictions improved, or at the very least, they regained a sense of hope that one day they could recover and move forward (Amering & Schmolke, 2009; Anderson et al., 2015; Georgaca & Zissi, 2018). To varying degrees, Zach, Simon, and Aisha developed a critical stance towards the mental health system and the role of family, and Zach and Simon especially had strong senses of agency with respect to their distress and recovery (Georgaca & Zissi, 2017). Aisha, on the other hand, demonstrated more resiliency through her ability to resist adverse symptoms and mental illness, and still accomplish a great deal in the midst of her pain. These findings transgress notions that service users, in general, are passive consumers of psychiatry, have little awareness over its treatments, effects, and consequences, and play little part in their recovery (Campbell, 2013; Kirmayer, 2000). While each participant encountered some economic hardship, they managed to find access to some mental health services, which indeed shaped how they framed their personal recoveries (Harper & Speed, 2012). Jermaine, on the other hand, was refused these services, so these participants had enough class status to be able to navigate the mental health system. Though their families still were a barrier to them obtaining mental health, they had some protections in place in terms of basic necessities that meant they could focus some of their attention on recovery and treatment.

In Zach's case, he was searching for an identity through the mental health system. His Bipolar label allowed him to recognize that the problems he faced in high school and in undergraduate studies were not all a product of his poor work ethic and a lack of resiliency. The mental health system became a card to play against the power and authority of his parents, and he used his psychiatric sessions to further explore the self, and develop coping mechanisms that helped him do better in school. Rather than label Zach's mother and father as bad parents, these findings demonstrate how little mental health can be understood in families. His entire journey was not positive from this point forward, though, as he encountered racism from another psychiatrist who pinned his issues in the classroom on a difference of cultural standards – behaviors and norms Zach just did not have the social capital to live up to coming from a rigid and strict home environment and difficult education. He emphasized the need for psychiatry to have an intersectional treatment and counselling framework to acknowledge the cultural differences of some patients. Some of these debates have also been taken up in the recent development of the DSM-V (Wakefield, 2016).

Zach identified issues with "destiny" as marking his struggle to obtain meaning in his life. Having his destiny predetermined for him by his parents helped shape the development of serious mental afflictions and personal crises. Zach chose to access the mental health system early in his adolescence to help resolve some of his identity issues, and he framed caregivers as a better kind of authority because, for the most part, they did mirror the judgmental attitudes he was used to confronting at home. In this sense, the mental health

system was a path of escape for Zach, and one that he relied on in the absence of a healthy social life. His relationship with it was still tenuous, as he never completely did as he was instructed to do. The Self was instrumental in how he navigated what he liked and disliked in the system (Loukidou et al., 2013). Zach was building his identity *through* his realization of mental illness and the family and institutional responses to it. He took some level of control over what he decided was working and what was not. By playing with the dosages and withdrawal effects of risperidone, Zach created a study system using the high effect from drug withdrawal that led to better grades. He trusted one of his psychiatrists to get him the help he needed, but this was alongside the idea that he knew his body better than they did, and how to affect it through treatment. And the more he achieved, the more he learnt that his university program was not the career path he wanted because of its pedagogical leanings towards obedience, and this carved a pathway towards more resistant and critical forms of thinking.

Simon, coming also from an immigrant family, experienced similar intense pressures at home not long after he became sentient to ace all of his courses and learn English to better standards than most children for whom English is their mother tongue. The end result for Simon was that he grew to hate his father, and developed a serious stress disorder – one that still haunts him in his sleep. While he was never quite able to attain grades in English that impressed his parents, Simon used the available counselling and support services to his advantage to deal with the acute symptoms of stress, and to a great extent they were effective and made him feel better about his situation. We also encountered a narrative of reconciliation and forgiveness in Simon's recovery journey, as he was able to make partial amends with his father who he blamed, in many ways, for causing his affliction. Simon's

insights, inspired by his studies in the sciences, acknowledge that mental illness is pathological and biologically determined, but he also recognizes that the cause of it is structural and that anybody under certain circumstances will lose their sanity if placed under intensive pressure. Pathology, in his eyes, is permanent and never truly "goes away", and thus the recovery process is infinite. Simon recognized some of the positive benefits of being under some stress, but felt that what he experienced was far beyond the healthy and even sometimes beneficial levels of stress that can be motivating and stimulating, and into an entirely different category that was intolerable, and not something he would wish on anyone else.

Aisha's story was a dramatic struggle for survival, and the wounds it left on her body were an outward expression of the pain and anger inside. Her struggles predated formal education and developed in her adolescence, and as she began to try to accomplish great heights in the education system, the pressures exacerbated her long battle with self-injury, and what eventually led to multiple suicide attempts. While both Zach and Simon harbored a great deal of resentment towards their families for similar abuse, Aisha used self-injury as an outlet to relieve her pain and to try and deal with her family's pressures and influences (Edmonson et al., 2016). She blamed herself for the pain that her self-injury and mental distress caused her parents and siblings, and because she had very little in terms of a peer support group due to strict conditions of isolation, Aisha struggled to access safer coping mechanisms to get the pain out of her system, such as writing and music. She survived suicide attempts, battles with medication, self-injury, and severe mental anguish until finally coming to a place where life became more bearable. She narrated her experiences with many doctors, psychologists, counsellors, and psychiatrists as generally positive, and learned

through their care to accept that she had a mental illness and that her pain was not a product of being ungrateful for her living situation. Still, she struggles with the everyday stigma of not being able to share her story with others, for fear that they will label her as too depressing and unworthy of their friendship.

We learn from these stories that mental illness, stigma, and recovery is a permanent process, but one that is often navigated through extraordinary measures of agency and self-determination (Cohen, 2008, 2015; Kirmayer, 2015), alongside the help of a few caring professionals and peers. Even during isolation, there was hope for Zach, Simon and Aisha for a better future and a capacity to survive, and these inspiring stories of healing in the face of lifelong mental struggles demonstrate that the cluster of forces working to battle against mental illness can save and change lives for the better.

CHAPTER 8: NARRATIVES OF EMPTINESS AND ASSISTANCE: EXPERIENCES WITH BULLYING, DEPRESSION, ANXIETY, AND EATING DISORDER

Introduction

This chapter is about how mental health service users negotiate their own views on recovery, treatment, and psychiatric knowledge with the purviews belonging to professionals. Each storyteller was tasked with a hard life growing up because of an inadequate social life or bullying by their peers. As first presented, Edgar's experiences with domestic violence set the stage for a life that would involve imaginative strategies of escapism; techniques that are very controversial and left me wondering if he was mentally well. His story is about the power of imagination, which he used to create fictitious characters to help him in his journey when no one else was there to help. He escaped his conflict by creating a world that accepted him and did not judge him. He tried to access counselling services, but like Jermaine, was turned away, because he could not pay the extra fees and his insurance only covered one session. Edgar demonstrates the power of resiliency in service users to live on in spite of not having the support needed.

Daniel, who was also a victim of childhood bullying and depression, took matters into his own hands by creating a community initiative, #TheoryOfLove, which seeks and publicizes on social media the mental health stories of marginalized populations and others who are struggling. It also tries to create an open network for people to talk openly about their mental health struggles. Clara's narrative on the other hand is full of support from other people around her. We learn about someone who walked a line between having symptoms of mental illness but never achieving a full diagnosis, something she admitted to wanting in order to put a definition to her pain. She experienced anxiety, depression and elements of post-traumatic stress disorder, but was able to walk through these problems with a

psychologist whom she trusted and got support from. It was a challenge finding the right counsellor, but once she did, the support helped her conquer her problems. She recognizes that the mental health system coddles some individuals, and that based on her work experience with mental health service users, she is worried about people becoming defined by their mental health issue rather than being defined by how they manage or overcome it.

Heather, who like Simon has a background in the sciences, finds that mental health labelling is still an under-researched phenomenon, as she believes her Anxiety and Depression are misunderstood by her doctors. She complains that they treat her Depression with medication but ignore the components of her anxiety because they do not see that condition as serious as the symptoms of Depression. In her case, she engaged a delicate balance between criticizing her doctor's treatment and the power dynamics between them, but also deferring to their expertise. She admitted that she is unsure if the medication was working for her or not. Her story provides some profound service user-centered insights into the experience of a common mental illness, and proposes that the disease should not be studied as mutually exclusive. Her narrative demonstrates the potential of treating service users as shared experts on their own afflictions.

Finally, Hannah, who experienced depression and an Eating Disorder, discusses how instrumental her hospitalization experience was in her treatment, and how her networks of peers and family supported her throughout her recovery. She relapsed however into another bout of depression, and had a long battle with medications. With her parents' support (and not her doctor's), she eventually decided to withdraw from the medication, and noticed immediately some positive withdrawal effects, such as memory recollection. Her story is about the agency of service users to take their mental health into their own hands, and

navigate some of the trivial and 'lesser evil' aspects of treatment that sometimes deny service users autonomy and the social necessities required to live a full and healthy life.

Edgar's Story

Originally born in West Africa, Edgar is an international undergraduate student. He is gifted in the arts and is very much aware of the importance of storytelling and the impact it can have on someone's life. He witnessed a great deal of domestic violence in his childhood, and had two different high school experiences, one in West Africa and one in Canada. Both his school and home life greatly influenced his mental health, relationships, friendships, and perceptions of people in general. His story begins by describing episodes of domestic violence and ridicule in the school playground.

Edgar: Well I'd say that it started when I was around six or seven. My parents fought a lot...I have a lot of memories of violence...This one time, it got so bad my mom got a knife...and my dad got a table, and uh...he tried to use it as a shield to block my mom from attacking him with that. And I tried to stop them...I'd always cry a lot when they did that. Also, when I went to school, primary school, and high school, I didn't really have a lot of friends and I was lonely. I wasn't really getting good grades and I was criticized for that by my teachers, by my peers. And, I just got...sad and angry a lot...I spent a lot of time alone...no one would look at me. I was a skinny kid and people made fun of me because of that. They called me a skeleton, a robot, gay. I tried making a few friends and they weren't really good friends...And they treated me bad...But still I had a lot of compassion for them. And...um anytime they said something offensive to me, I'd always go back to them. And they took advantage of that. And they used that to control me for my behaviour. And then I ended up hating them for that.

Family dysfunction and adverse childhood experiences can lead to cases of severe depression later in life (Clark et al., 2016), and put children at risk for disrupted brain development and future health problems (Woods-Jaeger et al., 2018). Bullying and hostility struck Edgar at all angles of his life. Growing up in a violent and dysfunctional household made Edgar fear for the safety of his many siblings, and he also told me that he feared that his parents would separate and leave the children to fend for themselves. As the eldest child, he tried to mediate

between his parents, and reconcile their broken relationship. This passage demonstrates Edgar's narrativizable agency to understand and recognize what were abusive aspects of his life, but also the ways in which he tried to navigate the problems without resorting to the same tactics of power he encountered.

After he had taken all that he could stand, Edgar pleaded with his mother to go to a different high school, and he found an opportunity to go to a Canadian high school for international students. While he looked at the move as a chance to make new friends from different backgrounds and cultures, it was not what he expected.

Edgar: And when I came to high school here I thought that I'd have the opportunity of making some friends but my high school was divided. Ethnically divided. Because the Chinese students prefer to mix with their own. The Russians preferred to mix with their own. The Brazilians, the Asians, they all preferred to mix with their own. It made making friends with people from other countries difficult...And uh there were a lot of [West Africans] there, seeing as how I'm from [West Africa], I just didn't want to mix with them because...I just didn't feel like I belonged to that group. But...when I got there, they put me in a [West African] section of the residence building. And I was judged by my own people...So one day I'm playing basketball and a city bus usually passes through the area to get to the residence building. And a couple of guys from my residence building see me playing ball with these kids. And they asked me, later on, why I was playing basketball with a couple of kids that I don't know...and I told them that I asked if I could play basketball with them and not too long after that, they start calling me a pedophile...they started whispering every time they saw me. And started saying that I hate hanging around Black people. Because those kids I was playing basketball with were white...I was just...dumbfounded.

Edgar left his country of origin in hopes that he would leave some of his problems behind, but in fact his situation worsened when he was forced to socialize with people from there – people who outright rejected him during his childhood. Much of the bullying seemed to target aspects of his sexuality, morality, or body appearance, and thus Edgar was puzzled as to why adolescents could treat him the way they did. Affleck et al. (2018) found that Sri Lankan refugees in Canada experienced stress when they could not fulfill typical masculine social roles such as being an independent provider, or were unable to adequately protect

loved ones from physical pain or death. In Edgar's case, he had to deal with the fear that his home situation was remaining toxic for his siblings in West Africa, and simultaneously deal with his peers subordinating his gender through ridicule and moral denunciation.

Edgar describes in more depth how his parents' grave marital conflict continued in his absence, and he worried about the function and safety of the home.

Edgar: When I was there [in Canada] I was always worried about my parents fighting each other because I wasn't there anymore to try to intervene. I mean they fought a few times...and before I came to Canada my parents were just fighting and fighting more and more. Because they would only do it a few times in a year but in 2015 it was...a lot more...And I just decided to...kind of...put on a show. Like I acted as if their fighting was physically affecting my health. I had this broken vase in my room so I poured the shards all over the floor and I...acted as if, I fainted or I had a seizure...our maid found me on the ground, checked my pulse, called my parents...and uh they stopped fighting. They were panicking...And my father was holding me tight, and they took me to the hospital and I faked some symptoms as if it was physically affecting me. And um...I did that a few times just to get them to stop fighting. So fast forward to when I got to Canada, so my parents called me and I always ask them if things were ok in the house. And uh...my father was always asking if I was happy. I wasn't really happy, I was just worried about them fighting all the time.

Throughout our conversation, Edgar seemed to always bring his story back to memories of his parents fighting, and I could tell the trauma he experienced influenced the coping mechanisms he would eventually mobilize out of desperation. His parents were able to afford to send him to a private school in another country and hire a maid, but this class status did not improve the function of his household. A few times, he developed a way to distract his parents from fighting by focusing their attention on caring for him. Edgar saw little chance of ending or reducing his family's constant violence, and used his imagination to create a ploy to interrupt the fighting. Engaging in artistic endeavours has been known to improve the well-being of those who experience chronic mental illness (Williams et al., 2019). Edgar's wide imagination would be the key for his survival in a world that did not welcome him, nor

give him much of a social life. Edgar confessed to me how his thoughts operate on a day-today level.

Edgar: So I just...filled my thoughts with stories, my own stories. And I should mention this. For most of my life I've always been in my world. Like, people talk about sports or activities that they do but me...most of what I know are my own stories I created to just escape reality. As a coping mechanism I created imaginary people that treated me well. Imaginary scenarios. And...that's how I coped...up until high school and...parts of university. Still do it...they [imaginary people] didn't judge me like the others did. They treated me ok but...by then it was hard for me to talk to them, form relationships with them because I wasn't really that used to them. Having relationships with people. I expected criticism, sometimes. And I spent time around them. And it was just hard. I mostly do it in my mind and I have a really vivid imagination. I can see my imagination...just like, I'm seeing this whole room right now. And even though it gives me a headache and makes me tired...I'm used to it...I'm so used to telling people about it now, I've told people about it...in different stages of my life. I told my mother about it once and she didn't really react well to it. She actually said I was crazy. Then she apologized later on because she saw it hurt me.

Even the people Edgar created in his own mind to cope with the absence or unfriendliness of real people still gave him some uncertainty. Unused as he was to being treated well by others, he was suspicious that even the imaginary people would attack him, as others had, and tell him that he was not valuable or worthy. But as he developed relationships with these characters, he felt less judged and more confident in his ability to imagine an alternative (and better) reality than the one that never gave him a chance.

Indeed, there is a tendency in western culture to pathologize as mentally ill what seems to be normal experiences for others, and not be open to genuine alternatives to treating life problems others identify (Harrist & Richardson, 2014). Edgar's way of life must have been difficult to admit to when one's knee-jerk reaction might be to call that individual crazy and unwell. Even I wondered about Edgar's current state of mental well-being the more I talked to him, and I suggested to him that he could access the university's counselling services if that was something he felt he was able to do. Edgar assured me, however, that he

viewed this fascinating way of life as something that, albeit out of his control, is not as frightening as other surreal experiences that can manifest. It does, however, come with some physical costs.

Edgar: I get a lot of migraines from that. But yeah I still do it...Sometimes I find it difficult to focus on things. Like when I'm reading, my mind just goes into my imagination...I get the headaches when I try to make it as realistic as possible. I'll give you an example. So I can easily...create people in my mind. But...when I try to make them do certain things like let's say they're fighting or running or...when you're doing certain complex things that humans do, I find it difficult to continue imagining that because it's so...mentally exhausting. And...I try to stop imagining it. But...I can't shut it off. I can minimize it as I'm talking to you now. I still see images. I can minimize it but I can't shut it off...I don't really have control. It's not frightening, it's just life for me.

While Edgar's gift began as a voluntary enactment of imagination for the purposes of coping, it has since occupied his mind to the extent that he no longer sees the mental creations as voluntary. Though he can trigger the beginnings of his imaginative world, once they start doing things that become more and more real, they loosen the reins and run free. For someone not used to such a reality, this might seem frightening and pathological. Yet to Edgar, the creation of fictitious characters (who eventually become real), while exhausting, is just part of life, and they became necessary to live a manageable life.

Edgar has managed to put some of the creative imaginative abilities that allowed him to escape the harsh realities of his life to practical use, as he has developed and written several screenplays, children's cartoons, and works of fiction that he hopes to publish one day. He has crossed the lines between living imagination and written production. I asked him if he would be willing to share a story or two with me, to give me an idea of what these stories might sound and feel like.

Edgar: There's one story I follow, like in high school. It's about an alien race that looked a lot like humans. And they have this telekinetic power, and...so there's a war on their planet. And refugees. From that war came to earth but this was early on in the

20th century. And they um basically lived among us in secret. But...their children, at first they don't have this power until they reach puberty. And then when you reach puberty they start to...have these powers...like a few have it and are born with it. And um they're government agencies that are tested with finding and capturing them with this power. And so far they've only been able to capture a few. And when they're close to capturing someone, the person has this kind of...energy discharge that fires electricity and just shuts everything down. And the person of course is knocked unconscious. And in that moment...a ship, that's from their home planet will track that down and pick them up...And then the second story, kind of stories I create are...I'll call them utopian stories. I...know every story needs conflict but...everything is nice and peaceful, everything is working well, there's order, progress. And...it was a story about a country in Africa...in fact more advanced than other countries in the world. And as it's the most secure country in the world. And it has no crime, nothing. And its people are, the society is stable. So it's leading the world in science and technology and in space exploration. And it eventually gets involved in world affairs, and there's an end to poverty, an end to war, and there's just world peace and progress and...a lot of space exploration.

There are studies that show that creative writing forms an important part of the recovery experience of people affected by serious mental illness (King et al., 2013; Kumar & Gent, 2013). He told me his gift of imagination and creative agency allow him to write stories of twelve or more pages in length in the short span of just a few hours. Edgar's first story envisions people with special powers that can be used to escape conflict; much in the same way his own imaginative powers allow him to overcome despair, loneliness, and childhood trauma. His second story then dreams of a better world without conflict, where everything works the way it is supposed to, and everyone finds their life fulfilling and meaningful.

As he was narrating to me these stories and his experiences of overcoming mental pain, I asked him if he had ever tried to access the mental health system to help him.

Edgar: Funny story, so I was just trying to play a game with someone, I was just joking with somebody and uh...and he said something that really hurt and I cried...it happened to be in the lobby of the residence building so a whole bunch of staff members saw me crying and that person felt sorry, one thing led to another and they recommended a therapist for me...he was employed at school...I told him a few things that were bothering me, I didn't tell him everything because if I felt I told him my parents were fighting, they might be in trouble for something. I told him how I was lonely and how I found it hard to...make friends, since everybody was so

divided...He offered to print out things like I could read. About...having relationships and...I don't really remember most of the stuff he said to me, to be honest...Yeah...I mean he offered to have another session but, of course he wanted...money for it...most of money of my health insurance card went to the therapy session. And...since the money ran out we couldn't continue the session until I paid for it.

Many mental health service users have to pay out of their own pockets to receive mental health treatment, such as medications, complementary therapies, or counselling (Neville, 2003). Although Edgar experienced a variety of frightening symptoms, the only interaction he had with a mental health professional was a counsellor who, wanting to be paid for his services, gave Edgar a list of pamphlets to help deal with his problems and then sent him on his way. We are left to question if Edgar's parents had to money to support him or if they were just unwilling to pay the extra fees. Edgar did not trust his counsellor enough to tell him 'everything', as many mental health service users—especially youth—need a great deal of time to build rapport before they can become open and honest (Brown et al., 2014).

After he told me this, I started to understand that he was someone who, perhaps in part because of his racialized status and financial worries, experienced the fundamental flaws of our mental health system. Racism and racialization have been known to impact the diagnostic process in the mental health system and lead to trauma, especially for Black men such as Edgar (Fernando, 1991, Keating, 2016). Edgar's story points to a sensitivity and power differences between psy-professionals and racialized service users (Delgado & Stefancic, 2003), which resulted in his distress being essentially ignored, unless he was willing to pay. Poole et al. (2012) argues that unmapping the connections between race and madness will shift the discourse of discrimination, fear, and danger, to that of rights accommodations. In this case, Edgar demonstrates a narrativizable agency that problematizes

the ignorance he encountered in the mental health system, and the distrust he felt towards his counsellor.

Still, while the mental health system may not have had a huge impact on Edgar's story, his resiliency was demonstrated by the coping mechanisms he invented to deal with his pain, and to escape a reality that was tormenting him day and night.

Edgar: For the most part, I feel like I've dealt with it. I mean...in regards to the relationships, I don't mind being alone. I find when I'm alone I think about great stuff, like great, great stories. In terms of my family, my parents fight. My mother's been telling me that she wants to separate with my father and I'm like it's her choice she can go ahead and do it. If he's not...giving her happiness, and if he's giving her despair, then she might as well do it...She wants me to be open. She tries. And every time I bring up something that happened in the past, between us, she gets sad and she cries and she's sorry. She wants me to talk to her more, she wants me to open up. It's painful for me to see my mother sad but...you know. Sometimes I find myself detached.

Edgar finds closure in his parent's possible and inevitable separation, despite it still haunting him and causing him some sorrow. He says that he has mostly dealt with his issues, but at the same time, he finds himself detached – a not entirely surprising state for a person who has had little chance to trust others or feel emotionally close with them. Some bruises in his mental health journey will not go away, and his emotional state is a delicate balance that seems only a little less worrisome because he is able to speak about his alternate reality rationally and openly. But Edgar continues to talk these problems out with his mother and acquaintances he meets such as myself. His situation is interesting: many people with less intense forms of mental illness are very involved with the mental health system, yet Edgar, who experiences an imagined reality and escape from daily life, has never had a significant interaction with it. And still he lives on, finding ways to think his way out of despair and loneliness. What exactly *is* real to Edgar is partially unknown based on what he told me, but we do know that whatever that is, it has brought relief in the intensities of painful

circumstances and darkness. We can call it madness, and/or we can call it inspiration and resiliency.

Daniel's Story

Daniel is an undergraduate student who, like many other sociologists, cares deeply for marginalized populations, especially those who encounter homelessness. When I first met him, he struck me as a very compassionate and positive person with a lot of enthusiasm for mental health initiatives. I first heard about his community project, #TheoryOfLove, through an email forwarded to our department, and I decided to reach out to him to see if he would be interested in doing an interview. Similar to Edgar, his story begins with opening up about his experiences with bullying, which happened in part because of the way that he speaks.

Daniel: I'm not really stuttering now but I do have a stutter. Um...and it was a lot worse when I was younger I guess. But you know when I was in elementary school I was bullied... in grade 4 people were pretty mean at my stutter and also kind of made me feel inadequate with feeling like I can't measure up by talking. Like how other people talk, right? Um, I feel like my jokes weren't really jokes. Even though like in my head they were absolutely...hilarious but like when you stutter you're not the best comedian...Maybe because of my bullying I had challenges figuring out how I should interact in such a way so that I would be accepted and I'll be liked and stuff. And that kind of spurred my mental health challenges because you know if you don't fit in, you don't feel like you're valuable and all that stuff.

From an early age, Daniel encountered enmity from his peers because he talked differently than others. They saw his speech as a limitation, which in turn made Daniel feel like less of a person. As a result, he questioned whether he should continue to be who he really is, and started searching for an alternative identity that his peers would accept.

Quite often, narratives like these continue to spiral into a vortex of constant pain, despair, loneliness, and more difficulties in obtaining a social life. However, it is sometimes the case that one's disability can promote political empowerment and voice in a liberal model of citizenship that presumes and requires physical intellectual "ability" (Redley & Weinberg,

2007). Daniel's story, as we will learn, is full of redemption, political mobilization, and people who did help him along in his journey, which is a big reason why he never needed to access the mental health system. While Edgar might have benefitted from a more adequate response from others to help him deal with his condition, Daniel had the necessary support at home and had the opportunity to resolve conflicts with some of his friends.

Daniel: I remember these two people...at the end of the school year they realized that it wasn't cool what they were doing. And they wrote me...like apology cards. And were saying like that 'we shouldn't have done that to just fit in because you are a cool person'...I always try to think the best and I'm a pretty positive person even in all that. Those two instances really did solidify to me even when I was that young that like people aren't all bad or that people have good hearts.

The reconciliation Daniel experienced with two classmates solidified his belief that people can change and make amends, even after terrible instances of bullying. The apologies also started the process of healing that, for many mental health service users, has direct advantages when they carry their grievances with them for some time (Spandler & McKeown, 2017). Daniel held on to those beliefs as the bullying intensified in the later elementary grades, where fitting in and making friends became more and more challenging.

Daniel: In grade 7 and grade 8 it was kind of even worse. Um people were like super mean...I realized after my elementary school years that saying what's on my mind and being kind of myself wasn't the way to go because that's how I got bullied right?...There was this really mean guy, I remember one time he like was in like French class, he was sitting behind me and he was throwing erasers at me. I was really upset but I wasn't saying anything because the teacher was like teaching, and then this other guy turned around and like yelled at [the mean guy] right in the middle of the teacher talking which was awesome...And so then, I was almost like in tears because I was super upset but they were doing that, and it was kind of embarrassing that that was happening to me. And that the whole class was like watching...and then also I guess I was almost in tears just because of how sweet those guys were.

When I asked Daniel if he had ever reached out to any counsellors or family members about his struggles, he emphasized that his stoic desire for independence prevented him from fully opening up. He would tell his mom that everything was ok when she checked in, and even though he was not fully honest, he still described his family as being a strong support system. Somewhat astonishingly, his compassion was growing more than his anger from being bullied, as he believed those experiences gave him a deeper empathy for his peers. The empathy he was building transcended expressions for individual persons, but rather was operating in a fluid and expressive network that encompassed everyone; both his friends and enemies (Beck, 2018).

That being said, Daniel still had to deal with the mental health repercussions of having little social life or support outside of the home.

Daniel: Basically I felt, um depressed and like I just didn't belong, like I didn't like have a group. So I felt very sad and very alone and very...yeah depressed. And feeling as though I wasn't valued. Because I wasn't valued right? I wasn't valued by my peers. I felt like these are people who don't understand me and I don't really understand them, right? And I think that yeah, it made me feel insecure about myself and about my abilities, like I felt I didn't measure up to the bar of where I was supposed to be at that period of my life. And I felt as though I couldn't talk about my insecurities and about the stuff that I think about in my bed. Like...when I'm not laughing and joking, I feel like I couldn't talk about my kind of vulnerabilities and my insecurities with these people because, they, wouldn't be supportive right? I kind of struggled with it alone...honestly I think I was ok with that because looking back it's kind of made me who I am now.

Daniel's identification with depression is directly related to his inability to express himself fully with others – especially the worries, fears, and insecurities that keep him up all night. To understand someone means that you have a close enough relationship with that person that you can become vulnerable. Since this openness was missing from his life, he felt that he did not understand anyone, even though he held on to an altruistic belief that people can be good. He had enough support in his life that he felt he could take on the burden of his pain mostly alone. But this left Daniel with an emptiness that he would later be filled by helping others, and becoming an ear to those who, like himself, suffered in silence and in fear.

Daniel: So it's a mental health project that I started (#TheoryOfLove). Um...the kind of premise is...we all have this desire to feel loved and to feel like we belong, right? And feel connected. And as I've just kind of explained in my own experiences, if we don't feel that way then mental health problems can occur. So um...you feel like you're not worthy and all that stuff. So I've started this project to kind of encourage people to talk about their mental health and what they don't talk about on social media typically. Which is mental health, which is vulnerability, and which is um...feeling inadequate which um...I think needs to be talked about more and which is the cause of lots of suicide, people feeling like they don't have connections and they aren't 'worth it' in quotes, like they are alone, right? But if we all talk about our vulnerabilities and people will realize that they aren't alone...I think that with a lot of young people social media is a good way to get this in people's minds and out there. So, I created a hashtag called #IAmReal and I'm encouraging people to go on social media, Facebook, Twitter, Instagram and use it and talk about their mental health and be just open and be honest and be vulnerable with like who they are.

The support I received from my family members and peers throughout my mental health journey made me realize that I was not alone in my suffering and recovery, so I agree with Daniel's belief that there is hope for others to offer support rather than rejection in the face of mental health issues. Daniel's message, built on an altruistic foundation, is that there is always someone out there who can help or listen to us. When people gain a better understanding of mental illness either through literature, observation, or experience, they are more likely to gain a sympathetic understanding of the pain that service users go through and an appreciation for their creative capacities (Koh & Shrimpton, 2014). Daniel turned what was a very painful experience with depression and bullying into a life mission to *be* that help in other people's lives. People experiencing homelessness and who have mental health issues are the ones we forget about most in society (Schutt & Goldfinger, 2011). Amidst the risks of engaging in random encounters with people on the streets, Daniel targets this population first as he sees this void as one of the most pressing to fill.

Daniel: I've met a bunch of people who have been homeless...I try to go around and interview people that are living on the street or in poverty, just ask them about their mental health...maybe um...they are a bit forgotten by like society. And what they want or well, need to see for the future...I've met uh this one person who said she's

homeless...when she's pan handling, so like asking for money on like the streets, with like a coffee cup or something...people wouldn't even like look at her, and walk briskly away because she felt she was a, quote, and I use the term very loosely because I think we all are, but like a 'crazy person'. I think that goes to show how...debilitating that social isolation can be. People like passing somebody by, right?...The project also helped me immensely because it helps me feel...connected like I have a purpose more than school or what have you...it to be honest makes me feel more comfortable because I think I'm like actually not alone right.

Daniel feels less alone when he meets people who have also felt deeply alone and in darkness. He identifies social isolation as a partial precursor to mental pain, and believes that when that feeling is replaced with support and camaraderie, it will start to be healed and give others hope that no matter their situation, they do in fact belong in this world and are valued human beings. Feeling this way would do much to combat the stigma around being mentally ill, because to feel 'crazy' is to feel not 'normal' and therefore become something of a leper in the broader community. Daniel overcomes this stigma by referring to a broader "purpose" in his community that is measured by a greater impact than what he tries to accomplish in school. On the streets, he is a bit of heroic figure for the time of day he gives to people struggling, whereas in school he was more prone to bullying and hostility, unappreciated for his efforts to make the world a better place.

Although Daniel's project is small, it is a big idea from a person with a big heart that has the potential to influence individual lives of people in his community. His project aside, Daniel also has a vision for the broader mental health and education system.

Daniel: I think the mental health system honestly needs the people in the power, or I think it needs frontline workers and governments who are actually making the decisions and making budget stuff, to be in closer consultation with people who are actually suffering. People who are actually challenged...The education of this and of the importance of taking care of yourself and taking care of other people, and like not bullying...people who are actually telling their stories and explaining why it's important to them. I think there would be a lot more open discussion. Um...I think that one of the main things that we need is like every elementary school and middle school and high school too should have a class dedicated to mental health...and not

like two or three weeks, but like a class maybe like once every two weeks or once every month, you know about mental health. And like a safe space where people can talk, and other students can talk about stuff. And I think that if more conversation gets encouraged and gets started and I think people, we'll feel way more open toward mental health and mental health challenges.

Daniel thinks the power of a story is strong enough to change people's hearts about mental illness and stigma. #TheoryOfLove is a testament to this power, as it has already had an impact on those forgotten in society who have a story to tell and be heard. If our education system likewise becomes more open minded to talk about mental illness on a regular basis, Daniel believes it would work against the bullying and forms of child abuse that precipitate a great deal of mental anguish. These ideas might seem almost obvious, or already spoken, but the fact remains that much of mental pain and illness happens in the dark, especially when we feel that others will simply not care about it, or judge us. The initiative Daniel has started is a weapon in the battle against such darkness and will continue to change and impact lives.

Clara's Story

Clara is a bright graduate who holds a master's degree in the sciences, which she studied in part to better understand her own struggles with mental health. She grew up in rural Canada, and it was during a move in her childhood when she started to experience drastic changes in her life, and the onset of symptoms of anxiety and depression.

Clara: I would say like around grade 7 when I switched from elementary school to middle school, is when I noticed the biggest shift...So going from like a very close-knit small elementary school to having to branch off, make new friends, and that's when I started dealing with a lot more social isolation. I became like a different person within the first six months of just changing schools. I didn't really have any good friends anymore, people kind of went their separate ways and that's when I understood what mental illness meant, it made me interested to understand more like anxiety and depression. Going to a bigger school, teachers are not as aware of what's going on in the playground, and that's when I started experiencing bullying and social isolation from girls, and that was probably the hardest time of my life. And it's hard to talk with other people because even with like parents people don't know what to say or they can't understand because it's not something that's talked about...I've

always been a very outgoing like chatty social person. And then it's like these experiences completely destroyed all of that.

Changes of this magnitude in Clara's life – moving from her childhood home to a new school where she knew no one – meant changes to her mental health. With this mental pain came a desire to understand it better, and this sparked her to do her own Internet research on the symptoms she was experiencing. She told me she read much of the DSM, and got interested in neuroscience and psychology because she was now able to understand better how people "clicked". For the remainder of high school, Clara would never see a professional but wanted to know what was going on in her mind on a deeper, more clinical level.

Like Daniel, her family was generally supportive of her and she described her house as being a 'safe haven' from the pain she was experiencing at school.

Clara: I'm so thankful that I had such a supportive household because that was like my safe haven. Like I would look forward to the second that bell would ring at the end of the day so I could go home...Because my grandma has Bipolar, so my mom was around it her whole life. She saw her in and out of the hospital. So like my dad never understood what it is, still to this day, has no idea, so I don't talk to him about it all. But my mom...was very empathetic toward it. There be a lot of days where like 'mom I don't want to go to school' and she'd drive me and she'd tried to get me, and I'd be like I don't want to go, just the anxiety, every single morning knowing it's another day to endure...Grade 9 and 10 is when it was full blown and, grade 10, I would say is probably the worst year for depression. I never saw a psychologist, I never saw anyone for it, but yeah I started speaking about my mom...asking like, 'I'd love to go see someone', I was like 'it's getting really bad', and we live in the country, so resources are next to none...there was nothing in regards to counselling, um...anything in the hospital, nothing mental health related whatsoever...honestly once I got to first year university that's when I started actually being like, you know what, I'm gonna go see someone now, you have campus resources.

Although her father had very little understanding of mental illness, her mother's experience caring for Clara's grandmother in times of distress gave her a deeper appreciation for her daughter's struggles. For others where the home is not a safe haven, such as Doug, Edgar, Zach, and Simon, navigating mental health concerns became more difficult, especially when

problems existed both at school and home. Still, the support of her mother was not enough to treat Clara's symptoms, as she wished she had more in terms of resources in the rural area where she lived. Rural areas often suffer from a lack of publicly funded mental health services (Smalley, 2010; Wilson et al., 2018). She grew up on a farm, so her parents had to work long hours during the day, and thus it would have been a burden to have to drive her into the city to seek adequate counselling and support. When she moved to the city and had access to resources because of the student fees she paid, Clara took the help that was available.

When we experience mental pain and illness, we are bound to experience many different feelings. Clara was not the only sibling battling mental health concerns, and she worried that her pain was not setting a good precedent for her brother and sister.

Clara: So all of us [two siblings] went through very similar experiences. Literally each one of us dealt with the bullying, the social isolation, the anxiety, the depression, like each one of us were spitting images of each other. Then I internalized a lot of guilt, I thought it is because of me. Did they all see these behaviours and then adapted to like my ways and stuff? So I felt a lot of guilt being the oldest, I'm like, I guess I wasn't a good enough role model because all of them have developed the exact same life experiences as me...My brother again being a guy, didn't talk about it till he literally went off to university. It was when he finally talked about, literally dropped him off at [university] and he's telling us these terrible things that have happened to him and I'm like, oh my god. Like...like dropping bombs, yeah. He's definitely more isolated when it comes to talking about any issues because again you know, the men in my family don't talk about anything because they don't understand, they sweep it under the rug, doesn't exist. My sister's been very open with me, my mom.

Gender divided Clara's household into those who talked about their feelings and those who did not. Certainly, conceptualizations of masculinity affect people's understanding of mental health and mental health services. Rowell (2016) found that having accessed services previously or having a family member discuss their own understandings of mental health impacted whether men constructed mental health and mental health services positively.

Clara's brother took after her dad and tried to develop a tougher exterior until he reached a distressful point where he needed to let everything out. Clara and her sister, on the other hand, regularly spoke to their mother and each other about their conditions, and that communicative process was instrumental in recovering and getting the courage to eventually finding appropriate resources. Hearing about their struggles, though, made Clara blame herself, as she took on a maternal role in relation to her brother and sister. This positioning heightened – and at times was the source of – her anxiety throughout her life because she wanted to protect her siblings from harm.

Clara: So I always held a lot of anxiety around my siblings. You know just feeling like I constantly need to protect them, worrying about their every move...this lingering anxiety around my brother and like losing him. Like I had a traumatic experience when I was young, we were just playing hide and seek but I couldn't find him...it was dark out, we're at the farm, like big open space. And that just set off for the next like twenty years of my life, this severe anxiety around losing him. So when this incident happened when I hadn't heard from him for like three days, and he hadn't had any activity on social media or anything like that, I...really feared the worst at that point...and it's like I need to cope with this once and for all. So that's what made decide to go see a therapist, it's like you know what, my coping strategies around this uncertainty were, were very unresolved.

Clara contemplated for several years if she had Post-traumatic Stress Disorder, and if this incident was the source of most of her anxiety. Sometimes, a higher socio-economic status can protect children who experience trauma for chronic illnesses later in life (Mock & Arai, 2011); however Clara's supportive family environment did not overshadow the distress she was experiencing. After enduring the anxiety for some time and having to deal with more social hostility, Clara finally decided to go and see a counsellor who was available at the university where she was studying.

Clara: I did it in second year, is when I started [seeing a counsellor]. Because I remember dealing with a very emotionally abusive roommate, it was really rough...just like the emotional abuse was starting, just like the manipulative behavior, the put downs and stuff...And then yeah I started going to see one of the counsellors

at health and counselling, didn't find it to be helpful whatsoever. I saw different people, and I saw males and honestly I was like, I don't really feel comfortable speaking with males a lot of time. I don't feel like I can open up. So then it wasn't until...fourth year that I saw a psychologist, um...I mean, it helped a bit, I found my friends to be the most helpful to talk about things with because one my friends who's going to be a psychologist now, she really knew like how to deal with just talking through...But I didn't...stick with [the services] long enough to notice much difference...it wasn't until just actually last year it's like you know what, I'm gonna go and work on like all of these sub issues that I've dealt with the last few years, and that to be honest I saw like a therapist for 10-11 sessions. And that is the most helpful, you have to see them for at least 10 sessions to really make a dent. And it was again going through all those past unresolved issues...those were the things that just weren't dealt with over the course of eight years.

Clara found her male counsellors to be intimidating, and the power dynamic created an atmosphere where she became more bottled up and unready to share aspects of her life that she needed to work on. As she told me this in the interview, I felt my presence as a man weighing on me, and I started reflecting on how I might come across in what was I felt was a sensitive discussion. I too found the tough-love approach given to me by my male psychiatrist after my first incident with psychosis to be intimidating and frustrating. Sometimes I felt he was more concerned about whether or not I was still smoking pot than the damaging side effects I told him I was experiencing from the medication.

While I felt some shame in hearing Clara's words, I also was grateful that my participants felt comfortable enough around me to divulge some of these tougher experiences. It was outside of a more formal setting that Clara found help from a student learning to become a mental health professional. She provided Clara with an empathetic ear, and ended up referring her to a psychologist whose practice she believed was highly recommendable. Clara thought that she would receive a label and diagnosis from these sessions, but that never occurred. Even without a label to help explain her pain, she still worked through some of her issues. I asked her what she thought about mental health

diagnoses, and if she agreed with the decision of her psychologist not to diagnose her with anything.

Clara: The problem is people self diagnosing and like my friend will always say, people will like embody their mental illness...you definitely see, people throwing around I'm so OCD, I'm so Bipolar, oh I'm anxious and depressed. So it's like even if you're not diagnosed, it's like oh I have that... I definitely think we are shifting toward more understanding of mental health but at the same time I feel...like especially in the case of ADHD, so overly diagnosed, and then even with anxiety and depression, working at [support centre], like sometimes you're not sure where there's a dividing line between, is it just your inability to cope with stress or is it a full blown mental illness?...And it's like blown up in some ways...because people have access to the information, oh I have this, and then they start to embody, like this is me...But what it comes down for a diagnosis is does it affect your everyday life, does it interfere with relationships, work and school? And if you're still high functioning like again, my school work was in check, everything...she [the psychologist] is like 'yes you might have the symptoms and there's area of your life and like you could improve with like therapy, but you don't necessarily have the diagnosis for the actual mental illness'. I was very shocked, like, all this whole time I thought for sure I could be diagnosed, she's like 'no, like you have some symptoms, that's about it'.

Clara problematizes people's leaning to self-diagnose and assume that symptoms of mental illness always equate to having a mental disorder. She believes the availability of information, and the communication of that information by patient to doctors, is partially responsible for the over-diagnosis of some mental disorders (see Giles & Newbold, 2011). Over-diagnosis for Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD) is a troubling and recognized phenomenon in the extant literature (Bruchmüller et al., 2012; Merten et al., 2017). She told me that many students are "coddled" at her support centre, and rather than being given the skills to cope, they are accommodated in ways that actually disempowers them and forces them to always accept that they are severely limited by their disability. Clara too felt the desire to be medicated as a "perfect" fix in high school, and it surprised her when she followed through with a counselling service that she did not receive a diagnosis. This demonstrates that some mental health professionals also have an awareness of the

problematic tendency to label states of mind as pathological when in fact it may not be necessary to treating the symptoms.

Of course, this is also a precarious rope to walk when the risk of someone having a severe and undiagnosed mental disorder can put lives at risk. As my story indicates, my life was threatened by the inability of doctors to realize that I was psychotic, and to treat me accordingly. This happened to me a second time in March of 2018, when I could not convince two doctors, likely because my rational state of mind had not yet fully collapsed, that I was starting to incur psychotic symptoms again. Finally, at an emergency clinic, I found a psychiatrist who would listen to me and then I was treated promptly and appropriately for my disorder. Clara's experience points to the thresholds that make mental health diagnosis so frustrating and difficult to pin down, which is why we need service users and caregivers at every level in the mental health profession to work with one another to find out what the best approach to care is for each individual.

Clara's work experience helped her see that she was not alone, as there were many clients that went through their programs who had to deal with issues close to her heart and that were all too familiar.

Clara: To see people you know, of all different types, who have all different types of disabilities, it just really gave me a lot of awareness of what's out there and how prevalent, and that's not even skimming the surface of what's out there, these are people who are like actually, you know, self-reporting. There's so many people out there that haven't come forward, they're suffering. So being around that environment really made me feel like ok, yeah, there are a lot of people out there who are going through it.

In addition to gaining a broader awareness of what is out there in terms of mental pain, Clara also has ideas about how to target mental health before it turns into illness.

Clara: What I think is it definitely needs to start at a younger age. I think teachers need to be much more well equipped with just a lot more in-depth mental health

training, especially in the elementary school, because you know bullying is starting very young. There needs to be like, people, to step in more. I hate this whole mentality of like, change only comes when something bad happens. Someone has to die for a new law to be implemented...Starting that like, six, eight years old where people all of a sudden are feeling suicidal in school and I'm like this is, this is not right...Let's understand what mental illness is, let's talk about you know the symptoms, let's talk about how we can improve, let's talk about resources that are out there for parents and for students, not just like Bell let's Talk, let's talk about this one day, like big whoop. People talk for one day and all of a sudden, the rest of the year it's forgotten, people go back to their regular ways. And definitely introduce more resources in schools, more counsellors, I don't even really know what's going on in the school system, like getting to university and all of a sudden like it's a full-blown epidemic. It's insane.

Clara's story departs on the message that seriously talking about mental illness has to be an ongoing, daily exercise, especially with children who are more prone to it because of their family or school life. Like Daniel, she believes our institutions can do much to improve the lives of service users and prevent mental illness and pain if they are provided with the adequate resources, and become more serious about educating youth about the circumstances, treatment, and symptoms surrounding mental illness. To her, mental health is reactive right now, meaning no one tends to speak out about it until something has happened or it is already too late. Preventative mental health means educating others about what is out there and what could happen to them so they have a better awareness of the resources available.

Heather's Story

Heather studies the sciences at the undergraduate level, wants to get accepted into medical school, and then hopes to one day become a neurosurgeon. She worries about her GPA and the high standards placed on students wanting to get into this profession. If she does get accepted, she worries about financing her education. Her parents refused to provide her with any financial support because they figured that if she spent her own money they

would not be as disappointed if she flunked out. She experiences Anxiety and Depression. Like many of the other service users in this dissertation, her story begins with social and identity struggles during her adolescence.

Heather: Probably middle school, so like grade 7, you're a lot more on your own. When you're in the younger grades you really don't care about anyone, I'm just gonna do my thing, I don't really care, and like middle school you're like oh, ok, well now I start to care what other people think. I had my group, I was never like popular. But I had to start over [after moving]. None of my friends came to the same school as me. So like I had just me...my brother has Asperger's. So my parents were dealing with him and then I was just doing my thing cuz like they had to put all their attention on [brother]... every time someone would like try to talk to me, I'd be like oh I said the wrong thing. Now they don't like me. I guess I never really knew what it was, anxiety in the sense that you overthink everything...and because you have the depression on top of it they must thinking all these bad things.

Heather told me that moving to a larger school forced her to find a safe and secure in-crowd while her parents cared for her brother who was on the autism spectrum. Eventually, these feelings of insecurity became pathological, and Heather developed intense symptoms of Anxiety and Depression. She told me her friends did not take her experiences seriously, and were not mature enough to understand the difficulties these challenges presented to a student.

Eventually, her parents 'found out' about her struggles, and although I did not probe around that circumstance for fear of causing her to relive what might have been traumatic events, I got the feeling that a major incident happened at school.

Heather: Then my parents found out. And then I got a psychologist...there was one point where like, it wasn't a wilful open up it was...they found out...like grade 7 to like the end of high school, I had a lot of deaths in the family. Uncles, aunts. grandparents. Yeah, so it was like constant and probably made it worse. [Going to the psychologist] made my parents feel better...near the end of high school, we got a psychiatrist, so I moved from like psychologist to a psychiatrist because [psychologist] can't prescribe medication. So...we had to find someone who could do that. Well and then when I started getting into like an actual of crowd of people that I would like to hang out with, my parents weren't very supportive. Like I wasn't able to go out anywhere, do anything. Like they were very strict with school.... I would be punished severely...and, when I was in high school I had two jobs as well. So like

they really didn't want me going out and...doing my own thing...I ran away a couple of times.

Heather's life became harder and harder as she reached adolescence. She also explained to me that she had to deal with many deaths in family; navigate the frustrating demands of her strict and punitive parents; work two part-time jobs; maintain her A average in school so that she would get accepted into university; support her brother who was being belittled by his peers because of his condition, and try to have a social life despite not being permitted to hang out with her friends very often. It is no wonder that she started to feel depressed and anxious about the present and future. Despite the tough household environment she describes, when her parents became aware of these issues, they took her to a doctor. Her psychiatrist, whose primary role is to issue medication and diagnose mental illness, prescribed several different drugs as time went on.

Heather: I went through a lot of different types [of medications] and I got tired of going through them, so I was like yeah sure this one is fine. Cuz every time you have to get blood tests, and I was like I don't want to do this anymore...I mean they gotta be doing something because I know when I forget, you feel that you forgot, 'oh crap, crap', but like the only thing is it sucks cuz like you can't like drink [alcohol] with them. It doesn't work, that day. So um...it's kind of like not taking them for a day.

Matthew: Do you think you need the pills to function though?

Heather: No but my psychiatrist says he doesn't want to take me off them until I'm done my undergrad...I don't really care...I just think the assigning of drugs, I think they gotta make that easier. Like...having to go through that amount of work to change your medicine and stuff like that.

It is very common for someone starting psychiatric medication to have to work through a long list until they find one that both eases their symptoms and has minimal side effects. It took Heather two years to find a medication that did not give her massive side effects such as terrible night terrors, light-headedness, insomnia, and loss of appetite. What is interesting in this narrative is that Heather was very minimalist in her expectations of a relationship with

the psychiatrist. She only knows that the medication is having an effect on her Depression because she feels Anxiety when she forgets to take it, and still this understanding of the drug is enough for her to agree to take it because she defers, to some extent, to the authority of her doctor. Her story intersects with Morant et al.'s (2016) reports of service users who felt uninvolved in medication decisions and unable to relay their concerns about their potential adverse effects. Though in this case, Heather is less concerned with the micro-social aspects that shape why shared decision-making in psychiatric diagnosis and prescription remains a rarity.

Heather told me later in the interview that she does desire to get off of the medication, but is essentially ok with taking it for now because she has so much on her plate, and trying to taper off a drug would just add to the burden. Her primary concern of getting into medical school weighed on her mind a great deal throughout our conversation.

Heather: For my goal of wanting to get into the medical field, they made it pretty difficult for someone's who's struggling with that. Because like you're already dealing with all this and then you have to worry about grades and then especially if you have anxiety, it just adds to it. And...it like is basically impossible for you to become a doctor if you have anxiety. They make it pretty much impossible because the standards that you have to be held is insane...Like I think to get in, you have to have a 3.9 GPA on a 4.0 scale. And then, also the money. So like...someone like me who's supporting myself to get through university. And then...they're like, well you gotta take the MCAT which is 700 dollars. And you gotta take your classes, like that helps you understand the information to get into medical school, and then you have your tuition for medical school. So like...there's no way. There's no way you can afford that.

Even though the medical profession is responsible for helping students receive accommodations for their conditions and illnesses, Heather believes it has a long way to go in terms of how it produces and acclimatizes future physicians. The text above makes me anxious both reading and listening to it. I am reminded of my own fears of landing a permanent position in academia, and how hard one has to work to achieve that goal amidst

serious mental health issues. It is only within the last couple of decades that conceptual approaches for vocational rehabilitation and supported employment for people with serious mental illnesses have been driven forward by social workers and scholars (Becker & Drake, 2003; Corbière et al., 2011), but some of these programs focus more on getting any kind of employment rather than meaningful employment. One of the reasons that Heather is so anxious about finishing school and landing a job she wants is because she feels that part of her condition is treated insufficiently by her doctor.

Heather: I still have the anxiety, cuz the thing with...the medicine is you gotta pick, they treat the Depression or they treat the Anxiety. So they wanted to treat the Depression because that was more serious than Anxiety so I gotta live with the Anxiety...I mean, I'm sure the drugs are doing something for the Depression, like, it would be nice if it could help the Anxiety...the Depression makes you unmotivated to do stuff. So if I'm overwhelmed, like right now I'm overwhelmed...so like...I'll just not do anything because I don't want to deal with it...But then having the Anxiety you're thinking about it and you're like well I have so much to do. And I put it off because I didn't want to deal with it, so it's just like...it's...they don't go well with each other.

Heather wishes she had more autonomy in the decision-making process of her treatment (Morant et al., 2016). She believes that Anxiety is the root of her medical issues, while her doctors want to treat her Depression instead because they are thinking in terms of risks. Will she become suicidal? But Heather believes that Anxiety and Depression are not mutually exclusive categories. Her Anxiety affects and brings on her Depression, and her Depression makes her Anxious. So refusing to treat her Anxiety, in her eyes, makes the treatment ineffective because it is not attacking part of the source of her problems. While doctors must think about risks and weigh these considerations seriously before they prescribe medication, Heather's expertise on her own condition (see Kirmayer, 2000) could provide doctors with some important and profound insights into how *she* experiences the illness.

She went on to tell me that they should consider classifying Depression and Anxiety as one interactive label, rather than separate it, based on her understanding of it. But this insight weighs on her inclination towards trusting the medical profession – the very trust she hopes to one-day build with other patients.

Heather: I feel like...people don't think of it as a serious illness...but it should be actually be taken pretty seriously. People don't see it that way. Depression, probably [the doctors] took it a lot more seriously, but anxiety they don't. They don't care. I mean...there's some people who need it. And it shouldn't be taken [as something that they can deal with] on their own. And there's other people who, who could totally deal with it on your own and probably would be better off. So it's hard to say... Now that I'm older I know it's not, it's not gonna change. So it's...it's just something that's just gonna be there.

Because Heather is older and her brain has essentially finished its development, she laments that she is going to struggle with Anxiety-Depression for the rest of her life. If she does not get accepted into medical school, Heather plans to do a master's degree, and I wonder if she will produce research on Depression and Anxiety that speaks more to the pain she experienced. When I asked her how the mental health system could improve from short exchanges with specialists to an environment where patient knowledges and concerns are invited, taken more seriously, and not judged, she pinned the problem on the way that psychiatrists and psychologists are recruited and trained.

Heather: Like they're always tight for psychiatrists. Their waiting lists are always really long but yet when people try, to get the degree to be a psychiatrist or psychologist, they make it extremely difficult to get it. So, I mean I get that you have to be good at what you do, but to make it impossible to get to that point...no wonder there's so many not being treated, there's not enough people to treat them. But when people try to go down that road to be someone like that, it takes forever, or it's just, it's not feasible or something like that...I think that psychologists and psychiatrists shouldn't be two separate visits, I think they should be in the same room. A psychologist is listening to what you're saying, and [the psychiatrist] is taking that information and prescribing medication, both can incorporate into one and I think the medication will be a lot better diagnosed...Maybe I'd be treated for Anxiety instead.

Heather dreams of a mental health interaction that bridges the expertise of several mental health professionals into one session (see Younes et al., 2005). This might debunk some of the power imbalances that prevent some patients from getting at the heart of their issues. She identifies 'listening' as a key to mental health treatment, and feels psychologists could use the information they learn from the patients voices to inform psychiatrists' prescription of medication more often and more directly. Moreover, we need more people on board in the fight for mental health, and this might mean making the requirements to get into this profession more realistic. Heather feels that there are many qualified candidates who cannot get into the practice because of concerns that have nothing to do with their abilities, and remedying some of these administrative barriers would take some of the burden off the mental health system. Given her passion and insights, it is my hope that Heather becomes one of the lucky few to overcome all of these obstacles.

Hannah's Story

Hannah is a determined undergraduate student who just landed a part time research assistant position in the sciences. She wants to do advocacy work and research in the field of mental health to give back to her community. When we met, I interpreted her as very mild-mannered, shy, but also forthcoming about her experiences with the mental health system. Her story begins during adolescence when she started to experience Depression and an Eating Disorder.

Hannah: It started when I was really young but I just never really recognized it as problematic. My parents when I was growing up were pretty intense in terms of like you know, 'you have to achieve', you have to be like 'this great at everything'. So I would do things a certain way and stress out when things weren't exactly right and stuff. Which is probably not the way that you should be as a kid. But I never fully like, entered the system of the mental health care until I was 16. High school was not great...I don't know if you know how like girls can be in high school, it's not awesome. I felt isolated I guess from people around me...So I dealt with it by like,

school focus but also like food was a thing that I would focus on and like exercise and stuff. Um, so that started when I was like twelve and thirteen, I was just confused like maybe something is wrong because I'm fat, it's stupid but that was what happened...In grade 11, things got really bad and I lost another 15 pounds... I would wear kid's clothes and they still couldn't fit. My mom was pretty worried. I kind of knew I wasn't doing well, like I would just kind of sit beside the fireplace and stuff and not really always be able to form sentences, my brain wasn't able to do the stuff it needed to. So then I was in the hospital for quite a while. And at that time that was when [the mental health professionals] were like 'oh you actually have Depression, you do have an Eating Disorder' and stuff. And I was kind of surprised and I just never really thought it was that...

Like most of the participants in this study, Hannah struggled to find adequate social support at school, which led to her becoming isolated. She also was challenged to do well in school. Trying to bring out the best in one's child is not necessarily a bad thing, and as Simon mentioned earlier, stress can actually be productive in some cases. Yet we have learned in this research that high parental pressure seems to interact in some ways with the development of mental illnesses. It is also common for those with Anorexia Nervosa to be high achievers (Gulliksen et al., 2017). Having a supportive family though, Hannah was taken to a hospital to receive treatment. She spent a month in in-patient care in a children's section of the hospital, and then was in outpatient care, about three times a week for approximately two years. She got care from a number of different professionals, and I asked her what her relationship was like with them.

Hannah: At first, I just didn't talk at all, like I would literally just sit and not say anything, or I would get really mad sometimes too. Because they were so like matter of fact about everything so sometimes I would get so angry and I would yell...I don't get angry too easily, but yeah, so they must of thought I was nuts. After maybe a couple of months I started feeling like better about it, like I would be like ok I can't wait for it.

Going to the hospital for the first time for mental health issues is not a fun event.

Under conditions of extreme paranoia and hallucinations, I found the environment to be very annoying and frightening, as there are many people there in distress who at the same time are

trying to socialize with other patients. In Hannah's case, she found the professionals' direct forms of questioning came across as intimidating and aggravating. She had outbursts of anger to relieve her frustrations, and felt a stigma that expressing her emotions that way must have presented as crazy and deviant to others (see Thoits, 2012).

She recalls that as her hospital stay lengthened, however, she settled into her environment and began to experience some benefits from the treatment.

Hannah: I actually found it amazing. They were so good, they had a whole like unit for Eating Disorder specifically. But they didn't just deal with like the food cuz it's not really about the food anyways it's about, like you know, you're trying to control your life or deal with things you can't control. So they were really great, like helped me pick apart why I was like doing certain things I didn't even know. So I actually got like fully better and it was awesome...[My family] would stay with me at meals and after too. And like we would do a lot of like puzzles and stuff after meals and it was just like, that actually I think kind of made me feel closer to my family cuz...it like...I had been so like, isolated and like the Depression and stuff that I just didn't even have relationships with anybody really. And so that was kind of a type of also...like, getting to know them and stuff. Yeah it was incredible, like not that I'd ever want to go through that again but a lot of good has come out of it I guess.

It is not always the case that times of distress can bring families closer together. Like Hannah, I too felt the love of my family – my wife, mother, father, and brother – during my acute period of sickness. My parents allowed me and my wife to stay with them while I recovered, and my wife supported us financially. My brother would visit regularly and play video games with me, and this was essential, since I had left British Columbia and my peer network, and really needed a friend in my life. Parents, too, can experience stigma during their children's hospitalization, or they can find that event to bring their families together in a supportive way (Foster et al., 2018). Hannah's parents and siblings visited her often, and the support they gave her replaced the void in her life that was causing her to feel secluded and lonely. During this period of support, she also started to gain an awareness of her disorder, and some of the feelings and underlying problems that often precipitate disordered eating.

She describes her Eating Disorder as being a way to control other aspects of her life – situations and circumstances that may have caused her to feel powerless and a need to replace that with a sense of control.

After recovering for two years, Hannah turned eighteen and received a scholarship to attend university. Her doctors were worried about her decision to leave her community since they believed she was still in a fragile state. Hannah still decided to go to university, and there she met a group of friends she described as being her "family away from family." Her first two years went very well, she succeeded in her classes and enjoyed her social life. She also found having a solid group of friends to help her continue to manage her eating disorder.

Hannah: The other thing is too, seeing, like living in a community of young people and going to the caf and stuff it kind of...helped me learn how normal people eat and live and, you know, kind of like, what normal is supposed to look like. Which helped a lot...And it would be like ok everyone's going for lunch so I would have lunch whereas like if it was just me I wouldn't have maybe done that. So that was awesome. So first year and second year were pretty good. Um this past year was not...just a lot of like life difficult things happened. Um, just different things like over last summer and stuff I kind of had a bit of a relapse with the Depression, so that was...hard because you feel like ok I'm better now so I should be better forever and then it comes back and you're like...more hopeless almost than the first time because...you think ok I've dealt with this now and it's over. But I hadn't been really seeing anybody or been followed at all those two years so I guess I kind of set myself up for it.

Eating Disorder communities can either reinforce unhealthy eating habits, or support efforts to recover from the disease (Wang et al., 2018). Learning through example, Hannah's community helped her develop healthy eating habits. Having a better social life, university life allowed her to focus some of her attention on what others around her were doing, and she used these observations to alter her routine. Yet since she was away from home, she did not have the continued support from the caregivers who followed her from the outset of her mental health journey. Hannah's first relapse made her feel like something was wrong with

her, or that she did something wrong because she had discharged herself from care. She also struggled to continue taking the medication she was prescribed in hospital.

Hannah: So they put me on not the highest dose when I was in the hospital because I was like very depressed. But then they never took me off of it. And so I tried two summers in a row, like the summer after first year and second year to reduce it, cuz I didn't want to be on it anymore. And I was, just going down this really small mound, it was like back into the darkness and so I got really scared...So I went back up but then this past semester I was pretty, pretty low. So they put me on an even higher dose. And I think I like, I don't know if overdose is the right word but it was not good. I would get really dizzy and I was only on that higher dose for like a week because I was like...half-way conscious, I'd be kind of feeling like I was in a dream all the time, so that was really scary. And so I was like, if it does that at this dose, then it's probably doing weird stuff even if it's at a lower dose than I'm tolerating. So now I'm almost off of it. And I'm at like the lowest possible dose you can take. They actually wanted me to put me up the next highest class of medication, which has like a wackload of side effects. And so I was like no, what are my other options because I don't want to do that unless that's a last resort and they're like 'ok, well we'll try a higher dose of the SSRI that you're on and then um...if that doesn't work then you go up to the next one'. So...yeah, so...I guess I did have a say in it but...

Hannah was agential in the sense that she played around with the doses of medication, hoping that she would not have to stay on the pills forever. But the first time she lowered the dose, she hit a low, and then had the mindfulness to go back to her regular dose. This time around though, the medication was not enough to stop her from hitting a depressive state that prompted her doctors to increase her medication to levels she could not tolerate. It could be the case that Hannah was over-prescribed medication, as the side effects of the drug started to take away her grip on reality. When she was presented with the option of going on a more potent drug, Hannah chose to decline their recommendation and her decision to take a higher dose of the drug she was currently taking was respected, but this seemed like quite a small victory considering she was not enjoying her treatment and also wanted to find a way to deal with her depression without resorting to medication.

Caught in a bit of a catch-22, Hannah made the decision again to taper herself off her medication. She did not consult a doctor about doing this, but her family supported the decision and encouraged her to do it.

Hannah: Since I've reduced my dose quite a bit, it was such a weird thing but I was looking at my bank card to enter it online and I only had to look at it and then I entered it and I was like wait, for the past four years that I'd been on this medication, I wouldn't be able to look at those numbers and remember them to type them in after...And it's kind of scary. My mom always kind of thought that medication wasn't the answer so much...She was like you know, this is something you need to do for yourself, so she was the one who kind of encouraged me because I was kind of nervous about it. Yeah...I don't think medication is gonna be something I, like I think I will have times when things come back...and I think that's kind of natural once you've been through it that you know you're not just gonna be free from a depressive episode for the rest of your life.

Hannah's relationship with the medication was always tenuous, as she had to constantly weigh the risks of being very depressed against what she knew the drugs were doing to her body. Sometimes family members can become very scared about these risks too, and would err on the side of medication compliance, even though some results indicate that family can play a limited role in medication adherence (Tharani et al., 2013; Zygmunt et al., 2002). However Hannah's family also felt that the drugs might be a Band-Aid solution that was preventing her from living her life fully. Her mother especially encouraged her to try and live without the drugs, and since then Hannah has been able to manage her life without meds. She is aware, however, that she is not immune to another depressive attack, in which case she may have to go back on medication. Yet she is empowered to take the decision to be treated or not into her own hands, weighing the advice of doctors with her own gut feelings and perspectives from her family. This was not something she recommended to other mental health service users, but it was rather something she had to do for herself.

Like many other service users in this project, Hannah did share some advice for people going through similar battles with mental health, and recommendations for the mental health system at large.

Hannah: I would probably say the biggest thing is like...to just focus on taking the next breath. That's something that helped me especially when I'm having really bad days and stuff, you look so far ahead and you're like I can't even live through another day I just can't do this again. But if you just take it like...I'm just gonna do one more breath and after that you get to the next breath after that and you just keep going. And then eventually, the pain ends and, and good things happen, then you recognize that like you wouldn't have gotten the chance to do any of those things if you had not taken the next breath you know? It's just hard to recognize that when you're in it...

Beyond these personal recommendations to help those falling down a tunnel of despair to get through another day, she also outlined some issues she sees in the broader mental health system.

Hannah: And I don't think there's enough communication between care people, it seems sometimes you go to your psychiatrist for some things for drugs. You go to your psychologist for talking about things but only once every month because they don't have time...there's so many things that don't get to the people who need it...And it's so hard to even just seek out the help and then to be like looking for and not able to find it. When you're already feeling really helpless it's just...I don't think that should be happening and I think that, that this system is, is failing a lot of people...If you're not helping people who are struggling with depression and like suicidal ideation and stuff, to be told 'oh sorry this is the best thing we can do' is...it's dangerous. I don't think that's the best that we as a society we can do for people in mental health, I think there needs to be like changes. But I don't know what that would look like, that's what I'm struggling with right now.

Hannah also acknowledged how hard it is to talk openly about mental health issues, and that she has difficulty fully trusting people. But the more we talk about it, the more comfortable we get, and she believes that starting these conversations and sharing stories about mental health will work towards social change. Sometimes just sharing our pain with others is a part of that 'next breath' Hannah identifies as integral to getting through those days where it is difficult to imagine living at all. She leaves us without any specific blueprint of what a

mental health system might actually look like when it takes care of its 'lost sheep', but her passionate plea to help the people who feel isolated and are without care is a reminder that our system can keep improving, amidst all its changes and problems, as long as the vision is there and service users are heard.

Chapter Summary

Persons labeled as mentally ill can be perceived as less than human (Goffman, 1961). Supporters of labeling theory indicate that the label rather than the condition per se compromises their life situation, while critics believe that the severity of the illness and their treatment shape their fate more than extra-illness factors (Rosenfield, 1997). Some people may engage in label avoidance and not pursue mental health services because they do not want the prejudice or hardship that such a label enacts (Ben-Zeev et al., 2010). In other cases, being diagnosed with a mental illness can improve their social safety net, as family members and friends may increase their support and involvement with that person because they might perceive them as having less control over their life, situation, and illness (Corrigan et al., 2003; Perry, 2011).

There are many differences in the ways in which men, women, and gendered Others construct the meanings and personal evaluations of their mental illness labels and treatments (Blum & Stracuzzi, 2004). People can both implement varying degrees of agency or communion with caregivers in response to mental health treatment and discourses (Chivon et al., 2018). Some research suggests that people who actively resist their mental health label because of its associated stigma (Thoits, 1985), but still show some willingness to value their caregivers' treatment and methods, receive more positive mental health outcomes than others who fall on the extreme of either spectrum (Gilbert, 1981). More specifically, agential

experiences can ease some of the self-esteem issues related to being diagnosed with a mental illness and lead people to have higher life satisfaction (Rosenfield, 1997), while communion is important to seeking social and professional support in times of distress (Chivon et al., 2018). Educational interventions to reduce stigma may also help foster humanizing and empathetic relationships between care providers and patients, not to mention aid in equalizing the power dynamics between them (Sukhera et al., 2017).

We saw many critiques mobilized with respect to the labeling of mental health issues in this chapter. Heather believes that because Depression and Anxiety are so over-diagnosed, people in the community do not take these illnesses seriously enough. Based on her subjective experiences with the condition, she also raise concerns that the research on the illness may not be up to date, as professionals' leanings towards treating Depression over Anxiety instead of together may not be getting at the root of the pathology. The intense power dynamics between patients and caregivers prevented her from sharing this opinion in a serious way. For the sake of just moving on, Heather chose to defer to the authority and decisions of her doctors to keep treating her Depression.

Although Hannah accepted her label of Depression and an Eating Disorder, she needed to take her treatment into her own hands by eventually withdrawing from medications. She felt that she was being overprescribed anti-depressant medication when she experienced a low, and this gave her terrible side effects. She reached out to her family about desisting from taking medication, and they supported her decision. She could never admit to her doctors she was choosing to do this, as it was just something she had to do for herself, even alongside the risks. Both Hannah and Heather's stories demonstrate why studies such as these are so important, as creating a safe space for service users to let their voices be heard

outside of a clinical setting can get at experiences that are more difficult to share under the scrutiny of a psychological microscope (Burstow, 2016; LeFrançois et al., 2013).

Edgar's interaction with the mental health system consisted of a brief encounter. We are led to question if his status as an immigrant and racialized minority shaped the almost complete lack of intervention. This absent response from the formal mental health system, combined with constant bullying from his peers, and experiences with domestic violence accumulated to the extent that Edgar developed surreal tendencies to escape his pain. It is never a happy case to see someone else deal with their pain alone, but Edgar's story reinforces other studies that document how service users overcome mental illness with very little formal support, and how those very supports can sometimes do more harm than good (Farber, 1993, 2013).

Daniel, on the other hand, never accessed the mental health system because he (and others around him) never felt he needed to. The people who caused him pain redeemed themselves on occasion by reaching out to him, and this gave him the necessary strength to manage his depression and lack of a social life. His story, alongside Hannah's, demonstrates that when mental health service users have the necessary social and family support, their chances at recovering and gaining stability are higher (Jivanjee & Kruzich, 2011; Leggatt & Woodhead, 2016).

Clara, however, who also described her home as a kind of 'safe haven', still needed to venture outside the love and support she got in her family to deal with her problems. Her rural location at first was a barrier to treatment (Smalley, 2010; Wilson et al., 2018), but when she moved to the city to attend university she gained the strength to confront the issues and past traumas that were haunting her. While she found male counsellors to be intimidating

(Coleman & Pope-Davis, 2001; Taylor, 1994), she eventually found a female psychologist who listened to her and helped her work through her problems without the need for an official diagnosis or referral to a psychiatrist. She initially wanted a label that would give a name to her constant pain, but eventually agreed with the psychologist's decision not to give her a diagnosis. Based on her work experience, she recognized over-diagnosis as a weakness and abuse in the mental health system (Phelps, 2013; Merten et al., 2017), and believes that over-labeling mental health problems is disempowering some service users to cope adequately with their conditions.

This finding contrasts the narratives of Doug and Zach who both found a great deal of meaning in their label. Their illnesses were very serious and the label gave them some explanation as to why life and school had been so challenging for them. It is thus imperative to view service user critiques through a micro-political lens that works in relation with other narratives that nuance such criticisms (Newman, 2016), and acknowledge the many tensions in trying to make claims about something that is ridden with so much complexity and digression.

CHAPTER 9: CONCLUSION

Post-Anarchist Implications

I would like to begin this conclusion with a brief consideration on the importance of the social form generated by the service users' stories for any critical exegesis of psychiatric practice. It was never my intention to examine how 'effective' our resistances and agency were in redirecting power relations between patients and mental health professionals. Surely such conclusions could be reached if the psychiatrists were interviewed and asked how patient perspectives, dissents, and behaviours (re)shape their understandings of their profession and medical responsibilities.

My focus, rather, has been an attempt to concentrate on how the service users circulate narratives that enable them to establish their own forms of self-identity outside of clinical settings. It now becomes necessary to address these narratives critically and to question the efficacy of our encounters and interactions. I ask, how and to what end do these narratives facilitate the understanding of users as autonomous subjects enacting political resistance?

My engagement has centered on the question of agency and the propriety of a postanarchist frame for grounding critiques of psychiatric power. Such an approach has obvious political implications. To question the validity of psychiatric professionals' power to compel forms of treatment upon those experiencing mental illness, is to question the validity of the medico-judiciary apparatus which supports it (Chandler, 2014; Federman, 2012; McSherry & Weller, 2010; Peay, 2003; Szasz, 1989). Questioning the link between the medical and judicial is a question of the propriety of such institutional arrangements and therefore a question of politics. Yet, post-anarchism offers a different view of political engagement than is typically acknowledged in sociology, particularly its Marxist and phenomenological circles. I have not sought to privilege the experiences of service users by granting them the status of the 'real' or 'actual' while the medical-diagnostic is the 'imaginary' or ideological (see Farber, 1993). Post-anarchism rejects placing certain forms of identity (not to be conflated with experience), and by extension those who possess them, in the vanguard in the political fight for autonomy and self-actualization. Post-anarchism is rather a position grounded in a non-foundational account of power and politics where "essential identities and fixed normative categories are destabilised" (Newman, 2016, p. 285). How this position is different than a post-modern perspective is that even though essential identities are rejected, experience is not. Experience does not have to be grounded in conceptualizations of the individual. Post-anarchism tries to construct a novel account of experience that is rooted in new forms of singularity that are not individualistic. It goes further than classical anarchism by rejecting any fixed normative assertions about individuals.

But in privileging the forms of experience recounted by service users on less realist grounds, I have sought to examine the manners by which they relate their experiences and attempt to establish forms of identification at a distance from psychiatric providers. In addition to my earlier question, 'what agency should service users be afforded?', it is clear now that I need to pose another: what forms of agency are actually being expressed? And further, do these forms facilitate critical engagement with psychiatric power? Importantly, most of the respondents do not really advance stable political positions, and for the most part, nor do they suggest the sort of concrete institutional arrangements that would constitute a political critique. Further, their narratives are generally not appeals to their personal knowledge as though their own experiences should take precedence over the medical

diagnoses of the psychiatric provider. In some instances, appeals are made to medical knowledge in a contest over psychiatric power, but these are problems of definition, not politics. Rather, at the levels of both form and content, the narratives describe concerted attempts to *affirm* autonomous practices in the 'here and now' (Newman, 2016) and to *destabilize* the interpellative hail – in the Marxist sense of the term – of medical professionals.

A post-anarchist position does not rely on the necessary identification of the political subject with the identification of a more fundamental subjectivity rooted in liberal humanism or existentialism for example, but with the *affirmation* of the practices refusing representation. What Newman (2016) is saying is that we need to focus on how people construct forms of identity and community. They create a type of social system wherein forms of subjectification are interdependent and therefore the forms of experience connected to them do not necessarily have to be first hand or 'experiential' in the sort of naive realist sense. This position is still, to some extent, structural, and that is why it is different than a post-modern conception. There are still structural effects of a social totality on the means and mechanisms we take in our resistance. We cannot simply rebel in a world that expects that of us. We need to tailor our mechanisms of resistance against the forms that are challengeable.

It is in the act of contesting their interpellation by the psychiatric apparatus where we get a glimpse of post-anarchist critique. Elaborating once again by contrapositive, the post-anarchism approach proposed here is not so much a variant of standpoint politics. At its most problematic, identity politics in the Mad Movement – the struggle for representation or rights by a particular marginalized – presumes that those in the role of the dominated understand domination best. But does this not, to some extent, contribute to the glorification of

domination? Yet it is precisely the basic gesture of identification via substantive categories of existence that post-anarchism challenges, what I have referred to earlier as a withdrawal from the game of power. Here again we can see a post-anarchist agency being exercised. Many of the participants, including myself, are contesting our position, not appealing to another.

I have thus far focussed on the ethic of destabilization through multiple identifications which Newman (2016) contends defines post-anarchist practice. The focus on the narrative is insightful for destabilizing or affirming psychiatric labeling. However, there remains something to be said about the possible political efficacy of this sort of gesture which calls attention to an aspect of post-anarchist thought that is sorely lacking: the distinction between style and narrative. I am forced to question the stylistic effects of the narrative operation of destabilization and the possible efficacy of a politics of this style. I have insisted that, consistent with the tenants of the ethics of post-anarchism, the messy, nuanced, and interlocking narratives presented in this dissertation makes a politics of resistance difficult to formulate. There are endless impossible arguments to be had between two seemingly incompatible alternatives: that of the psychiatrists' diagnoses and standpoints and the felt experiences of the individual.

All that said, it still cannot be denied that the act of storying itself suggests a continued belief in the possibility of alternatives or genuine appraisal of what already exists. Consistent with a post-anarchist position, there is not an outright rejection of the psychiatric apparatus in these stories but a desire to subvert some of its manifestations through an act of destabilization. It is the narrativizable experience, brought on by confrontations with psychiatric power, that makes us seriously interrogate the power of psychiatric medicine.

Contributions

I will now attempt to answer more practically some of the questions I posed in Chapter 1, especially those related to the issues of resistance and agency in the mental health system. The voices I heard and delusions I experienced guided me on a journey that could be viewed as agential or self-regulatory. I had no sense of control or knowledge of how this was the case, but the capacity I demonstrated was surreal and allowed me to interact with other-worldly dimensions that both spawned and helped me overcome nightmares. It was all a figment of my imagination but it was still a reality I engaged. The madness was simultaneously an act of breaking down and creation and one of impulse and autonomy. Madness took away my autonomy and also provided me with autonomy, where I fought constantly for a sense of control, and at times I acquired this, even it was only brief in duration. I resisted the traffic in my head and I also obeyed it. This is a complex definition of agency, as I have oscillated between treating autonomy like an object that is possessed (like Marx treated power), and also a web of relations, in the Foucauldian sense. At other times, the agencies being expressed seem to be something the user has access to and can manipulate to varying degrees. Psychosis thus brings about an agency that must endure a great lack of ontological security and stability, and one that is difficult to map.

When I was on my own and not getting anything from the mental health system, I was both battling psychosis and trying to use it to my advantage. Doug described a similar pendulum, swinging back and forth between the Zen and paranoid states of mind. Mental health agency thus must be conceptualized as a kind of directionless flow, where impulse, gravity, and the laws of the earth interact to create a complex stasis that plays on the imaginary. In a total state of madness, I still used reason, such as when I activated my GPS phone to find my way back home. While I could not see reality for what it was, I was not totally lost from it. I held on to a responsibility to preserve my own life. Madness therefore is not always a loss of reason but a different kind of interaction with it,

where one pulls back and forth between plains of consistency as well as escapes with lines of flight. Statements like telling my wife "I am alright" during madness signify both a tension and acceptance of madness. The mad identity in this sense is one that is not fixed, and certainly temporal, rather than a permanent label that comes with a finite definition. Even though mad people can become pulled into an absolute loss of autonomy, we also can get pulled back; often we can bring ourselves back to a level of thinking that is survivable. Without proper intervention, this is necessary to live under abject circumstances.

We learned in this dissertation that resistance to delusions and the psy complex can be both overt and subtle. I fought against unreality, which in turn constituted a kind of secondary reality.

Take for instance, my preparing for war against the people I thought were trying to kill me. It gave me a sense of control that day; something to fight for, some sense of protection against the internal warfare, and some sense of safety. Mad people's capacity to resist cannot therefore be intellectually discarded or suppressed but must be looked at for its imaginative potential, especially when little intervention takes place. And such resistance can help to keep the world in view; even if we no longer are of it, we can become aware of it. As Doug mentions, "I still felt that I was in control...even though I wasn't all there". And that awareness signals a kind of capacity to keep moving on in the adventure, to get back to real life. In Jermaine's case, even rolling cigarette butts and finding something to do with the day kept pressuring him to move forward, to keep seeking help even when there was not any.

My interactions with mental health professionals during my acute period of suffering were numerous and, often times, trivial. How is it I could be experiencing something so terrible and drastic and desperate, but appear to so many as 'sane' enough? What kinds of accountability are there to professionals who, in the face of evidence of madness, ignore these cries? I was overtly

delusional, and Jermaine was in dire need of medication to ease his psychosis, and a social worker to help get him back on his feet. There was no accountability to these doctors, who in their power, are in complete control of who gets labeled as sickly 'enough' for intervention, and who does not. And several of these people turned us away, despite all circumstances pointing to the obvious. In a state of acute madness, especially when the people suffering are disadvantaged, who is liable for their care? I had to rely on my own agency and the care of my family just to survive long enough to get treatment, even when I played games with the doctors and refused their labels, it was not viewed as a red flag. Jermaine likewise had to count on himself to continue fighting for recognition in the mental health system and wait for his psychosis to die down enough to eventually come to a position where he could start helping himself. These findings recognize that in the face of mental health struggles, the psy industry can choose to respect the autonomy of the service user by not labelling us as sickly 'enough', which carries very big tensions and risks.

This dissertation likewise reveals a capacity for service users to resist the psychiatric apparatus while still maintaining the mentally ill identity. Not all of psychiatry, it seems, has to be rejected, but our micro insurrections reveal areas of entanglement and disarray that could shift power relations in a way that could provide service users with more autonomy and self-determination. Doug's resistance of hospital governmentality was passive and non-violent. Psychiatric resistance and navigation allowed him to maintain a sense of identity during his madness, staking claim to the elements of it that provided him with enlightenment, perseverance, and joy. When the hospital medicated him forcibly, he lost this feeling of euphoria, but other negative side effects also disappeared with the medication. The authority of the psychiatry ward interrupted madness and took all that madness has to offer away, but passive resistance to its techniques demonstrates the

awareness of Doug to still play with elements of his identity even if his measures did not suppress the force used on him.

When pressured by ward rules and regulations, this study finds that resistance will take its rightful place alongside power. The mitigation of power, I believe, would mitigate resistance and produce more fruitful and mutually beneficial relations between doctors and service users. Psychiatry has to decide what is infantilizing and what is necessary to maintain order in clinic atmospheres that contain all of the mad people in one area. We also have to consider how to debunk stigma. Doug resists the stigma of being Bipolar. He does not carry the negativity that emerged as a result of illness with him, and responsibilizes people to move on from his past because that is what he has done. Again, we see here a post-madness agency of reflection and commitment not to be torn down by the negativity that surrounds serious mental distress. But this state of mind is not something all of us can live up to and it is the duty of those reading this to invite service users into a world that is more open minded to hear these stories and determine what is useful in them to improve upon their reactions to madness as well as those of the mental health system.

There is much to be said about how the service users in this dissertation engage their mental health identities. Most seemed to accept that, in some sense, they were ill and that their illness constituted some of the descriptions articulated in the DSM. Zach and Doug, for instance, needed the label of Bipolar to help them come to terms with some of their past sufferings and abuses. The label helped shift responsibility from the self to something more external. But alongside this acceptance, we saw other participants try to shake some aspects of the psychiatric identity, carefully negotiating its tenants into a workable fixture that allows room for growth and resistance. While Hannah knew she had an Eating Disorder and struggles with depression, she had the agency in this state to disengage from medication use – a decision he made without her caregivers' approval. Zach, too,

carefully played with his dosages to work out a method to achieve better in school, but the pill also silenced his will to resist; there was a mutual exchange of bending and conforming that a medicated body instilled. Aisha understood that she had deep issues with mental health, and used creative outputs to muster up the courage to seek help beyond the self. Edgar similarly used creative methods for escape, and to develop alternate realities that are more livable than the realist world.

According to these findings, the mental health label is just the start of the what seems to be a very complex relationality with psychiatric diagnoses, and one that works together to achieve a sense of self that acknowledges sickness but leaves room for resistance. Service users respond to their mental health labels with wonder, puzzlement, conformity, and conflict. How these identities are caught up in racialized, gendered, classed, ableist, and aged markers of inequality needs further examination in future research. Furthermore, more research is needed that takes into consideration the voices of family members and caregivers who are caught up in the vortex of "care". I must also acknowledge that the participants were drawn from a small pool that represents a narrow understanding of first-person accounts and that what is written here may be taken as contestable by others with first-person experience (see Bassman, 2007; Burstow & Weitz, 1988; Pembroke, 2009; Romme et al., 2009; Russo & Sweeney, 2016; Shannonhouse, 2003). Many mad people feel they are held hostage by psychiatry and forced to frame their experiences as illness even if that does not fit their understandings. Biomedical explanations are often experienced by people as violent, sanist, and reproducing the very stigma that is experienced by so many who are caught up in psychiatric diagnoses and treatment. Of course, it is impossible to uncover all the meanings of madness and cover the full spectrum of meanings in one project. My postdoctoral project on Home Treatment Programs will assess the family impacts and dynamics further, and examine how, if at all, we can exact a threshold when service users can no longer make decisions about their health. I plan on

formulating a research design that integrates the perspectives of caregivers, family members, and mental health service users, and continue to explore what is means to be mad by many other people. This dissertation was just the start of this important work.

Allow me to now assess our narratives to determine how they speak to broader needs and strengths in the mental health system.

Practical Assessment and Recommendations

I experienced a psychotic episode that was far on the spectrum of surreal. I heard voices, saw things that were not real to others, was paranoid of everyone and everything around me, and somehow in this state, I survived and did not physically hurt anyone around me – which many people in the public are fearful of in general. At least initially, the mental health system could not properly diagnose my condition nor suggest an intervention that could adequately heal me. I heard many different explanations: stress, thyroid problems, and Bipolarity, none of which were ever confirmed by the psychiatrist who successfully treated me. I escaped hospitalization many times, as the state going on in my mind was not clear enough for professionals to see me as posing a danger to myself or others. It was hidden, even though I was battling suicidal ideation and urges to harm others who I thought were malevolent. I lived on in a stasis of total madness for many months, searching for epiphanic answers to spiritual questions, and fighting chaotic and dark forces that wanted me dead. I was hell to be around, but still had family who kept on searching for solutions to my problem. In this respect, family took on the role of the healthcare professional (LeCloux et al., 2016, 2017; Pernice-Duca, 2010), and had they not been there, I may not have survived the ordeal.

When I found help, my psychiatrist wondered how it was possible that I flew across the country in such an apprehensive state of mind. He also made it clear to my mother that the way I was treated by the mental health system on the west coast bordered on negligence. I should have been hospitalized, and given more medication than 1mg of risperidone, which he equated as giving me an Advil. The deficit was that the mental health system and its many doctors failed to identify and respond to my symptoms of madness, despite urges from my wife that something was terribly wrong. Incidentally, this occurred during my second psychotic break as well. While I still had the capacity to tell doctors I was experiencing paranoia and voice-hearing, they suggested that they were not hearing psychosis, likely because I still projected a sense of control, which they were not used to seeing. The agency I possess in being able to talk about psychosis while being psychotic created confusion, and it was not until I dug up my psychiatrist letters and took them to the emergency department that they began to assess me seriously, give me adequate medication, and make a referral to have me assessed continually.

For people in my circumstance, as was the case with Jermaine, our agency and resiliency helped us to survive abject conditions and keep pressing forward, waiting for something to get better. Even during my first recovery, the drugs I was taking took a long time to bring me back to a safer, more trusted reality – one that I had to reflect on for a long time, going through this process of sifting through what I took to be real or unreal in my delusions. The implication of my story seems to be that anyone experiencing psychotic symptoms should be taken with the utmost seriousness, not denied medication, and observed continuously at least in an outpatient setting until the symptoms discontinue, especially if the service user wants this or cannot communicate it.

It is clear that not all doctors (and even psychiatrists) understand serious mental illness to the extent that they can always identify its onset (Hovington et al., 2012); the poetic and artistic way I depicted my struggle shows how complex the experience is. Even now, I struggle to find words to capture its ineffability. Prince Edward Island recently opened several new mental health walk-in clinics that are solely dedicated to identifying and treating mental health emergencies and disorders (Health PEI, 2019). Perhaps having more of these spaces funded and open across the country would ensure that some of the burden is displaced from the mental health system; a burden that causes them to make mistakes and prioritize other aspects of case management over treatment. Then, the mental health system could start living up to its own standards.

Jermaine's story further emphasizes the need for social workers to be staffed at these facilities. I know from my previous work experience at an Ottawa hospital that social workers were present during the week and daytime hours, but not present overnight or on weekends. Had Jermaine had access to a social worker, then the socio-economic issues his psychiatrist identified as causing his problems *might have* been better addressed (Regehr & Glancy, 2010), rather than sending him back on the streets exhausted, psychotic, and intoxicated.

As I mentioned briefly, the labelling of mental illness went one of two ways: either the service users accepted their pathology and used it as a comfort to help explain the adverse events and ordeals in their life, or they expressed discomfort with the label, unsure if their doctors fully understood and recognized the complexities of their mental health struggle.

Both Doug and Zach encountered relief from hearing the label because it offered them some explanation as to why their lives had turned out the way they did, and why they could not

live up to the academic standards they or their families imposed on them. Clara was never diagnosed formally with a mental illness, but was told that she had some markers of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder. Her psychologist, while not seeing enough symptoms to mark her as mentally ill, still worked through her problems and helped relieve her anxiety. Heather, in contrast, was never satisfied with the label of Depression and Anxiety, as she felt the doctors emphasized her Depressive symptoms more than her Anxiety, which she believed was the cause of her Depression. If they just focused on her Anxiety, she believed that the other symptoms would in turn go away. Of course, she accepted medical power enough to just do what her psychiatrist told her, even though she did not fully believe in it, and the treatment was not fully working. When I was told by my psychiatrist after my second psychotic break that I had Schizophreniform Disorder, it hit me like a ton of bricks. I felt stigmatized, unwell, and out of control of my destiny. But I told my doctor these feelings, and she reminded me of the all the successes I have achieved in spite of the label, and how my prognosis is actually very good because of the amount of awareness I have, and how I still have a strong ability to work. This satisfied me enough to not let the label become my identity, but just a diagnostic category I need in order to be able to access the mental health system when I need to, and receive the appropriate treatment.

These accounts reveal the complexity involved in making determinations about what constitutes a mental disorder, and what problems or epiphanies are encountered when a label is thrown down on the disorder with surety. The DSM is indeed a "boss text" (Burstow, 2016); when it is activated it carries a strong current of power. Sometimes the reality it offers is welcomed by service users (Rose, 2005), but other times it can be abused or misused (Tosh & Golightley, 2016). This research demonstrates the need to think carefully about activating

mental health labels. Medical professionals must understand that when they use these diagnostic tools, they should be open-minded to the possibility that these labels might change, and should be willing to negotiate with service users their applicability. This is a difficult suggestion to bear in mind since doctors may want to show their patients a sense of control and authority they have over their diagnoses, but in doing so, they run the risk of infantilizing the user to the extent that they are seen an unknowing of their own conditions – conditions that they, after all, are the ones experiencing. On the flip side, those critical of the psychiatric apparatus must accept the good work that some doctors are doing in giving meaning to those who experience mental illness.

Doug was the only person in this dissertation who overtly resisted the psy apparatus. He drew on passive techniques of resistance during his hospitalization so as to not submit to the authorities of his doctors who wanted to control him through food, and who were startled at his attempt to go on hunger strike. In Zach's case, he took control of his medication doses by playing with the amounts he would take in order to achieve the highest amount of academic success. When he encountered medical professionals he could not trust or he framed as racist, his solution was to disengage them and find someone else who could better understand his cultural identity and issues that were causing his distress. So what space is there forfeited to service users to resist aspects of their treatment and encounters that they feel are insufficient or making matters worse? The simple solution for Doug might have been to better negotiate with him, rather than pin him down to a bed, expose his buttocks, and inject him with 'medication'. Why could they not have just found him the appropriate food to eat? One would think that any hospital would have raw vegetables lying around, and a container of juice.

Communication styles and interventions on psychiatric wards should be open to concession to avoid having to resort to displays of power and social control in order to get a patient to submit to protocol. I have argued elsewhere that these measures of restraint and sedation should only be used as a last resort (Johnston & Kilty, 2014), and given that Doug was never violent, it was overkill to subject him to such an intervention, even though he framed it as not being the worst experience of his life. Perhaps more importantly, what was absent following his restraint was any kind of debriefing exercise that could have built his trust back up in the doctors and nurses to care for him (Khatib et al., 2018) — people he admits need to be present in our society to deal with most mental health related issues.

With respect to Zach, his issues with psychiatry had to do more with the power imbalances present during his sessions. Heather echoed a similar circumstance when she mentioned how she did not feel able to communicate in an authoritative setting his issues with her psychiatric diagnosis. It might seem simple, but active listening skills in medical settings would go a long way at ensuring proper diagnose, and also might flag some possible medical errors in judgement that are being made in the overburdened mental health system because of the (often) short nature of the encounters (see Mjøsund, 2018). Patients who disengage from their doctors should also be given the opportunity to debrief, or perhaps complete a brief exit survey, so that clinicians can learn from these cases, and if necessary, alter their approach so that more patients are willing to engage treatment. Clinical settings must also make room for spiritual definitions of madness, and allow some of the enlightenments that are learned through serious mental illness to not always be pathologized and discounted from care (Tenney, 2016).

Burstow (2018) stresses the importance of raising our children in caring rather than corrective environments in order to prevent mental illness later in life. The finding that child abuse, bullying, and unwarranted pressure leads to more mental health concerns is echoed in the psychiatric literature (Chang et al., 2013; Rezaei Ghalechi & Kazemi, 2013), and also in the narratives found in Chapters 7 and 8. We witnessed intense struggles of children and adolescents trying to live up to their parent's conceptions of achievement – achievements that some people take a lifetime to accomplish. We also saw how childhood and adolescent bullying can leave deep scars on the mind, but also propel these mental health service users to use those experiences to help others. It is amazing how Daniel started a community initiative to target those forgotten in our society such as homeless people. Edgar uses his art and storytelling to share with others how he overcame domestic violence. This study demonstrates that we need to continue to address bullying in the workplace and school settings, and if we have children, be cautious about how much we pressure them to succeed in early childhood. We must also give mental health service users a seat at the table when making policy decisions, as their ideas are both creative and endless.

Final Reflections

For a number of reasons, this research was extremely difficult to do. First, it was triggering. Some may wonder how I was able to recreate with words and sounds my experiences. I had to experiment to find ways to recount the horrors of my minds – traumas I would not wish upon my worst enemy. I listened to dark music, prayed endlessly, and accessed a form of meditation where I would actually relive some of the pains. I would not recommend this technique to service users. But I needed to tell my story, and I needed to listen to others. I needed to figure out exactly what happened to me, and what went horribly

wrong. I needed to make right and do justice to my experience. And as my family reads this, I need them to know how much I struggled to stay alive, for their sake, as I met the doors of Death. I need them to know how much I deeply appreciate their struggle to keep me alive, and to repair our relationships, so that these words and stories will live on forever.

Second, going public with my mental health challenges is not easy. The world is a stigmatizing place. Some people may read this and dismiss me as crazy. They might become afraid of me, or afraid of what I could do. They might discount all that I experienced as a delusion. They may be weary to accept any critique of the mental health system, because of how ingrained psychiatric power is in the collective consciousness. There is a lot I risk in coming forward as a mad person who just entered the job market. But all these factors will not suppress my truth. It has been boiling up inside me for too many years to not let go of. The act of writing this dissertation is a miracle. Because the chains that held me from being who I am really am are now released into the depths of the world. I have been enlightened, I have seen God, I have made sense of the non-sensical, and I can move forward now. I am a better man because of this research and experience. I am at peace, even though I may still suffer. But the darkness will never destroy my dreams because I have faith in love. Love "always protects, always trusts, always hopes, always perseveres" (1 Corinthians 13: 7). I know love now, because love saved me.

REFERENCES

- Adame, A. L. (2014). "There needs to be a place in society for madness": The psychiatric survivor movement and new directions in mental health care. *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*, *54*, 456–475.
- Ådnanes, M. et al. (2018). Mental health service users' experiences of psychiatric rehospitalisation: An explorative focus group study in six European countries. *BMC Health Services Research*, 18, 516–518.
- Affleck, W., Thamotharampillai, U., Jeyakumar, J., & Whitley, R. (2018). "If one does not fulfil his duties, he must not be a man": Masculinity, mental health and resilience amongst Sri Lankan Tamil refugee men in Canada. *Culture, Medicine, and Psychiatry*, 42(4), 840–861.
- Alegría, M., Álvarez, K., & DiMarzio, K. (2017). Immigration and mental health. *Current Epidemiology Reports*, *4*, 145–155.
- Amering, M., & Schmolke, M. (2009). *Recovery in Mental Health: Reshaping Scientific and Clinical Responsibilities*. Chichester: Wiley.
- Andermann, L., & Simich, L. (2014). Refuge and Resilience: Promoting Resilience and Mental Health among Resettled Refugees and Forced Migrants. Dordrecht: Springer.
- Anderson, C., & Kirkpatrick, S. (2016). Narrative interviewing. *International Journal of Clinical Pharmacy*, 38, 631–634.
- Anderson, K., Laxham, N., & Priebe, S. (2015). Can mental health interventions change social networks? A systematic review. *BMC Psychiatry*, 15, 297.
- Anderson, L. (2006). Analytic Autoethnography. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, 35, 373–395.
- Angus, L.E., & McLeod, J. (eds.) (2004). *The Handbook of Narrative and Psychotherapy: Practice, Theory, and Research.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Ashcraft, L., & Anthony, W. (2008). Eliminating seclusion and restraint in recovery oriented crisis services. *Psychiatric Services*, *59*, 1198–1202.
- Atkinson, R. (2002). *The Life Story Interview*. In J. F. Gubrium & J. A. Holstein (eds.), *Handbook of Interview Research: Context & Method* (pp. 121–140). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Azeredo, Y. N., & Schraiber, L. B. (2016). Medical power and the crisis in bonds of trust within contemporary medicine. *Salud Colectiva*, 12, 9.

- Bach, H. (2007). Composing a visual narrative inquiry. In D. J. Clandinin (ed.), *Handbook of Narrative Inquiry: Mapping a Methodology* (pp. 280–307). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Baird, S., & Jenkins, S. (2003). Vicarious trauma, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout in sexual assault and domestic violence agency staff. *Violence and Victims*, 18, 71–86.
- Baker, D.P., Day, R., & Salas, E. (2006). Teamwork as an essential component of high-reliability organizations. *Health Research & Educational Trust*, 4, 1576–1598.
- Bakunin, M. (1953). *Political Philosophy of Mikhail Bakunin: Scientific Anarchism*. Glencoe: Free Press of Glencoe.
- Baldwin, C. (2005). Narrative, ethics and people with severe mental illness. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 39, 1022–1029.
- Bamberg, M. (2004). Talk, small stories, and adolescent identities. *Human Development, 47,* 366–369.
- Barton, S., Johnson, R., & Price, L. (2009). Achieving restraint-free on an inpatient behavioural health unit. *Journal of Psychosocial Nursing*, 47, 34–40.
- Bassman, R. (2007). A Fight to Be. A Psychologist's Experience from Both Sides of the Locked Door, Albany, NY: Tantamount Press.
- Bauer, C. L., Victorson, D., Rosenbloom, S., Barocas, J., & Silver, R. K. (2010). Alleviating distress during antepartum hospitalization: A randomized controlled trial of music and recreation therapy. *Journal of Women's Health*, 19, 523–531.
- Becker, D. & Drake, R. E. (2003). *A Working Life for People with Severe Mental Illness*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Becker, D. (2004). Post-traumatic stress disorder. In P. Caplan & L. Cosgrove (eds.), *Bias in Psychiatric Diagnosis* (pp. 207–212). Lanham: Jason Aronson.
- Beck, T. J. (2018). Tracing disorder across theories of autism, empathy, and mental health care. *Disability & Society, 33*, 1303–1326.
- Behere, P., Das, A., Yadav, R., & Behere, A. (2013). Religion and mental health. *Indian Journal of Psychiatry*, 55, 187–194.
- Belur, J. (2014). Status, gender and geography: power negotiations in police research. *Qualitative Research*, *14*, 184–200.
- Bentall, R. P. (2009). *Doctoring the Mind: Why Psychiatric Treatments Fail.* London: Penguin Books.

- Bentall R. P., Wickham, S., Shevlin, M., & Varese, F. (2012). Do specific early life adversities lead to specific symptoms of psychosis? A study from the 2007 Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey. *Schizophrenia Bulletin, 38*, 734–740.
- Ben-Zeev, D., Young, M. A., Corrigan, P. W. (2010). Dsm-V and the stigma of mental illness. *Journal of Mental Health*, 19, 318–327.
- Beresford, P. (2000). What have madness and psychiatric system survivors got to do with disability and disability studies? *Disability & Society*, 15, 167–172.
- Beresford, P. (2013). Foreword. In B. A. LeFrançois, R. Menzies and G. Reaume (eds.), *Mad Matters: A Critical Reader in Canadian Mad Studies* (pp. ix–xii). Toronto: Canadian Scholars' Press.
- Bernhard, S. (2015). Forms of identities and levels of positioning: A practice theoretical approach to narrative interviewing. *Narrative Inquiry*, *25*, 340–360.
- Bernheim, E. (2014). The 'rhetoric of rights' in mental health: Between equality, responsibility and solidarity. In D. Holmes, J. D. Jacob, & A. Perron (eds.) *Power and the Psychiatric Apparatus: Repression, Transformation and Assistance* (pp. 47–60). Surrey: Ashgate.
- Beuthin, R. E. (2014). Breathing in the mud: Tensions in narrative interviewing. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *13*, 122–134.
- Bhui, K., & O'Hara, J. (2014). Ethnic inequalities, complexity and social exclusion. In S. C. Davies (Ed.), *Annual report of the Chief Medical Officer 2013. Public mental health priorities: Investing in evidence* (pp. 276–284). London, UK: Department of Health.
- Bjornestad, J. et al. (2018). Psychotherapy in psychosis: Experiences of fully recovered service users. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *9*, 1675.
- Blackman, L. (2001). *Hearing Voices: Embodiment and Experience*. London: Free Association Books.
- Blackman, L. (2007). Psychiatric culture and bodies of resistance. Body & Society, 13, 1–23.
- Blum, L. M., & Stracuzzi, N. F. (2004). Gender in the prozac nation popular discourse and productive femininity. *Gender & Society*, *18*, 269–286.
- Bober, T., & Regehr, C. (2006). Strategies for reducing secondary or vicarious trauma: Do they work? *Brief Treatment and Crisis Intervention*, 6, 1–9.
- Bochner, A.P., & Ellis, C. (2016). *Evocative Autoethnography: Writing Lives and Telling Stories*. New York, NY: Routledge.

- Bonelli, R. M., & Koenig, H. G. (2013). Mental disorders, religion and spirituality 1990 to 2010: A systematic evidence-based review. *Journal of Religion and Health*, 52, 657–673.
- Bone, T. A. (2018). Art and mental health recovery: Evaluating the impact of a community-based participatory arts program through artist voices. *Community Mental Health Journal*, *54*, 1180–1188.
- Bonnett, V., Berry, C., Meddings, S., & Holttum, S. (2018). An exploration of young people's narratives of hope following experience of psychosis. *Psychological, Social and Integrative Approaches, 10*, 99–109.
- Boschma, G. (2007). Accommodation and resistance to the dominant cultural discourse on psychiatric mental health: oral history accounts of family members. *Nursing Inquiry*, 14, 266–278.
- Borckardt, J. J. et al. (2007). Enhancing patient safety in psychiatric settings. *Journal of Psychiatric Practice*, 13, 355–361.
- Bracken, P., & Thomas, P. (1998). A new debate in mental health. Open Mind, 89, 17.
- Bracken, P., & Thomas, P. (2001). Postpsychiatry: A new direction for mental health. *British Medical Journal*, 322, 724–727.
- Bracken, P. et al. (2012). Psychiatry beyond the current paradigm. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 201, 430–434.
- Bracken, P. (2012). Psychiatric power: A personal view. *Irish Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 29, 55–58.
- Breggin, P. (2006). Politics, practice and breaking news. *Ethical Human Psychology and Psychiatry*, 8, 3–6.
- Breggin, P. (2008). Brain-disabling Treatments in Psychiatry: Drugs, Electroshock, and the Psychopharmaceutical Complex. New York: Springer.
- Broman, C. L. (2012). Race differences in the receipt of mental health services among young adults. *Psychological Services*, *9*, 38–48.
- Brown, J. R., Holloway, E. D., Akakpo, T. F., & Aalsma, M. C. (2014). "Straight up": Enhancing rapport and therapeutic alliance with previously-detained youth in the delivery of mental health services. *Community Mental Health Journal*, *50*, 193–203.
- Brown, S. D., & Tucker, I. (2010). Eff the ineffable: Affect, somatic management and mental

- health service users. In M. Gregg & G. Seigworth (eds.), *The Affect Theory Reader* (pp. 229-249). Durham: Duke University Press.
- Bruchmüller, K., Margraf, J., & Schneider, S. (2012). Is ADHD diagnosed in accord with diagnostic criteria? Overdiagnosis and influence of client gender on diagnosis. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 80, 128–138.
- Bruner, J. (1986). *Actual Minds, Possible Worlds*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Bruner, J. (2004). The narrative creation of self. In L. E. Angus & J. McLeod (eds.), *The Handbook of Narrative and Psychotherapy* (pp. 3–14). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Burch, L. (2017). A world without Down's syndrome? Online resistance on twitter: #worldwithoutdowns and #justaboutcoping. *Disability & Society, 32,* 1085–1089.
- Burns, T. et al. (2013). Community treatment orders for patients with psychosis (OCTET): A randomised controlled trial. *The Lancet*, *381*, 1627–1633.
- Burns, T., & Molodynski, A. (2014). Community treatment orders: Background and implications of OCTET trial. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, *38*, 3–5.
- Burstow, B., & Weitz, D. (1988). Shrink Resistant: The Struggle Against Psychiatry in Canada. Vancouver: New Star Books.
- Burstow, B. (2013). A rose by any other name: Naming and the battle against psychiatry. In B. A. LeFrançois, R. Menzies and G. Reaume (eds.), *Mad Matters: A Critical Reader in Canadian Mad Studies* (pp. 79–90). Toronto: Canadian Scholars' Press.
- Burstow, B., LeFrançois, B. A., & Diamond, S. (eds.). (2014). *Psychiatry Disrupted: Theorizing Resistance and Crafting the (R)evolution*. McGill-Queen's University Press.
- Burstow, B. (2015). *Psychiatry and the Business of Madness: An Ethical and Epistemological Accounting*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Burstow, B. (Ed.) (2016). *Psychiatry Interrogated: An Institutional Ethnography Anthology*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Burstow, B., & Adam, S. (2016). Stopping CAMH: An activist IE inquiry. In B. Burstow (ed.), *Psychiatry Interrogated: An Institutional Ethnography Anthology* (pp. 21–40). Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Burstow, B. (2017). 'Mental health' praxis not the answer. In B. M. Z. Cohen (ed.), *Routledge Handbook of Critical Mental Health* (pp. 31–38). Routledge.

- Butler, J. (2001). Giving an Account of Oneself. New York, NY: Fordham University Press.
- Butler-Kisber, L. (2010). *Qualitative Inquiry: Thematic, Narrative and Arts-Informed Perspectives*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Campbell, J. (2009). Methods. In J. Wallcraft, B. Schrank & M. Amering (eds.), *Handbook of Service User Involvement in Research* (pp. 113–138). Chichester: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Campbell, P. (2013). Service users / survivors and mental health services. In J. Cromby, D. Harper & P. Reavey (eds.), *Psychology, Mental Health and Distress* (pp. 139–151). Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Canadian Institute for Health Information (2015). Care for Children and Youth with Mental Disorders. CIHI.
- Canova Mosele, P. H., Chervenski Figueira, G., Antônio Bertuol Filho, A., Ferreira de Lima, José Antônio Reis, & Calegaro, V. C. (2018). Involuntary psychiatric hospitalization and its relationship to psychopathology and aggression. *Psychiatry Research*, 265, 13–18.
- Canter, R. (2001). Patients and medical power. BMJ, 323, 414.
- Capponi, P. (1992). *Upstairs in the Crazy House: The Life of a Psychiatric Survivor.* Toronto: Penguin Books.
- Care Quality Commission. (2010). Count Me In 2009: Results of the 2010 national census of inpatients and patients on supervised community treatment in mental health and learning disability services in England and Wales. London: Care Quality Commission and National Mental Health Development Unit.
- Carless, D., & Douglas, K. (2008). Narrative, identity and mental health: How men with serious mental illness re-story their lives through sport and exercise. *Psychology of Sport & Exercise*, *9*, 576–594.
- Castel, F., Castel, R., & Lovell, A. (1982). *The Psychiatric Society*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Castel, R. (1991). From dangerousness to risk. In G. Burchell, C. Gordon, & P. Miller (eds.), *The Foucault Effect*. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Chambers, M., Kantaris, X., Guise, V., & Vălimăki, M. (2015). Managing and caring for distressed and disturbed service users: The thoughts and feelings experienced by a sample of English mental health nurses. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 22, 289–297.

- Chandler, J. A. (2014). Legally-coerced consent to treatment in the criminal justice system. In D. Holmes, J. D. Jacob, & A. Perron (eds.), *Power and the Psychiatric Apparatus: Repression, Transformation and Assistance* (pp. 199–216). Surrey: Ashgate.
- Chang, F., Lee, C., Chiu, C., Hsi, W., Huang, T., & Pan, Y. (2013). Relationships among cyberbullying, school bullying, and mental health in taiwanese adolescents. *Journal of School Health*, 83, 454–462.
- Chapman, C., Azevedo, J., Ballen, R., & Poole, J. (2016). A kind of collective freezing out: How helping professionals' regulatory bodies create 'incompetence' and increase distress. In B. Burstow (ed.), *Psychiatry Interrogated: An Institutional Ethnography Anthology* (pp. 41–62). Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Charmaz, K. (2000). Grounded theory: Objectivist and constructivist methods. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (eds.), *Handbook of Qualitative Research (2ndedition)*(pp. 509–535). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Chase, S. E. (2005). Narrative inquiry: Multiple lenses, approaches, voices. In N. K Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (eds.), *Qualitative Research (3rd ed.)* (pp. 651–679). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Chomsky, N. (1981). *Radical Priorities*. Montreal: Black Rose Books.
- Chua, A. (2011). Battle Hymn of the Tiger Mother. New York: Penguin.
- Church, K. (1995). Forbidden Narratives: Critical Autobiography as Social Science. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Clandinin, D. J. (ed.) (2007). *Handbook of Narrative Inquiry: Mapping a Methodology*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Clark, C. B., Li, Y., & Cropsey, K. L. (2016). Family dysfunction and suicide risk in a community corrections sample. *Crisis*, *37*, 454–460.
- Clegg, J. W. (2012). Teaching about mental health and illness through the history of the DSM. *History of Psychology*, *15*, 364-370.
- Cohen, B. M. Z. (2008). *Mental Health User Narratives*. Basingstoke: Palgrave MacMillan.
- Cohen, B. M. Z. (2013). Psychiatric hegemony: A Marxist view on social constructionism. In F. Davies & L. Gonzalez (eds.), *Madness, Women and the Power of Art* (pp. 3–23). Oxford: Inter-Disciplinary Press.
- Cohen, B. M. Z. (2015). *Mental Health User Narratives: New Perspectives on Illness and Recovery (Revised Edition)*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.

- Cohen, B. M. Z. (2016). The psychiatric hegemon and the limits of resistance. *Philosophy, Psychiatry, & Psychology, 23*, 301–303.
- Coleman, H. L. K., & Pope-Davis, D. B. (2001). *The Intersection of Race, Class, and Gender in Multicultural Counseling*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Coles, J., & Mudaly, N. (2010). Staying safe: Strategies for qualitative child abuse researchers. *Child Abuse Review*, 19, 56–69.
- Coles, S., Keenan, S., & Diamond, B. (2013). *Madness Contested: Power and Practice*. Ross-on-Wye: PCCS Books.
- Combs, G., & Freedman, J. (2012). Narrative, poststructuralism, and social justice: Current practices in narrative therapy. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 40, 1033–1060.
- Comte, A. (1875). System of Positive Polity: General View of Positivism and Introductory Principles. London: Longmans, Green, and Co.
- Connolly, K., & Reilly, R. (2007). Emergent issues when researching trauma: A confessional tale. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 13, 522–540.
- Connor, C., & Birchwood, M. (2013). Power and perceived expressed emotion of voices: Their impact on depression and suicidal thinking in those who hear voices. *Clinical Psychology and Psychotherapy*, 20, 199–205.
- Cooper, D. (2013). Psychiatry and Anti-Psychiatry. London: Routledge.
- Corbière, M., Zaniboni, S., Lecomte, T., Bond, G., Gilles, P., Lesage, A., & Goldner, E. (2011). Job acquisition for people with severe mental illness enrolled in supported employment programs: A theoretically grounded empirical study. *Journal of Occupational Rehabilitation*, 21, 342–354.
- Corrigan, P. W., & Watson, A. C. (2002). The paradox of self-stigma and mental illness. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, *9*, 35–53.
- Corrigan, P., Markowitz, F. E., Watson, A., Rowan, D., & Kubiak, M.A. (2003). An attribution model of public discrimination towards persons with mental illness. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, *44*, 162–179.
- Crenshaw, K.W. (1991). Mapping the margins: Intersectionality, identity politics, and violence against women of colour. *Stanford Law Review*, 43, 1241-1299.
- Cresswell, M. (2009). Psychiatric survivors and experiential rights. *Social Policy and Society*, 8, 231–243.
- Crossley, N., & Crossley, M. L. (2001). 'Patient' voices, social movements and the

- habitus; How psychiatric survivors 'speak out.' *Social Science & Medicine, 52*, 1477–1489.
- Danzer, G., & Wilkus-Stone, A. (2015). The give and take of freedom: The role of involuntary hospitalization and treatment in recovery from mental illness. *Bulletin of the Menninger Clinic*, 79, 255–280.
- Davidson, J., & Smith, M. (2009). Autistic autobiographies and more-than-human emotional geographies. *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space*, *27*, 898–916.
- Davidson, J. (2016). Plenary address A year of living 'dangerously': Reflections on risk, trust, trauma and change. *Emotion, Space and Society, 18,* 28–34.
- Davidson, L., Borg, M., Marin, I., Topor, A., Mezzina, R., & Sells, D. (2005). Processes of recovery in serious mental illness: Findings from a multinational study. *American Journal of Psychiatric Rehabilitation*, 8, 177–201.
- Davidson, L., & Roe, D. (2007). Recovery from versus recovery in serious mental illness: One strategy for lessening confusion plaguing recovery. *Journal of Mental Health*, 16, 459–470.
- Davis, S. (2006). *Community Mental Health in Canada: Theory, Policy, and Practice*. Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press.
- Davydov, D. M., Stewart, R., Ritchie, K., & Chaudieu, I. (2010). Resilience and mental health. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *30*, 479–495.
- Dean, J. (2001). Publicity's secret. *Political Theory*, 29, 624–650.
- Dej, E. (2012). What does mental illness mean? In Hird MJ and Pavlich G (eds.), *Questioning Sociology: Canadian Perspectives (2nd Ed)* (pp. 79–89). Don Mills: Oxford University Press.
- Delanda, M. (2016). Assemblage Theory. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.
- Deleuze, G. (1983). Nietzsche and Philosophy. New York, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Deleuze, G., & Guattari, P. F. (2005). *A Thousand Plateaus: Capitalism and Schizophrenia*. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Deleuze, G., & Guattari, P. F. (2009) *Anti-Oedipus: Capitalism and Schizophrenia*. New York, NY: Penguin Books.
- Delgado, R., & Stefancic, J. (2003). *Critical Race Theory: An Introduction*. New York, NY: New York University Press.

- Denzin, N. (1989). Interpretive Biography. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Denzin, N. (1997). *Interpretative Ethnography: Ethnographic Practices for the 21*st *Century.* London: Sage.
- De Sousa, R. (1980). The rationality of emotions. In A. A. Rorty (ed.), *Explaining Emotions* (pp. 127–151). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Dickson-Swift, V., James, E., Kippen, S., & Liamputtong, P. (2009). Researching sensitive topics: Qualitative research as emotional work. *Qualitative Research*, *9*, 61–79.
- Diprose, R. (2009). Nietzsche, Levinas, and the meaning of responsibility. In J. Stauffer & B Bergo (eds.), *Nietzsche and Levinas "After the Death of a Certain God"* (pp. 116-133). New York, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Donetto, S. (2012). Talking about power in medical education. *Medical Education*, 46, 1141–1143.
- Doucet, A., & Mauthner, N. S. (2008). What can be known and how? Narrated subjects and the Listening Guide. *Qualitative Research*, *8*, 399–409.
- Dosse, F. (2011). *Gilles Deleuze and Félix Guattari: Intersecting Lives*. New York, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Dreezer & Dreezer Inc. (2005). Report on the Legislated Review of Community Treatment Orders, Required Under Section 33.9 of the Mental Health Act. Toronto: The Ontario Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care.
- Drescher, J. (2013). Controversies in gender diagnoses. *LGBT Health*, 1, 10–14.
- Duschinsky, R., Greco, M., & Solomon, J. (2015). The politics of attachment: Lines of flight with Bowlby, Deleuze and Guattari. *Theory, Culture & Society, 32,* 173–195.
- Dumais, A., Larue, C., Drapeau, A., Ménard, G., & Giguère, A. (2011). Prevalence and correlates of seclusion with or without restraint in a Canadian psychiatric hospital: A 2-year retrospective audit. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing, 18,* 394–402.
- Due, C., Connellan, K., & Riggs, D. W. (2012). Surveillance, security and violence in a mental health ward: An ethnographic case-study of an Australian purpose-built unit. *Surveillance & Society*, *10*, 292–302.
- Edmondson, A. J., Brennan, C. A., & House, A. O. (2016). Non-suicidal reasons for self-harm: A systematic review of self-reported accounts. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 191, 109–117.

- Eilers, R. (1994). Hospitalized psychiatric patients' resistance to routine medical care. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health*, 21, 407–415
- El Enany, N., Currie, G., & Lockett, A. (2013). A paradox in healthcare service development: Professionalization of service users. *Social Science & Medicine*, 80, 24–30.
- Ellis, C., & Bochner, A. P. (2000). Autoethnography, personal narrative, reflexivity. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (eds.), *Handbook of Qualitative Research (2nd Edition)* (pp. 733–768). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Ellis, C., & Bochner, A. P. (2006). Analyzing analytic autoethnography: An autopsy. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, 35, 429–449.
- Ellist, C., Adams, T. E., & Bochner, A. P. (2011). Autoethnography: An overview. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 12.
- Elshtain, J. (1981). A key to unlock the asylum. The Community Care Debate. *The Nation*. 585, 602–604.
- Engels, F. (1981). *The Origin of the Family, Private Property and the State*. New York: International Publishers.
- Farber, S. (1993). *Madness, Heresy, and the Rumor of Angels: The Revolt Against the Mental Health System.* Chicago, IL: Open Court Publishing Company.
- Farber, S. (2013). The Spiritual Gift of Madness: The Failure of Psychiatry and the Rise of the Mad Pride Movement. Rochester, VT: Inner Traditions.
- Faulkner, A. (2017). Survivor research and Mad Studies: The role and value of experiential knowledge in mental health research. *Disability & Society, 32,* 500–520.
- Federman, C. (2012). The mentally ill and civil commitment. Assessing dangerousness in law and psychiatry. In D. Holmes, T. Rudge, A. Perron & I. St-Pierre (eds.), *Rethinking Violence in Health Care Settings: A Critical Approach* (pp. 297–314). Surrey: Ashgate.
- Fennell, P. (1996). *Treatment Without Consent: Law, Psychiatry and the Treatment of Mentally Disordered People since 1845 (1st ed).* London: Routledge.
- Fernando, S. (1991). *Mental Health, Race and Culture* (1st ed.). Basingstoke: Palgrave MacMillan.
- Feyerabend, P. (1975). Against Method. New York: Verso.

- Fincham, B., Scourfield, J., & Langer, S. (2008). The impact of working with disturbing secondary data: Reading suicide files in a coroner's office. *Qualitative Health Research*, 18, 853–862.
- Fitch C. H., Burke, J. L., & Kalkhoff, W. (2018). Gender differences in reactions to mental illness labeling: The role of agency and communion. *Deviant Behavior*. DOI: 10.1080/01639625.2018.1431075
- Fledderus, M., Bohlmeijer, E. T., Smit, F., & Westerhof, G. J. (2010). Mental health promotion as a new goal in public mental health care: A randomized controlled trial of an intervention enhancing psychological flexibility. *American Journal of Public Health*, 100, 2372–2378.
- Fleetwood, J. (2016). Narrative habitus: Thinking through structure/agency in the narratives of offenders. *Crime Media Culture*, 12, 173–192.
- Flyvbjerg, B. (2006). Five misundertandings about case-study research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 12, 219–245.
- Foot, J. (2015). The Man who Closed the Asylums: Franco Basaglia and the Revolution in Mental Health Care. London: Verso.
- Foster, K. P., Hills, D., & Foster, K. N. (2018). Addressing the support needs of families during the acute hospitalization of a parent with mental illness: A narrative literature review. *International Journal of Mental Health Nursing*, *27*, 470–482.
- Foucault, M. (1975). *I, Pierre Rivière, Having Slaughtered my Mother, my Sister, and my Brother*. New York: Random House.
- Foucault, M. (1977). Security, Territory, Population: Lectures at the College de France. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Foucault, M. (1983). The subject and power. In H. Dreyfus, & P. Rabinow (eds.), *Michel Foucault: Beyond Structuralism and Hermeneutics* (pp. 208–228). Chicago, IL: Chicago University Press.
- Foucault, M. (1988). *Madness and Civilization: A History of Insanity in the Age of Reason*. New York: Vintage Books.
- Foucault, M. (2003). *The Birth of the Clinic: An Archaeology of Medical Perception*. London: Routledge.
- Foucault, M. (2006). *Psychiatric Power*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Fox, A. B., Smith, B. N., & Vogt, D. (2018). How and when does mental illness stigma

- impact treatment seeking? Longitudinal examination of relationships between anticipated and internalized stigma, symptom severity, and mental health service use. *Psychiatry Research*, 268, 15–20.
- Frank, A. W. (1995). *The Wounded Storyteller*. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Frank, A. W. (2012). Practicing dialogical narrative analysis. In J. A. Holstein & J. F. Gubrium (eds.), *Varieties of Narrative Analysis* (pp. 33–52). London: Sage.
- Fraser, H. (2004). Doing narrative research: Analysing personal stories line by line. *Qualitative Social Work, 3*, 179–291.
- Freedman, J., & Combs, G. (1996). *Narrative Therapy: The Social Construction of Preferred Realities*. New York, NY: W.W. Norton & Company.
- Freeman, D., & Fowler, D. (2008). Routes to psychotic symptoms: Trauma, anxiety and psychosis-like experiences. *Psychiatry Research*, 169, 107–112.
- Freeman, M. (2002). Charting the narrative unconscious: Cultural memory and the challenge of autobiography. *Narrative Inquiry*, *12*, 193–211.
- Freeman, M. (2003). Too late: The temporality of memory and the challenge of moral life. *Journal of Psychologie*, 11, 54–74.
- Freeman, M. (2004). Data are everywhere: Narrative criticism in the literature of experience. In C. Daiute & C. Lightfoot (eds.), *Narrative Analysis, Studying the Development of Individuals in Society* (pp. 63–81). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Freeman, M. (2007). Autobiographical understanding and narrative inquiry. In D. J. Clandinin (ed.), *Handbook of Narrative Inquiry: Mapping a Methodology* (pp. 120–145). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Funk, A. M., Jenkins, S., Astroth, K. S., Braswell, G., & Kerber, C. (2018). A narrative analysis of sibling grief. *Journal of Loss and Trauma*, 23, 1–14.
- Funnell, W., Antonelli, V., & D'Alessio, R. (2018). Accounting and psychiatric power in Italy: The royal insane hospital of Turin in the 19th century. *Critical Perspectives on Accounting*. doi:10.1016/j.cpa.2018.08.004
- Gage, S. H., Hickman, M., & Zammit, S. (2015). Association between cannabis and psychosis: Epidemiologic evidence. *Biological Psychiatry*, 79, 549–556.
- Gair, S. (2012). Feeling their stories: Contemplating empathy, insider/outsider positionings, and enriching qualitative research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 22, 134-143.

- Gale, J., Robson, M., & Rapsomatioti, G. (2014). *Insanity and Divinity: Studies in Psychosis and Spirituality*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Gavrielides, T. (2008). Restorative justice—the perplexing concept: Conceptual faultlines and power battles within the restorative justice movement. *Critical Criminology* & *Criminal Justice*, 8, 165–183.
- Geekie, J., Randal, P., Read, J., & Lampshire, D. (2012). *Experiencing Psychosis. Personal and Professional Perspectives*. London: Routledge.
- Gemignani, M. (2014). Memory, remembering, and oblivion in active narrative interviewing. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 20, 127–135.
- Georgaca, E., & Zissi, A. (2017). Biographical trajectories of people struggling with severe distress: Mapping the social determinants of recovery in psychosis. *Annual Review of Critical Psychology*, 13, 1–20.
- Georgaca, E., & Zissi, A. (2018). Living with psychosis: Strategies and social conditions for recovery. *Psychological, Social and Integrative Approaches, 10,* 81–89.
- Gilbert, L. A. (1981). Toward mental health: The benefits of psychological androgyny. *Professional Psychology*, *12*, 29–38.
- Giles, D. C., & Newbold, J. (2011). Self- and other-diagnosis in user-led mental health online communities. *Qualitative Health Research*, *21*, 419–428.
- Given, L. (2017). It's a new year...So let's stop the paradigm wars. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 16, 1–2.
- Goddard, J., & de Shazo, R. (2012). Psychological effects of bed bug attacks. *American Journal of Medicine*, 125, 101–103.
- Goffman, E. (1961). *Asylums: Essays on the Situation of Mental Patients and Other Inmates*. New York: Anchor Books, Doubleday and Company.
- Gold, C., Solli, H. P., Krüger, V., & Lie, S. A. (2009). Dose-response relationship in music therapy for people with serious mental disorders: Systematic review and metaanalysis. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *29*, 193–207.
- Gold, C. et al. (2013). Individual music therapy for mental health care clients with low therapy motivation: Multicentre randomised controlled trial. *Psychother Psychosom*, 82, 319–331.
- Gold, E. (2016). By any other name: An exploration of the academic development of torture

- and its links to the military and psychiatry. In B. Burstow (ed.), *Psychiatry Interrogated: An Institutional Ethnography Anthology* (pp. 203–226). Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Gorman, R., Saini, A., Tam, L., Udegbe, O., & Usar, O. (2013). Mad People of Colour: A Manifesto. *Asylum*, 20, 27.
- Gorman, R. (2013). Mad nation? Thinking through race, class, and mad identity politics. In B. A. LeFrançois, R. Menzies, & G. Reaume (Eds.), *Mad matters: A critical reader in Canadian Mad Studies* (pp. 269–280). Toronto, ON: Canadian Scholars' Press.
- Gosden, R. (1997). The medicalisation of deviance. Social Alternatives, 16, 58-60.
- Grant, A., Leigh-Phippard, H., & Short, N. P. (2015). Re-storying narrative identity: A dialogical study of mental health recovery and survival. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 22, 278–286.
- Grice, D. E., & Hudziak, J. J. (2016). Early environmental exposures as shared and unique risk factors in childhood mental illness: Results from large-scale epidemiological studies. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 55, S312-S312.
- Griffiths, S., Mond, J. M., Murray, S. B., Thornton, C., & Touyz, S. (2015). Stigma resistance in eating disorders. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *50*, 279–287.
- Guattari, P. E., & Deleuze, G. (1996). The first positive task of schizoanalysis. In G. Genosko (ed.), *The Guattari Reader* (pp. 77–94). Hoboken, NJ: Blackwell.
- Guattari, P. E. (1996). Mary Barnes's trip. In G. Genosko (ed.), *The Guattari Reader* (pp. 46–54). Hoboken, NJ: Blackwell.
- Guattari, F. (2011). *Machinic Unconscious*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Guba, E. G., & Lincoln, Y. S. (2005). Paradigmatic controversies, contradictions, and emerging confluences. In N. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (eds.), *The Sage Handbook of Qualitative Research* (pp. 253–291). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Guckenheimer, D., & Schmidt, J. K. (2013). Contradictions within the classroom: Masculinities in feminist studies. *Women's Studies*, 42(5), 486–508.
- Gulliksen, K. S., Nordbø, R. H. S., Espeset, E. M. S., Skårderud, F., & Holte, A. (2017). Four pathways to anorexia nervosa: Patients' perspective on the emergence of AN. *Clinical Psychology & Psychotherapy*, 24, 846–858.
- Habermas, J. (1983). The Theory of Communicative Action. Boston, MA: Beacon Press.

- Hacking, I. (1983). Representing and Intervening: Introductory Topics in the Philosophy of Natural Science. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Hacking, I. (1986). Making up people. In T. C. Heller, M. Sosna, D. E. Wellbery, A. I.
 Davidson, A. Swidler, & I. Watt (eds.), *Reconstructing Individualism: Autonomy, Individuality, and the Self in Western Thought* (pp. 222–236). Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Hamber, B. (2009). Transforming Societies after Political Violence: Truth, Reconciliation, and Mental Health. New York, NY: Springer-Verlag.
- Hamilton, I., Galdas, P., & Essex, H. (2015). Cannabis psychosis, gender matters. *Advances in Dual Diagnosis*, *8*, 153–162.
- Hamilton, I. (2017). Cannabis, psychosis and schizophrenia: Unravelling a complex interaction. *Addiction*, *112*, 1653–1657.
- Harding, S. (1993). Rethinking standpoint epistemology: What is 'strong objectivity?. In L. Alcoff & E. Potter (eds.), *Feminist Epistemologies* (pp. 49–82). New York, NY: Routledge.
- Harding, S. (2004). Introduction: Standpoint theory as a site of political, philosophic, and scientific debate. In S. Harding (ed.), *The Feminist Standpoint Theory Reader: Intellectual and Political Controversies* (pp. 1–16). London: Routledge.
- Harper, D., & Speed, E. (2012). Uncovering recovery: The resistible rise of recovery and resilience. *Studies in Social Justice*, 6, 9–25.
- Haraway, D. (1988). Situated knowledges: The science question in feminism and the privilege of partial perspective. *Feminist Studies*, 14, 575–599.
- Harrist, R. S., & Richardson, F. C. (2014). Pathologizing the normal, individualism, and virtue ethics. *Journal of Contemporary Psychotherapy*, 44, 201–211.
- Hartung, F. E. (1945). The social function of positivism. *Philosophy of Science*, 12, 120–133.
- Health PEI. (2019). Mental health walk-in clinics. Retrieved from: https://www.princeedwardisland.ca/en/information/health-pei/mental-health-walk-in-clinics
- Heath, D. S. (2004). *Home Treatment Programs for Acute Mental Disorders: An Alternative to Hospitalization*. London: Routledge.
- Herman, J. (1992). Trauma and Recovery. New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Herman, N. J., & Musolf, G. R. (1998). Resistance among ex-psychiatric patients: Expressive

- and instrumental rituals. Journal of Contemporary Ethnography, 26, 426–449.
- Hitlin, S., Erickson, L. D., & Brown, J. S. (2015). Agency and mental health: A transition to adulthood paradox. *Society and Mental Health*, *5*, 163–181.
- Holland, R. (1999). Reflexivity. Human Relations, 52, 463-484.
- Holmes, D., & Murray, J. (2011). Civilizing the 'barbarian': A critical analysis of behaviour modification programmes in forensic psychiatric settings. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 19, 293–301.
- Holmes, D., & Murray, J. (2012). A critical reflection on the use of behaviour modification programmes in forensic psychiatric settings. In D. Holmes, T. Rudge, A. Perron & I. St-Pierre (eds.), (Re)thinking Violence in Health Care Settings: A Critical Approach (pp. 21-30). Surrey: Ashgate.
- Holmes, D., Rudge, T., Perron, A. and I. St-Pierre. (2012). *Re-thinking Violence in Healthcare Settings: A Critical Approach*. Surrey: Ashgate.
- Holmes, D., Jacob, J. D., & Perron, A. (2014). *Power and the Psychiatric Apparatus: Repression, Transformation and Assistance.* Surrey: Ashgate.
- Holstein, J. A. (eds.) (2012). Varieties of Narrative Analysis. London: Sage.
- Hopper, K. (2007). Rethinking social recovery in schizophrenia: What a capabilities approach might offer. *Social Science & Medicine*, 65, 868–879.
- Houston, J. E., Murphy, J., Shevlin, M., & Adamson, G. (2011). Cannabis use and psychosis: Re-visiting the role of childhood trauma. *Psychological Medicine*, *41*, 2339–2348.
- Hovington, C. L., Bodnar, M., Joober, R., Malla, A. K., & Lepage, M. (2012). Identifying persistent negative symptoms in first episode psychosis. *BMC Psychiatry*, 12, 224–224.
- Huckshorn, K. A. (2004). Reducing seclusion and restraint use in mental health settings: Core strategies for prevention. *Journal of Psychosocial Nursing and Mental Health Services*, 42, 22–33.
- Ilan, R., & Fowler, R. (2005). Brief history of patient safety culture and science. *Journal of Critical Care*, 20, 2–5.
- Inckle, K. (2010). Telling tales? Using ethnographic fictions to speak to embodied 'truth'. *Qualitative Research*, 10, 27–47.
- Intervoice. (2018). The international hearing voices network. Retrieved from: http://www.intervoiceonline.org/

- Jacob, J. D., & Holmes, D. (2011). Working under threat: Fear and nurse-patient interactions in a forensic psychiatric setting. *Journal of Forensic Nursing*, 7, 68–77.
- Jenkins, J. H., & Barrett, R. J. (eds.). (2004). *Schizophrenia, Culture, and Subjectivity: The Edge of Experience*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Jenkins, J. H. (2015). Extraordinary Conditions: Culture and Experience in Mental Illness. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Jivanjee, P., & Kruzich, J. (2011). Supports for young people with mental health conditions and their families in the transition years: Youth and family voices. *Best Practices in Mental Health*, 7, 115–133.
- Johnstone, M. J. (2007). Patient safety ethics and human error management in ED contexts part I: Development of the global patient safety movement. *Australasian Emergency Nursing Journal*, 10, 13–20.
- Johnston, M. S. (2012). We Don't Want the Loonies Taking Over: Examining Masculine Performatives by Private Security in a Hospital Setting. Master's Thesis: University of Ottawa.
- Johnston, M. S. (2014). "Telling masculine tales": Tracing my embodied experience as a psychiatric ward security guard through ethnographic narrative writing. *Sociology Mind*, *4*, 161–173.
- Johnston, M. S., & Kilty, J. M. (2014). Power, control and coercion: Exploring hypermasculine performativity by private guards in a psychiatric ward setting. In D. Holmes, J.D. Jacob, & A. Perron (eds.), *Power and the Psychiatric Apparatus: Repression, Transformation and Assistance* (pp. 61–90). Surrey: Ashgate.
- Johnston, M. S., & Kilty, J. M. (2015). You gotta kick ass a little harder than that: The subordination of feminine, masculine, and queer identities by private security in a hospital setting. *Men and Masculinities*, 18, 55–78.
- Johnston, M. S. (2016). Men can change: Transformation, agency, ethics and closure during critical dialogue in interviews. *Qualitative Research*, 16, 131–150.
- Johnston, M. S., & Kilty, J. M. (2016). "It's for their own good": Techniques of neutralization and security guard violence against psychiatric patients. *Punishment & Society, 18*, 177–197.
- Johnston, G., & Johnston, M. S. (2017). "We fight for all living things": Countering misconceptions about the radical animal liberation movement. *Social Movement Studies*, 16, 735–751.

- Johnston, M. S., & Johnston, G. (2018). Uncovering misogyny in semi-structured interviews: How reflexivity and the "disgruntled" insider status shape knowledge production in qualitative masculinity research. *SAGE Research Methods Cases.* 1–18.
- Johnston, M. S., & Steckle, R. (2018). Psychiatric post-anarchism: A new direction for insurrection in the mental health system. *Annual Review of Interdisciplinary Justice Research*, 7, 232–257.
- Jones, K. W. (1999). *Taming the Troublesome Child: American Families, Child Guidance, and the Limits of Psychiatric Authority*. Cambridge, Mass: Harvard University Press.
- Jones, N., & Kelly, T. (2015). Inconvenient complications: On the heterogeneities of madness and their relationship to disabilities. In H. Spandler, J. Anderson & B. Sapey (eds.), *Madness, Distress and the Politics of Disablement* (pp. 43–56). Bristol: Policy Press.
- Joseph, A. J. (2014). A prescription for violence: The legacy of colonization in contemporary forensic mental health and the production of difference. *Critical Criminology*, 22, 273–292.
- Jubas, K., & Seidel, J. (2016). Knitting as metaphor for work: An institutional autoethnography to surface tensions of visibility and invisibility in the neoliberal academy. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, 45, 60–84.
- Kanani, N. (2011). Race and madness: Locating the experiences of racialized people with psychiatric histories in Canada the United States. *Critical Disability Discourses*, *3*, 1–14.
- Kanerva, A., Lammintakanen, J., & Kivinen, T. (2013). Patient safety in psychiatric inpatient care: A literature review. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 20, 541–548.
- Karabanow, J., Carson, A., Clement, P., & Crane, K. (2010). *Leaving the Streets: Stories of Canadian Youth*. Halifax and Winnipeg: Fernwood.
- Katsakou, C. et al. (2012). Psychiatric patients' views on why their involuntary hospitalisation was right or wrong: A qualitative study. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 47, 1169–1179.
- Kawashima, R. A., & Martins, R. A. (2015). The absence of generosity and obedience to authority: Judgments of teachers and students from kindergarten. *Paideia*, *25*, 115–123.
- Keating, A. (2016). Embodied and Emotional Knowledge of Oppression: Positive Contributions of a Relational Feminist Standpoint Theory. Master's Thesis: Carleton University.
- Keating, F., Robertson, D., Francis, E., & McCulloch, A. (2002). Breaking circles of fear: A

- review of the relationship between African and Caribbean communities and mental health services. London, UK: Sainsbury Centre for Mental Health.
- Keating, F. (2015). Linking 'race', mental health and a social model of disability: What are the possibilities? In H. Spandler, J. Anderson, & B. Sapey (Eds.), *Madness, distress and the politics of disablement* (pp. 127–138). Bristol, UK: Policy Press.
- Keating, F. (2016). Racialized communities, producing madness and dangerousness. *Intersectionalities*, *5*, 173-185.
- Khasnabish, A. (2008). A tear in the fabric of the present. *Journal for the Study of Radicalism*, 2, 27-52.
- Khatib, A., Ibrahim, M., & Roe, D. (2018). Re-building trust after physical restraint during involuntary psychiatric hospitalization. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, 32, 457–461.
- Kilty, J. M. (2012). 'It's like they don't want you to get better': Psy control of women in the carceral context. *Feminism & Psychology*, 22, 162–182.
- Kindt, M. T. (2018). Right choice, wrong motives? Narratives about prestigious educational choices among children of immigrants in Norway. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, *41*, 958–976.
- King, C. (2016). Whiteness in psychiatry: The madness of European misdiagnoses. In J. Russo & A. Sweeney, *Searching for a Rose Garden: Challenging Psychiatry, Fostering Mad Studies*. Monmouth: PCCS Books Ltd.
- King, R., Neilsen, P., & White, E. (2013). Creative writing in recovery from severe mental illness: Creative writing in severe mental illness. *International Journal of Mental Health Nursing*, 22, 444–452.
- Kirmayer, L. (2000). Broken narratives: Clinical encounters and the poetics of illness experience. In C. Mattingly & L. Garro (eds.), *Narrative and the Cultural Construction of Illness and Healing* (pp. 153–180). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Kirmayer, L., Lemelson, R., & Cummings, C.A. (eds.) (2015). *Re-Visioning Psychiatry: Cultural Phenomenology, Critical Neuroscience, and Global Mental Health*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Kisely, S. R., & Campbell, L. A. (2015). Compulsory community and involuntary outpatient treatment for people with severe mental disorders. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 1–2.
- Kleinman, A, & Good, B. (eds.) (1985). Culture and Depression: Studies in the

- Anthropology and Cross-Cultural Psychiatry of Affect and Disorder. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Kleinman, A. (1988). *The Illness Narratives: Suffering, Healing and the Human Condition*. London: Harper Collins.
- Kleinman, A. (2011). Deep china: The moral life of the person: What anthropology and psychiatry tell us about china today. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Kletes, J. (2011). Emotions and narrative analysis: A methodological approach. *Journal for the Theory of Social Behaviour*, 41, 182–202.
- Kogstad, R. E., Ekeland, T. J., & Hummelvoll, J. K. (2011). In defence of a humanistic approach to mental health care: Recovery processes investigated with the help of clients' narratives on turning points and processes of gradual change. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 18, 479–486.
- Koh, E., & Shrimpton, B. (2014). Art promoting mental health literacy and a positive attitude towards people with experience of mental illness. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, 60, 169–174.
- Kokushkin, M. (2014). Standpoint theory is dead, long live standpoint theory! Why standpoint thinking should be embraced by scholars who do not identify as feminists? *Journal of Arts and Humanities, 3,* 8–20.
- Krieger, E., Moritz, S., Weil, R., & Nagel, M. (2018). Patients' attitudes towards and acceptance of coercion in psychiatry. *Psychiatry Research*, 260, 478–485.
- Krumm, S., Kilian, R., & Becker, T. (2006). Attitudes towards patient gender among psychiatric hospital staff: Results of a case study with focus groups. *Social Science & Medicine*, 62, 1528–1540.
- Krupa, T., Kirsh, B., Cockburn, L., & Gewurtz, R. (2009). Understanding the stigma of mental illness in employment. *Work (Reading, Mass.), 33*, 413–425.
- Kuhn, T. S. (1970). *The Structure of Scientific Revolutions (2nd ed)*. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Kuivalainen, S., Vehvil€ainen-Julkunen, K., Louheranta, O., Putkonen, A., Repo-Tiihonen, E., & Tiihonen, J. (2017). *International Journal of Mental Health Nursing*, 26, 513–524.
- Kumar, S., & Gent, M. (2013). 1890 creative agency: The autobiography of mental illness: An exploratory review of practice of writing as a tool during mental illness. *European Psychiatry*, 28, 1.

- Lacan, J. (1977). Ecrits: A Selection. New York, NY: Norton.
- Lafrance, M. (2014). Depression as oppression: Disrupting the biomedical discourse in women's stories of sadness. In S. McKenzie-Mohr & M. Lafrance (eds.), *Women Voicing Resistance: Discursive and Narrative Explorations* (pp. 141–158). London: Routledge.
- Lafrance, M., & McKenzie-Mohr, S. (2014). Women counter-storying their lives. In S. McKenzie-Mohr & M. Lafrance (eds), *Women Voicing Resistance: Discursive and Narrative Explorations* (pp. 1–15). London: Routledge.
- Lakshmi, J. K., Nambiar, D., Narayan, V., Sathyanarayana, T. N., Porter, J., & Sheikh, K. (2015). Cultural consonance, constructions of science and co-existence: A review of the integration of traditional, complementary and alternative medicine in low- and middle-income countries. *Health Policy and Planning*, 30, 1067–1077.
- Laing, R. D. (1960). *The Divided Self: An Existential Study in Sanity and Madness*. Hardmondsworth: Penguin.
- Laing, R. D. (1967). *The Politics of Experience and the Bird of Paradise*. Hardmondsworth: Penguin.
- Laing, R. D. (1971). *The Politics of the Family and other Essays*. New York, NY: Pantheon Books.
- Lake, C., Gray, R., & Flach, C. (2010). Case study evaluating the impact of de-escalation and physical intervention training. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 17, 222–228.
- Lamontagne, C. (2010). Intimidation: A concept analysis. Nursing Forum, 45, 54–65.
- Landeweer, E. G. M. (2011). Moral margins concerning the use of coercion in psychiatry. *Nursing Ethics*, *18*, 304–316.
- Landry, D. (2017). Survivor research in Canada: 'Talking' recovery, resisting psychiatry, and reclaiming madness. *Disability & Society*, *32*, 1437–1457.
- Lara-Cinisomo, S., Wisner, K. L., & SpringerLink (Online service). (2013). *Perinatal Depression Among Spanish-speaking and Latin American Women: A Global Perspective on Detection and Treatment*. New York, NY: Springer.
- Larsen, I. B., & Topor, A. (2017). A place for the heart: A journey in the post-asylum landscape metaphors and materiality. *Health & Place*, 45, 145–151.
- Larrabee, M. J., Weine, S., & Woollcott, P. (2003). 'The wordless nothing': Narratives of trauma and extremity. *Human Studies*, *26*, 353–382.

- Lawn, S., Delany, T., Pulvirenti, M., Smith, A., & McMillan, J. (2015). A qualitative study examining the presence and consequences of moral framings in patients' and mental health workers' experiences of community treatment orders. *BMC Psychiatry*, 15, 274.
- Lawton-Smith S., Dawson J., & Burns T. (2008). Community treatment orders are not a good thing. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 193, 96–100.
- Leamy, M., Bird, V., Le Boutillier, C., Williams, J., & Slade, M. (2011). Conceptual framework for personal recovery in mental health: Systematic review and narrative synthesis. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 199, 445–452.
- LeCloux, M., Maramaldi, P., Thomas, K., & Wharff, E. (2016). Family support and mental health service use among suicidal adolescents. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 25, 2597–2606.
- LeCloux, M., Maramaldi, P., Thomas, K. A., Maramaldi, P., Thomas, K. A., & Wharff, E. A. (2017). A longitudinal study of health care resources, family support, and mental health outcomes among suicidal adolescents: Study of health care resources, family support, and mental health outcomes. *Analyses of Social Issues and Public Policy*, *17*, 319–338.
- LeFrançois, B. A., Menzies, R., & Reaume, G. (eds.) (2013). *Mad Matters: A Critical Reader in Canadian Mad Studies*. Toronto: Canadian Scholars' Press.
- LeFrançois, B. A. (2016). Why New Brunswick should not legislate community treatment orders: A fact sheet. Retrieved from:

 https://www.academia.edu/25641594/Why_New_Brunswick_Should_Not_Legislate_Community_Treatment_Orders
- LeFrançois, B. A., Beresford, P., & Russo, J. (2016). Editorial: Destination mad studies. *Intersectionalities*, *5*, 1–10.
- Leggatt, M., & Woodhead, G. (2016). Family peer support work in an early intervention youth mental health service: Developing a family peer support programme. *Early Intervention in Psychiatry*, 10, 446–451.
- Légis Québec. (2018). P-38.001 Act respecting the protection of persons whose mental state presents a danger to themselves or to others. *Publication Québec*. Retrieved from: http://legisquebec.gouv.qc.ca/en/ShowDoc/cs/P-38.001
- Levenson, J. L. (1986). Psychiatric commitment and involuntary hospitalization: An ethical perspective. *Psychiatric Quarterly*, *58*, 106–112.
- Levin, J. (2013). Religion and mental health among israeli jews: Findings from the SHARE-

- Israel study. Social Indicators Research, 113, 769–784.
- Leyser, O. (2003). Doing masculinity in a mental hospital. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, 32, 336–359.
- Lidz. C. W. (2011). Introduction: Experiences of psychiatric hospitalization. *Narrative Inquiry in Bioethics*, 1, 1-2.
- Liégeois, A., & Eneman, M. (2008). Ethics of deliberation, consent and coercion in psychiatry. *Journal of Medical Ethics*, *34*, 73–76.
- Liegghio, M. (2013). A denial of being: Psychiatrization as epistemic violence. In B. A. LeFrançois, R. Menzies & G. Reaume (eds.), *Mad Matters: A Critical Reader in Canadian Mad Studies* (pp. 122-129). Toronto: Canadian Scholars' Press.
- Lien, Y. J., Kao, Y. C., Liu, Y. P., Chang, H. A., Tzeng, N. S., Lu, C. W., & Loh, C. H. (2015). Internalized stigma and stigma resistance among patients with mental illness in Han Chinese population. *Psychiatr Q, 86,* 181–197.
- Lindwall, L., Boussaid, L., Kulzer, S., & Wigerblad, A. (2012). Patient dignity in psychiatric nursing practice. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 19, 569–576.
- Link, B., Castille, D. M., & Stuber, J. (2008). Stigma and coercion in the context of outpatient treatment for people with mental illnesses. *Social Science & Medicine*, 67, 409–419.
- Loukidou, E., Mastroyiannakis, A., Power, T., Craig, T., Thornicroft, G., & Bouras, N. (2013). Greek mental health reform: Views and perceptions of professionals and service users. *Psychiatriki*, *24*, 37–44.
- Luhrmann, T. M., Ramachandran, P., & Tharoor, H. (2015). Differences in voice-hearing experiences of people with psychosis in the USA, India and Ghana: Interview-based study. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 206, 41–44.
- Lyotard, J. (1991). *The Postmodern Condition: A Report on Knowledge*. Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Macdonald, S. J., Charnock, A., & Scutt, J. (2018). Marketing 'madness': Conceptualising service user/survivor biographies in a period of deinstitutionalisation (1975–2014). *Disability & Society, 33*, 849–865.
- Madwomen in the Attic (2017). About MITA. Retrieved from: https://madintheattic.org
- Mahoney, J. S., Ellis, T. E., Garland, G., Palyo, N., & Greene, P. K. (2012). Supporting a

- psychiatric hospital culture of safety. *Journal of the American Psychiatric Nurses Association*, 18, 299–306.
- Marcus, G. E. (1994). What comes (just) after the 'post'? The case of ethnography. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (eds.), *The Handbook of Qualitative Research* (pp. 563–574). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Margolis, J. (1989). The novelty of Marx's theory of praxis. *Journal for the Theory of Social Behaviour*, 19, 367–388.
- Marshall, J. (2004). Living systemic thinking: Exploring quality in first-person action research. *Action Research*, *2*, 305–325.
- Mason, T. (2006). Forensic Psychiatry: Influences of Evil. Totowa, New Jersey: Humana Press Inc.
- Maughan, D., Molodynski, A., Rugkåsa, J. & Burns, T. (2014). A systematic review of the effect of community treatment orders on service use. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 49, 651–663.
- McConnell, D., Breitkreuz, R., & Savage, A. (2011). From financial hardship to child difficulties: Main and moderating effects of perceived social support. *Child: Care, Health and Development, 37*, 679–691.
- McDonnell, P. E. (2018). My experiences of psychosis and what caused it: My experiences with mental health services and other things that helped or hindered my journey. *Psychosis*, 10, 351–355.
- McKenzie, K., & Bhui, K. (2007). Institutional racism in mental health care: Services have some way to go before they meet the challenges of a multicultural society. *British Medical Journal*, *334*, 649–650.
- McKenzie-Mohr, S., & Lafrance, M. N. (2017). Narrative resistance in social work research and practice: Counter-storying in the pursuit of social justice. *Qualitative Social Work, 16,* 189–205.
- McSherry, B., & Weller, P. (2010). *Rethinking Rights-Based Mental Health Laws*. Portland, OR: Hart Pub.
- McWade, B., Milton, D., & Beresford, P. (2015). Mad studies and neurodiversity: A dialogue. *Disability & Society*, 30, 305–309.
- Mental Health Foundation. (2019). Terminology. Retrieved from: https://www.mentalhealth.org.uk/a-to-z/t/terminology
- Merten, E. C., Cwik, J. C., Margraf, J., & Schneider, S. (2017). Overdiagnosis of mental

- disorders in children and adolescents (in developed countries). *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health*, 11, 5.
- Metzel, J. (2009). *The Protest Psychosis: How Schizophrenia Became a Black Disease*. Boston: Beacon Press.
- Meyer, C., Borch-Jacobsen, M., Cottraux, J., Pleux, D., & Van Rillaer, J. (eds). (2005). The Black Book of Psychoanalysis: To Live, Think and Feel Better Without Freud. Paris: Les Arènes.
- Michallat, W. (2017). Mental distress under occupation: The journal of Madeleine Blaess. *French Cultural Studies*, *28*, 173–185.
- Michener, A. (1998). *Becoming Anna: The Autobiography of a Sixteen-Year-Old.* Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Miller, G. (2018). Madness decolonized?: Madness as transnational identity in Gail Hornstein's Agnes's jacket. *Journal of Medical Humanities*, *39*, 303–323.
- Mill, J.S. (2005). On Liberty. New York, NY: Cosimo, Inc.
- Mills, C. W. (2000). The Sociological Imagination. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Mills, C. (2015). The psychiatrization of poverty: Rethinking the mental health–poverty nexus. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, *9*, 213–222.
- Mjøsund, N. H. et al. (2018). Reorienting Norwegian mental healthcare services: Listening to patients' learning appetite. *Health Promotion International*, 1.
- Mock, S. E., & Arai, S. M. (2011). Childhood trauma and chronic illness in adulthood: Mental health and socioeconomic status as explanatory factors and buffers. *Frontiers in Psychology, 1*.
- Moncrieff, J. (2008). *The Myth of the Chemical cure: A Critique of Psychiatric Drug Treatment*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Montenegro, C. R. (2018). Beyond participation: Politics, incommensurability and the emergence of mental health service users' activism in Chile. *Culture, Medicine, and Psychiatry*. https://doi-org.proxy.library.carleton.ca/10.1007/s11013-018-9576-9
- Morant, N., Kaminskiy, E., & Ramon, S. (2016). Shared decision making for psychiatric medication management: Beyond the micro-social. *Health Expectations*, 19, 1002–1014.
- Moses, T. (2014). Determinants of mental illness stigma for adolescents discharged from psychiatric hospitalization. *Social Science & Medicine*, 109, 26–34.

- Muenzenmaier, K., Margolis, F., Langson G. S., Rhodes, D., Kobayashi, T., & Rifkin, L. (2015). Transcending bias in diagnosis and treatment for women with serious mental illness. *Women & Therapy*, 38, 141–155.
- Muir-Cochrane, E., & Gerace, A. (2014). Containment practices in psychiatric care. In D. Holmes, J. D. Jacob, & A. Perron (eds.), *Power and the Psychiatric Apparatus: Repression, Transformation and Assistance* (pp. 91–116). Surrey: Ashgate.
- Mulvany, J. (2000). Disability, impairment or illness? The relevance of the social model of disability to the study of mental disorder. *Sociology of Health and Illness*, 22, 582–601.
- Munz, I., Ott, M., Jahn, H., Rauscher, A., Jager, M., Kilian, R., & Frasch, K. (2011). Comparison of 'home treatment' with traditional inpatient treatment in a mental hospital in rural southern Germany. *Psychiatr Prax*, *38*, 123–128.
- Murphy, J., Houston, J. E., Shevlin, M., & Adamson, G. (2013). Childhood sexual trauma, cannabis use and psychosis: Statistically controlling for pre-trauma psychosis and psychopathology. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology, 48*, 853–861.
- Myers, N. A. L., & Ziv, T. (2016). 'No one ever even asked me that before':

 Autobiographical power, social defeat, and recovery among African Americans with lived experiences of psychosis. *Medical Anthropology Quarterly, 30*, 395.
- Nagle, J. (2016). Social Movements in Violently Divided Societies: Constructing Conflict and Peacebuilding. London: Routledge.
- Nelson, C. A. (2016). Frontlines: Policing at the nexus of race and mental health. *Fordham Urban Law Journal*, 43, 615–684.
- Nelson, H. L. (2001). *Damaged Identities, Narrative Repair*. Ithaca: Cornell University Press.
- Network Against Coercive Psychiatry (n.d.). Homepage. Retrieved from: http://www.stopshrinks.org/reading_room/nacp/nacp.html
- Neville, P. (2003). Hidden costs of mental illness surprise experts: People with mental health problems are spending their own money on treatments. *Nursing Standard*, 17, 4.
- Newman, S. (2001). From Bakunin to Lacan Anti-Authoritarianism. Lanham, MD: Lexington Books.
- Newman, S. (2011). Post-anarchism: A politics of anti-politics. *Journal of Political Ideologies*, 16, 313–327.

- Newman, S. (2016). Post Anarchism. Edinburgh: Polity Press.
- Nietzsche, F. (2012). On Truth and Lies in a Nonmoral Sense. S.l.: Createspace.
- Nietzsche, F. (2014). *On the Genealogy of Morals: A Polemical Tract*. Trans. By Ian Johnston. Nanaimo: Vancouver Island University.
- Noorani, T. (2013). Service user involvement, authority and the 'expert by experience' in mental health. *Journal of Political Power*, *6*, 48–68.
- Norris, C. (2017). A history of madness: Four venerable Virginia lunatic asylums. *The Virginia Magazine of History and Biography, 125*, 138–182.
- Novella, E. J. (2008). Theoretical accounts on deinstitutionalization and the reform of mental health services: A critical review. *Medicine, Health Care and Philosophy, 11,* 303–314.
- Novella, E. J. (2010a). Mental health care in the aftermath of deinstitutionalization: A retrospective and prospective view. *Health Care Analysis: Journal of Health Philosophy and Policy, 18,* 222–238.
- Novella, E. J. (2010b). Mental health care and the politics of inclusion: A social systems account of psychiatric deinstitutionalization. *Theoretical Medicine and Bioethics*, *31*, 411–427.
- Nussbaum, M. C. (2003). *Upheavals of Thought: The Intelligence of Emotions*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Olesen, T. (2016). Malala and the politics of global iconicity. *British Journal of Sociology* 67, 307–327.
- Orlans, D., Charlton, C., & Finnikin, S. (eds.) (2017). What's in a Story? Lessons from Reflections in General Practice. Solihull: Hampton-in-Arden Publishing.
- Park, J., Hong, J. P., Park, S., & Cho, M. (2012). The relationship between religion and mental disorders in a korean population. *Psychiatry Investigation*, *9*, 29–35.
- Patel, S. (2014). Racing madness: The terrorizing madness of the post-9/11 terrorist body. In L. Ben-Moshe, C. Chapman, & A. C. Carey (Eds.), *Disability incarcerated* (pp. 201–215). Basingstoke, UK: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Peay, J. (2003). *Decisions and Dilemmas: Working with Mental Health Law*. Oxford: Hart Pub.
- Pederson, S. N. (2013). To be welcome: A call for narrative interviewing methods in illness contexts. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 19, 411–418.

- Pembroke, L.R. (2009). *Self Harm: Perspectives from Personal Experience*. Essex: Chipmunkapublishing.
- Pernice-Duca, F. (2010). Family network support and mental health recovery. *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy*, *36*, 13–27.
- Perry, B. L. (2011). The labeling paradox: Stigma, the sick role, and social networks in mental illness. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 52, 460–477.
- Phelps, J. (2013). DSM-5 won't solve the overdiagnosis problem—but clinicians can. *Psychiatric Times*, *30*, 28.
- Phillips, C., & Earle, R. (2010). Reading difference differently? Identity, epistemology and prison ethnography. *British Journal of Criminology*, *50*, 360–378.
- Philo, C. and Metzel, D. S. 2005. Editorial introduction to theme section on geographies of intellectual disability: Outside the participatory mainstream? *Health & Place, 11,* 77–85.
- Phoenix, A. (2008). Analysing narrative contexts. In M. Andrews, C. Squire, & M. Tamboukou (eds.), *Doing Narrative Research* (pp. 64-77). London: Sage.
- Piché, J. (2016). Assessing the boundaries of public criminology: On what does count. *Social Justice*, *42*, 70–90.
- Pilgrim, D. (2005). Protest and co-option: The voice of mental health service users. In A. Bell & P. Lindley (eds.), *Beyond the Water towers: The Unfinished Revolution in Mental Health Services*, 1985-2005 (pp. 17–26). London: Sainsbury Centre for Mental Health.
- Pilgrim, D. (2014). *Understanding Mental Health: A Critical Realist Exploration*. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Pincus, H. A., et al. (2016). A review of mental health recovery programs in selected industrialized countries. *International Journal of Mental Health Systems*, 10, 73.
- Pinnegar, S., & Daynes, J. G. (2007). Locating narrative inquiry historically: Thematics in the turn to narrative. In D.J. Clandinin (ed.), *Handbook of Narrative Inquiry:*Mapping a Methodology (pp. 3–35). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Plummer, K. (1995). *Telling Sexual Stories: Power, Change and Social Worlds*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Polkinghorne, D. E. (2004). Narrative therapy and postmodernism. In: L. E. Angus & J.

- McLeod (eds.), *The Handbook of Narrative and Psychotherapy: Practice, Theory, and Research* (pp. 53–68). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Polletta, F., Chen, P. C. B., Gardner, B. G., & Motes, A. (2011). The Sociology of Storytelling. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *37*, 109–130.
- Poole, J. M., Jivraj, T., Arslanian, A., Bellows, K., Chiasson, S., Hakimy, H., ... Reid, J. (2012). Sanism, 'mental health', and social work/education: A review and call to action. *Intersectionalities: A Global Journal of Social Work Analysis, Research, Polity, and Practice*, 12(1), 20–36.
- Porter, R. (1996). A Social History of Madness: Stories of the Insane. London: Phoenix Giant.
- Portes, A., & Rumbaut. R.G. (2001). *Legacies: The Story of the Immigrant Second Generation*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Prior, P. M. (1995). Surviving psychiatric institutionalisation: A case study. *Sociology of Health and Illness*, 17, 651–667.
- Probst, B. (2015). Queen of the owls: Metaphor and identity in psychiatric diagnosis. *Social Work in Mental Health*, 13, 235–251.
- Prokofyeva, E., Martins, S. S., Younès, N., Surkan, P. J., & Melchior, M. (2013). The role of family history in mental health service utilization for major depression. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *151*, 461–466.
- Psychiatric Survivors of Ottawa. (2017). Who are we? Retrieved from: http://www.pso-ottawa.ca/who-are-we
- Puar, J.K. (2012). "I would rather be a cyborg than a goddess": Becoming-intersectional in assemblage theory. *philoSOPHIA*, 2, 49-66.
- Quirk, A., Chaplin, R., Lelliott, P., & Clive Seale, C. (2012). How pressure is applied in shared decisions about antipsychotic medication: A conversation analytic study of psychiatric outpatient consultations. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, *34*, 95–113.
- Radden, J. (2019). Foreword, in *Madness and the Demand for Recognition: A Philosophical Inquiry into Identity and Mental Health Activism* (pp. i-xi). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Randall, W., & Phoenix, C. (2009). The problem with truth in qualitative interviews: reflections from a narrative perspective. *Qualitative Research in Sport and Exercise*, 1, 125–140.
- Rashed, M. A. (2019). Madness and the Demand for Recognition: A Philosophical Inquiry

- into Identity and Mental Health Activism. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Raz, M. (2013). What's Wrong with the Poor? Psychiatry, Race, and the War on Poverty. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.
- Redley, M., & Weinberg, D. (2007). Learning disability and the limits of liberal citizenship: Interactional impediments to political empowerment. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, 29, 767–786.
- Regehr, C., & Glancy, G. (2010). *Mental Health Social Work Practice in Canada*. Don Mills: Oxford University Press.
- Rennels, T. R., & Purnell, D. F. (2017). Accomplishing place in public space:

 Autoethnographic accounts of homelessness. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*46, 490–513.
- Reuter, S. Z. (2006). (Re)gendering panic: Towards a critical sociology of Agoraphobia. Women's Health and Urban Life: An International and Interdisciplinary Journal, 5, 48–74.
- Reuter, S. Z. (2007). Agoraphobia, social order and psychiatric narrative. In V. Raoul, C. Canam, A. Henderson & C. Paterson (eds.), *Unfitting Stories: Narrative Approaches to Disease*, *Disability, and Trauma* (pp. 247–254). Brantford: Wilfred Laurier Press.
- Rezaei Ghalechi, E., & Kazemi, R. (2013). 321 survey relationship between history of child abuse and mental health in adulthood. *European Psychiatry*, 28, 1-1.
- Rieder, E. et al. (2012). Psychiatric consequences of actual versus feared and perceived bed bug infestations: A case series examining a current epidemic. *Psychosomatics*, *53*, 85–91.
- Rogers, A. (2007). The unsayable, Lacanian psychoanalysis, and the art of narrative interviewing. In D. J. Clandinin (ed.), *Handbook of Narrative Inquiry: Mapping a Methodology* (pp. 99–119). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Rogers, A., & Pilgrim, D. (2010). *A Sociology of Mental Health and Illness (4th ed.)*. Buckingham: Open University Press.
- Romme, M., Escher, S., Dillon, J., Corstens, D., & Morris, M. (2009). *Living with Voices: 50 Stories of Recovery*. Herefordshire: PCCS Books ltd.
- Rönngren, Y. et al. (2014). LIFEHOPE.EU lifestyle & healthy outcome in physical education: Development of a lifestyle intervention program for people with severe mental illness: Physical activity, dietary changes, and cognitive adaptation training. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 21, 924.

- Rose, D. (2009). Survivor produced knowledge. In A. Sweeney, P. Beresford, A. Faulkner, M. Nettle, & D. Rose (eds.), *This is Survivor Research* (pp. 38–43). Rosson-Wye: PCCS Books.
- Rose, D. (2017). Service user/survivor-led research in mental health: Epistemological possibilities. *Disability & Society*, *32*, 773–789.
- Rose, D., Carr, S., & Beresford, P. (2018). Widening cross-disciplinary research for mental health: What is missing from the research councils UK mental health agenda? *Disability & Society, 33,* 476–481.
- Rose, N. (1990). Of madness itself: Histoire de la folie and the object of psychiatric history. *History of the human sciences*, *3*, 373–380.
- Rose, N. (1994). Essential Psychiatry (2nd Ed.). Oxford: Blackwell.
- Rose, N. (1998). Governing risky individuals: The role of psychiatry in new regimes of control. *Psychiatry*, *Psychology and Law*, *2*, 177–195.
- Rose, N. (2005). In search of certainty: Risk management in a biological age. *Journal of Public Mental Health*, 4, 14–21.
- Rose, N. (2006a). Foucault, Laing and psychiatric power. Sociologie et Societes, 38, 113–131.
- Rose, N. (2006b). The Politics of Life Itself: Biomedicine, Power, and Subjectivity in the Twenty-First Century. Oxford: Princeton University Press.
- Rosenfield, S. (1997). Labeling mental illness: The effects of received services and perceived stigma on life satisfaction. *American Sociological Review*, *62*, 660–672.
- Røtvold, K., & Wynn, R. (2016). Involuntary psychiatric admission: How the patients are detected and the general practitioners' expectations for hospitalization. An interview-based study. *International Journal of Mental Health Systems*, 10.
- Rousseau, J. (1998). *The Social Contract*. Hertfordshire: Wordsworth Editions.
- Rowell, A. (2016). *A Qualitative Investigation of Men, Masculinity, and Mental Health*. Dissertation. San Diego, CA: Alliant International University.
- Russell, D. (1995). Women, Madness & Medicine. Oxford: Polity Press.
- Russo, J., & Beresford, P. (2015). Between exclusion and colonisation: Seeking a place for mad people's knowledge in academia. *Disability & Society, 30,* 153–157.
- Russo, J., & Sweeney, A. (2016). Searching for a Rose Garden: Challenging Psychiatry, Fostering Mad Studies. Monmouth: PCCS Books Ltd.

- Ryan, B. et al. (2015). Art and mental health in Samoa. Australasian Psychiatry, 23, 55–58.
- Schaler, J. A. (ed.) (2004). Szasz Under Fire: The Psychiatric Abolitionist Faces his Critics. Chicago, IL: Carus Publishing Company.
- Schutt, R. K., & Goldfinger, S. M. (2011). *Homelessness, Housing, and Mental Illness*. Cambridge, Mass: Harvard University Press.
- Scull, A. (1991). Psychiatry and social control in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries. *History of Psychiatry, ii,* 149–169.
- Schürmann, R. (1987). *Heidegger on Being and Acting: From Principles to Anarchy*. Bloomington, IN: Indiana University Press.
- Sebok, A. J. (1995). Misunderstanding positivism. *Michigan Law Review*, 93, 2054–2132.
- Shah, B., Dwyer, C., & Modood, T. (2010). Explaining educational achievement and career aspirations among young British Pakistanis: Mobilizing 'ethnic capital'? *Sociology*, 44, 1109–1127.
- Shannonhouse, R. (2003). *Out of Her Mind: Women Writing on Madness*. New York, NY: Random House.
- Shek, O., & Pietilä, I. (2016). The limits for deinstitutionalization of psychiatry in Russia: Perspectives of professionals working in outpatient mental health services. *International Journal of Mental Health*, 45, 118–134.
- Shirt, I. (1997). Call Me Crazy; Stories from the Mad Movement. Vancouver: Press Gang Publishers.
- Sibitz, I., Unger, A., Woppmann, A., Zidek, T., & Amering, M. (2011). Stigma resistance in patients with schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, *37*, 316–323.
- Singham, T. et al. (2017). Concurrent and longitudinal contribution of exposure to bullying in childhood to mental health: The role of vulnerability and resilience. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 74(11), 1112-1119.
- Slade, M. (2009). Personal Recovery and Mental Illness. A Guide for Mental Health Professionals. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Slade, M., Leamy, M., Bacon, F., Janosik, M., Le Boutillier, C., Williams, J., & Bird, V. (2012). International differences in understanding recovery: Systematic Review. *Epidemiology and Psychiatric Sciences*, 21, 353–364.
- Slade, M., Adams, N., & O'Hagan, M. (eds.). (2012). Recovery around the globe.

- *International Review of Psychiatry, 24,* 1–78.
- Slattery, S., & Goodman, L. (2009). Secondary traumatic stress among domestic violence advocates: Workplace risk and protective factors. *Violence Against Women, 15,* 1358–1379.
- Small, S. (1994) *Racialized barriers: The black experience in the US and London*. London, UK: Routledge.
- Smalley, K. B., Yancey, C. T., Warren, J. C., Naufel, K., Ryan, R., & Pugh, J. L. (2010). Rural mental health and psychological treatment: A review for practitioners. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 66, 479.
- Smith, B., & Sparkes, A. (2008). Changing bodies, changing narratives and the consequences of tellability: A case study of becoming disabled through sport. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, *30*, 217–236.
- Smith, D. (1978). 'K is mentally ill': The anatomy of a factual account. Sociology, 12, 23-53.
- Solli, H. P., & Rolvsjord, R. (2015). 'The opposite of treatment': A qualitative study of how patients diagnosed with psychosis experience music therapy. *Nordic Journal of Music Therapy*, *24*, 67–92.
- Somers, M. R. (1994). The narrative constitution of identity: A relational and network approach. *Theory & Society*, *23*, 605–649.
- Somerset West Community Health Centre. (2016). Health and housing in west-central Ottawa: The facts on rooming houses. Ottawa; Somset West Community Health Centre.
- Spandler, H. (2014). Letting madness breathe?: Critical challenges facing mental health social work today. In J. Weinstein (ed.), *Mental Health: Critical and radical debates in social work* (pp. 29-38). Bristol: Policy Press.
- Spandler, H., & Anderson, J. (2015). Unreasonable adjustments? Applying disability policy to madness and distress. In H. Spandler, J. Anderson & B. Sapey (eds.), *Madness, Distress and the Politics of Disablement* (pp. 13–26). Bristol: Policy Press.
- Spandler, H., & Mckeown, M. (2017). Exploring the case for truth and reconciliation in mental health services. *Mental Health Review Journal*, 22, 83–94.
- Sparkes, A. C. (1996). The fatal flaw: A narrative of the fragile body-self. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 2, 463–494.
- Sparkes, A. C., & Smith, B. (2012). Narrative analysis as an embodied engagement with the

- lives of others. In J. A. Holstein & J. F. Gubrium (eds.), *Varieties of Narrative Analysis* (pp. 53–74). London: Sage.
- Spencer, D, Walby, K., & Hunt, A. (eds.) (2012). *Emotions Matter: A Relational Approach to Emotions*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Spencer, D. (2012). Narratives of despair and loss: pain, injury and masculinity in the sport of mixed martial arts. *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, *4*, 117–137.
- Spence, R., & Gwinner, K. (2014). Insider comes out: An artist's inquiry and narrative about the relationship of art and mental health. *Arts & Health*, 6, 254–265.
- Spivak, G. C. (1988). Can the subaltern speak? In C. Nelson (ed.), *Marxism and the Interpretation of Culture* (pp. 271–313). London: MacMillan Education.
- Stanley, P. (2015). Writing the PhD journey(s): An autoethnography of zine-writing, angst, embodiment, and backpacker travels. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography* 44, 143–168.
- Steckle, R., Johnston, M. S., & Sanscartier, M. D. (2019). Flying through the Cuckoo's nest: Countering the politics of agency in public criminology. *Crime, Media, Culture*. 1-20.
- Steele, L. (2017). Disabling forensic mental health detention: The carcerality of the disabled body. *Punishment & Society, 19,* 327–347.
- Stone, B. (2006). Diaries, self-talk, and psychosis: Writing as a place to live. *Auto/Biography*, 12, 16–33.
- Stone, M., & Kokanovic, R. (2016). 'Halfway towards recovery': Rehabilitating the relational self in narratives of postnatal depression. *Social Science & Medicine*, 163, 98–106.
- Stroman, D. F. (2003). *The Disability Rights Movement: From Deinstitutionalization to Self-Determination*. Lanham, MD: University Press of America.
- Sukhera, J., Miller, K., Milne, A., Scerbo, C., Lim, R., Cooper, A., & Watling, C. (2017). Labelling of mental illness in a paediatric emergency department and its implications for stigma reduction education. *Perpect Med Educ, 6,* 165–172.
- Szasz, T. (1965). *The Therapeutic State: Psychiatry in the Mirror of Current Events*. Buffalo, NY: Prometheus Books.
- Szasz, T. (1972). *The Myth of Mental Illness: Foundations of a Theory of Personal Conduct*. London: Paladin.

- Szasz, T. (1989). Law, Liberty, and Psychiatry: An Inquiry into the Social Uses of Mental Health Practices. Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press.
- Szasz, T. (1993). Foreword. In S. Farber (author), *Madness, Heresy, and the Rumor of Angels: The Revolt Against the Mental Health System*. Chicago, IL: Open Court Publishing Company.
- Szasz, T. (1994). Mental illness is still a myth. Society, 31, 34–39.
- Szasz, T. (2003). Psychiatry and the control of dangerousness: On the apotropaic function of the term 'mental illness'. *Journal of Medical Ethics*, 29, 227–230.
- Szasz, T. (2004). The legitimacy of the defense of insanity: A reply by Thomas Szasz. In J. A. Schaler (ed.), *Szasz Under Fire: A Psychiatric Abolitionist Faces his Critics* (pp. 202–224). Chicago, IL: Carus Publishing Company.
- Szasz, T. (2008). Psychiatry: The Science of Lies. Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press.
- Szasz, T. (2010a). *Coercion as cure: A critical history of psychiatry*. New Jersey: Transaction Publishers.
- Szasz, T. (2010b). Psychiatry, anti-psychiatry, critical psychiatry: What do these terms mean? *Philosophy, Psychiatry, & Psychology, 17*, 229–232.
- Szasz, T. (2014). Varieties of psychiatric criticism. In D. Holmes, J. D. Jacob, & A. Perron (eds.) *Power and the Psychiatric Apparatus: Repression, Transformation and Assistance* (pp. 25–34). Surrey: Ashgate.
- Takeuchi, D. T., Alegría, M., Jackson, J. S., & Williams, D. R. (2007). Immigration and mental health: Diverse findings in asian, black, and latino populations. *American Journal of Public Health*, *97*, 11-12.
- Taylor, M. (1994). Gender and power in counselling and supervision. *British Journal of Guidance & Counselling*, 22, 319–326.
- Tenney, L. J. (2016). Spirituality psychiatrized: A participatory planning process. In B. Burstow (ed.), *Psychiatry Interrogated: An Institutional Ethnography Anthology* (pp. 63–80). Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Testa, M., & West, S. G. (2010). Civil commitment in the United States. *Psychiatry* (*Edgmont*), 7, 30–40.
- Tew, J. (2005). Core themes of social perspectives. In J. Tew (ed.), *Social Perspectives* in Mental Health: Developing Social Models to Understand and Work with Mental Distress (pp. 13-31). London: Jessica Kingsley Publishers.

- Tew, J., Ramon, S., Slade, M., Bird, V., Melton, J., & Le Boutillier, C. (2012). Social factors and recovery from mental health difficulties: A review of the evidence. *British Journal of Social Work, 42*, 443–460.
- Tharani, A. J., Farooq, S., Saleem, F., & Naveed, A. (2013). Compliance to antipsychotic medication: A challenge for client, family and health care providers. *JPMA*. The *Journal of the Pakistan Medical Association*, 63, 516.
- Theodorou, E., & Mavrou, K. (2017). iConstruct: Virtual disabilities in online settings. *Disability & Society*, *32*, 542–564.
- Thériault, F. L., & Colman, I. (2017). Awareness of treatment history in family and friends, and mental health care seeking propensity. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *52*, 485–492.
- Thoits, P. A. (1985). Self-labeling processes in mental illness: The role of emotional deviance. *American Journal of Sociology 91*, 221–249.
- Thoits, P. A. (2006). Personal agency in the stress process. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 47, 309–323.
- Thoits, P. A. (2011). Resisting the stigma of mental illness. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 74, 6–28.
- Thoits, P. A. (2012). Emotional deviance and mental disorder. In: D. Spencer, K. Walby & A. Hunt (eds.), *Emotions Matter: A Relational Approach to Emotions* (pp. 201–222). Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Thoits, P. A., & Link, B. (2016). Stigma resistance and well-being among people in treatment for psychosis. *Society and Mental Health*, 6, 1–20.
- Thompson, K. (2014). The deinstitutionalization of mental health care and its effects on the United States prison system (Doctoral Dissertation). Utica College.
- Thornicroft, G., & Tansella, M. (2005). Growing recognition of the importance of service user involvement in mental health service planning and evaluation. *Epidemiologiae Psichiatria Sociale, 14*, 1–3.
- Timander, A. C., & Möller, A. (2016). Distress or disability? Could a theoretical framework drawn from disability studies be a way forward when trying to understand experiences of oppression on the grounds of mental distress? *Disability & Society, 31*, 1275–1287.
- Timimi, S. B. (2005). Racism in psychiatry. *The British Journal of Psychiatry : The Journal of Mental Science*, 186(6), 540

- Tomar, R., Brimblecombe, N., & O'Sullivan, G. (2003). Service innovations: Home treatment for first-episode psychosis. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, 27 148–151.
- Topor, A., Borg, M., Mezzina, R., Sells, D., Marin, I., & Davidson, L. (2006). The role of family, friends and professionals in the recovery process. *American Journal of Psychiatric Rehabilitation*, *9*, 17–37.
- Topor, A., Borg, M., Di Girolamo, S., & Davidson, L. (2011). Not just an individual journey: Social aspects of recovery. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, *57*, 90–99.
- Topor, A., Andersson, G., Bülow, P., Stefansson, C.G., & Denhov, A. (2016). After the asylum? The new institutional landscape. *Commun. Ment. Health J*, 52, 731–737.
- Tosh, J., & Golightley, S. (2016). The caring professions, not so caring? An analysis of bullying and emotional distress in the academy. In B. Burstow (ed.), *Psychiatry Interrogated: An Institutional Ethnography Anthology* (pp. 143–160). Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Tsou, J. Y. (2016). Natural kinds, psychiatric classification and the history of the DSM. *History of Psychiatry*, *27*, 406–424.
- Turner, J. H. (2006). Explaining the social world: Historicism versus positivism. *The Sociological Quarterly*, 47, 451–463.
- UN. (2015). 'Dignity must prevail' An appeal to do away with non-consensual psychiatric treatment World Mental Health Day. United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner.
- Usher, R. (2010). Riding the lines of flight. *European Journal for Research on the Education and Learning of Adults*, 1, 67-78.
- Vaccaro, S. (2013). Critique of static ontology and becoming anarchy. *Anarchist Developments in Cultural Studies*, *2*, 121–137.
- Valenti, E. et al. (2015). Informal coercion in psychiatry: A focus group study of attitudes and experiences of mental health professionals in ten countries. *Soc Psychiatry*, *50*, 1297–1308.
- Vige, M. (2005). Race and mental health treatment. Criminal Justice Matters, 61, 28–30.
- Voronka, J. (2017). Turning mad knowledge into affective labor: The case of the peer support worker. *American Quarterly*, 69, 333–338.
- Wakefield, J. C. (1992). Disorder as harmful dysfunction: A conceptual critique of DSM-III-R's definition of mental disorder. *Psychological Review*, *99*, 232–247.

- Wakefield, J. C. (2016). Diagnostic issues and controversies in DSM-5: Return of the false positives. *The Annual Review of Clinical Psychology* 12, 105–132.
- Walby, K. (2010). Interviews as encounters: Issues of sexuality and reflexivity when men interview men about commercial same sex relations. *Qualitative Research*, 10, 639–657.
- Wall, S. (2006). An autoethnography on learning about autoethnography. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *5*, 1–12.
- Wang, T., Brede, M., Ianni, A., & Mentzakis, E. (2018). Social interactions in online eating disorder communities: A network perspective. *PloS One, 13*(7).
- Watermeyer, B., & Görgens, T. (2014). Disability and internalized oppression. In E. J. R. David (ed.), *Internalised Oppression. the Psychology of Marginalized Groups* (pp. 253–280). New York, NY: Springer.
- Watson, D. P. (2012). The evolving understanding of recovery: What does the sociology of mental health have to offer? *Humanity & Society*, *36*, 290–308.
- Weine, S. (1999). When a History is a Nightmare: Lives and Memories of Ethnic Cleansing in Bosnia-Herzegovina. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press.
- Wheeler, M. (2016). Unique Mental Health Team in Quebec City Treats Psychotic Patients at Home. *CBC News*. Retrieved from: http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/tibd-home-care-psychotic-patients-quebec-1.3441093
- Whitaker, R., & Cosgrove, L. (2015). *Psychiatry Under the Influence: Institutional Corruption, Social Injury, and Prescriptions for Reform.* Basingstoke: Palgrave MacMillan.
- Williams, C., & Arrigo, B. (2001). Law, Psychology, and Justice: Chaos Theory and the New (Dis)Order. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Williams, E., Dingle, G. A., Jetten, J., & Rowan, C. (2019). Identification with arts-based groups improves mental wellbeing in adults with chronic mental health conditions. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 49, 15–26.
- Williams, J. P., & Muhammad Kamal Jauhari bin Zaini. (2014). Rude boy subculture, critical pedagogy, and the collaborative construction of an analytic and evocative autoethnography. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, 44, 143–168.
- Wilson, M. (1993). DSM-III and the transformation of American psychiatry: A history. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *150*, 399–410.

- Wilson, T. A., Knezevic, B., Kibugi, B., Peterson, P., & Polacek, E. (2018). Experiences and retention among rural mental health counselors. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, 40, 240–248.
- Winkler, I. (2018). Doing autoethnography: Facing challenges, taking choices, accepting responsibilities. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 24, 236–247.
- Wood, L., Byrne, R., Enache, G., & Morrison, A. P. (2018). A brief cognitive therapy intervention for internalised stigma in acute inpatients who experience psychosis: A feasibility randomised controlled trial. *Psychiatry Research*, 262, 303–310.
- Wood, M., & Brown, S. (2010). Lines of flight: Everyday resistance along England's backbone. *Organization*, 18, 517–539.
- Woods-Jaeger, B. A., Cho, B., Sexton, C. C., Slagel, L., & Goggin, K. (2018). Promoting resilience: Breaking the intergenerational cycle of adverse childhood experiences. *Health Education & Behavior*, 45, 772–780.
- Wood, V. J., Curtis, S. E., Gesler, W., Spencer, I. H., Close, H. J., Mason, J. M., & Reilly, J. G. (2013). Spaces for smoking in a psychiatric hospital: Social capital, resistance to control, and significance for 'therapeutic landscapes'. *Social Science & Medicine*, 97, 104–111.
- Wu, Y. (2014). Race/ethnicity and perceptions of the police: A comparison of white, black, asian and hispanic americans. *Policing and Society*, 24, 135–157.
- Wyly, E. (2009). Strategic positivism. *The Professional Geographer*, 61, 310–322.
- Xu, Z. et al. (2018). Involuntary hospitalization, stigma stress and suicidality: A longitudinal study. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *53*, 309–312.
- Yang, A. C., & Tsai, S. (2013). Complexity of mental illness: A new research dimension. *Progress in Neuropsychopharmacology & Biological Psychiatry*, 45, 251–252.
- Younes, N., Gasquet, I., Gaudebout, P., Chaillet, M., Kovess, V., Falissard, B., & Hardy Bayle, M. (2005). General practitioners' opinions on their practice in mental health and their collaboration with mental health professionals. *BMC Family Practice*, 6, 18.
- Young, J. (2011). *The Criminological Imagination*. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Ypinazar, V.A., Margolis, S.A., Haswell-Elkins, M., & Tsey, K. (2007). Indigenous Australians' understandings regarding mental health and disorders. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 41, 467–478.
- Zachariah, A. (2014). Discrimination in Health Care and the Structure of Medical Knowledge. New Delhi: Medico Friends Circle.

- Zaner, R. M. (2004). *Conversations on the Edge: Narratives of Ethics and Illness*. Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press.
- Zaugg, B., & Wangler, M. (2009). A model framework for patient safety training in chiropractic: A literature synthesis. *Journal of Manipulative and Physiological Therapeutics*, 32, 493–499.
- Zhou, G., Ryerson Centre for Immigration and Settlement, & Canadian Electronic Library (Firm). (2013). What are Chinese Immigrant Parents' Concerns with their Children's Education? Beaconsfield, Quebec: Canadian Electronic Library.
- Žižek, S. (2006). The parallax view. In R. Butler & S. Stephens (eds.), *Slavoj Žižek: Interrogating the Real* (pp. 200–214). London: Bloomsbury.
- Žižek, S. (2014). *Absolute Recoil: Towards a New Foundation of Dialectical Materialism.* London: Verso.
- Zygmunt, A., Olfson, M., Boyer, C. A., & Mechanic, D. (2002). Interventions to improve medication adherence in schizophrenia. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 159, 1653–1664.